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LOW-INCOME HOUSING TAX CREDIT 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 23, 1997 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMI'M'EE ON WAYS AND MEANS, 

SUBCOMMI'M'EE ON OVERSIGHT, 
Washington, DC. 

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 1:34 p.m., in room 
B-318, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Nancy L. Johnson 
(Chairman of the Subcommittee) presiding. 

[The advisory announcing the hearing follows:] 

(1) 
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ADVISORY 
FROM THE COMMITI'EE ON WAYS AND MEANS 

SUBCOMMI1TEE ON OVERSIGHT 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
April14, 1997 
No.OV-S 

CONTACT: (202)22S-1721 

Johnson Announces Hearing on 
the Low-Income Honsing Tu Credit 

eoaaraswon- Nancy L. Johnsoa (R-CT). ChairmaD, Subcommittee oa Oveniaht of 
the. Committee oa Ways and M~ today IIUIO\IIICell dlllt the Subcommittee will bold a two-day 
bariDa oa the admiDillralion of the low-iacome bousilla tax cndit. TIM tint....._ day wiD be..-... .. w.......uy, Aprt123, 1997, 1a reo• B-311 .rille Rll)'bani o-Oflcc 
llalldlat. ~at 1:30 P.ID. Tile_ .. ...,..... day wllflllre place OD Tnnday, 
May 1,1997, Ia oe -Ia Committee llarlllc reo-.U.IAqwortll o-Oflcc 
Ballcllq, ................. LID. 

0n1 tellimony on April 23 will be received from iDvited witncues, includina 
rqnsentalives of the U.S. Gencn1 Accolllllina Office (GAO), the IDlemal Revenue Service 
(IRS), and the N.uo.J Council of State Housina Aaeocics. The Subcommittee will RCCive 
testimony fiom public witnesses on May I. Also, any individual or orpnization not sdllldulcd 
for 1111 oral .ppearanc:e may submit a written -ent for consideratioa by the Committee or for 
inclusion in the printed record of the hearing. 

BACKGROUND: 

Tbe low-inc:ome bousina tax mdit (LIHC) is the lqcst Federal proanun to fund the 
development and rehlbilitalioa of low-income hcJusina. Acc:ording to GAO, if all the acdits 
autbori:llcd over a I ().year period wae lwmded by the States 10 compleled projects and used by 
investors, the annual coat to the Treasury would be over $3 billion. 

As J*1 of the Committee's oversisht of the tax mdit proanun. OWrmm Bill An:ber 
liked GAO to r.tudy the adminiltlllion and operation of the c:reclit to dcl.ermine: (1) bow 
effiCiently the utS is ldminitlerina and monitorina the LIHC, (2) whlll COiliJOis ail! at the Stale 
level to eDIIft dlllt the ereclit is applied u intended and dlllt--.-ble, (3) wbat 
c:omrols ail! to CIISIIIe !bat States do not c:enify buildinas u clip'ble for the ereclit beyoad the 
MIOIIDt allocatld by State housina authorities, (4) the cblradcristicl of the individuals resic1ina 
in the units produced by the ereclits (i.e., wbelher raiclenb fitthe~ofiDdividuals 
and familia for whom the JII'OII'IIII is intcndecl), and (S) IIICb other iasues as may lrilc durin& the 
c:ourie of the examinatiOn. Cbmman An:ber liked Subcommittee Cblirman Jobnlon to o-.e 
the lllldy. Tbe r.tudy bas been completed by GAO and- meased by a.irman Archer 011 

April9, 1997. 

In IUIIIOUIIl'-inJ the hearina, Cbainnu Jaa-ltated: "The GAO's wodt will be 
tremeDdolllly helpful to the Subcommittee in cletcnniaina bow Mil the low-inc:omc housing 
ereclit is beina ~ ll.ppem thlt theN- teveral oppariiiDities to improve 
enforccmcat, IIIII it is my bope dlllt lbae ~will help the Subcommittee develop 
recommendations to stJcn&tben ovenisht IJid monitoriDa of compllllllce. • 

rocus or THE BEARING: 

Tbe barin& will focus on the issues addmlld by the GAO IIUdy and the fincliDp, 
iDcludiaa chmocteristics of the residents IJid propatiea that have benefitted tram the LIHC,IJid 
the COiliiOis the IRS and the States ate usina to - !bat priority bousiaa ~*Cis ate beiDa Did, 
i.e., projeet - (iDcludiJia tax COlla) ue -"'eo llld IbM Statea llld project owners comply 
with the JIIOII'II!I NqllinmeDts. 

(MORE) 
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WAYS AND MEANS SUBCOMMITJ'EE ON OVERSIGHT 
PAGE TWO 

DETAILS J'QR SJIBMWi!QNS OF BEQlJISTS N U HURD; 

Requests eo be beard oa1'bllnclay, May I, 1997, miiSl be made by tclcphcme to 
Tnci A1IIIIID or BDdlcy Sc:lueibet Ill ('202) 225-1721 DO llliar tt.a dw clale ofbusiaeu, 
Wem-tay, AJ!ril23, 1997. Tbe te1ep11cme rcquat should be followed by a formal wrillell 
rcquat10 A.L. SiJI&leloD, Chief of Staff, CommiUeeoa Wayuud ~U.S. HOIIICof 
~ 1102 LollporthHouleOffice BuiJdina, WubiJ!atoa, D.C. 20515. T1ie Slatfof 
1be Subcommittee OD Oveniabt will DOtif)' by telepboae diole ICIIeduled to ~ IS SOOD IS 

poasible afta dw filiD& dadtiue. Any q\ICIIioaa COIIIlellliDa a ICbedu1ed appanace sboulcl be 
ctirec:fed to dw SubcoauniUee OD OYcniabt Slatflll (202) 225-7601. 

Ill view of the limited time available to bear wttaeu., the Sahcoamittee IU)' DOt be 
able to acaHUUMia&e al nq_.. to be beard. TIIIOic ~mel arpDi2aticma DOt IChec1uled 
for an oral appeullllllC are CIICCIUrlljleclto IUbmit wrillellllldemelltl for dw record oflhe '-ina. 
All penoas R!llualiDJ to be beard, wbdber lhey are scbedu1ed for oral testimony or 1101, will be 
DOtified u soon u poasible afta the filiDa de8dliDc. 

Witnesscs ICbeduled to pment orallellimcmy are required 10 IIUIIIDIUize briefly their 
written S1alelllents in DO men thm five minutes. THE PIVE-MINVT& RULE WILL BE 
STRICTLY ENFORCED. ne filii wrtttn atatemat oleaell wtta.a wUJ be iachlcled Ill 
tile priatM ncont, Ia accordaace wltll Roue Rlllea. 

ID order to BSS~Rihe most productive use oftbe limited IIIIOUIIl of lime available 10 
question witDeaes, 1111 witoeaes ICbeclulecl to appear befoze dw Subcommittee are required 10 
submit 200 copies of their prepared SlllCmeDt aDd a 3.5-inch cliskeae in WorciPerfec:t or ASCII 
format, for review by Members prior to lhe bAriJI&. TeltlaolaJ lhoald uriYe at tile 
Subco-ltcee oa Oven!Pt olllce, room 1136 LOIIpertll n-OfBee Bld1diDr. •Iacer 
tllaa ~ laoun belon tile llearial date. Failure to do so may n:auJt in dw witDesa beiDa denied 
tile opportuDity to tatif)' in penon. 

WJU11'IN S'J'ADMM'J'S IN UEU Of PEBSQNAI. AppUR&NQ;~ 

Any penon or orpnizalicm wisbina 10 sUbmit a writteu ~ for lhe prinllld record 
oflhe barinl should submit Ill last lix (6) copies oftbeir Slltemallaad a 3.5-indl cliskeae in 
WordPwfect or ASCII formll, with their lddJas aad date of'-iq na4l:d, by lhe dole of 
busiDea, Tbunday, May IS, 1997, to A.L. SiJialetoa, CbiefofStaff, Committee Gil Ways IIIII 
Means, U.S. Houle of~ves, 1102 Loaporth Houle Ofllee Bulldiat. WllllliDafoD, 
D.C. 2~15. lftlx. filiDa wrillellllatcmeDII will! to bave their ltlltclaeatsdillribulecl to tbe 
.,.._ 81111 inlcrested public llllhe beariJic, they may deliver 200 additioaal copies for this JlUIJIOIC 
to lhe Subcommittee 011 OveniaJn office,- 1136 LODporth BOUlt Office BuiJdiDa, llleut 
oae hour before lhe heariDa bqiDs. 

m8MATTJNG BF.OlJJBEMENTS: __ ,_,.,......,.,..c-llooollyo _ _, _____ llrlll,_ __ _, __ 111_ ... _ ... ______ ........ ___ ,.., ___ _ 
ID.....,_....,_.......,wiiiOOIM..-, ... wiiM_il .. ~-llr---·111~ 

I. All _ _._,_.,......,..,,......_ .. .,.. ........ _ ......... _ .. __ 

-•-oiiO-----AI·------··~--~-----·--·W-w.uCII-l. c.,lolol ______ ........ .._.. ......... -----.. ----.......... All--........ -....-..... - ... ~ ..... _ ....... _., .. ~ 
J. A _ _.. ..................... _ ... __ oll .................... -

-·-·•.--llr-.,lllo~---~~~~---• .. ollll-

_ .. .......,._ _____ _ 
4. A-----------~~~~--~ ...... --.. -· ... .......,...,.__ .. _ ... .,.... ___ ., ... _.. .. .... _ ____ ... _____ ,__ ·----... ··-..... - ........... ____ _._, =:t"'~_, ... ____ .. _ ..... ,.... ....... _., ........... _ .. __ 

(MORE) 
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WAYS AND MEANS SUBCOMMITI'EE ON OVERSIGHT 
PAGETIIREE 

Note: All Comm~ ldvisories llftd...,... re'- are avaiw.Je OD the World Wiele Web II 
"http://www.house.gov/ways_memsl". 

The Committee seeks to make its facilities 
accessible to persons with disabilities. If you 
are in need of special accommodations, 
please call202-225-1721 or 202-225-1904 
TTD!ITY in advance of the event (four 
business days notice is requested). Questions 
with regard to special accommodation needs 
in general (including availability of 
Committee materials in alternative formats) 
may be directed to the Committee as noted 
above. 

• •••• 

Chairman JOHNSON. The hearing will come to order. 
Congresswoman Thurman will be along shortly, but I think since 

I have a longer than usual opening statement, that I will start. 
The low-income housing tax credit is currently the largest pro

gram whose purpose it is to stimulate the production of housing for 
low-income households. According to the Joint Committee on Tax
ation, the revenue loss associated with the credit, that is, the cost 
to the taxpayers, is almost $18 billion over 5 years. Given the sub
stantial cost of this program and its tremendous importance in the 
lives of people in New Britain, my hometown, Bristol and my dis
trict and other towns and cities throughout my district and the Na
tion, it is imperative that the program be administered effectively 
and that States be accountable for using these key dollars to 
produce the maximum number of high quality units in areas of 
need. 

In July 1995, Chairman Archer asked that the GAO study the 
administration and operation of the credit. Specifically, GAO was 
asked to examine the characteristics of the tenants and the prop
erties benefiting from the credit, to make sure the credit is helping 
the right people and the right developments. He also asked GAO 
to evaluate the controls that the Internal Revenue Service and the 
States are using to make sure that, first, State priority housing 
needs are being met, second, housing project costs, including tax 
credit costs, are reasonable and, third, States and project owners 
comply with program requirements. 

Since we will be hearing from GAO shortly, I will not summarize 
their major findings and recommendations. However, I would like 
to comment briefly on several findings that are of interest to me. 
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The credit was originally intended to help the working poor. In 
practice, an estimated three-quarters of the households had in
comes at or below 50 percent of median area incomes, with 50 per
cent of those benefiting having incomes below $15,000 and 80 per
cent below $20,000. Tliis is truly impressive. Yet, it is difficult to 
examine the credit in isolation, because 71 percent of the house
holds benefited directly or indirectly from other forms of govern
ment assistance, including rental assistance, government loans, 
loan subsidies and grants. Are we using the range of Federal hous
ing subsidy programs to help the maximum number of our citizens? 

Fully 43 percent of the households in tax credit properties were 
one-person households and another 24 percent were two-person 
households. About 29 percent were headed by a person aged 55 or 
older. I expected a larger percentage of the units to be rented to 
families with children. Are States not putting a priority on afford
able family housing? If not, why not? 

Many States do not appear to be fully using their existing tax 
credit allocations. For each year from 1992 through 1994, the value 
of the tax credits awarded to projects placed in service fell substan
tially short of the total annual per capita allocations. In fact, only 
half of the $315 million allocation was awarded in 1992. When I 
think of the rural and urban needs just in my district, I find this 
hard to understand. 

I am concerned about the amount of money that is going to fees. 
The National Council of State Housing Agencies has recommended 
that developers' fees generally be limited to no more than 15 per
cent of a project's total development costs and that fees to builders 
and related parties be limited to 14 percent of a_ project's construc
tion costs. Most of the States have followed the NCSHA's guidance 
with respect to developers' fees and about half with respect to 
builders' fees, but some have not. Syndication fees may consume 
from ten to 27 percent of the funds contributed by investors. Is al
most 30 percent of the money going to developers' and builders' 
fees reasonable? We need to ask that question. 

I am also concerned to read that, according to the IRS' Chief 
Counsel, if the Service determines that a State is not in compliance 
with its qualified allocation plan, the Code does not give the IRS 
the authority to levy sanctions against State agencies that would· 
not affect taxpayers who have already received credits. The sanc
tion that exists in current law is to disallow a State's entire alloca
tion amount for the period of noncompliance. Surely, we can re
spond forcefully, but in a targeted fashion, to both gain a higher 
standard of performance and protect good projects from harm due 
to the actions of others. 

Finally, I am surprised to learn that the IRS regulations do not 
require States to make onsite visits to ensure that the housing 
units are habitable. NCSHA, to its credit, has provided guidance in 
this area, but some States have fallen short. 

The low-income housing tax credit has financed many fine 
projects, creating excellent homes for people of all ages. It is no se
cret that I have supported the credit since its inception and I am 
gratified by the overall tone of the GAO's findings. However, over
sight is about overseeing, so we can know how public policy is serv
ing us and how we can improve its ability to help us meet critical 
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needs. Nearly every feature of our tax law leaves room for improve
ment and the GAO has demonstrated that the credit is no excep
tion. I believe the report provides us with an opportunity to 
strengthen the credit, review its goals and ultimately, to under
stand how it interacts with other housing subsidy programs in a 
more realistic way to assure the long-term interests of our constitu
ents. 

Today, we will be hearing from the General Accounting Office, 
the Internal Revenue Service and the National Council of State 
Housing Agencies, and on May 1, we will hear from a number of 
other stakeholders. The GAO has given us a good starting point, 
but I am looking forward to suggestions that other witnesses may 
offer us as to how to strengthen enforcement and compliance and 
better utilize this valuable program. 

Upon completion of these hearings and the Subcommittee's re
view of the GAO's report, we will be recommending legislation to 
the Full Committee. 

[The opening statement follows:] 
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Opening Statement 
The Honorable Nancy L.Jolmson 

Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Hearing 
Ways and Means Subcommitttle on Oversight 

April23, 1997 

The low-income housing tax credit is currently the largest federal program whose 
purpose it is to stimulate the produetion of housing for low income households. 
According to the Joint Committee on Taxation, the revenue loss associated with the 
credit - the cost to the taxpayers -will be $17.9 billion over the next five years. Given 
the substantial cost of this program and its tremeodous importance in the lives of the 
people ofNew Britain, my home town, Britstol, and other towns and cities across 
America, it is imperative that the program be administered effectively and that states be 
accountable for using these key dollars to produce the maximum number~ of high quality 
units in the areas of need .. 

In July of 1995, Chahman Archer asked the U. S. General Accounting Office to 
study the administration and operation of the credit. Specifically, GAO was asked to 
examine the characteristics of the tenants and the properties benefitting from the credit, 
to make sure the credit is helping the right people and the right developments. He also 
asked GAO to evaluate the controls the Internal Revenue Service and the states are using 
to make sure that (1) state priority housing needs are being met, (2) housing project costs, 
including tax credit costs, are reasonable, and (3) states and project owners comply with 
program requirements. 

Since we will be hearing from GAO shortly,l will not summarize their major 
findings and recommendations. However, I would like to comment briefly on several 
findings that are of interest to me. 

• The credit was originally intended to help the working poor. In practice, an 
estimated three quarters of the households had incomes at or below SO percent of 
median area income, with SO percent of those benefitting having incomes below 
$15,000 and 80 percent below $20,000. This is truly impn:ssive. yet it is difficult 
to examine the credit in isolation, because about 71 percent of the households 
bcncfiUed directly or indirectly from other fonns of government assistance, 
including rental assistance, government loans, loan subsidies and grants. Are we 
using the I1IDIC of federal housing subsidy programs to help the maximum number 
of our citizens? 

• Fully 43 percent ofthe households in tax credit properties were one-person 
households, ancl another 24 percent were two-person households. About 29 
percent were headed by a person aged SS or older. I expected a larger percentage 
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of the units to be rented to families with children. Arc states not putting a priority 
on affordable family housing? If not, why not? 

• Many states do not appear to be fully using their existing tax credit allocations. 
For each year from 1992 through 1994, the value of the tax credits awarded to 
projects placcd in service feU substantially short of the total annual per capita 
allocations. In fact only half of the $31 S million allocation was awarded in 1992. 
When I think of the rural and urban needs just in my district, I find this hard to 
W1derstand. 

• I am concerned about the am0\U1t of money that is going to fees. The National 
CoW1cil of State Housing Agencies has recommended that developers' fees 
generally be limited to no more than 15 percent of a project's total development 
costs and that fees to builders and related parties be limited to 14 percent of a 
project's construction costs. Most of the States have followed NCSHA's guidance 
with respect to developers' fees and about half with respect to builders' fees, and 
some have not. Syndication fees may consume from 10 to 27 percent of the funds 
contributed by investors. Is almost 30 percent of the money going to developers' 
and builders fees' reasonable? We must ask this question. 

• I am also concerned to read that according to the IRS Chief Counsel, if the 
Service determines that a State is not in compliance with its qualified allocation 
plan. the Code docs not give the IRS the authority to levy sanctions against State 
agencies that would not affect taxpayers who have already received credits. The 
sanction that exists in current Jaw is to disallow a State's entire allocation amount 
for the period of noncompliance. Surely we can respond forcefully but in a 
targeted fashion to both gain a higher standard of performance and protect good 
projects from harm due to the action of others. 

Finally, I am surprised to learn that IRS regulalions do not require States to make 
on-site visits to make sure the housina units are habitable. NCSHA, to its credit, 
has provided guidance in this area, but some States have fallen short. 

The low-income housing tax credit has financed many fine projects, aeating 
excellent homes for people of all ages. It is no secret that I have supported the credit 
since its inception, and I am gratified by the overall tone of GAO's findings. However, 
oversight is about oversccing. so we can know how public policy is serving us well and 
how we can improve it so it better serves our needs. Nearly every feature of our tax law 
leaves room for improvement. and the GAO has dcmonstratecl that the credit is no 
exception. I bcUcve the report provides us with an opportunity to strengthen the credit 
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and re-think our goals. 

Today, we will be hearing fiom the General Ac:counting Office, the lntcmal 
Revenue Service and the Naticmal Council of State Housing Agencies, and on May lst 
we will hear fi:om a number of other stakeholders. The GAO has Biven us a good 
starting point, but I amlookina forward to suggestions tbat the other witDesses may offer 
u to how to straJ&thcn enforcement and complianc:c and to better utilize this valuable 
program. 

Upon completion of these hearings and the Subcommittee's review of GAO's 
report, we will be tec:ommendillg lesislation to the full Committee. I'd like to recognize 
our ranldns Member, Repmentalive Coyne of Pennsylvania. 

Chainnan JOHNSON. I would like to recognize my Ranking Mem
ber today, Congresswoman Thurman, for any opening comments 
that she may have. 

Ms. TmmMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
Let me just first state that Representative Coyne has been de

layed in Pittsburgh and hopefully will be joining us later. 
Today is the Oversight Subcommittee's fll'st day of hearings on 

the effectiveness of the low-income house tax credit. I want to per
sonally thank the U.S. General Accounting Office for the kin4job 
in providing a comprehensive and thorough review of the LIHTC. 
The low-income housing tax credit is our Nation's most important 
program for funding the development and rehabilitation of low-in
come housing. Thus, it is important that the Ways and Means 
Committee conduct periodic oversight review of this program. 

I know we are pleased that the Internal Revenue Service sup
ports GAO's administrative recommendations for enhancing the 
IRS' and State's monitoring system. Also importantly, the GAO has 
concluded that all of the States have developed qualified programs, 
allocations plans and that the LIHTC is, in fact, providimr housing 
to thousands of working families at the lowest income levels. 

Finally, the GAO did not identify any noncompliance problems in 
operation of the LIHTC or recommend any statutory changes to the 
Internal Revenue Code. All those involved in the LIHTC should be 
proud of their participation in the program and commitment to pro
viding affordable housing to thousands of low-income individuals 
and families. At our second hearing next week, we will have the 
opportunity to discuss the program with these experts and to 
evaluate the success of the LIHTC in more detail. 

In short, though, I would also like to state that the LIHTC Pro
gram is a perfect example of the Federal Government's working in 
concert with the private sector. In a time when roughly 100,000 
apartments are demolished, abandoned or converted to market rate 
use each year, it is important to give the private sector the means 
to stimulate the low-income housing market. In doing so, Congress 
has created a successful program which provides essential housing 
services to our lower income citizens. By administrating tax incen
tive block grants to the States, Congress is also giving the States 
the flexibility they need to meet their individual needs. 
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For example, in Florida, following the effects of Hurricane An
drew, the Florida Housing Finance Agency was able to refocus a 
substantial number of housing credits to meet the needs of those 
low-income residents whose properties were devastated by the hur
ricane. I would also like to note that I am quite impressed with the 
Florida Housing Finance Agency's oversight of the Low-Income 
Housing Tax Credit Program. Their extensive application forms, 
credit underwriting, record extensive use agreements and regular 
onsite visits surpass many of the current IRS regulations which 
govern low-income housing. 

AB a result, since 1987, the housing credit program has provided 
my home State of Florida with 45,692 safe, affordable apartment 
units, housing more than 68,000 people. There is room for improve
ment in any program, but I am encouraged _by the cooperation be
tween the State housing agencies and the IRS to work together to 
make the needed advances in the housing credit program. 

I look forward to the hearing today and to the testimony that we 
are about to receive and certainly in our next week so that we can 
have even more discussion. Thank you. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Congresswoman. 
AB we start, let me say that I am not going to use the 5-minute 

light. I assume that you will understand there are panels to follow 
you and there is a limited time this afternoon. I also want to men
tion that I do have to leave promptly at 5, although I will be back 
in about 15 minutes. Unfortunately, there will be that interruption 
and the Subcommittee will proceed in my absence. 

I have read your testimony. I am looking forward to having a 
chance to question you, along with the rest of the Subcommittee. 
I do want my colleagues to have time to really hear your report and 
to have the time they need to question. I am very pleased to have 
your report. This is an important oversight project. So, I am 
pleased to start this oversight review of the low-income housing tax 
credit with what I think is a very thorough report. 

Mr. White. 

STATEMENT OF JAMES R. WHITE, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, TAX 
POLICY AND ADMINISTRATION ISSUES, GENERAL GOVERN
MENT DMSION, U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE; AC· 
COMPANIED BY DENNIS FRICKE, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, 
HOUSING AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT; AND RALPH F. 
BLOCK, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, TAX POLICY AND ADMINIS
TRATION ISSUES, GENERAL GOVERNMENT DMSION, SAN 
FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA 
Mr. WHITE. Thank you. Madam Chairman and Members of the 

Subcommittee, we appreciate being here this afternoon to discuss 
our report entitled "Tax Credits, Opportunities to Improve Over
sight of the Low-Income Housing Program." I am Jim White, ABso
ciate Director of GAO's tax issue area. With me is Ralph Block, 
also from tax and Dennis Fricke, from our housing issue area. I 
have a written statement which I would like to summarize. 

AB you mentioned, Madam Chairman, the tax credit is the larg
est Federal program for funding development of low-income rental 
housing and could cost Federal taxpayers as much as $3 billion per 
year. Our report describes the tax credit projects and residents and 
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assesses IRS and State controls for insuring that State housing 
needs are met, costs are reasonable and tax laws are complied 
with. 

Our report makes the following four main points. First, the 
households served had income levels considered very low by HUD. 
Second, although States had plans to direct tax credits to housing 
needs, we identified several factors, such as, credits not being used 
that could affect the housing actually delivered. Third, all States 
had cost controls, however, some States lacked complete cost and 
financial data for some projects. Last, IRS needs additional infor
mation to adequately monitor State and taxpayer compliance. 

Our analysis was based on a survey of all State tax credit allo
cating agencies, a random sample of 423 housing projects and re
view of IRS procedures. 

I would like to outline very briefly how the program works. Fig
ure 1, this and other figures are attached to my prepared state
ment, is an illustration of a simple case of that. Starting in the 
lower lefthand comer of the figure, developers have to finance 
projects. Under the program, that is done partly using private-sec
tor mortgages from lenders, shown above the developer and, partly 
using equity paid into the project by investors who receive the tax 
credits. I won't say anything else about the diagram in the interest 
of time. It is a quick outline of how the program works in a simple 
case. 

What I would like to do now is to describe the housing delivered 
under the program and the tenants served. We estimated that 
about 4100 properties with 172,000 tax credit units were placed in 
service in the United States between 1992 and 1994. Those were 
the years of our sample. The average annual income in 1996 of the 
tax credit households was an estimated $13,300. The distribution 
of incomes is shown in figure 2. 

About three-fourths of tax credit households met HUD's defini
tion of very low income. That is, their incomes were below 50 per
cent of their area's median income. Many household benefited from 
other Federal housing assistance. Tax credit households are small. 
About two-thirds were one or two persons. A quarter of the projects 
were developed to serve the elderly. Tax credit properties are lo
cated throughout the country. Most common is a walkup garden
style building, but properties range from rowhouses to elevator 
buildings. Most projects are newly constructed. 

The average monthly rent of a unit was about $450. Figure 3 
shows the per unit costs of tax credits in present value terms. For 
the average unit, the present value of the cost of the credit to Fed
eral taxpayers was an estimated $27,300. About 2 percent of the 
units had tax credit costs in present value terms of over $100,000 
per unit. 

Project development costs as opposed to tax credit costs are 
shown in figure 4. We estimated that the average cost of develop
ing the units was about $60,000. 

Now, I will discuss the State and IRS controls over the program. 
All the States have developed allocation plans required by the Tax 
Code, to direct tax credits to priority housing needs. Most use some 
sort of point system to rank project proposals. However, we identi-
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tied several factors that could affect the housing actually delivered 
by the program. 

First, nearly all the agencies reserved discretion for bypassing 
their plan. We recognized that discretion can be beneficial. It can 
target unforeseen needs, but it should be documented. A second 
factor affecting housing delivery is whether tax credits are used. 
Data from the States, IRS and HUD showed a significant gap be
tween tax credits initially allocated and credits awarded the 
projects when completed. For example, projects proposed in 1992 
got initial credit allocations of $322 million, but by the end of 1994, 
only about half had been used. This raises the question of whether 
the State agencies produced all the housing the Federal Govern
ment was prepared to fund. 

A third factor affecting housing delivery is the economic viability 
of the tax credit projects after the 15-year compliance period. 
Whether these properties continue to provide low-income housing 
for tenants will depend on such factors as the economics of alter
native uses and the need for additional subsidies. 

Now, I will discuss controls to insure costs are reasonable. All 
States have some cost controls in place. However, we identified op
portunities for the States to improve their controls. Figure 5, shows 
the aggregate development costs and financing for projects placed 
in service from 1992 through 1994. The height of the bar rep
resents total development costs or the uses of funds. The height 
also shows the total financing needed or the sources of funds. 
There were three sources, equity paid into the project by tax credit 
investors, commercial mortgage loans and concessionary financing 
providing primarily by other Federal housing programs. 

To control costs, many States relied on HUD cost standards and 
most also used competition among developers for credits. To deter
mine the reasonableness of private financing, States reported that 
they reviewed projects' rents, operating expenses and mortgage 
terms. To determine the reasonableness of non-tax credit public 
subsidies, States also reported doing reviews. In the case of HUD 
financing, the evaluation is called a subsidy layering review. 

Referring back to figure 5 again, the equity paid into projects in 
1992 through 1994 was about $3.1 billion. This equity paid in was 
generated by about $6.1 billion in tax credits payable over 10 
years. This works out to a yield of about 0.53 cents on the dollar. 
This tax credit yield or price has gone up over time from about 0.45 
cents in 1987 to over 0.60 cents in 1996, according to several major 
syndicators and State allocating agency officials. 

In controlling costs, allocating agencies are largely dependent on 
information submitted by developers. We found some control weak
nesses in this area. For example, for the years 1992 through 1994, 
the scope of independent cost verifications varied and about 14 per
cent of the projects lacked complete information on the sources and 
uses of funds. This leaves States vulnerable to providing more or 
fewer credits than needed. Accordingly, we recommended in our re
port that the Commissioner of Internal Revenue establish clear re
quirements for insuring independent verification of the sources and 
uses of funds, information submitted to States by developers. 

Now, I will discuss State and IRS oversight. We found several 
States had not completed their agreed upon monitoring of project 
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compliance with rent, income and habitability requirements for 
1995. Also, IRS did not have the information to determine whether 
States did their monitoring. IRS' regulations did not require States 
to make onsite visits to projects and IRS did not have enough infor
mation from States about noncompliance to be able to determine 
the tax consequences for property owners. 

Accordingly, we recommended that the Commissioner of Internal 
Revenue require, one, that States report sufficient information 
about monitoring inspections so that IRS can determine whether 
States have done their monitoring and, two, that States' monitoring 
provide sufficient information to insure the Code's habitability re
quirements are met. We also recommended that IRS explore modi
fying the form States use to report noncompliance, so that it can 
better determine any tax consequences for project owners. 

In late 1995, IRS instituted an audit program to determine 
whether taxpayers are entitled to the credits they claim. IRS is re
lying on the results of its audit initiative to provide estimates on 
the extent and types of noncompliance. However, IRS' current audit 
program is not based on a random sample of returns and will not 
provide statistically reliable compliance data. 

With respect to monitoring State use of tax credits, the IRS is 
currently developing a document-matching program, but still lacks 
information on return credits which is necessary for determining 
whether States stay within their ceilings. Accordingly, we rec
ommended that the Commissioner of Internal Revenue explore al
ternative ways to, one, develop an estimate of tax credit compliance 
and, two, obtain better information to verify that States' allocations 
do not exceed authorizations. 

Now, I will discuss independent oversight of the tax credit pro
gram. Unlike most programs operated by State and local govern
ments that receive Federal financial assistance, the Low-Income 
Housing Tax Credit Program is not subject to independent audits 
under the Single Audit Act. The act, which is an important ac
countability tool for the Federal financial assistance administered 
by State and local governments does not apply the tax credits be
cause credits are not considered Federal financial assistance by 
OMB. Subjecting the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program to 
the single audit process may be a more efficient, effective and less 
federally intrusive way of monitoring State agency controls than 
other types of independent audits. 

Accordingly, we recommended that the Director of OMB incor
porate the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program in the defini
tion of Federal financial assistance, so that the program would be 
subject to the Single Audit Act. 

That concludes my prepared statement and I would be pleased 
to answer any questions. 

[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Madam Chal!nwt and Members of the Subcommittee, 

We apprecia:e being here this afternoon to discuss our recently issued report enti-.ied Tax 

Credits; Opoortunif.ies to Improve OVersieht of the Low-~me Housing Program 

(GAOIGGDIRCED-97-55, March 28, 1997). Currently, the tax credit is the largest fideral 

program for :.'unding the development and rehabilitation of rental housing for low-:ncome 

households. Under this program, the states award tax credits that could cost fedtrnl 

taxpayers as much as $3 billion per year. 

Our report, which is addressed to you, Madam Chairman, and the Chairman of the Wqs 

and Means Committee, answers questions about the characteristics of tax credit J::Ojects 

and their reSdents and the controls the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and the sttt.es 

have over tht program. More specifically, with respect·to controls we were askee to 

assess IRS a."ld state controls for ensuring that (1) state priority housing needs~ met; 

(2) housing ;roject costs, including tax credit costs, are reasonable; and (3) states and 

project ownas comply with program requirements. 

In answering these questions, our report makes the following four main points: 

-A substantial maJority of the households served by the program had incomes corsidered 

"very low" by the Department of Housing and Urban Development and about three-fourths 

of all housel:olds beneftted either dlrectly or indirectly tmm other types of ho~ 
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aaalstance. We estimate the average tax credit coat per-ur.rt, in present value. tenns, to be 

about $27,300. 

-All the states had developed qualjfted allocation plans re-~ by the Internal Revenue 

Code to direct tax credit awards to priority housing needs. Although the states met tax 

code requirements, we ldenlifled aeveral. factors that coulc affect the housing actually 

delivered over time. Some states reserve discretion for aoending or bypassing the 

allocatlon process. In addition, J1U111Y tax credits that were initially allocated 1J11,Y not 

have been used. Further, the long term economic viability of tax credit projects aa low

income housing has not been tested. 

-All states had coat control procedures in place that were intended to help ensure the 

reasonableness of project costa and tax credit awards. He. wever, some projects licked 

complete coat and tlnanda1 data and some key data used !:I determining the basis for tax 

credit awards were not Jndependently verUled. 

-While states had establlabed compliance monitoring programs consistent with IRS 

regulations, the reauiaUona did not provide adequate assu.."ance that states perform agreed 

upon monitoring reviews. Also, IRS needs additional info:mati.on to adequately monitor 

states' tax credit a11ocationa and taxpayer compDance wid!. credit requirements. 
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Before elaborating on the;e points l would like to describe our methodology. and provide 

some background about :ow the low income housing tax credit program works and the 

responsibilities of the ~ and states for administration and oversight of the program. 

Our analysis of the low-ir.:ome housing tax credit program is based primarily on a survey 

of tax credit policies and ;>rocedures in 54 state tax credit allocating agencies, a review 

of state files for 423 ranci:mly selected housing projects, and a survey of project 

managers for these proje-::::s. We also reviewed IRS' low-income housing tax credit 

procedures and programs. 

HOW mE PRQGRAM y;,- RKS 

The low income housing :JX credit program is a joint federal, state and private sector 

initiative. Figure 1 attach:d to this statement illustrates for a simple case how tax credits 

help finance low-income :ousing development. Under the program, a developer finances 

a low income housing pr·: :ect in part using a private mortgage, with payments made out 

of rental revenues, and ir: ;>art using equity paid into the project from investors who 

receive the credit. The ~ater the private financing, the smaller the amount of tax credit 

needed. 

The process of awarding :JX credits to private investors begins with IRS annually 

allocating tax credits to e!Ch state housing agency in an amount equal to $1.25 per state 
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resident. Developers proposing to build low-income housing apply to the sta:e agencies 

for credits. Winning developers receive credits which they in tum offer, in e:Iect sell, to 

private investors, often organized into partnerships by syndicators, who use ':.'te credits to 

offset taxes otherwise owed on their tax returns. In re~ for the credits, t.\e private 

investors provide equity financing for the projects. This equity financing fills the gap 

between the development costs and the non-tax credit financing. The equity paid into a 

project is less than the sum of the tax credits. The difference provides the ir:vestors with 

a rate of return over 10 years as well as compensation for housing project en.luation and 

monitoring. A complication not shown in the figure is that many projects als"J receive 

other housing subsidies . 

. \bout $300 million in new credits are made available nationally each year for award to 

new housing projects. Assuming project owners remain eligible, they would Je entitled to 

take the $300 million in credits esch year for 10 years. Thus, if this occurred. in any one 

year, 10 years worth of federal tax credits would be outstanding and the aggregate annual 

cost to the federal government would be $3 billion. 

The states and IRS share responsibility for administering the tax credit progr..m. 

Once projects have been placed in service, state agencies are responsible for :nonitorlng 

rhe projects for compliance with federal requirements concerning household :ncome and 

rents and project habitability. Noncompliance with these requirements may result In IRS 

recapturing or denying previously issued or used tax credits. 
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IRS is responsible for issuing regulations on state monitoring requirements, ensuring that 

taxpayers take no more tax credits than they a:e entitled to take, and ensuring that states 

allocate no more credits than they were author.zed to allocate. In implementing these 

responsibilities, IRS requires annual reports from the sta~ on the amount of tax credit 

allocations made in total and amounts awardea to individual projects. IRS also requires 

taxpayers to disclose tax credit information on their tax returns and requires the states to 

report findings of project noncompliance. 

HOUSING DELIVERED lJNDER THE PRQGRA_)l 

We estimated, based on our random sample, tt.at about 4,100 properties with about 

172,000 tax credit qualified units were placed L'l service in the continental United States 

between 1992 and 1994. We also estimated ttw. for these projects, the states annually 

awarded tax credits with a potential value over their 10-year lifetime of about $2 billion 

(about $1.6 billion in present value tenns), or about $6.1 billion for the three years 

combined. 

On the basis of Information from our survey of property managers, we estimated that the 

1996 average annual income of households in units qualifying for tax credits was about 

$13,300. The dlatribution of incomes is shown in figure 2, which is attached to this 

statement. About three-fourths of tax credit households met HUD's deftnition of "very 

low income• -that Is, their incomes were below 50 percent of their area's median Income. 
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About 71 percent .:i the tax credit households, benefited directly or indirectly from one or 

more types of hommg assistance besides tax credits. One type of housing assistance, 

direct rental assistlnce, enabled the tax credit program to serve many households whose 

reported income l<'3S well below the qualifying limits estat).Jished by the program. 

Overall, an estim!Qd 39 percent of the households received direct rental assistance. The 

average income fo: these households was about $7,900. 

Tax credit househ•ilds were small-about two-thirds were one or two person households. 

About a quarter of the projects were developed primarily to serve the elderly. 

Tax credit propert:es were located throughout the country. The most common type of 

prope~ was a wu-uplgarden«yle apartment buikUng but properties ranged from row 

houses to elevator ~uildings. Most of the projects were newly constructed. 

The average monttiy rent was about $450. For some tenants rental payments were 

covered in part by other federal housing assistance. 

We estimated that :or the tax credit properties placed in service between 1992 and 1994, 

the states had a.nrcally awarded tax credits with a potential value over 10 years of about 

$2 billion (about S!.6 billion in present value terms). Thus, the taxpayer costs for the tax 

credits attributable to these three years could be as high as $6.1 billion over the l~year 

credit period. We also estimated that the present value of the average tax credit cost per 
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unit would be about $27,310. As shown in figure 3, which is at=hed to thil! statement, 

about 60 percent of the units had tax credit costs at or below th,; estimated average and 

about 2 percent had tax credit costs of $100,000 or more. The ffderal costs of the tax 

credits is a function of many factors, including property c:Jevelotment costs and the 

market price of the tax credit 

Project development costs, including land and building acquisiticn outlays, construction 

costs, builders' profit, and financing costs, varied widely. We es-.unate that the average 

cost of developing the units was about $60,000. About two-thirlls of these units cost less 

than or the same as the average unit As shown in figure 4, which is attached to this 

statement, the per-unit costs of the properties varied widely. A.J:.)ut 10 percent of the 

properties cost less than $20,000, and about 10 percent cost more than $100,000-including 

3 percent whose costs exceeded $160,000 per unit Developmem costs may vary because 

of differences in the physical characteristics of properties, broa.d~r community 

development needs, and the extent to which tax credit allocating agencies use various 

controls to limit costs. 

STATE CONTROLS FOR ALLOCATING 
CREDITS TO HOUSING NEEDS VARY 

All the states had developed qualified tax credit allocation plans required by the Internal 

Revenue Code to direct tax credit awards to meet priority housi.r:g needs. The plans 

generally targeted the credit to the priority housing needs identifed by the states. 
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Consistent with the latitude gi\"en t::em in the Code, the states had defined and weighted 

the selection criteria for awarding <=edits in ditierent ways. Most states used some sort 

of scoring system to rank project p::oposals. The states also used varying amounts of 

data and analyses in assessing housng needs. 

Although all states had adopted rec;.rired allocation plans for meeting state set housing 

priorities, we identified several fact·:rs that could affect the housing actually delivered 

overtime. 

One factor involves the use c~ discietionary judgment. Nearly all of the agencies 

reserved some discretion for lill.ending or bypassing their allocation process. We 

recognize that discretion can ~ beneflcial -it can target needs resulting from 

unforeseen circumstances. Eat, unless the use of discretion is well documented 

and made public it could un6ermine the credibility of the allocation process. For 

example, in one recently coi!:;)leted allocation cycle in Texas senior managers 

overrode over half the decisi.:,ns made through the allocation process without 

documenting their decisions. 

A second factor involves the :imely use of tax credits. Data from the states, IRS, 

and a study contzacted by ffi1> suggest that the states may not be fully using their 

tax credit allocations. The Cata show a significant gap between the amount of tax 

credits that have been alloca1ed by the states to proposed projects and the tax 
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cr.;dits that have been awarded to projects when they were completed and teen 

pi.<ced in service. For example, IRS data showed that the cohort of projecrs 

pnposed in 1992 received tax credit allocations of about $322 million. However, 

by the end of calendar year 1994 only about half th,_e credits had been actuary 

~-that is, awarded to projects placed in service. These data raise the question 

of whether the allocating agencies produced the total amount of housing ttw the 

fe-:eral government was prepared to fund. From the available data, we cannot 

dt-:ennine how much of the total federal allocation that has not been awarded may 

hz";e lapsed and how much may have been reallocated for future use. 

A :hird factor involves the long-tenn economic viabllicy of the tax credit pro;ect.s 

at.er the 16 year tax credit compliance period ends. Under the Code, projec:s 

re:eiving tax credits are required to have an extended-use agreement requiring that 

the propercy serve low-income tenants for 30 years, but with a contingency clause 

tru.t allows for conversion to market rate housing after 15 yelllS under certah. 

cc·::~ditions. Within the next decade, the first properties subsidized with tax credits 

w-:.1 enter the period covered by extended-use agreements. Whether these 

pnperties convert to market rate housing, continue to provide high-qualicy t:ousing 

Co: low-income tenants, or gradually deteriorate will depend on such factors as the 

emnomics of the alternative uses, the states' abllicy to find buyers willing to keep 

~ properties in low-income use, and the need to obtain additional subsidies. 
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STATE CONTRQI.S FOR ENSURING THE REASQNABE..WA';l 
OF PBOJECT COSTS CAN BE STRENGTIJENED 

All states had some cost control procedures in place thG: were intended to help ensure 

the reasonableness of tax credit awards. However, we : ientified opportunities for the 

states to improve their cost controls. Figure 5, which is attached to this statement, 

provides an overview of the development costs or uses ·:.f funds and the financing or 

sources of funds for projects placed in service from 19fr.: through 1994. The height of the 

bars represents total development costs or the uses of f.:nds. The financing of these 

development costs, the sources of funds, was provided :y the three components shown: 

Equity paid into projects by tax credit investors. -..hich was about $3.1 billion and 

which was generated by about $6.1 billion in tax :redits investors can claim on 

their tax returns over 10 years. 

Commercial mortgage loans of about $3.8 billion. 

Concessionary financing of about $3.8 billion, wh:ch was provided primarily by 

other federal housing programs. 

Controlling the amount of tax credits awarded to indhiCual projects limits federal 

taxpayers' cost for the project and allows a state, with E..""\ overall tax credit allocation 

proportional to its population, to finance more projects. To do this the states should 

consider 



25 

the reasonableness of ~ project's development cost; 

the extent of a project; financing gap, which is the difference between the cost of 

a project and the amoot of non-tax credit financing_ that a project can raise to 

cover those developme:~t costs; and 

the yield obtained fron: a project's tax credit award, which is the amount of equity 

investment a project ccf.ll.d raise for each tax credit dollar received. 

All state agencies had control;; over development costs. Many states relied on HUD cost 

standards, others believed the:r own standards were more effective in limiting costs, and 

some relied on their staffs' e~rtise because they said that differences In project types 

and location made setting sta:..dards impractical. These ·standards acted as a ceiling on 

costs. Additionally, most sup;·iemented these practices by using competition among 

project developers to control :osts, i.e., cost was a factor in ranking projects applying for 

tax credit awards. State agen:y practices for determining the reasonableness of the non

tax credit financing varied, be they generally included reviewing projects' rents and 

operating expenses, private ID)rtgage terms, and non-tax credit public subsidies-in the 

case of HUD financing the er..iuation is called a 'subsidy layering review". 

As already mentioned, the eqdty yield per dollar of tax credit is a factor influencing the 

federal cost of an individual p:oject and the $3.1 billion In equity paid in by investors 
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dlll'.:lg 1992 through 1994 was generated by $6.1 billion in tax credits. Th:5 works out to 

abo·lt $0.53 on the dollar. States generally relied on the market to determi::e the yield 

obwned from a project's tax credit award. The tax credit yield or price ~ gone up over 

timt-. from about $0.45 in 1987 to over $0.60 in 1996, acco{ding to several I:'.ajor 

syndcators and state allocating agency officials. 

In cmtrolling costs-that is, in evaluating the reasonableness of project cos:.s, the 

fina:lcing gap, and the tax credit price-allocating agencies are largely depe::-.dent on 

infc·:mation submitted by developers. To the extent that the agencies do r.·X have 

COII?lete and reliable information, they lack assurance about the effectiver.~ of their 

CO!>. controls. 

We ~:>und some control weaknesses in terms of the way states assured the =eliability of 

infc:rna11on from developers about their sources and uses of project funds. For example, 

although all but one state required some form of independent verification c~ cost and 

ftna:lcing data, the scope of the required cost verification work varied. It r..nged from 

auo to more limited work, that did not require verification of costs induced in the base 

!or :.alculating the tax credit award. Overall, we estimated that for about :4 percent of 

the ~otal projects, the states lacked complete Information on the sources ar.d uses of 

pro~ funds. Without assurance of the valldlty of developer costs and without a 

con:plet.e and documented basis for determining equity needs, such as a de:ailed sources 
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and uses of funds analysis, states are vulnerable to providing more (or fewer) credits to 

projects than needed. 

Accordingly, we recommended that the CommL-sioner of lr)temal Revenue amend 

regulations for the tax credit program to establ.:sh clear requirements for ensuring 

independent verification of key information on sources and uses of funds submitted to 

states by developers. 

STATE AND IRS OVERSIGIIT 
CAN BE IMPRQVED 

The Internal Revenue Code provides for dual o•ersight of the tax credit program by state 

tax credit allocating agencies and IRS. In gene!al, we found that not all allocating 

agencies fulfilled the requirements of their corn;>liance monitoring programs; and although 

IRS has been developing programs, it did not have sufficient information to determine 

state or taxpayer compliance. 

State Monitoring Programs 

In general states are responsible for monitoring. project compliance with rent, income, 

and habitability requirements a1't.er the projects are placed in service and for reporting any 

noncompliance to IRS. In 1995, several states Ci.d not do the number of desk reviews and 

on-site inspections they had agreed to do. Because IRS' regulations do not require states 
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to submit annual :eports to IRS on the number of monitoring inspections made, IRS wa;; 

not in a position ~.) readily detennine whether states met their agreed-upon monitoring 

responsibilities. .~Jso, IRS' monitoring regulations do not require states to make on-site 

visits to projects .: r obtain information from other sources, such as local government 

reports on buildiq code violations, that would allow states to detect violations of the 

Code's habitabilit:' requirements. For IRS to better ensure that habitability problems aiF 

identified during :::onitoring reviews, states would have to do on-site inspections or 

obtain informatio:. on these types of problems from other sources. We also found that 

IRS was not col!E>:ting enough information from states on the number of units in each 

project where sta.:es found noncompliance for IRS to detennine whether the 

noncompliance tu:; a tax consequence for the project owners. 

Accordingly, we r~ommended that the Commissioner of Internal Revenue amend 

regulations forth<- tax credit program to (1) require that states report sufficient 

information about monitoring inspections or reviews, including the number and types of 

inspections made. :10 that IRS can detennine whether states have complied with their 

monitoring plans: md (2) require that states' monitoring plans include specific steps tha: 

will provide infor::lation to permit IRS to more effectively ensure that the Code's 

habitability requir~ments are met. We also recommended that IRS explore modifying Th£" 

form states use w report noncompliance so that IRS can better determine whether the 

noncompliance has a tax consequence for the project owners. 
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IRS Compliance Oversjght Activities 

IRS is responsible for ensuring that taxpayers claim only those r.:.:c credits for which they 

are entitled and for ensuring that states do not exceed their anmal tax credit ceilings. 

In 1995, IRS instituted an audit program to determine whether ta:q>ayers are entitled to 

the credits claimed on their tax returns. As of the end of fiscal :;ear 1996, IRS had 

completed work on 35 audit cases and found 12 to be in noncorr.pliance. 

IRS is relying on the results of its audit initiative to provide estir..ates on the extent and 

types of noncompliance that exist in the tax credit program. It is important for IRS to 

have information on compliance so that it can determine how be;t to allocate its 

compliance resources. However, ms• current audit program is mt based on a random 

sample of returns and will not provide statistically reliable comp:::ance data. 

With respect to monitoring state use of tax credits, IRS is currer.:iy developing a 

document matching program using state tax credit reports to dt>!~rmine whether states 

have allocated more credits than allowed by law. However, the :eports do not contain 

information on the allocation year of the tax credits that developm; returned to the 

allocating agencies for reallocation to other projects. IRS needs ::his information in order 

to determine whether states stay within their tax credit ceilings. Collecting this additional 

data on returned credits would also allow IRS to determine wht>lher the states are fully 
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using their tax credit allocations. As I indicated ea:iier, a significant gap exists between 

the amount of tax credits that have been allocated Jy states and the amount of credits 

that states and IRS records show were awarded to ;>rejects that were placed in service. 

To supplement its tax credit audit initiative, IRS is .;xploring the possibility of computer-

matching these data against tax credit amounts reported on housing project partnership 

returns. However, this match would not detect nor:compliance at the partner level. But 

overreporting of tax credits by partners could be dHected by matching tax credits 

reported on the Schedule K-1s, which shows the inriividual partners' credit allocations, to 

the partners' income tax returns. In a June 1995 re?Qrt on partnership compliance, we 

recommended that IRS match Schedule K-1 to tax returns. 1 However, resource 

constraints have prevented IRS from transcribing ali the Schedule K-ls reporting tax 

credits it receives so that it could have an effective matching program. 

Accordingly, we recommended that the Commissimer of Internal Revenue (1) explore 

alternative ways to develop an estimate of tax cred:t compliance so that IRS can better 

determine the resources needed to address noncorr:pliance and (2) explore alternative 

ways to obtain better information to verify that states' allocations do not exceed tax 

credit authorizations. 

7ax Adminjstralion: IRS' Pa,rJnership Compliance ;\ctiyities Could be Improved 
(GAO/GGD 9~151, June 16, 1995). 
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INDEPE:NDP.- OYERSIGHT OF THE TAX CREDIT PROGRAM 

Unlike most pr,;grams operated by state and local governments that receive federal 

financial assisr.mce, the low-income housing tax credit program is not covered by th,o 

Single Audit Ac:.. The Single Audit Act, which is an important accountability tool for the 

hundreds of bilions of dollars of federal financial assistance administered by state a:td 

local govemme:tts and nonprofit organizations, does not apply to tax credits becaUSt' 

credits are not :onsidered federal financial assistance under the Office of Manageme:tt 

and Budget's ir..plementing guidance. Subjecting the low-income housing tax credit 

program to the single audit process may be a more efficient, effective, and less fedenlly 

intrusive way o: monitoring state agency controls than other types of independent al:dits. 

Accordingly, to ielp ensure appropriate oversight of state allocating agencies' overall 

compliance wit:l tax credit laws and regulations, we recommended that the Director. 

Office of M~ement and Budget, incorporate the low-income housing tax credit 

program in the jefinition of federal financial assistance included in implementing 

guidance for the Single Audit Act so that the program would be subject to audits 

conducted undn- the Single Audit Act. 

Madam Chairrnm, this concludes my prepared statement. I would be pleased to ans;ver 
any questions. 

268796 
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GAO Figure 1 : Transferring Tax Credits From the 
Federal Government to the Private Sector 
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Gt£> Figure 2: Estimated 1996 Incomes of 
Households in Tax Credit Units 
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GAO Figure 3: Estimated Average Per-Unit 
1 0 year Credit Costs of Properties 
Placed jp Servjce, 1992-94 
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GAD Figure 4: Estimated Average Per-Unit 
Development Costs of Tax Credit Properties 
Placed in Service, 1992-94 
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Figure 5: Estimates on Housing 
Project Sources and Uses of Funds 

10.7 

Mr. ENGLISH [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. White. 
The Chair will recognize Dennis Fricke, Assistant Director of the 

Housing and Community Development Program at the U.S. GAO 
for your testimony. 

Mr. WHITE. I have summarized our statement. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I was misinformed. OK, apparently I have been 

given clearance. [Laughter.] 
Mr. White, I wonder if you could elaborate on the difference be

tween the development costs to the housing projects and the cost 
to the Federal Government? 

Mr. WHITE. The cost to the Federal Government is less than the 
costs of the project as a whole. If we refer back to figure 5, the one 
on the right there-it is the last figure in the testimony. The 
sources of funds bar, the one on the left, the height of that bar 
shows the total development costs of the project and that is the 
total amount that has to be financed to fund project development. 
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Of that, some is coming from commercial mortgage loans. So, the 
middle part of that bar is coming from private, commercial mort
gage loans. The rest of that bar is financed by government assist
ance and part of that, roughly half looking at the bar, is from tax 
credits. The rest is from other housing assistance. 

So, the Federal part of the financing is smaller. What matters for 
Federal costs then is the overall height of the bar, holding this 
other financing constant. If you lower the height of the bar, you 
need fewer credits. What also matters is the price you sell the cred
its for. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I appreciate you clarifying that distinction, follow
ing up and recognizing that, later, we are going to be hearing from 
Mr. Logue, on behalf of the National Council of State Housing 
Agencies. 

You have made several recommendations which may have some 
impact on State costs. You recommended that States report addi
tional information to the IRS; that States use validated cost and 
financing data when evaluating the financial viability of the hous
ing projects and that States subject their allocating agency oper
ations to a Single Audit Act coverage, which makes a great deal of 
sense to me. 

Have you assessed the cost of these recommendations and spe
cifically, why did you recommend that States be reviewed under 
the Single Audit Act rather than by direct IRS oversight? 

Mr. WHITE. We did try to take costs into accoun:t when we were 
making our recommendations. In fact, in the wording of the rec
ommendations, we tried to offer some flexibility to the States and 
to the IRS so that if there was a lower cost, a more cost-effective 
way of satisfying the recommendation, that would be an option. 
One example would be in terms of site visits. Right now, not all 
States are makin'{ site visits. It may be the case that State housing 
agencies will not necessarily have to visit every project. They may 
be able to get that information from other sources, for example, 
building inspectors. We wanted to leave that option open to them. 

The Single Audit Act is another example. The Single Audit Act 
was designed to lower the cost of the independent audits. As the 
name implies, there's a single audit done of Federal money going 
to State programs and we thought that the lowest cost way of get
ting an independent audit done would be to include the program 
under the single audit that is already being done for these State 
housing agencies, because of the other Federal money they are get
ting. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I have two other questions quickly and then I'm 
going to move this to my colleagues. 

As you contemplate the integration and coordination of pro
grams, how do the States control overall Federal costs when the 
tax credits are combined with other Federal subsidies? 

Mr. WHITE. The States are required by the Tax Code to review 
combined Federal costs and all the States reported to us that they 
are doing so. As I mentioned, in the case of HUD financing, there 
is a review called the subsidy layering review that is done. Actu
ally, what this means in this case is, there is an additional control. 
Not only does the tax credit program require that this review be 
done, but the other Federal subsidy programs also require their 
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own reviews to be done. So, in a sense, you have an additional con
trol in this case. 

I do want to make clear, however, we did not audit individual 
housing developments. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I understand. 
Mr. WHITE. So, the effectiveness of these controls at that level is 

not something we are able to speak to. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Your point is well taken and I understand the 

scope of your audit. I was encouraged by some of your findings, be
cause I think they make a very strong case for the permanence of 
the credit. I wonder in that regard, how great is the syndicators' 
risk in making these investments? I think that is very closely tied 
to the argument for keeping the credit permanent. 

Mr. WHITE. There is a risk to the syndicators. We did not try to 
quantify it. It is very difficult to quantify how much risk is being 
transferred to the private investors under this program. It is the 
case that syndicators and investors spend resources monitoring and 
helping manage the program or manage individual projects. So, 
they have staff who visit projects in some cases and otherwise help 
monitor. So, there is money being spent, which is an indication 
that there has been some risk transferred. 

As you probably know, credits can be recaptured or denied under 
the program if projects go out of compliance during the 15-year 
compliance period. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you again, Mr. White. This has been very 
enlightening. I would now like to turn this over to my colleagues. 
First, I would like to recognize the distinguished gentlelady from 
Florida, Ms. Thurman, for 5 minutes. 

Ms. THURMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. White, in the GAO report you stated that, of the 431 tenant 

files reviewed by the GAO, there was evidence of ineligible tenant 
incomes or excessive rent charges. Also, you stated that in review
ing 253 project tax returns involving about $83.3 million, only 3 
projects had overreported credits. At the same time, with what I 
would consider to be fairly high compliance, you actually make 
some recommendations for additional IRS oversight and more State 
reporting. 

What do you think that would accomplish and why would you do 
that? There are other people that would be believed that flexibility 
and, where States are doing very well, that this could become cum
bersome. 

Mr. WHITE. Our recommendations were not focused on incomes 
or rents. Our recommendations were focused primarily on the con
trols at the State level and the IRS level, over costs and overall 
compliance with the requirements of the Tax Code. We tried to 
make, as I said, tried to leave some flexibility in terms of how the 
States and the IRS could respond to our recommendations to keep 
the costs as low as possible. Clearly, there is a cost. 

What we aimed at primarily in our recommendation was insur
ing that there was better information at the State level about the 
cost information that was provided from developers to the States, 
in which the States then used, when making the credit allocations. 
Obviously, without reliable information on costs, on the developers' 
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true costs, the States cannot be assured of awarding the minimum 
number of credits. 

Ms. THURMAN. Based on that conversation, let me just ask you 
a couple of questions, based on what we are going to hear in our 
next testimony. The National Council of State Housing will testify 
on the next panel and make a series of recommendations. Have you 
had an opportunity to look at any of those recommendations? 

Mr. WHITE. I glanced just for a minute. I have not read their tes
timony through. 

Ms. THURMAN. If you do not know, that is OK. Does the GAO 
agree that the $1.25 per capita cap should be increased? 

Mr. WHITE. I guess I would respond to that by saying that, one 
of our findings was that it may be the case that right now, all the 
credits are not being used. We looked at data several different 
ways and the consistent finding was, we cannot find all the credits 
being used. In the case of the 1992 credit allocation, by the end of 
1994 only about half of those credits had actually been awarded to 
projects that were placed in service, that is, construction was com
pleted. 

Ms. THURMAN. The IRS should be able to share noncompliance 
data with State housing authorities? 

Mr. BLOCK. Actually, that is a taxpayer disclosure issue. I do not 
think we are in a position to answer to that. That is up to the In
ternal Revenue Service. 

Ms. THURMAN. Fine. There should be more onsite compliance 
checks? 

Mr. WHITE. We had a recommendation to that end, again, allow
ing some flexibility, so that if there is a more cost-effective way to 
do that, they could do that. 

Ms. THURMAN. That possible legislation is needed for the States 
to more effectively use the national pool? 

Mr. WHITE. Again, given our finding on the number of credits 
that are being used right now, it is hard to reach a conclusion right 
now about the need for legislation in that area. 

Ms. THURMAN. Thank you, Mr. English. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you. The Chair recognizes Mr. Hulshof. 
Mr. HULSHOF. Thanks, Mr. Chairman. Mr. White, in your pre

pared statement on page 8, you do make note that all States have 
adopted the required allocution plans for meeting State housing 
priorities. Is that right? 

Mr. WHITE. Yes. 
Mr. HULSHOF. Then you go on to talk about the use of discre

tionary judgment and you mention, I think, as anecdotal evidence, 
one State where senior managers overrode a certain percentage in 
those particular cases. What is the spectrum, I mean, just an ex
ample of the discretion that different States use? Can you give us 
just some examples of this spectrum as far as discretion was con
cerned? 

Mr. WHITE. Yes, but the Texas finding was the result of an audit 
that was done in Texas. 

Dennis, do you want to add to anything across the board on that? 
Mr. FRICKE. I think, as Jim said, it was a particular State where 

really that issue came up as the result of an internal audit finding. 
For the most part, the States really were complying in terms of the 
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allocation of credits with their allocation plan. They were not devi
ating from the thresholds, set-asides or points that they used to 
really focus the program on what they have identified as their pri
ority housing needs. 

Mr. WHITE. The point in the Texas case that we wanted to make 
is, that the discretion that was used was not documented. 

Mr. HULSHOF. Right. 
Mr. WHITE. There was no documentation. That was the real 

problem there. 
Mr. HULSHOF. Let me follow up, because you talk about how the 

public's confidence could be undermined in the absence of docu
mentation. What is your recommendation as far as documentation 
is concerned? 

Mr. WHITE. We did not make a recommendation in this case 
partly because the finding here was based on an audit in a single 
State case. We also did not do audit work at the project level to 
know whether the discretion that was being used was being used 
improperly or not. 

Mr. HULSHOF. I think in the report, page 58, it talks about the 
Internal Revenue Code and calls on State agencies to determine 
the appropriateness, I think, is the word that is used, of a project 
or local conditions. It really does not talk about guidance as to 
what is appropriate for local conditions. 

Now, keeping in mind that we all believe that States should be 
given the greatest flexibility possible to be creative, to be respon
sive to local needs, do you have a recommendation or suggestion as 
to whether or not the Code should be amended to provide greater 
guidance to States so that we can have more accurate information? 
Do you have any sense on that? 

Mr. WHITE. We do not have a recommendation in this area. We 
recognize that the program delegates authority to award credits to 
the States and that the Code does not define appropriate to local 
conditions. That is left up to the States. It is a value judgment 
there and we do not have a recommendation. 

Mr. HULSHOF. As a final generic question, would you character
ize the low-income housing tax credit as a successful program? 

Mr. WHITE. We did not compare the tax credit program to other 
housing programs. So, I cannot characterize it relative to other pro
grams. We focused on the cost controls and compliance controls of 
this program alone. Overall, we found that the States do have con
trols in place. We found some weaknesses in some States and with 
respect to some projects. 

Mr. FRICKE. I think I would also just add that the program, the 
visits that we did make to projects, basically without exception, the 
program is delivering a good product in the sense of quality hous
ing. The price of that housing varies considerably. I think as Jim 
was just alluding to, what the study does not do is answer the 
question, could you build that housing cheaper through another 
government program. That was not clearly a part of this study and 
it would be a study that would require really considerable thought, 
I think, in terms of how you would approach it. 

Mr. HULSHOF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you. The Chair recognizes Mr. Coyne. 
Mr. CoYNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Mr. White, the GAO recommends inclusion of the low-income tax 
credit in the Federal Government's Single Audit Act. Could you ex
plain a little bit more what that act is and what it does? 

Mr. WHITE. Yes. The Single Audit Act, as the name implies, al
lows for one audit of agencies, usually at the State level, State or 
local, or nonprofit organizations that receive Federal money. And 
rather than independent audits of every program that might be 
sending money, say, to a State housing agency, the Single Audit 
Act was passed to lower the burden of those audits. 

Our thinking was that we would lower the cost of an independ
ent audit of the tax credit program if it could be included under 
the single audits that are now being done. Again, the State housing 
agencies are subject to Single Audit Act requirements right now be
cause they get Federal money. 

Mr. CoYNE. Well, as you know, OMB opposes including the Low
Income Housing Tax Credit Program in the Single Audit Act. Do 
you have any idea why they would be opposed to it? 

Mr. WHITE. I do not know that they oppose it. I think they had 
a sense that conceptually this might be a good idea. One of their 
concerns-they did have some concerns. One of their concerns was 
about whether you should focus on a single cr~dit and do this for 
a single credit or do a broader evaluation of tax credits generally 
and make a determination about whether you could do something 
more generally. And we do not object to that kind of approach. 

Mr. CoYNE. Have they suggested an alternative audit system? 
Mr. WHITE. They have not suggested an alternative. They com

mented on our recommendation. 
Mr. CoYNE. OK You had mentioned that you looked over 400 

low-income housing tax credit projects. Could you comment on 
Pennsylvania's operation, specifically? 

Mr. WHITE. Yes. I think Dennis can in a minute. Let me intro
duce it by saying that our methodology was aimed at giving us sta
tistically reliable results for the country as a whole. Our sample 
was not large enough to give us statistically reliable results for an 
individual State. 

Dennis, do you want to say anything more about Pennsylvania? 
Mr. FRICKE. At least from the standpoint of visiting projects, I 

actually went out to several projects in Pennsylvania. Again, as I 
made the comment earlier, Pennsylvania, like other States that I 
visited, the projects were top-quality properties. They were revital
ization projects, in the case of two properties I visited in Philadel
phia, another one in Lancaster. All three properties were providing 
very affordable rents to low-income people, and like other projects 
that we describe in the report, costs really varied. And I can think 
of the two in Philadelphia. One project, the cost was over $100,000, 
and the other I believe was somewhere around $70,000. We really 
did get quite a cost variation, and also a variation in these two 
cases in terms of the tenant profiles of the people that were being 
served. The one project was serving larger families, and the other 
project was serving younger, smaller families. 

So, again, it just kind of speaks to the program in general that 
we describe in the report. It really serves a lot of diversity in terms 
of needs and incomes. 

Mr. CoYNE. Thank you. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Mr. Coyne. 
The Chair recognizes Mr. Weller. 
Mr. WELLER. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I would like 

to direct my question to Mr. White. 
I am interested in exploring the issue of full use of the tax credit 

allocations. Your audit analysis suggests that the States now may 
not be fully utilizing their allocation. In fact, data from both the 
States, the IRS, and a recent HUD study would suggest as much 
as $80 million out of the per year, the annual $315 million per cap
ita allocation, are not being fully utilized to produce the housing 
that we hoped to have as part of this public-private partnership. 

Number one, do you agree that these allocations are not being 
fully utilized, that they are being underutilized? 

Mr. WHITE. Our conclusion is they may be underutilized. Our 
real conclusion here was we could not reconcile what was being 
awarded initially, what was being allocated initially to projects 
when they were in the proposal stage to what was actually being 
used and awarded when projects were completed. There is this 
large discrepancy, and we cannot account for the difference. It 
looks like credits may not all be used. 

Mr. WELLER. If you are not able to account for the difference, is 
there an explanation of why you are unable to account for the dif
ference? 

Mr. WHITE. We discovered the difference with the methodology 
we had, once we developed the methodology and started sampling. 
I think to get an answer to that question you would probably have 
to track the credits for an individual State over time and, in effect, 
go back and do a retrospective audit, picking one or two States and 
track every credit in that State over several years. 

Mr. WELLER. Would you recommend that this sort of tracking 
and reporting system be put in place as part of a better way of un
derstanding utilization of the tax credit? 

Mr. WHITE. I guess before thinking about a system, perhaps a 
study to determine if this is, in fact, what is happening. At this 
point we do not know for sure where these credits are going. 

Credits can be-developers have 2 years to use the credits. If 
they do not use them within the 2 years, then they lose them. The 
credits can be returned to the States and be reallocated. If the 2 
years pass, the credits lapse. And right now with the data that is 
available, we do not know how many of these credits have lapsed 
and how many credits have been returned to the States and have 
not been reallocated yet. 

Mr. WELLER. Mr. Fricke. 
Mr. FRICKE. I think in that regard, too, the question that may 

be appropriate to just pose to the National Council when they are 
here. They do track allocations of credits by year, and to really ad
dress maybe with them the feasibility of them tracking the credits 
as they are applied to the projects that are placed in service over 
time, at least there will be some centralized data source to really 
track the differences. 

Mr. WELLER. I would also like to explore-of course, one of the 
goals of this program is to make sure that affordable housing lasts 
longer than the credit, that quality affordable housing is available 
in every community where it is needed. And one of my colleagues 
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on the Subcommittee started asking questions regarding the issue 
of layering of various subsidies, other subsidies that would affect 
those that are able to be served by low-income housing tax credit 
housing. And it is my understanding in the report from reading it 
that 71 percent of the households in these projects receive one or 
more types of housing assistance beyond that that is provided by 
the tax credit. With that, what some would call a high ratio of ad
ditional assistance, is it realistic to believe that this credit pro
gram, these types of projects can survive beyond the life of the 
credit? 

Mr. WHITE. We do not know the answer to that. We raised the 
question in the report. What is clear is that the tenants served by 
this program have incomes that are so low that the rents they can 
pay are not high enough right now to cover the costs of developing 
and operating these projects. And, in fact, the incomes that many 
of the tenants who are actually being served have are so low that 
they are not high enough to cover the costs if the only subsidy the 
project got was the credit subsidy, because the credit only is al
lowed to cover part of the development costs. It does not cover any 
of the operating costs, and it does not even cover all of the develop
ment costs. And given the income levels served, that is the reason 
for the other subsidies being used. 

Mr. WELLER. Mr. Fricke, would you like to comment on that? 
Mr. FRICKE. Yes. I think just to make a little distinction, the lay

ered subsidies that are used in the program in conjunction with the 
tax credits really make the properties themselves more affordable 
by just reducing the amount of debt that is associated with the 
property. In the report we pointed out that the rents in these 
projects, are generally anywhere from 13 to 23 percent below the 
ceiling imposed by this program. So by layering these subsidies, 
one of the benefits you are getting is lower rents, which translates 
into a lower population that is being served. 

Part of the reason that you have the tenant population in terms 
of income being served is not only direct rental assistance but also 
the fact that rents are down, making the units more affordable to 
lower income people. 

I think your other question, the question as far as long-term via
bility of these projects, that really gets to an issue of in 15 years 
and out, what the cash flow is going to look like for these prop
erties, what kind of capital needs these properties are going to 
have, and do these properties have reserves set aside to meet those 
capital needs or will they be-will they have generally a high 
enough cash flow to borrow additional capital that together with 
any reserves they can make the needed repairs? Or will they come 
back to this program and look to it as a way of raising capital to 
make substantial rehabilitation of properties that may have fallen 
somewhat into disrepair. That is an issue that we will not know 
until sometime into the future. 

Mr. WELLER. Of course, marketing studies are a way of deter
mining long-term viability. Do you think that market study should 
consider the issue of layering to determine long-term viability of 
the project? 

Mr. FRICKE. Well, again, layering is monr-not so much the long
term viability as it is-layering goes more toward affordability ini-
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tially. I mean, if you layer these subsidies initially, then you really 
just do not have to borrow the debt. Consequently, the rents basi
cally only have to cover operating expenses and whatever debt that 
you have to borrow. So, again, the layering really has not a whole 
lot to do with the long-term viability of the property. That is more 
a function, again, of the cash flow of the property in the outyears 
and the reserves and such that have been set aside. 

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Madam Chair. I yield back. 
Chairman JOHNSON [presiding]. Thank you. 
Mr. Tanner. 
Mr. TANNER. Thank you very much, Madam Chairman. Most of 

my questions have been covered, but I have one for Mr. White. 
Did you all look at the urban-rural mix of the program? And is 

it being utilized in the rural areas to the extent that it is con
structed? 

Mr. WHITE. It is being used in rural areas. I think we have found 
about half the units are in urban areas, about a quarter of the 
units are in suburban areas, and about a quarter of the units are 
in rural areas right now. 

Dennis, do you want to expand on that? 
Mr. FRICKE. That is true. You have more than half the properties 

in rural areas, but because they tend to be smaller, they represent, 
as Jim said, only about a quarter of the units. Conversely, only 
about a third of the projects, I believe, are in urban areas, but be
cause they tend to be larger, they constitute about half of the units. 

Mr. TANNER. So you did not find any problem with the rural 
areas being able to participate in the program? 

Mr. FRICKE. No, we did not. 
Mr. TANNER. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. 
Mr. Portman. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chair, and I thank GAO, Mr. 

White, for your recommendations and your good study. Many of the 
recommendations, of course, are focused on more State require
ments, and I know you have already talked to Mr. English and oth
ers about that. My sense is that this Subcommittee will probably 
be putting together some legislation in response to your rec
ommendations, and I would hope you would work with us to be 
sure those are as streamlined as possible and we are not just creat
ing more bureaucracy at the State level and more red tape. I know 
you indicated your interest in that and, in fact, said you already 
had thought about the unfunded mandate issue. I think when you 
put together these recommendations, we do have that point of 
order on the floor, among other concerns. And I think it is impor
tant that we not just load up more regulations on the State side. 

With that in mind, let me talk to you about the other side, which 
is the IRS. Mr. Coyne and I are very interested in looking at IRS 
restructuring right now on a commission, and one of the issues that 
has come up is low-income housing, how that is working. You have 
not, to my knowledge, really addressed that today, nor do you focus 
on that in your report, how the IRS is doing. I know we are going 
to hear from the IRS in a moment, and I am looking forward to 
that. 
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But if you could, just tell us briefly how you think they have 
done, particularly since 1994, 1995. I understand they have begun 
to audit these programs. They have sent out over 200 lead pack
ages to their field offices recently about particular problems they 
have seen. But how do you think the IRS is doing in terms of this 
program? And do you have any recommendations for changing the 
relationship between the IRS and the State agencies? 

Mr. WHITE. The IRS has clearly made a start in terms of provid
ing oversight in this program. We have several recommendations, 
however, aimed at providing what we believe is sufficient informa
tion for the IRS to fulfill their role in ensuring compliance with the 
Tax Code. 

Mr. PORTMAN. So more information will help them do that job? 
Mr. WHITE. Yes. One example would be right now they do not 

have a good measure of noncompliance with the program, and be
cause of that, they do not have a good ability to allocate their com
pliance resources. They need such a measure to be able to allocate 
compliance resources, obviously. 

Mr. PORTMAN. We hear from Ohio, for instance-of course, Ohio's 
program is perfect. [Laughter.] 

But we hear, as an example, that more interaction with the IRS 
could be helpful, that there may not have been over the years, par
ticularly-and, again, this may be changing recently-as much 
focus on the compliance side. Is that the sense you got from looking 
at this? 

Mr. WHITE. I think one thing we heard from the States is that 
the IRS has been doing a better job over time in terms of providing 
some guidance to the States, and the IRS is now considering revis
ing the forms on which noncompliance is reported to make that 
process somewhat easier. 

Again, we still have some concerns there about whether they will 
have adequate information. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Because this is a tax credit, it necessarily involves 
the IRS because of the Tax Code. But do you think the IRS is the 
right entity to be, in essence, auditing this and monitoring what 
the State agencies are doing? 

Mr. WHITE. You are raising the question, I think, of whether you 
want a housing program--

Mr. PORTMAN. We have section 8; we have other housing pro
grams that are under HUD. And one of the issues, again, Mr. 
Coyne and I have looked at is the noncore functions of the IRS, 
whether it makes sense for an agency that has as its mission the 
collection of taxes to be focused on, whether it is child support or 
earned income tax credit or low-income housing. Do you have any 
thoughts on that? 

Mr. WHITE. It is certainly the right question to be asking, one of 
the right questions to be asking here. We did not compare this pro
gram to housing programs operated by HUD, so we do not have a 
conclusion or recommendations on that point. 

Mr. PORTMAN. And in terms of the bang for the buck we are get
ting-and I think others may have questions on this, but that is 
one of the concerns we have from a policy perspective. You focus 
more on how to administer this program and compliance. But ap
parently you did not look at other housing programs such as sec-
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tion 8. Are we getting as much bang for the buck through the tax 
credit? I think the average, I am told, over the life of the credit in 
an assisted unit is $27,300 reduction in Federal revenues. How 
does that compare to other programs? Did you look into that at all? 

Mr. WHITE. We did not do that comparison. One of the reasons 
that comparison is difficult to do is because there are very few pure 
credit projects out there. Most of the tax credit projects-

Mr. PORTMAN. Are mixed. 
Mr. WHITE [continuing]. Are also getting other Federal housing 

money. 
Mr. PORTMAN. OK Thank you. 
Mr. FRICKE. I think if I could just add to that particular point 

that Jim just made, this program, again, delivers basically a very 
new product, either through new construction or substantial reha
bilitation. section 8 is really aimed at the 40th percentile in terms 
of the rental properties in an area. So you really are comparing 
somewhat of an apple and an orange in terms of the benefits, the 
housing benefits conferred on the low-income household, whether 
they receive a section 8 or they move into an apartment built under 
this program. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Your site visits were very helpful to look at to
ward the back of your report. I guess, Mr. Fricke, you were in
volved in that. I would love to have seen also some comparison to 
rents, market rates, that are not part of the low-income housing 
credit. As you say, it is difficult because of the layering and be
cause of other programs. But we talk about-on page 156, the 
Grand Rapids, Michigan, study. It is a $295 a month rental, and 
it is just hard for us to look at that and know what is the rent sub
sidy per year on that. How does that compare to other rental units? 
You talked about rents going down generally. The cost per unit was 
$48,800. What is the real cost to the Federal Government in terms 
of the value of the tax credit to that? 

These are policy questions. You may not be in a position to an
swer today, but these are the bigger issues that we have to grapple 
with. 

Mr. FRICKE. May I in part give you a little context? In this re
port, we talk about the average for the Nation of $453 a month, 
I think. And, again, I am going to generalize and say that is prob
ably about a two-bedroom unit because that is about the average 
size in this particular program. 

In mid-1993, I believe the average fair market rent nationwide 
was about $555, so about $100 more. And I think the median rent 
for a two-bedroom unit in the country was about $650, about $200 
more. If you take just the fair market rent and say that if a family 
were to move into a tax-credit-supported property and receive sec
tion 8 rental assistance, as many families were receiving, or they 
moved into another market rate unit in the community that was 
renting at the fair market rent of $555, the government would have 
an additional $100 a month cost to subsidize that family in private 
rental housing. 

But the government in the tax credit unit has already sunk in 
up front $27,300 in present value cost, and there are also some ad
ditional costs associated with other programs that may have gone 
into the developing of that particular housing. And, again, having 
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said all that, too, the benefits are different to the household. Again, 
the family-1 will just say this very generally-is, under this pro
gram, going to receive more housing benefit in terms of quality 
housing than they generally will under a section 8 voucher or cer
tificate program. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Right, which is a whole other issue. 
Mr. FRICKE. Right. It is just kind of like context, I think, when 

you start comparing programs to really consider. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Chairman JOHNSON. I would like to follow up on that, though. If 

we know that the tax credit over a 10-year period costs us on aver
age $23,000, don't we have any ability to see whether over that 10 
years we get $27,000 of rent subsidy? 

Mr. WHITE. You have got a couple of issues there. One is: for 
what you have built with whatever amenities it comes with, have 
you done that at a minimum cost? 

Chairman JOHNSON. Right. 
Mr. WHITE. Then another issue is: Were the amenities that are 

provided with that housing proper? Are you providing too many 
amenities or not? So you have got two aspects to cost there. 

We have got some recommendations on the former in terms of 
providing better information to the States about the costs that de
velopers actually incurred and are reporting to the States in their 
proposals. 

On the latter, on the issue of the amenities, the program, again, 
has delegated responsibility for making that decision to the States, 
and the States have made the decision to build under this program 
primarily new units, new construction rather than rehab. Rehab is 
generally cheaper than new construction, but part of the reason 
they are going with new construction is because of where they are 
locating the projects. Roughly 25 percent of the units, again, are in 
suburban locations where there is not a lot of housing typically to 
rehabilitate. If you are going to locate housing there, it is going to 
necessarily have to be new. So the States are making some deci
sions about amenities and location that have implications for costs. 

Chairman JOHNSON. But, nonetheless, there are some pure tax 
credit projects. There are not a lot. But in those pure tax credit 
projects, where the credit is the sole subsidy provided by the tax
payers, are we getting back in rent reduction what we are putting 
in? Taking the average rent, not what the units in that complex 
would go for, because you are right, some of these units are associ
ated with more amenities, considerably more amenities than a sec
tion 8 housing voucher would buy you. But ignoring that and look
ing at what the average rent-what the section 8 housing voucher 
would provide there-are we getting back $27,000 over 10 years in 
buydown of rent costs? 

Mr. WHITE. It is a difficult question to answer definitively. Part 
of the reason is the way this program is structured, some of the 
risk is being transferred to these private investors who receive the 
credits. How much risk is being transferred is something that is 
not easily quantified. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Still, can't we just do the math on a pure 
tax credit project and see what does it cost us over 10 years and 
what do we get for it? 
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Mr. WHITE. I think the problem is you have got an apples and 
oranges case, though. You are comparing a tax credit project where 
these private investors have some incentives to manage and mon
itor the project because they have assumed some risks. They have 
got money in it, and they are at risk of losing the credits if the 
project should go out of compliance to other projects that serve a 
different income level and are structured differently. 

Chairman JOHNSON. I would see the risk issue as one reason 
that we would prefer this form of allocating dollars to housing; we 
have somebody onsite who really has a vested interest in keeping 
the property up and making the project run right. That is one of, 
the checks that says you are going to spend your housing dollars 
wisely. 

But I should think that you could take a few of the projects that 
had no other subsidy involved and see what kind of subsidy you 
would have to provide for a family who is getting this tax credit 
in this unit, and what kind of subsidy you would have to provide 
for that same family under other housing project programs, and see 
what are we getting back. 

But what I hear you saying is that it is hard because the rent 
that is being asked is based on the cost of a project that would be 
normally higher than the cost of a project that a section 8 voucher 
would generally support the rent. It seems to me you ought to be 
able to say here is a pure low-income housing tax credit project. It 
is going to cost us $27,000. Is this person getting 27,000 dollars' 
worth of rent subsidy? 

Mr. FRICKE. The answer to that, real simply, is no, they are not, 
but the explanation as to why they are not, part of what Jim said, 
is that the government cost being $27,300 on average, that part of 
that cost is transaction cost, the syndication--

Chairman JoHNSON. Yes, but, see, that is not our problem. 
Mr. FRICKE. Right. 
Chairman JOHNSON. That is their problem, in a sense. What I 

want to know is from the taxpayer's point of view, we are investing 
$27,000. Are we getting $27,000 or are we getting less? And what 
I hear you saying is we are getting less. So the benefit we are get
ting is new units. 

Mr. WHITE. But you have got costs and benefits here. You have 
got both sides. Again, you have structured-the tax credit projects 
are structured differently than others, given our sample, the small 
number of pure tax credit units in our sample, and therefore, the 
very small number in any one market, we probably only got a sin
gle pure credit project for doing this sort of comparison, even if you 
thought you were comparing apples to apples. So we did not do 
that kind of comparison. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Portman. 
Mr. PORTMAN. If you would yield just for a moment, let me just 

take Mr. Fricke's numbers. And I may be missing something in 
terms of the apples to grapefruit to oranges comparison. But you 
said the average rental unit costs for about a two-bedroom was 
$453 per month. 

Mr. FRicKE. In our program, the average rent for a tax credit 
unit was $453. 

Mr. PORTMAN. OK And the average nationally is about $555. 
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Mr. FRICKE. That was the fair market rent that HUD sets for its 
section 8 certificate program. 

Mr. PORTMAN. OK. So the difference is about $100, roughly. 
Mr. FRICKE. Exactly. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Let's take that $100 over a year, and this gets to 

Mrs. Johnson's question. That is $1,200. Multiply that by the 15 
years, $1,200 by 15 years you get about $18,000. 

Mr. FRICKE. Right. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Which is the value of the rent subsidy. It is a zero 

discount rate, just $18,000. 
Mr. FRICKE. Right. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Why can't you compare that $18,000 to that cred

it, which is $27,000-$27,300 I think is the number in your report. 
That is a big difference. 

Mr. FRICKE. It is a big--
Mr. PORTMAN. And what you are saying-let me just try to char

acterize what you are saying, and then you can tell me where I am 
wrong. You say there are basically two differences, as I understand 
it. One is transaction costs, which, as Mrs. Johnson said, really is 
not an issue. To the extent that we are comparing the public sub
sidy costs, the taxpayer cost to this, it probably should not be an 
issue we care about. The second is that they tend to be newer 
units. It is newer housing, maybe nicer housing, as a result, and, 
therefore, that would account for some of the difference. But we are 
talking about almost a $10,000 difference. 

Mr. WHITE. That is right, and part of the answer to the question 
depends on what happens over time. If the ownership structure of 
this works, it could mean that over time these units are better 
managed than they would be under an alternative. That is part of 
what you are buying with the money. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Right. What you are saying, then, is the 
public benefit is that you buy higher quality housing over a longer 
period of time. But you do not get your money back dollar for dol
lar. 

Mr. WHITE. Well, or that you buy better managed public housing 
over time. That is part of what you are buying here. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Let me do a follow-on question. It does seem 
to me that if you add up the fees that are charged-the syndication 
fees, the development fees, the construction fees, all that-a lot of 
this money is going to fees. I worry about, you know, 47 cents of 
every dollar not going in a sense directly to housing. 

Now, I appreciate that it costs money to syndicate, but after all, 
private developers who compete with these units also have syndica
tion fees. I mean, a lot of them finance their operations the same 
way. To what extent do States really look at the total number of 
fees in a project, as opposed to money for bricks and mortar and 
money for rent subsidies, to what extent do States really oversee 
that rigorously? And to what extent do States look at gold plating? 
I mean, are there amenities in this that are really not appro
priately funded by a public program? 

These are hard questions, and from reading your report, I do not 
know whether we just do not have the information or whether 
there is some suggestion that it does not matter. I think when only 
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53 cents of your dollar really goes in a sense to the program, that 
is, the bricks and mortar, I am worried. 

Mr. WHITE. We do not want to leave the impression that this 
does not matter. It clearly matters a great deal. The States report 
that they consider fees and that they have controls, standards that 
they impose on fees. One of the problems we had is that when they 
impose percentage standards on fees, different States impose them 
on different bases. So it is difficult to tell. 

We also did not do audits of projects so that at the project level 
we are unable to reach a conclusion about whether too much was 
going to fees or not. I mean, what you might imagine doing, if you 
could do it retroactively somehow, would in effect be to rebid the 
project and see if you can get a lower--

Chairman JOHNSON. I was truly surprised by the series of fees 
involved-syndication fees, State fees, so on and so forth. When you 
take out all the money that goes in the way of fees-and some of 
it is profit. I mean, I think what they call fees in the construction 
area must be the construction company's profits. At least I hope so. 
I hope that is not over and above what we already do at 47 cents 
on the dollar. 

Do you have any comparison? Is 53 cents a lot? And is the re
mainder a little-for bricks and mortar and subsidies? 

Mr. FRICKE. I will just try to answer that real quickly. The dif
ficulty, of course, in comparing the 53 cents to the dollar is that 
53 cents is paid in today, the dollar is a government cost over 10 
years. So if you discount back that dollar over 10 years, it is basi
cally 70 cents. And I think when you hear, you know, from the in
dustry, you are going to hear that the 53 cents today is more like 
60 or 65 cents. 

Having said that, it is still not an apple to apple comparison to 
compare 60 or 65 cents against the 70-cent present value cost to 
the government because that 60 or 65 cents to the investors is not 
just for the tax credits, but it is for other depreciation that that 
property throws off. 

The industry may estimate somewhere around 80 percent of the 
pay-in of the 60 or 65 cents is attributable directly to the credit. 

Chairman JOHNSON. OK. Thank you. 
Why do the development costs vary so widely? You say in your 

report they vary from $20,000 to $160,000. 
Mr. WHITE. This gets partly to your gold-plating question. Again, 

it gets back to the decisions that States have made about which 
projects to fund. As I said, new construction costs more than reha
bilitated housing. Most of the projects are new construction. The lo
cation of the projects matters. California is a very high cost area. 
Construction in California has to meet seismic standards. There 
are underground parking requirements. A number of the high-cost 
projects in California are elevator buildings. Elevator buildings are 
higher cost construction, than garden-style apartment buildings. 

Chairman JOHNSON. And how much variance is there from State 
to State in the price of a tax credit? 

Mr. WHITE. Again, our sample was not designed for us to be able 
to make estimates on that. There clearly are large differences 
across States. As I just indicated, California is a high-cost area to 
develop any type of housing. 
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Chairman JOHNSON. Do you have any idea what percentage of 
the tax credits have been taken back by States or what the primary 
reasons are? 

Mr. WHITE. We do not have one. We can check. If we have got 
it, we will get it to you. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Yes, I would be interested in that. I do not 
get any data that these projects are failing and the tax credits are 
being withdrawn. So if you have indication that that is the case, 
I am interested. We need to know the dimensions of that problem 
if it exists. 

Mr. WHITE. Yes. My understanding is it has happened, but the 
magnitude right now, we do not have an answer. If we do, we will 
get it to you. 

Chairman JOHNSON. And your report does clearly indicate that 
the States conduct fewer site visits or even desk audits than their 
plans require. Do you have any idea why this is? 

Mr. BLOCK. No, we do not have any idea why. It could have been 
resources. There were several States that conducted no visits or did 
no monitoring reviews at all. But we do not know the reason for 
it. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Did you ask? 
Mr. BLOCK. We did not ask, but I guess we can go back and ask 

them for the information. 
Chairman JOHNSON. I would be curious, mostly because you won

der whether it is because they considered it a less troubled pro
gram than some of the others, or whether they just have not done 
it and should do it. 

Thank you very much for your testimony today. I appreciate it. 
I am sorry I could not be here for all the questions of my col
leagues, but I do appreciate your good work, and I thank you for 
coming to brief the Members of this Subcommittee last week. That 
was extremely helpful in our gaining a better grasp of the work 
that you have done. 

Thank you. 
Next we will have Thomas Smith of the IRS, the Assistant Com

missioner for Examination of the IRS. 
Mr. Smith, please proceed. 

STATEMENT OF THOMAS J. SMITH, ASSISTANT COMMIS
SIONER FOR EXAMINATION, INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE 

Mr. SMITH. Thank you. Madam Chairman and distinguished 
Members of the Subcommittee, my name is Thomas Smith. I am 
the Assistant Commissioner for Examination of the Internal Reve
nue Service. I am pleased to be here today to discuss the low
income housing tax credit. 

I wish to commend the General Accounting Office for its thor
ough and comprehensive study of the low-income housing program. 
The Service worked closely with GAO throughout the course of 
their study to provide the necessary information regarding the 
Service's role in administering the credit. 

My testimony today will provide a brief overview of the program, 
including existing compliance monitoring activities. I will also 
briefly discuss GAO's recommendations contained in their March 
1997 report. 
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As lou know, the low-income housing credit is available to own
ers o residential rental property which incur certain acquisition, 
construction and rehabilitation costs for property that are rented to 
low-income persons. Each State is authorized an annual amount of 
credit that it allocates to buildings throughout the State through 
its local housing credit agency. To be valid, credits must be allo
cated under a qualified allocation plan. The plan must provide: se
lection criteria that set out housing priorities; preferences for 
projects serving the lowest income tenants and those serving ten
ants for the longest period of time; and, procedures that the agency 
will follow in monitoring compliance with the various tax credit re
quirements and for notifying the Internal Revenue Service of non
compliance. 

I am going to skip over a lot of the areas that may already have 
been covered by GAO regarding its decisions and try to concentrate 
mostly on our compliance activities which I think will be the areas 
of your concern. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, I appreciate that, because I am 
sure we will have lots of questions. Thank you. 

Mr. SMITH. Since 1995, the Service has made significant progress 
in its oversight of the program. A special unit at the Philadelphia 
Service Center processes and monitors the receipts of the various 
forms filed by the State agencies. Beginning with 1995, filings on 
Form 8610, which is the Annual Low-Income Housing Credit Agen
cy's Report and Form 8609, Low-Income Housing Credit Allocation 
Certification, which are due on February 28 of each year are being 
reconciled to ensure that States are not exceeding their current 
year annual credit ceiling. 

In 1993, State agencies began notifying the Internal Revenue 
Service of noncompliance with program requirements utilizing 
Form 8823, Low-Income Housing Credit Notice of Noncompliance. 
Prior to filing this form with the Internal Revenue Service, the 
State agency gives the taxpayer the opportunity to correct non
compliance. The nature and severity of the noncompliance may re
sult in the disallowance or recapture of the tax credit that was 
claimed by the taxpayer. 

In November 1996, we began utilizing a new letterwriting system 
to notify building owners that the Service had been informed by 
the State agency of their noncompliance with certain low-income 
housing credit procedures and provisions. Form 8823 which de
scribes the noncompliant action is reviewed by our tax examiners 
and the type of error is coded into our database to use in selecting 
the appropriate notification to the owner. Owners are advised that 
their noncompliance may result in an examination. Form 8823 is 
used by the agencies to also advise the Service when noncompli
ance no longer exists. 

The form is currently being revised, which is included in one of 
the recommendations by GAO, to incorporate a check block section, 
which should facilitate the agencies in determining the type of in
fractions and classifying those in a simpler format than the prior 
form. 

The owner claiming a low-income housing credit must include 
certain forms as part of their annual filing requirement. Service 
Center return processing, excluding those pertaining to flow 
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through entities, are responsible for reviewing the fonns when tax 
returns are filed. When fonns are missing and the dollar amount 
of the credit is above a certain dollar threshold, taxpayers are con
tacted and their refunds could be reduced by the amount of the dis
allowed credits or balance due notices could be sent to taxpayers. 

Bear in mind that, tax returns claiming these credits could incor
porate both corporations, partnership and individual tax returns. 
An exact report of taxpayers claiming the credit should assist us 
in the process of matching the credits allocated by State agencies 
to amounts claimed on fonns by owners. We are expecting, hope
fully, an accurate run of the system to be done in July 1997. At 
that point, we should be able to validate how well we are able to 
match the credit allocations by the States to those actually claimed 
on tax returns. 

We also have another compliance unit located in our Pennsyl
vania District Office. This compliance unit is responsible for train
ing and ongoing technical support for our field examiners. Training 
began in July 1995 and was completed in April 1996. This unit also 
provides technical support to State agencies, property owners and 
practitioners to call in regarding taxpayer assistance questions re
lating to the low-income housing credit. People who participate in 
our unit in Pennsylvania, also attend the annual conferences of the 
National Council of State Housing Agencies and work with them 
on an outreach basis in tenns of educating those who are involved 
with the credit. 

We believe our outreach program has had a positive impact. For 
instance, after our initial meetings, we did experience an increase 
in the notifications to the Internal Revenue Service on Notices of 
Noncompliance that were sent to us. Fifteen States that had pre
viously not supplied the necessary notices of noncompliance to us, 
did after our attendance and participation with the agency. So, we 
think the outreach efforts have had a positive impact. 

As concerns were raised by our own internal audit and subse
quently by GAO about the potential owner noncompliance, an audit 
program was developed. Beginning with infonnation supplied to us 
by the States on noncompliance through Fonn 8823, we prepared 
210 lead packages which have been assigned to our field examin
ers. The volume of audit closures at this point are relatively small 
and it is premature to comment on the overall compliance level of 
owners claiming the credit. However, early results do not suggest 
widespread abuse. 

However, I must caution the Subcommittee, it is not really pru
dent to make judgments until we have a significant number of 
cases that have closed out from our audit activities. It is entirely 
possible that those cases with the least problems could tend to 
close out first, and the ones with more subsequent problems, could 
be a more difficult type of examination to conduct. They would be 
closed out at a later time. 

In November 1995, our multiagency Low-Income Housing Credit 
Steering Committee was fonned. The committee provides inter
agency coordination in the administration of the credit program 
when used with other housing programs. The committee includes 
the Department of Housing and Urban Development, the National 
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Park Service, rural housing representatives, the National Council 
of State Housing Agencies and the Internal Revenue Service. 

Finally, in its report, the General Accounting Office makes cer
tain recommendations for approving the Low-Income Housing Tax 
Credit Program through the regulatory process. Those rec
ommendations will be considered as part of the regulatory process. 
Under this process, as you know, the Service would consult with 
the Treasury Department about proposing new or amending exist
ing regulations with respect to those areas cited in the GAO report. 
Interested parties and stakeholders would have the opportunity to 
submit written comments on the areas under consideration for 
modification of the regulation. 

After carefully reviewing these comments, we would further con
sult with Treasury on the development of the proposed regulations. 
Any proposed regulations would provide State agencies and tax
payers with an additional opportunity for comment. Those com
ments would be taken into account prior to issuing any final regu
lations. This is the normal regulatory process that the Service 
would follow with the Treasury Department. 

That concludes my remarks and I will be happy to answer any 
questions that you may have. 

[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Madame Chairman and Distinguished Members of the Subcommittee: 
I am pleased to be here today to discuss the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit 

(LIHC). 1 wish to commend the General Accounting Office (GAO) on its thorough and 
comprehensive study of the low-income housing program. The Internal Revenue 
Service (IRS) v,oorked closely with GAO throughout the course of the study to provide 
the necessary information on the IRS' role In the administration of the tax credit. 

The Administration believes that the LIHC is an effective tool for the provision of 
rental housing to an underserved population. It represents an ongoing partnership 
between the Federal and State governments and the private sector to address critical 
housing needs. Within this partnership, the Federal government determines aggregate 
credit amounts and monitors compliance, State housing agencies allocate credits to 
projects that meet their local housing goals and needs, and the private sector provides 
the financing. When all three partners fulfill their roles, the LIHC addresses its intended 
goals in an efficient manner. 

My testimony today will provide a brief overview of the program, Including 
existing compliance monitoring activities. I will also discuss GAO's recommendations 
contained in its March, 1997 report 

Background 

The low-income housing tax credit Is available to owners of residential rental 
property who incur certain acquisition, construction, or rehabilitation costs for property 
that will be rented to low-income persons. 

Each state is authorized an annual amount of credit that it allocates to buildings 
through a state or local housing credit agency. To be valid, credits must be allocated 
under a qualified allocation plan. A plan must provide (1) selection criteria that set out 
the housing priorities of the state agency, (2) preferences for projects serving the lowest 
income tenants and those serving tenants for the longest periods, and (3) procedures 
that agencies must use for monitoring compliance with the various tax credit 
requirements and for notifying the IRS of noncompliance. In addition, a state agency 
may allocate only an amount of credit that is necessary for the financial feasibility of a 
project and its viability as a low-income project over a certain period of time. 

Claiming the Credit 

To obtain the housing credit, an owner must apply to the appropriate agency. 
That agency then reviews the owner's application and, using criteria set out in the 
quaflfied allocation plan, ranks the owner's project against other applicants. If 
successful, the project will receive a credit allocation. Provided all other requirements 
relating to the allocation process are satisfied, the owner will be issued a Form 8609, 
Low-Income Housing Credit Allocation Certification for each building in the project. No 
credit may be claimed without a Form 8609. 

Various factors may affect the amount of credit that an owner may claim. These 
factors include the eligible costs incurred by the owner, whether federal grants or 
subsidies are involved, the percentage of qualifying tenants occupying a building, and 
the owner's personal tax circumstances. Generally, an owner is eligible to claim credit 
for each year of a 10-year credit period. Under certain circumstances, credit may be 
claimed over a 15-year compliance period. 

Although an owner may claim credit for up to 15 years, the owner must generally 
maintain a certain percentage of low-income units for at least a 30-year period under a 
so-called "extended use agreement" with the state agency. 
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The abDity of an owner to claim the housing credit each year depends upon the 
owner's compfiance with statutory and regulatory requirements relating to the project 
and tenants. These requirements include the income eligibility of tenants, rent 
restrictions, health and safety standards, building dispositions, actual occupancy of 
units by qualified tenants, and whether an extended-use agreement is in effect. Failure 
to comply with these requirements could result in the recapture of a certain percentage 
of credits already claimed by the owner. 

An owner is required to retain records that support the amount of credit claimed. 
In addition, an owner must make an annual certification of information to the state 
agency. For example, an owner must certify that (1) the project is occupied by a 
minimum number of qualifying tenants, (2) the owner has received all required annual 
income certificates from low-income tenants and documentation to support those 
certificates, (3) each low-income unit in the project is rent-restricted, (4) all units In the 
project are for use by the general public and are used on a nontransient basis, and (5) 
each building in the project is suitable for occupancy, taking into account local health, 
safety, and building codes. The owner must further certify that (6) there has been no 
change in the basis (upon which credits are calculated) of any building in the project (or 
the owner must describe any change), (7) certain tenant facilities are provided on a 
comparable basis without charge to ali tenants, (8) reasonable attempts are being 
made to rant a vacant low-income unit or another comparable vacant unit to other low
income tenants, and (9) if the income of tenants of a low-income unit increases above a 
specified income fimit, the next available unit of comparable or smaller size will be 
rented to tenants having a qualifying income. 

State Agency's Responsibilities 

Under the IRS' regulations, a state agency must monitor all buildings for 
noncompliance. An agency is required to notify the IRS of any noncompliance that it 
finds (whether or not the noncompliance is corrected) or any failure of the owner to 
make the required annual certifications. 

In monitoring for noncompliance, a state agency must also review the annual 
certifiCBtions of information made by owners and choose one of three review 
procedures that target a certain percentage of projects for greater review of the income 
certifications of low-income tenants (including the documentation supporting the 
certifications) and the rent records for a percentage of low-income units in those 
projects. Only one review procedure requires an on-site inspection of a certain 
percentage of projects; however, the regulations give an agency the right to perform an 
on-site inspection of any project in its jurisdiction throughout the time that credits can be 
claimed for the project. 

IRS Oversight 

Since 1995 the IRS has made significant progress in the oversight of this 
program. 

A special unit at the Philadelphia Service Center (PSC) processes and monitors 
the receipt of the various forms filed by the state agencies. Beginning with 1995 fifings, 
Form 8610, Annual Low-Income Housjna Cre<f!t Agencjes Report, and Form 8609, !..mY:: 
Income Housing Credit Allocatjon Certjficatlon, which are due February 28 each year, 
are being reconciled to ensure that states have not exceeded their annual credit 
ceiling. 

In 1993, state agencies began notifying the IRS of noncompliance with program 
requirements using Form 8823, Low-Income Housing Cre<fjt Notice of Noncompfiance. 
Prior to filing Form 8823 with the IRS, an agency gives the taxpayer an opportunity to 
correct the noncompfiance. The nature and severity of the noncompliance may result in 
disallowance and/or recapture of the tax credit claimed. In November 1996, we began 
using a new letter writing system to notify building owners that the IRS had been 
informed by an agency of their noncompliance with certain LIHC provisions. The Form 
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8823, which describes the noncompliant action, is reviewed by our tax examiners. The 
type of error is coded and entered in a database which is used to select the appropriate 
letter to be sent to the owner. Owners are advised that their noncompliance may result 
in an audit. Form 8823 is also used by the agencies to advise us when the owner is 
back in compliance. The form is currently being revised to include a "check block" 
section, which lists different types of infractions, to assist the agencies in categorizing 
the noncompl.iance action. 

An individual claiming the credit must include certain forms as part of their 
annual filing requirement. Service Center return processing examiners correspond with 
the owner if the forms are missing and the amount claimed is above a dollar threshold. 
If the forms are not received, the credit claimed is removed from the return either 
reducing the refund or resulting in a tax due notice. In addition, an automated system 
to generate a report of all returns claiming the credit is now operational. Returns 
claiming the credit include partnerships, corporations, and individuals. This will assist 
us in the process of matching the credits allocated by state agencies to amounts 
claimed by owners. The extract report is scheduled for July ofthis year. 

A separate compliance unit is located at the Pennsylvania District Office. This 
unit is responsible for training and ongoing technical support for field examiners. 
Training began in July, 1995 and was completed in April, 1996. The unit also provides 
technical support to the state agencies, property owners and practitioners. For 
example, we participate at the annual conference of the National Council of State 
Housing Agencies (NCSHA), with whom we have a very good working relationship. We 
believe this outreach action has a positive impact on the program. After the initial 
meeting in February, 1995, the filing of Form 8823 (LIHC Notice of Noncompliance) 
increased significantly (including 15 states which had not filed the form previously). 

As concerns were raised by our Internal Audit and subsequently by GAO about 
the potential for owner noncompliance, an audit program was developed. Beginning 
with information on noncompliance provided by the state ~gencies through Form 8823, 
we prepared 210 lead packages which were assigned to our field operations. The 
volume of audit closures to date is relatively small and it is premature to comment on 
the compliance level of owners claiming the credit. However, early results do not 
suggest widespread abuse. This is consistent with GAO findings in which GAO 
conducted a sample review.of properties allocated credits, and traced the credits to the 
investor returns. GAO did not find any significant discrepancies between credits 
allocated and credits claimed. However, its review was limited to reconciling the 
amounts claimed, and not the correctness of the amount claimed. 

In November 1995, a multi-agency LIHC Steering Committee was formed. The 
committee provides inter-agency coordination in the administration of the credit 
program when used with other housing programs. The committee includes the 
Department of Housing and Urban Development, the National Park Service, rural 
housing representatives, the National Council of State Housing Agencies, and the IRS. 

Conclusion 

Finally, in its report the GAO makes certain recommendations for improving the 
low-income housing program through the regulatory process. Those recommendations 
will be considered as part of the regulatory process. Under that process the Service 
would consult with the Treasury Department about proposing new, or amending 
existing, regulations with respect to those areas cited in the GAO Report. Interested 
parties initially would be requested to submit written comments on the areas under 
consideration for regulation. After carefully reviewing these comments, we would 
further consult with Treasury on the development of proposed regulations. Any 
proposed regulations would provide state agencies and taxpayers with an additional 
opportunity for comment. Those comments would be taken into account in issuing any 
final regulations. 

This concludes my remarks and I will be happy to answer any questions. 
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Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Smith, in your testimony, you men
tioned that the certifications are due February 28 and through that 
reconciliation process, you will be able to insure that States have 
not exceeded their annual credit ceiling. What actions can the IRS 
take if a State has exceeded its annual credit ceilings? 

Mr. SMITH. We would contact the States, obviously. If the States 
exceeded the allocations to taxpayers, we would decrease the 
amount of credit allocations to the States. We have not experienced 
that happening. One State has recently brought a small adminis
trative error to our attention. We are in the process of making an 
appropriate response to that State. We are more concerned with, 
obviously, what credits are passing through to the ultimate users 
of those credits and how that system is operating. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Well, it does seem that with the disparity 
between those allocated and actually used, it is unlikely that you 
will find States using more than they have a right to use. Are you 
satisfied that the IRS has the authority to deal with that issue by, 
for instance, the following year allocating them fewer credits for 
any overuse? 

Mr. SMITH. Part of the discussion on the unused credits-there 
are carryovers of unused credits and credits are returned to the 
Service from the States and they go into the national pool. Looking 
at the size of the national pool over time, the national pool has 
been decreasing. Last year's national pool was between $4 and $5 
million, relatively small in relation to the total size of the program. 

That is not the only reason why you would have unused credits. 
The States themselves could have carryovers of their credits. It 
does suggest that most of the credits are either being used or car
ried over by the States, since they are not being returned for redis
tribution in the national pool. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Do you see any need to change the law to 
clarify your authority to deal with those situations? 

Mr. SMITH. There may be a justification in proposing a change 
in the law to strengthen our ability to deal with that. 

Chairman JoHNSON. You can think about that over time, as to 
whether you really have the authority you need. It probably is not 
a problem that is large. 

Mr. SMITH. Right. 
Chairman JoHNSON. Nonetheless, we want to be sure that the 

law does give you the ability to do that. 
The other thing that is of concern in the area of enforcement is, 

do you have enough flexibility to deal with an individual project 
where the developer has performed badly as opposed to penalizing 
the whole State program? Is there some way, if developers are not 
doing the kind of job they should be doing but can come back into 
compliance, is it wise to penalize the investors and then a year 
later, make them eligible? 

I am not familiar actually with how those penalties work, but I 
think we need to have the ability to enforce penalties so that we 
get compliance. On the other hand, you do not want the penalty to 
undermine the financial structure of the whole development so se
verely that you lose the housing. 
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Mr. SMITH. In our exam, when we do take a look at a project ac
tually under examination, we will look at generally two phases. We 
take a look at the types of costs when we are actually performing 
an examination of a taxpayer, that are allocated to the housing 
project for credit purposes. For instance, syndication costs of syn
dicating the partnership itself should not be allocated to the project 
for credit purposes. We also look at the noncompliance notices that 
are supplied to us by the State. These tend to deal with habitation
type issues, some severe, some not as severe. 

The one area--
Chairman JOHNSON. You have to deal with those habitation 

issues and not the State? 
Mr. SMITH. When we are doing an examination of a taxpayer, 

when we go out actually and examine the taxpayer, we do have
on the 210 packages that we sent out, we used notifications from 
the States of noncompliance as the basis for selecting those exami
nations. So, we do have information that there were noncompliance 
issues when we did those. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Does the State have the authority to iden
tify noncompliance and work with that developer to regain compli
ance before notifying you? 

Mr. SMITH. Yes, they do. The State is required to notify us be
tween 90 and 135 days of uncovering the noncompliance. Very 
often, even though they are required to notify us of the noncompli
ance, at the time they are notifying us of the noncompliance, the 
problem has often already been satisfied within that period of time, 
because they have dealt with the building owner. So, many times, 
we will get a notification, which they are required to send as a non
compliance event that has been satisfied. 

The one area that is-and I am reading into your question a lit
tle bit-very important for the developers is during the initial year, 
how much of the property is, in fact, low-income housing. There is 
a provision where they can look at the one subsequent year. For 
instance, if the developer does not meet the requirement after that 
period, they cannot correct in subsequent years. They lose the cred
it totally for that project. 

So, it is not like in the fourth or fJ.fth year, they can now meet 
the requirements for sufficient number, let us say, of low-income 
housing tenants and go back to the credits. That is a significant 
penalty for noncompliance in that area. 

Chairman JOHNSON. That is as it should be. At least, it appears 
to me that it is appropriate. 

If they meet the criteria the first year but, say, the fifth year are 
out of compliance, is anybody watching? 

Mr. SMITH. Yes, we can through our examination activities. And 
the States, obviously, are getting information from the developers. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Annually? 
Mr. SMITH. I do not think it is always annually. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Are we getting that kind of information an

nually to verify that the number of affordable units are being let 
to people of the proper income? 

Mr. SMITH. The States are not required to forward to us the re
sults of their monitoring plans. 

Chairman JOHNSON. How can you tell then? . 
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Mr. SMITH. We can tell if we request that from the State, but 
there is not a requirement. I think that surrounds one of the rec
ommendations of GAO, that they be required to forward the results 
of their monitoring plan to the Service. The existing regulations do 
not provide for that. 

Obviously, if we do institute an examination on a particular tax
payer, we can review that information during the course of the ex
amination. 

Chairman JOHNSON. The cost of instituting an individual exam
ination is high--

Mr. SMITH. That is correct. 
Chairman JOHNSON [continuing]. And if we are going to have a 

program that works, it does appear to me that you do have to have 
the ability, particularly if they are providing these papers every 
year where there are tax credits, to verify that the low-income unit 
requirements are being met. 

Mr. SMITH. Most of the State monitoring plans require a valida
tion of percentages, very often, of the requirements. For instance, 
the percentages of the number of people who qualify for low-income 
housing, it is not always a total validation, but it is true that they 
are not required to forward that to us. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Do you feel that the States are enforcing 
this pretty rigorously? 

Mr. SMITH. I do not have any information to believe that they are 
not; I do not. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Do you think more site visits would be a 
good idea? 

Mr. SMITH. Many of the States do site visits. Their monitoring 
plans, only one of them require~ne of the types of monitoring 
plans that they can choose requires site visits. We do get informa
tion on the notifications of noncompliance to us that indicate that 
site visits were made. From a standpoint of if more information 
were given to us, validated by site visits, from an administrative 
standpoint of administering the penalty, that certainly would be 
useful information. I think we would probably have to weigh it 
with how much additional burden we are supply--

Chairman JOHNSON. Right. 
Mr. SMITH [continuing]. Costs involved and so on. So, there is a 

balance there, but when you have more information being supplied 
to us regarding areas of potential noncompliance, it can be very 
useful to us in administering it, yes. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. Mr. Coyne. 
Mr. CoYNE. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Mr. Smith, what are the IRS' and the Treasury's plans and time

table for implementing the GAO's recommendations? 
Mr. SMITH. We do not have a regulation project formulated at 

this point in time. So, there is not a set timetable that would be 
associated with a reg project. The recommendations from GAO are 
relatively new, as you are aware. We are certainly going to be 
working with our Chief Counsel's Office and Treasury in consider
ing the regulatory changes that GAO is recommending. At this 
point, we do not have a regulation project. 
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Mr. CoYNE. Which administrative change recommended by GAO 
in their report would most improve the IRS' oversight of the Low
Income Housing Tax Credit Program? 

Mr. SMITH. In taking a look at the administrative recommenda
tions, I believe the recommendation that GAO is making surround
ing the change in the noncompliance notification form is certainly 
a good one and one that we are pursuing. GAO also makes a rec
ommendation-not one of their final, but it is incorporated in their 
report-about us utilizing a statistical sample or a random sample 
throughout the whole range of taxpayers who are claiming the 
credit to determine the level of compliance, as GAO mentioned be
fore in their testimony. 

We have not done that. The way we have chosen to do it is to 
use the information we are getting from the States, based upon the 
noncompliance forms that the State supplies to us in selecting re
turns for examination. If we went with the whole random sample, 
it is certainly true that would be valid in projecting the results of 
that sample to the universe. However, it is also, as those of you 
who are familiar with TCMP know, a very costly endeavor when 
a full random sample is selected on a segment population of the 
taxpayer community. 

I wanted to-it escapes my thoughts right now. I did have an
other area in mind on an administrative change that they rec
ommended. The matching of the K-1s, I wanted to comment on 
that just for a moment. 

In July, I believe, of 1995, GAO did a review of the Partnership 
Examination Program of the Internal Revenue Service. In that re
view, they made a recommendation regarding the matching of K-
1s from a partnership return to the actual partner's return. We 
agreed with that recommendation. That recommendation has not 
been accomplished to this point. They also mentioned in their writ
ten testimony here that that would be a good idea if we could do 
it, and we agree with that. 

One of the difficulties we are experiencing with that is, we have 
not been able to scan that document. It is a rather complex docu
ment, if anybody has ever seen a K-1. What we are trying to rely 
on and what we are working on now, is about 3,000 partnerships 
comprising about 75 percent of the K-1s that are filed with us. So, 
we are trying to target our efforts regarding mag media filing of 
the K-1s by those folks and then subsequently electronic filing by 
those folks, so that we are able to capture the bulk of the unit 
without doing data entry. 

Right now, we only do data entry of K-1s on approximately 10 
to 15 percent of the ones we receive. If we are able to take care 
of the 75 percent or so using mag media, we could then concentrate 
on the balance using manual methods to input them. 

So, we agree with that administrative recommendation made, 
but we are a ways from being there for other reasons. We do agree 
with it. That would be, certainly, helpful to us. 

Mr. COYNE. OK. Since July 1995, the IRS has received approxi
mately 210 statements of noncompliance. Overall, were the viola
tions technical, inadvertent errors or intentional acts to abuse the 
low-income housing tax credit, in your judgment? 
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Mr. SMITH. First of all, the volume of notifications we receive 
from the States are considerably in excess of the 210. I think what 
the 210 refers to, is the number of examinations that we initiated 
as a result of receiving the notifications. For instance, in the first 
6 months of this year, we have received approximately 5,300 notifi
cations from the States regarding noncompliance or corrections of 
noncompliance. 

When we look at the areas cited by the States, they run a full 
gamut of very minor areas, dealing with some minor habitation 
issues to very considerable areas, for instance, not receiving ver
ification of the income of the tenants who are in the low-income 
housing project, which is a very serious one. Some of the minor 
ones dealing with faulty wiring or exposed pipes and things of that 
sort, not that they are not important issues, but very often, those 
are the types that get corrected prior to the expiration of the 90-
day corrections period and the notification to us. 

Even if they are corrected, the States do send us the notification 
that the noncompliance existed. So, it does run the full gamut. I 
do not believe we will be able to really judge which types of notifi
cations have been the most helpful to us in determining examina
tion potential of taxpayers until we complete many more of the ex
aminations we have selected based upon that criteria. 

Mr. CoYNE. What is the status of the IRS' two-part action plan 
for the low-income housing tax credit? 

Mr. SMITH. The two-part action plans are the ones that I men
tioned. The first one was the audit activity that we instituted start
ing in mid-1995. So far, we have sent out the 210 lead packages. 
At this point, 29 of those have been completed. As I mentioned in 
the written testimony, it is very early to make judgments based 
upon that. 

However, the amount of tax associated with the completed ex
aminations amounts to about $340,000 of which about half of that 
is associated with the low-income housing credit. There were other 
issues on some of those examinations that, when we reviewed the 
returns, we did question. 

Projecting that as an indication of compliance or noncompliance 
until we finish many more of those examinations, it is just simply 
too premature. 

The second thing is our matching program that I mentioned. 
Hopefully when we have our runs in July 1997, as a result of our 
efforts at the Philadelphia Service Center, we will be able to make 
a judgment as to how effectively the system that we constructed for 
the matching of the credits is working. 

Mr. COYNE. Relative to the Federal Manager's Financial Integ
rity Act, will the IRS' actions over the past 2 years result in the 
low-income housing tax credit being excluded from the Integrity 
Act report as a material weakness---

Mr. SMITH. I certainly hope it will. Obviously, one of the things 
we put on as a condition for that, in reporting internally, to our 
management was having a successful way of doing the matching. 
So, hopefully, in July 1997, we will know how that turns out. 

The 1998 report on material weaknesses is required to be sub
mitted by the Service at the end of 1998. I am certainly hopeful 
that we would be able to remove the--
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Mr. CoYNE. At the end of 1998? 
Mr. SMITH. Yes. 
Mr. CoYNE. At the end of 1998? 
Mr. SMITH. That is when that report-! am hopeful that we will 

be able to remove it as a material weakness internally, in our mon
itoring process and say we have this problem solved. The reporting 
for 1998, I believe, takes place at the end of the fiscal year. So, I 
thought your question was on that reporting for 1998. I am cer
tainly hopeful that it will be off as a material weakness. 

Mr. CoYNE. Thank you. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Coyne. 
Mr. Portman. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Mr. Smith. 

You have a lot of expertise in this. 
Exams is the area where the low-income housing tax credit is 

really audited and where you keep track of it, I guess. Otherwise, 
you would not have all this knowledge. The Chief Counsel's Office 
handles the pooling of the credits. Who else is involved at the IRS? 
How do you organize it? 

Mr. SMITH. The way we have it organized, the Chief Counsel's 
Office is responsible for reporting the pooling of the credit and a 
notice goes out twice during the year, one for the original allocation 
based upon the $1.25 of the population within the State, and one 
for any subsequent distribution of the national pool. 

Within my office on the Commissioner's side of the house, the ad
ministration of the credit falls into two principal areas. One is at 
the Service Center, involving the processing of the forms received 
from the States: the 8609s, the 8610s and the 8823s. Then there 
is also the examination area. I have approximately 50 examiners 
who were trained during 1995 and 1996, spread throughout the 
country, who are handling the examinations. So that falls under 
my direct responsibility as the Assistant Commissioner for Exam
ination. 

Mr. PORTMAN. How much time are you putting in, say, as a per
centage of your time? 

Mr. SMITH. During the past week or in weeks past? [Laughter.] 
Mr. PORTMAN. Certainly, during the last 24 hours, you have put 

a lot of time against it. 
Mr. SMITH. Right, I have. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Over a year's period of time, forget the filing sea

son, just generally? 
Mr. SMITH. Right. It is a fairly significant issue for us in exam, 

much more so--
Mr. PORTMAN. Twenty percent of your time? 
Mr. SMITH. Oh, no, not 20 percent. I handle the entire examina

tion function for the Internal Revenue Service. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Ten percent? 
Mr. SMITH. I wouJd say maybe a little less than 5. I do not think 

there is any program I spend more than 5 percent with, because 
there are so many, including the Coordinated Examination Pro
gram and all the others that I know you are familiar with. 

I get regular briefings on what is happening regarding the low
income housing credit. I also am the person who has to go before 
our senior management controls because of the material weakness 
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and report to the Deputy Commissioner as to the progress we are 
making in taking care of the material weakness that was identi
fied. So, for those two reasons, it shows up on my radar screen with 
a fair degree of regularity. 

Mr. PORTMAN. One specific question now, because your testimony 
was interesting in this regard. Of those 53 examiners, you said 
that they were trained in Philadelphia, I guess at the Service Cen
ter. You indicated the training took place over-it sounded like a 
year's period of time. 

Mr. SMITH. There were three training classes. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Are we to believe that there is not ongoing train

ing? 
Mr. SMITH. There is ongoing support for those-1 have the unit 

in the Pennsylvania District that supplies ongoing technical sup
port for the examiners who were trained during that 1-year period. 
There were three training classes that were conducted, similar 
classes, different geographic locations, different parts of the coun
try, but the training was the same. The Pennsylvania District unit 
that I have established there, not only are they responsible for as
sisting the States, practitioners and taxpayers, but also serving as 
a technical recourse for our field examiners. 

We have also issued, under our Market Segment Specialization 
Program, audit technique guidelines specifically geared toward the 
low-income housing credit issue. So, we do have guidelines for the 
examiners to follow and that is incorporated into the MSSP Pro
gram or the Market Segment Specialization Program. So, it is an 
ongoing type of educational guidance. They do not-

Mr. PORTMAN. This is not really on point here and I apologize for 
getting a little off track. 

Mr. SMITH. That is OK. 
Mr. PORTMAN. I would assume that you have ongoing training 

and not just guidance provided when someone has a question. If 
you have 53 people, you are bringing new people in. You are work
ing people out of other areas, I assume, into exam on this area. It 
was just interesting. 

One of the criticisms that many have leveled recently on the 
training side is that it is not consistent district to district or even 
region to region and sometimes there is not an adequate commit
ment to it. I would hope that, in this area, we are getting lots of 
training. Since you are, under GAO's recommendations, taking on 
all sorts of new responsibilities, you are going to be delving deeper 
into it. You are not going to be just relying on the State data, it 
sounds like and it sounds like you want to do that. You are going 
to be matching the K-ls. Mr. Coyne and I are going to give you 
the electronic transfer to be able to do that more easily, right? 
[Laughter.] 

Mr. PORTMAN. I think it is, one, interesting for this hearing to 
bring out the fact that this is a major project at the IRS and, two, 
question whether these kinds of resources, the 53 examiners, the 
service centers, your time, even though it is 5 percent or less, 
whether that is an appropriate program to be within the Service. 

I assume those examiners, particularly as you begin to delve 
more deeply, which is what I think you are suggesting is appro
priat.e----i:ertainly, GAO did-will have to become more expert on 



65 

housing issues generally. In terms of auditing what the developers 
are doing, are they keeping to the guidelines, the goldplated issue 
that Mrs. Johnson raised earlier? Is that true that those examiners 
are going to have to develop an expertise and be trained on housing 
issues that they may or may not have been trained on as an exam
iner? 

Mr. SMITH. Absolutely and that is one of the reasons we chose 
to formulate the MSSP guideline for them. Many of our examiners 
are generalists. They handle a wide range of businesses that they 
are responsible for examining. Not all businesses or industries have 
the same type of intricacies or methodologies of doing business and 
so on. The MSSP guidelines also incorporate the very things that 
you are mentioning. So, before they actually start the examination, 
they can get an idea of how that industry operates, how the low
income housing-so when they start asking questions of the tax
payer, they are asking questions that make sense based on other 
people's experience who developed the MSSP guideline and 
also--

Mr. PORTMAN. Which is going to require a lot of training and, to 
the extent that we are asking the States to do more and provide 
more information, you are going to have to have the analysts there 
to be able to analyze that information. Otherwise, we are just put
ting another unfunded mandate on the States that is not really 
useful. So, it is going to involve, I would guess, even more re
sources. 

Mr. SMITH. It very well could, especially depending upon there
sults of the examinations-if we do see noncompliance in those 
areas, obviously we would be applying more resources to them. 

We are continuing to send out additional cases for examination. 
We just did not want to leave the impression that they were all 
sent out at the time of the training and we have not sent out addi
tional cases since then. Based upon information that we continue 
to receive from the States regarding noncompliance, we do look at 
the potential for examination for some of those. I think most re
cently, we sent out an additional 18 cases to our field examiners 
to examine. One of the primary source documents that we used on 
selecting those cases were the notifications that we received from 
the States. 

Mr. PORTMAN. One general question and then I will let others 
have a tum. Given all your various responsibilities as the Assistant 
Commissioner for Examinations and all the other areas that you 
get involved in, do you think that this program properly fits into 
the Internal Revenue Service or do you think that, particularly 
given the level of expertise that probably needs to be developed to 
properly audit it, it might be better placed in another department, 
at least, to do the more indepth analysis and examination? 

Mr. SMITH. That becomes difficult because you do have the direct 
credit issue that we must handle on the tax returns. That is one 
of the primary focuses that we do handle. Is it appropriate for the 
taxpayers to be ~ those credits? So, that portion, obviously, 
would have to stay with the Service. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Right. 
Mr. SMITH. If we looked at some of the other oversight-I am not 

sure if oversight is correct-but other responsibilities regarding the 
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program, could they be shifted to somebody else, another agency, 
I would imagine that potential exists. We would have to be able to 
insure in considering that potential that we are able to segregate 
the tax return information--

Mr. PORTMAN. 6103? 
Mr. SMITH. 6103, things like that, to insure that we are in com

pliance with the requirements of 6103 when we introduce another 
responsible agency into the-

Mr. PORTMAN. Is this something that should be outsourced to the 
private sector? 

Mr. SMITH. I do not believe the examinations should be 
outsourced to the private sector, no. 

Mr. PORTMAN. OK 
Mr. SMITH. I have not seen any data regarding outsourcing of ex

amination activities. I am only personally aware of one that has 
been engaged in and, I believe, that was in Florida. It dealt with 
use in sales taxes. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Yes. 
Mr. SMITH. The information I have read there
Mr. PORTMAN. It was on the audit function. 
Mr. SMITH [continuing]. Did not convince me that it was more ef

fective to outsource that because of the costs associated with it. 
Mr. PORTMAN. I will just make the general comment that, as we 

talk about are we getting our bang for our buck with this program, 
we talked about the 9,000 or 10,000 discrepancy with our GAO 
friends. There is another cost, of course, to the taxpayer and to the 
system and to the IRS which is administering this. It sounds like 
we are heading down the road toward more complexity, more focus 
and more resources. 

Mr. SMITH. There is absolutely a cost for the Service to admin-
ister it, no question, sir. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much. Mr. Weller. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Madam Chairman. And good afternoon. 

I had just a couple of quick questions. A lot of what I was anxious 
to ask has already been covered. 

In the GAO recommendations they included some thoughts re
garding improving compliance monitoring. And I just wanted to get 
a feel from you, do you at the Service plan to institute any changes 
to improve compliance monitoring? 

Mr. SMITH. The changes that we have instituted regarding the 
processing of the State forms that we receive in our Philadelphia 
Service Center is an effort that we've incorporated to improve com
pliance monitoring. That's one that we have ongoing. 

If the question is referenced to the regulatory recommendations 
that GAO has mentioned, and there are three principal ones. Some 
of those involve compliance, for instance, requiring the States to do 
onsite visits and so on. As I mentioned, we're certainly willing to 
work with Treasury regarding those. I think we do have to balance 
those with how much burden is associated with additional regu
latory requirements, the costs associated with that, and so on. 

The two things we're certainly-well, I don't want to repeat my
self. With respect to the one that we've already started, hopefully 
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by July 1997 we'll know the results of our matching with compli
ance efforts. 

And it will be beyond that when we know the results of the ac
tual audit activities, so that we can judge on the effectiveness of 
the notification to us from the States of noncompliance, and how 
that actually translates down into credit disallowances or the ap
propriateness of the credits on tax returns. 

Mr. WELLER. I found your conversation with Representative 
Portman very helpful, just getting a better understanding of how 
you go about doing your job. And you mentioned costs and burdens 
of improving compliance along the lines of GAO's recommenda
tions. 

Can you share with us what the impact would be on the Service, 
the cost of improving compliance, or the burden, as you use that 
word? ·· 

Mr. SMITH. Well, the burden that I was referring to was the bur
den to the taxpayer or the States to comply. The costs for the Serv
ice surround the necessary processing cost, and the coverage cost 
from an examination standpoint. 

As you probably know, we do have certain coverage levels on 
groups of returns, whether they be corporate or individual returns. 
Hopefully the examinations that we're now conducting will be able 
to provide some information on examinations, although GAO is cer
tainly correct that those results could not be projected to the uni
verse. So we may know how the universe is performing from the 
standpoint of compliance with the tax credits. 

But we should have a much, much better idea how those tax
payers, where a notice of noncompliance has been received from the 
State, are performing on their tax returns relating to that credit. 

Mr. WELLER. Finally, on the cost to your agency, do you feel that 
with the staff resources and budget that you have to do your job 
that you'd be able to improve compliance monitoring with the re
sources you currently have? 

Mr. SMITH. Certainly I do not intend on removing resources from 
the program, from the examination program until we have a much 
better picture as to the compliance levels and the conclusion of 
those examinations. 

But in all fairness, as you know, the size of the examination ac
tivity at the Service is contracting. We have to make more intel
ligent choices as to where to apply our traditional enforcement re
sources, and attempt to apply those in the areas where there is the 
greatest noncompliance needs. 

If we are contracting, unless this program shows itself to be a 
significant area of noncompliance, obviously I would be shifting re
sources to other areas as I think is the expectation of our taxpayers 
and, I believe, the Committee also. 

So as examination contracts vis-a-vis its budgets, we do have to 
make choices on areas of where to apply them. This will be incor
porated into those choices, and, hopefully, be well guided by there
sults to indicate what is the level of noncompliance or compliance. 

I don't want to just refer to it in a negative sense. Sometimes I 
do talk noncompliance, but I also want to include compliance lev
els, and make those judgments based on that. 

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
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Chairman JoHNSON. Thank you. We'll look forward to working 
with you, Mr. Smith, in the weeks ahead to assure that we make 
certain that we get the right information at the least cost to every
body, both the least cost to the providers of the information, and 
the least cost to the reviewers of that information. 

But we do want to make sure that we get accurate and precise 
information that go to the public policy issues, whether or not there 
is compliance with the overall goals of the program to provide af
fordable housing, and whether we are doing that in a cost-effective 
manner. 

In your experience, do you believe the syndicators in this pro
gram are rewarded any better, more than in other programs? 

Mr. SMITH. I don't have any information on which to base an an
swer. 

Chairman JoHNSON. Is the administration of this tax credit any 
more complicated than some of our other tax credits? And is this 
uniquely complicated? 

Mr. SMITH. Well, it's certainly not a refundable credit, which is 
a--

Chairman JOHNSON. A blessing. I understand. 
Mr. SMITH. But frorri administering, obviously that's a choice in 

the law whether it's refundable. And I say that strictly from a 
standpoint of administering it. So in that sense, it's easier. 

It's not a simple area of the tax law. There is complexity involved 
with it. 

Chairman JOHNSON. But, for instance, we have education tax 
credits, we have R&D tax credits. We have a number of other sig
nificant credit programs in the law. Is this any more or less com
plicated than they are? 

Mr. SMITH. Not in administering them, I don't believe. Especially 
as compared to a refundable. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much. It's a pleasure to 
have you with us. 

Mr. Logue, the executive director of the Michigan State Housing 
Development Authority, on behalf of the National Council of State 
Housing Agencies. Welcome. 

STATEMENT OF JAMES L. LOGUE lll, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, 
MICffiGAN STATE HOUSING DEVEWPMENT AUTHORITY; 
AND PRESIDENT, NATIONAL COUNCIL OF STATE HOUSING 
AGENCIES 
Mr. LoGUE. Thank you. I am Jim Logue, president of the Na

tional Council of State Housing Agencies, the national nonprofit or
ganization which represents the 53 State agencies which admin
ister the low-income housing tax credit. 

I am also executive director under Governor John Engler of the 
Michigan State Housing Development Authority. My authority allo
cates the housing credit in Michigan. 

I appreciate the opportunity to testify today on behalf of the 
States to which Congress has committed the high trust of admin
istering the housing credit. We are deeply grateful for the support 
this Committee and the Congress have so overwhelmingly given 
the housing credit since Congress and President Reagan created it 
in 1986. 
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The housing credit represents a remarkable approach to dealing 
with the low-income housing shortages which affiict almost all 
parts of our country. Rather than another traditional one-size-fits
all Washington-based program, top heavy with bureaucracy, Con
gress specified that the housing credit would be overseen by the In
ternal Revenue Service, but administered by the States. 

Though State-based, the housing credit is one of the most thor
oughly regulated and tightly overseen tax provisions ever created. 
For example, housing credits are awarded only to developments se
lected by the State in accordance with a comprehensive housing 
needs plan. 

Housing credits cannot be claimed until the State has thoroughly 
reviewed the finances of the proposed development, carefully ra
tioned the housing credit to the minimum amount needed to make 
the development financially feasible, and checked to make sure 
that it is completed according to the plan the State has approved. 

Even then, the Service can recapture housing credits from any 
property which the State finds out of compliance with Federal in
come targeting, rent restrictions, or housing quality standards 
through its required annual monitoring. 

Before Congress finally made the housing credit permanent in 
1993, the stop-start history of the credit under a series of sunset 
deadlines discouraged many developers and investors from making 
the long-term commitments necessary for housing credit develop
ment. 

The bill that led to housing credit permanence had bipartisan 
support. Two-thirds or more of both Republicans and Democrats in 
Congress cosponsored the Housing Credit Permanence Bill. 

Eighteen months ago, Ways and Means Committee Chairman Ar
cher asked the General Accounting Office to review the housing 
credit. That study took more than a year. It was a broad and exten
sive investigation, and now the results are in. 

The facts that the GAO reported about the housing credit clearly 
show that the housing credit has exceeded the goals Congress ex
pected of it. Let's look at the success story that the GAO found. 

The average housing credit renter earns only 37 percent of the 
local median income. More than three out of every four housing 
credit renters have incomes below 50 percent of their area's median 
income. 

Average housing credit apartment rents are well below market 
rents. They average as much as 23 percent below the maximum 
rents the housing credit allows. States are giving preference to 
apartments dedicated to serving low-income tenants much longer 
than the law requires. 

Housing credit apartment development costs are reasonable. 
T~ey average less than $60,000 per unit. 

The States have developed best practices for housing credit ad
ministration. They include limitations on developer and builder 
fees. 

GAO found almost no evidence of ineligible tenant incomes or ex
cessive rent charges. And GAO reported that each of the properties 
it visited was in good condition and well maintained. 

The report showcases how this unique Federal-State partnership 
has worked to produce needed, decent, affordable apartments for 
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American working families, the elderly, and other low-income peo
ple with special needs, such as those with developmental disabil
ities. 

We believe this success story makes clear the need to increase 
the volume limit on housing credit apartment production, which 
has not been increased since the program was created in 1986. 

As Congress transfers more housing responsibility to the States, 
the decade-old cap on housing credit volume is strangling State ca
pacity to help millions of Americans who still have no decent, safe, 
affordable place to live. 

The ability of States to tailor their housing credit programs to 
their own needs and priorities is an essential part of the housing 
credit success story. In my own State of Michigan, where Governor 
Engler's welfare reform efforts have proven so successful, housing 
credits have been integrated into programs designed to help people 
achieve self-sufficiency. Housing credits have been awarded to de
velopments from Detroit to Kalamazoo that deal with the problems 
and needs of low-income families beyond housing. 

Madam Chairman, we pledge to you our full expertise and ener
gies to help this Committee shape any changes it deems necessary 
to housing credit administration. 

Last fall, NCSHA assembled an informal housing credit commis
sion, including representatives of all sectors of the housing credit 
community. The commission includes State allocating agencies, pri
vate homebuilders, nonprofit developers, housing credit syn
dicators, urban experts, accountants and attorneys. A list of its 
members is attached to my testimony. 

The Commission's purpose is to help Congress strengthen hous
ing credit administration and oversight based on the five principles 
the Congress has already embedded in it. They are State, not Fed
eral administration, private-sector discipline, targeting to low-in
come and area needs, assured compliance, and maximum practical 
safeguards to maintain program integrity. 

The Commission reviewed the GAO report and its recommenda
tions after their release. The Commission, like NCSHA itself, 
agrees with the thrust of the four recommendations GAO has made 
regarding housing credit administration. 

We have formulated proposals to strengthen housing credit en
forcement, oversight, and compliance monitoring which go beyond 
GAO's recommendations. I have attached to this testimony a copy 
of the letter the Commission has sent to you, Madam Chairman, 
summarizing the changes we unanimously suggest this Committee 
consider. 

The Commission's report also deals with actions the States and 
the private sector are undertaking in important areas in which fur
ther legislation or regulation is neither needed nor useful. Those 
changes will reduce costs and enhance the opportunity for smaller 
developers to participate more broadly in housing credit production. 

In addition, States pledge to continue our efforts, which the GAO 
has so often favorably cited in its report, to develop best practices 
for the States to follow in administering the housing credit. We be
lieve best practice development and simplification of housing credit 
procedures are best undertaken by the States, working where ap
propriate with the private sector. 
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The housing credit process ought not be frozen in statute or regu
lation when the States show that they can do the job themselves. 

In summary, Madam Chairman, State housing agencies and 
NCSHA's Housing Credit Commission are committed to work with 
Congress in developing any legislative and regulatory changes Con
gress wants to consider. 

In light of the strong bill of health the GAO report gives the 
housing credit, however, we urge that any changes be made only 
with considerable cause, deliberation and caution. 

Madam Chairman, I welcome your questions. 
[The prepared statement follows:] 

Testimony of James L. Logue, Ill 
President, National Council of State Housing Agencies 

Executive Director, Michigan State Housing Development Authority 
on behalf of the National Council of State Housing Agencies 

before the House Ways and Means Committee Oversight Subcommittee 
April 23, 1997 

Madame Chairman and Members of the Ways and Means Oversight 
Subcommittee: 

I am Jim Logue, President of the National Council of State Housing 
Agencies {NCSHA). NCSHA is the national nonprofit organization which 
represents the 53 state agencies which administer the Low Income Housing Tax 
Credit {Housing Credit). 

I am also Executive Director under Governor Engler of the Michigan State 
Housing Development Authority. That Agency allocates the Housing Credit in 
Michigan. I have previously served as New Jersey Housing and Mortgage Finance 
Agency Director under Governor Kean and as HUD Deputy Assistant Secretary for 
Multifamily Housing under President Bush. 

I appreciate the opportunity to testify today on behalf of the states to which 
Congress has committed the high trust of administering the Housing Credit. I also 
want to tell you about the group of Housing Credit experts we have assembled to be 
available to this Committee to help make workable and effective whatever changes 
this Committee chooses to recommend in Housing Credit administration and 
oversight. 

We are deeply grateful for the support this Committee and the Congress 
have so overwhelmingly given the Housing Credit since Congress and President 
Reagan created it as part of President Reagan's tax reform program in 1986. As you 
know, the Housing Credit replaced all the less targeted provisions of the Internal 
Revenue Code which previously had encouraged private investment in affordable 
rental apartments. 
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The Housing Credit represents a remarkable new approach to dealing with 
the low income housing shortages which afflict almost all parts of our country. 
Rather than another traditional ··one-size fits all;" Washington-based program, top 
heavy with bureaucracy, Congress specified that the Housing Credit would be 
overseen by the Internal Revenue Service, but administered by the states. 

Low income rental housing needs decisions would be made at the state level 

and housing production would rely on the energies and efforts of the private for
profit and nonprofit sectors. Though state-based, the Housing Credit would be one 

of the most thoroughly regulated and tightly overseen tax provisions ever created. 

• The apartments the Housing Credit finances must be reserved for low 
income people for long periods at restricted rents. 

• Housing Credits are awarded only to developments selected by the state in 
accordance with a comprehensive housing needs plan, developed by the 

state after public hearings. 

• Housing Credits cannot be claimed until the state has thoroughly 
reviewed the financial needs of the proposed development, carefully 
rationed the Housing Credit to the amount needed to make the 
development financially viable for the long periods it is restricted to low 
income renters, and checked to make sure it was completed according to 

the plan the state approved. 

• Even then, the Service can recapture Housing Credits from any property 
which the state agency, through required annual compliance monitoring, 
finds out of compliance with federal income targeting, rent restrictions, or 

housing quality standards. 

The Housing Credit has provided a unique public-private partnership 
between government and for-profit and nonprofit developers to help meet low 

income apartment shortages nationwide. It successfully anticipated by a full decade 
the current trend toward greater state responsibility in national problem solving. 

The record of the Housing Credit since Congress and President Reagan created 
it more than ten years ago is one of unparalleled success. It has helped finance 
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nearly 900,000 needed low income apartments nationwide, each dedicated to long
term low income use. 

We are proud of the role Congress gave the states in regulating and 
facilitating the effort and achievement which both private home builders and 
nonprofit developers have made to create the urgently needed housing the Credit 
makes possible. 

We are particularly grateful to Congress for permitting the states and the 
private sector to help design the major reforms Congress made in the Housing 
Credit in 1989 and since. By seeking the views of the states and the development 
community charged with administering the Credit and producing the apartments it 
finances, Congress assured that those reforms would be both effective and workable. 

The most important change of all came when Congress finally made the 
Housing Credit permanent in 1993. Before then, the stop-start history of the Credit 
under a series of sunset deadlines had discouraged many developers and investors 
from making the long-term commitments necessary for Housing Credit 
development and investment. It was not until 1989 that states even received as 
many applications for Housing Credits as they had Credits to allocate. And lack of 
investor interest in a program which might disappear at any time depressed the 
value of those Credits in raising equity in the investor marketplace. 

The bill that led to Housing Credit permanence had bipartisan cosponsorship, 
both broad and deep. Two-thirds or more of both Republicans and Democrats in 
Congress cosponsored the Housing Credit permanence bill. 

Since Congress assured Housing Credit permanence, the increased investor 
demand for Credits has generated 25 percent more low income apartment 
investment per Credit dollar than before permanence. Developer demand for 
Housing Credits nationwide since Congress made the Housing Credit permanent 
exceeds their supply by more than 200 percent. As a result of this competition, states 
have a wider variety of sound developments from which to choose to meet their 
low income needs. 

Eighteen months ago, Ways and Means Committee Chairman Archer asked 
the General Accounting Office to review the Housing Credit and make any 
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recommendations necessary to improve state administration and Internal Revenue 
Service oversight, enforcement, and compliance efforts. 

The GAO study took more than a year. It was one of the broadest and most 
intense efforts GAO has ever undertaken. Now its results are in. 

In short, the facts the GAO reported about the Housing Credit clearly show 

that the Housing Credit has exceeded the goals Congress expected of it. It is helping 

meet growing low income rental shortages in urban, suburban, and rural areas 

nationwide. The GAO report underscores Congress' extraordinary foresight in 

relying on the states to administer this revolutionary and remarkably successful 

program. 

We believe that success story makes clear the need to increase the decade-old 

volume limit on the Housing Credit's capacity to help meet the increasing shortage 

of decent low income apartments. The federal limit on Housing Credit apartment 

production has not been increased since the program was created in 1986. 

Meanwhile, as Congress transfers more housing responsibility to the states, the 

decade-old cap on Housing Credit volume is strangling state capacity to help 

millions of Americans who still have no decent, safe, affordable place to live. 

While l recognize that the GAO has taken pains to point out that it was not 

asked to recommend whether the Housing Credit should be continued or to express 

an opinion about its success, the facts that GAO reports about the Credit dramatically 

and emphatically answer both those questions. Let's look at the success story GAO 

found: 

• The average Housing Credit renter earns only 37 percent of the local 
median income, although the law allows such renters to earn up to 60 

percent. 

• More than three of every four Housing Credit renters have incomes below 

50 percent of their area's median income. 

• Average Housing Credit apartment rents are well below market rents. 
They average as much as 23 percent below the maximum rents the 
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Housing Credit allows and 25 percent below HUD's national Fair :-..tarket 
Rent. 

• States are giving preference to apartments dedicated to serve low income 
tenants much longer than the law requires. In fact, two-thirds of the 
apartments GAO studied were committed to low income use for 30 years 
or more. 

• Housing Credit apartment development costs are reasonable. They 
average less than $60,000 per unit. 

• Though not required by federal law, the states have developed voluntary 
"best practices'" for Housing Credit administration, including limitations 
on developer and builder fees. The states also use Housing Credit 
competition to control development costs. 

• In reviewing tenant files at sample properties, GAO found "almost no 
evidence of ineligible tenant incomes or excessive rent charges." GAO 
also reports that "property managers consistently adhered to program 
monitoring requirements by gathering and verifying household income 
data," and "rents charged for rental units and proportional tenant rent 
payments [were] accurate." 

• GAO reported that each of the properties it visited was in good condition 
and well maintained. I 

The GAO study should reassure Congress and this Committee about your 
wisdom in creating the Housing Credit. The report showcases how this unique 
federal/state partnership has worked to produce needed, decent, affordable 
apartments for American working families, the elderly, and other low income 
people with special needs, such as the developmentally disabled. 

As our comment on the draft GAO report reprinted on page 171 of the final GAO report, highlights. 
GAO described in the draft report the Housing Credit properties it inspected throughout the 
country as follows: "(A)II projects we visited appeared to be in good condition and well 
maintained:' This tribute to Housing Credit properties wlUI eliminated in the final report. This 
deletion is the only substantive change GAO seems to have made between its draft and final 
reports. 
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The ability of states to tailor their Housing Credit programs to their own state 
needs and priorities is an essential part of the Housing Credit success story. [n my 
own state of Michigan, where Governor Engler's welfare reform efforts have 
proven so successful, Housing Credits have been integrated into programs designed 
to help people achieve self-sufficiency. Housing Credits have been awarded to 
developments from Detroit to Kalamazoo that deal with the problems and needs of 
low income families which go beyond merely housing. 

In Kalamazoo, an older, downtown residential hotel was turned into the 

Rickman House, a Single Room Occupancy development, serving the shelter and 
personal needs of 84 individuals with federal assistance and local philanthropic 
funds. Two daily meals are provided to residents, as is housekeeping and job 
training. 

In Detroit's Empowerment Zone, an exciting development called Lakewood 

Manor will house 30 extremely low income young parents, and will provide day 
care, job training and placement services, educational referral, and parenting skill 

classes. 

The Housing Credit program is not personal or corporate welfare. It helps 
folks who get up and go to work every day to earn their rent find decent, safe, and 

affordable housing. It does so by encouraging individuals and corporations to make 
investments in low income apartment development which they would never 
otherwise have reason to make. 

Housing Credit apartments rent up quickly, because the need for them is so 
much greater than can be met under present Housing Credit volume limits. Every 
year, another 100,000 low cost apartments, more than the Housing Credit can 
produce under current limits, are demolished, abandoned, or converted to market 

rate use. The numbers tell a sobering story: Ten million families with incomes low 
enough to qualify for federal rental housing help get none. Five million pay· more 
than half their income for housing. More than a million live without basics like 

plumbing, heat, or electricity. 

The Housing Credit supports other important national objectives, too. 
Housing Credit apartments help stabilize neighborhoods. They improve housing 
quality and supply and act as catalysts for broader community revitalization. 
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Housing Credit apartment construction is a key part of our national econom> .. s \'ital 
residential construction sector, annually generating 70,000 jobs, $1.8 billion in wages, 
and $700 million in tax revenue. 

Madame Chairman, we respect the Committee's concern in asking for the 

GAO study. We hope it reassures you regarding those concerns. We pledge to you 
our full expertise and energies to help this Committee shape any changes it deems 

necessary to Housing Credit administration. 

To that end, without press release or fanfare, last fall NCSHA assembled the 

informal Housing Credit Commission I have mentioned. It includes 
representatives of all sectors of the Housing Credit community from all over the 
nation. All of its members are Housing Credit experts. The Commission includes 
state allocating agencies, private home builders, nonprofit developers, Housing 
Credit syndicators, urban experts, accountants, and attorneys. I chair that 

Commission. A list of its members is attached to my testimony for your reference. 

The Commission's purpose is to recommend any legislative or regulatory 
changes it thinks necessary to strengthen Housing Credit administration and 
oversight, based on the five principles Congress has already embedded in it: 

• state, not federal, administration; 

• private sector discipline; 

• targeting to low income and area needs; 

• assured compliance; and 

• maximum practical safeguards to maintain program integrity. 

From the beginning, the Commission has offered itself to the Ways and 
Means Committee in any way it can be helpful to assure that whatever additional 

safeguards you desire in the Housing Credit be made workable and effective. It is 
available to the Committee for· "one stop shopping," if you want Housing Credit 

community-wide reaction and advice regarding proposals the Committee may 
consider regarding the Credit. 
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The Commisston has met four times. During each of those all-day sessions, it 
discussed both recommendations it might make to Congress to improve the 

Housing Credit and answers to attacks which might be made on any of the five 
values I have enumerated above. For example, we discussed responses to any 

proposal to substitute federal bureaucratic judgment for the state and local decisions 
Congress intended in the Housing Credit. We discussed rebuttals to any proposal to 

reduce the private sector discipline now an integral part of the program or to reduce 
any of the program compliance and integrity safeguards Congress has already 
enacted. 

The Commission reviewed the GAO report and its recommendations after 
their release. We have formulated additional proposals for you to consider to 
strengthen Housing Credit enforcement, oversight, and compliance monitoring. 
Our proposals go beyond those recommended by GAO. I have attached to this 
testimony a copy of the letter the Commission has sent to you, Madame Chairman, 
summarizing the changes in Housing Credit law and regulation we suggest this 
Committee consider, including tpose the GAO recommends. 

Some of these recommendations may require legislation. Others, including 
those in the GAO report, may be implemented by regulation. 

A third area of the Commission's report to you deals with actions the states 
and the private sector are undertaking in important areas in which further 
legislation or regulation is neither needed nor useful. These actions are designed to 

reduce the paperwork burdens the Housing .fredit currently involves. Those 
changes will reduce costs and enhance the opportunity for smaller developers to 
participate more broadly in Housing Credit production. Examples include efforts we 
plan with the private sector to make compliance, cost certification, and other 

documents and procedures more uniform and streamlined among states and to 
simplify and improve Internal Revenue Service compliance procedures to make 

them more effective. 

And the states pledge to continue our efforts, which the GAO so often 

favorably cited in its report, to develop best practices for the states to follow in 
administering the Housing Credit. Through NCSHA, three separate task forces of 
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state credit allocators fro.m across the nation have formulated more than 30 such 
"best practices" since 1992. 

We believe best practice development and simplification of Housing Credit 
procedures are best undertaken by the states, working, where appropriate, with the 
private sector. We invite Congressional review of our work, such as the GAO 
report has accomplished. The spirit of devolution which led Congress to entrust 
Housing Credit administration to state governments in the first place recognized the 
complexity and differences in housing development among the many parts of the 
country, including your own states. The Housing Credit process needs to be allowed 
to respond appropriately to those needs, and ought not be frozen in statute or 
regulation where the states show they can do the job themselves. 

In summary, Madame Chairman, state housing agencies and NCSHA's 
Housing Credit Commission are committed to work with Congress in developing 
any legislative and regulatory changes Congress wants to consider. We want to offer 
you our advice, based on our ten-year experience with the Credit, to make such 
changes as effective and workable as Congress intends. We will also ask Congress to 

reject proposals which are counterproductive to creating the desperately needed low 
income rental supplies the Housing Credit was created to encourage or which 
interfere with the extraordinarily effective reliance on state judgments about local 
housing needs Congress intended in creating the Housing Credit. 

Particularly in light of the strong bill of health the GAO report gives the 
Housing Credit, however, we urge that any changes be made only with considerable 
cause, deliberation, and caution. 

Madame Chairman, I welcome your questions. 

Chainnan JOHNSON. Thank you very much. Thank you for your 
help as we've been working through this subject for the last year, 
and we appreciate your testimony today, and look forward to work
ing with you as we improve this legislation. 

I was very surprised at the GAO report's data that two thirds of 
the households in Tax Code properties were one- or two-person 
households. 

Do you have an explanation for that? 
Mr. LoGUE. I think the infonnation suggests that that's where 

the market is and where the need is. And certainly market analy
ses that have been perfonned at the State level suggest that one
and two-person households-and I think even national statistics 
show this-represent about 60 percent of the households that are 
low and moderate income and eligible for this type of a program. 

So it's not surprising that the size of units and the households 
that would be occupying them would be of that nature. We in 
Michigan typically find a lot of our developments are occupied by 
single parents with children who may be in a situation where their 
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income isn't sufficient to support the type of housing that's other
wise available. 

Chairman JOHNSON. I guess I wonder whether that is really 
where the need is. I mean, we'd have to look back to the State 
plans and see where their priorities are, or whether this is where 
the market is. This is the kind of project the market would like to 
build because it's easy to manage: a combination of adults and 
older people, and then in order to qualify, a few families. 

So I really need to know, and I'd be interested in knowing wheth
er States really don't have affordable family housing at the top of 
their priority list, or whether they do, but they can't get projects 
to come forward that are primarily family units. 

I mean, it's harder to run family housing. No question about it. 
It's harder to manage it. You want to manage it over 10 years and 
get tax credits and so on. Is this just not a deal that syndicators 
will do? 

Mr. LoGUE. I don't think that's the case in general. I think cer
tainly in Michigan we give highest priority to projects that serve 
larger families in our allocation system. So projects that come in 
with a number of units allocated or designed for large families 
would get a higher point score in that category than any other com
peting project. 

I think the other information we need to look at is what is most 
recently happening in the credit program with regard to those 
types of priorities. The data the GAO used is from a period of time, 
3 to 5 years ago. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Right. 
Mr. LoGUE. And I think that you will see in many of the State 

allocation plans, which have developed over time, which have more 
definitively targeted and identified the need, have made efforts to 
give priority to projects that have larger families. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Is it fair to say, Mr. Logue, that actually the 
State plans have become more precise and targeted in the last 3 
years? 

Mr. LoGUE. I don't think there's any question about it. I think 
they get better every year. 

Chairman JOHNSON. I think we do need better information on 
the relationship between the States' top three priorities. What's 
their top priority, their second top priority, and the third top prior
ity, and what kind of units are we building in this program? If you 
would help us with that, I'd appreciate it. 

Mr. LoGUE. We'd be happy to do that. 
[The following was subsequently received:] 
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April 21, 1997 

The Honorable Nancy L. Johnson 
Chairman, Committee on Ways and Means 

Oversight Subcommittee 
U.S. House of Representatives 
1136 Longworth House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515-6350 

Dear Madame Chairman: 

-.V,ucvn<li 

Cowtei/l)f~ 
State ~~~ Housing 

Agencies '"r 

When Ways and Means Committee Chairman Archer asked the 
General Accounting Office (GAO) to study the Low Income Housing Tax 
Credit (Housing Credit), he asked it to report on the following issues: 

• how efficiently the Internal Revenue Service (the Service) is 
administering and monitoring it; 

• what controls exist at the state level to ensure that the Credit is 
applied as Congress intended and that costs are reasonable; 

• what controls exist to ensure that states do not allocate more Credit 
than they have available to allocate; 

• whether those residing in the Housing Credit apartments fit the 
characteristics of the individuals and families for whom Congress 
created the program; and 

• such other issues as might arise during the course of the GAO's 
study. 

Now the GAO has finished its work. You are holding Oversight 
Subcommittee hearings on whether changes should be made to the Housing 
Credit to improve its oversight, enforcement, and compliance. 

ff.f Horrlt Ctapitol Strnt, NW, S11ite fJ8 Waslli"ttor~, DC 20001 (202)624-7710 FAX (202)62 .. ·5199 
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The National Council of State Housing Agencies (NCSHA); which 
represents all the state agencies which administer the Housing Credit, wants 
to help you in any way we can. To that end, without press release or fanfare, 
last fall we assembled an informal commission. Its members are all Housing 
Credit experts. They are from all across the country. They are representative 
of every sector of the Housing Credit community, including state allocating 
agencies, private home builders, nonprofit developers, Housing Credit 
syndicators, urban experts, accountants, and attorneys. 

The Commission's purpose is to recommend any legislative or 
regulatory changes it thinks necessary to strengthen the Housing Credit's 
effectiveness, based on five principles Congress has already embedded in it: 

• state, not federal, administration; 

• private sector discipline; 

• targeting to low income and area needs; 

• assured compliance; and 

• maximum practical safeguards to maintain program integrity. 

From the beginning, the Commission has offered itself to the Ways 
and Means Committee to help assure that any additional safeguards the 
Congress desires are as workable and effective as Congress intends them to be. 

The Commission has met four times. During those day-long sessions, 
it discussed recommendations it might make to Congress to improve the 
Housing Credit and rebuttals to attacks which might be made on any of the 
five values enumerated above. 

On the improvement side, we discussed a number of possible 
expansions of the Housing Credit. We also discussed responses to proposals 
which might be made to the Congress: (i) to substitute federal bureaucratic 
judgment for the state and local decisions Congress intended in the Housing 
Credit; (ii) to reduce the private sector performance and cost discipline now 
an integral part of the program; or (iii) to change the program's low income 
targeting or safeguards to program compliance and integrity Congress has 
already enacted. 

Naturally, every member of the Commission would like to see the 
Housing Credit expanded, so it could do more good than present decade-old 

· constraints permit. Though each of us might have some separate proposal to 
make in that direction, all of us agree that the $1.25 per capita cap on the 
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Credit set in 1986 is being significantly annually devalued by ordinary cost 
increases and should be amended to reflect past and future inflation. In fact, 
inflation has cut the purchasing power of the Credit dollar by nearly 45 
percent since 1986. 

Yet, as vital as we consider this and other expansions of the Housing 
Credit to be, we recognize that the current Ways and Means Housing Credit 
review is not the place to press them. Therefore, we have resolved to limit 
our recommendations to those designed to advance the Ways and Means 
Committee's present purpose of improving Housing Credit oversight, 
enforcement, and compliance. To that end, the Commission unanimously 
suggests the following. 

• We agree with the thrust of the four recommendations the GAO 
has made regarding Housing Credit administration. We note, 
however, that all four relate to matters of regulation, rather than 
legislation. We will be happy to work with the Service, as we 
traditionally have on Housing Credit regulation, and with you 
regarding any legislation you believe is needed to authorize those 
regulations. 

• Specifically, with regard to independent verification by state 
agencies of developer information on sources and uses of funds, the 
Commission suggests that state agencies be permitted to establish in 
their Housing Credit allocation plans alternative, less expensive 
cost verification procedures for appropriately small properties, since 
those procedures involve a cost which represents a much greater 
proportion of total project costs in small developments than in 
larger ones. 

• We also note that the Office of Management and Budget has 
suggested that legislation to authorize the Service to establish an 
audit procedure may be more appropr:ate than extension of the 
Single Audit Act for that purpose. The Housing Credit is unique in 
many regards, and the audit procedure applicable to it should take 
that into account. Should the Committee decide to authorize the 
Service to implement an audit procedure by regulation, similar to 
that under the Single Audit Act, we suggest that the Service, in 
consultation with the state allocating agencies, design those audits 
and coordinate them with audits undertaken under the Single 
Audit Act, to minimize the burden on the states. 

In addition to the recommendations the GAO has made, the 
Commission · suggests the Committee consider the following 
recommendations. 
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Stxeng.thenjng Hoysing Credit Enforcement 

Administration and enforcement of Housing Credit requirements are 
shared responsibilities of the federal government and state allocating 
agencies. Yet, even though receiving an allocation of Housing Credits is not 
an entitlement, Credit allocation and compliance ..monitoring in each state 
must proceed without full knowledge of concerns the federal government 
and even other states may have about certain Housing Credit applicants or 
even what action the Service has taken on cases of noncompliance a state has 
reported to it. 

States are often inhibited from sharing compliance or other concerns 
about individual applicants by threat of lawsuits, which, even though the 
state prevails at an early stage, are enormously expensive and time 
consuming for the state. 

We suggest the following recommendations to reduce barriers to 
Housing Credit enforcement and compliance: 

Recommendation 1: Authorize the Service to share information with state 
agencies about Housing Credit noncompliance, including notification of 
Service action on state notices of noncompliance (Form 8823), developers in 
substantial noncompliance, advanced investigative proceedings, and those 
from whom Credits have been recaptured. 

Discussion: The Service's current interpretation of disclosure Jaws apparently 
prohibits them from sharing compliance information with state agencies, 
because such information is considered "taxpayer information." This 
interpretation prevents the Service from providing feedback to state agencies 
on actions it takes in response to state reported noncompliance, including 
whether owner corrections have been accepted by the Service, whether 
Credits have been recaptured, whether more frequent or intense state 
inspections of particular properties are warranted, or whether the agency 
even needs to continue monitoring a building. The Service does not even 
advise states of advanced investigative proceedings which, if known, could 
alert states to cases in which special diligence may be required. 

Recommendation 2: Malee it a federal crime to knowingly make false 
material statements or representations or knowingly falsify material 
information on any documents relating to a Housing Credit application. 

Discussion: Though some states require Housing Credit applications to be 
. signed under penalty of perjury, the offense is rarely prosecuted and may not 

carry penalties· appropriate to fraud of this nature. In addition, Service 
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sanctions which deny Housing Credits or impose other penalties on investors 
to whom the Credit was sold may result in punishment of the innocent 
investors, rather than the dishonest parties. 

Recommendation 3: Provide state allocating agencies with appropriate 
immunity from lawsuit for sharing Housing Credit allocation, compliance, 
and enforcement information they reasonably believe is true with other state 
allocating agencies and the Service. 

Discussion: Ours is a litigious society. The threat of unmerited, expensive, 
and time consuming lawsuits discourages state housing allocators from 
sharing information which they reasonably believe to be true about Housing 
Credit participants with other states, even though that information, if shared, 
would lead to appropriately increased diligence by the receiving state in 
allocation and compliance matters. Congress should consider providing 
limited immunity from suit where states share information they reasonably 
believe to be true about participants in the Housing Credit process. 

Recommendation 4: Require that state allocating agencies make a compliance 
visit to the site of each Housing Credit development within one year of 
issuance of Form 8609 (final Credit award) and at least once every three years 
thereafter. 

Dl•cusslon: The 1990 Tax Act requires state allocating agencies to monitor all 
Housing Credit properties for compliance. Service regulations permit states 
to select one of three monitoring options, only one of which requires site 
visits. 

NCSHA has long suggested that all state agencies visit property sites on 
a regular basis. In 1993, an NCSHA task force recommended that allocating 
agencies visit each Housing Credit development within one year of its 
completion and at least once every three years thereafter. (GAO found that 39 
of the allocating agencies have already selected the Service's monitoring 
option requiring site visits.) 

Recommendation 5: Direct the Service to amend its compliance monitoring 
regulations to clearly define distinct classes of noncompliance, including 
those which could potentially trigger recapture or loss of Housing Credits and 
those which, if timely and reasonably corrected, would not; to clarify that 
certain types of noncompliance, either because they are de minimis and are 
corrected promptly, need not be reported to the Service; and to provide states 
guidance on correction of noncompliance . 

. Diacuuion: The Service requires state agencies to report all instances of 
noncompliance; regardless of severity or possibility of triggering Credit 
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recapture or loss.· In practice, this requirement imposes a significant 
administrative burden both on the state agencies to complete and the Service 
to process a large number of forms reporting conditions that may not 
materially affect a property, and that often have been corrected by the owner 
before the Service is notified. The volume of these required reports makes it 
difficult for the Service to quickly identify and pursue serious cases of 
noncompliance, and produces unnecessary harassment of owners for often 
technical, previously corrected compliance matters. 

Service compliance regulations require states to inform the Service 
whether the noncompliance has been corrected, but provide no definition to 
the state allocating agencies as to what types of corrective actions can be taken 
in specific noncompliance circumstances, including: (i) inadvertent or 
mistaken rent overcharges; (ii) inadequate income documentation for current 
tenants; (iii) inadequate income documentation for former tenants; and (iv) 
late recertification or income verifications. The regulations also do not 
consider whether particular types of noncompliance are so technical or 
minimal in nature that they can be corrected and need not reported on Form 
8823, or whether particular types of noncompliance must be reported, either 
because of th~ severity, their duration, or the extent of owner misconduct. 

Recommendation 6: Direct the Service to amend its compliance monitoring 
regulations to permit states to establish in their allocation plans a safe-harbor 
cure period for small or inadvertent errors of noncompliance corrected 
within a reasonable period as determined by the state agency. 

Discussion: The legislative history of the Housing Credit implies that owners 
who make small or inadvertent errors of noncompliance may cure them 
without penalty if they do so within a 'reasonable period' after the owner 
becomes aware of a problem (either through its own efforts or as a result of 
notification from the state allocating agency). The vague phrase 'reasonable 
period' has never been interpreted by the Service, leaving agencies ill 
equipped to enforce cures and owners at risk of later Service objection to the 
correction. 

Recommendation 7: Direct the Service to waive the annual tenant income 
recertification requirement for a Housing Credit property, if the owner 
certifies to the state agency that the building is occupied entirely by low 
income tenants and the state agency verifies the low income status of a 
percentage of the tenants by reviewing rent records, income certificatioN, and 
supporting documentation in accordance with the Service's monitoring 
requirements. 

Discu1ion: In 1993, Congress authorized the Service to waive tenant income 
recertification m Housing Credit buildings occupied entirely by qualified low 
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income tenants. The Service issued a revenue procedure implementing this 
provision in 1994. That procedure is unworkable, however, because it 
requires owners to obtain a statement from the state agency documenting that 
"each residential rental unit in the building was a low-income unit at the end 
of the most recent credit period." The Service only requires state agencies to 
review a percentage of project files in their routine compliance monitoring 
reviews, however, and so should not require review of all tenants as a 
condition for receiving a waiver. 

Recommendation 8: Direct the Treasury to amend its post-transfer 
compliance bond procedures to: (i) allow alternate methods <1f security such 
as letters of credit, and (ii) permit buyers instead of sellers to post security. 

Discussion: Mindful of abuses of previous tax-oriented programs and fearing 
the possibility of ownership transfers followed by noncompliance, Congress 
wanted to insure that the buyers of Housing Credit properties would be at risk 
of meaningful financial loss for noncompliance. It expressed this protection 
in a post-transfer compliance procedure, mandating that the seller retains 
financial liability and secure it by posting a surety bond. Once a property is 
transferred, however, it is the buyer; not the seller, who is responsible for 
compliance and therefore should bear the financial responsibility for it. 

In addition, as a practical matter surety bonds are available principally 
to large corporations; to date no Housing Credit surety bonds have been 
issued to any other entity. By contrast, letters of credit are available to 
individuals and to smaller corporations. They are every bit as financially 
sound as surety bonds (and in some aspects easier to liquidate than bonds). 
Thus, expanding the permissible post-transfer security to include letters of 
credit would not diminish the federal government's protection. Expanding 
the pool of potential post-transfer buyers would also strengthen the secondary 
market for Housing Credits, in tum strengthening the portfolio by giving 
states greater ability to bring in new ownership and management in 
properties requiring recapitalization. · 

Provjdini for D<x:umentatign pf State Exercise pf Djsqetjpn 

Recommendation 9: Require state agencies to document and make available 
to the public their reasons for exercising the discretion permitted in their 
allocation plans in making Housing Credit allocations. 

Discussion: The Housing Credit program requires that states allocate Housing 
Credits pursuant to a qualified allocation plan, adopted after public hearings. 
Plans may allow for discretionary actions In Credit allocation to meet state 

· housing needs.: These discretionsry actions should be documented by the 
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state allocating agency when they are exercised. That documentation should 
be made available to the public. 

Proyjdjng for Housing Credit Can:yfoxward 

Recommendation 10: Amend the Housing Credit statute to allow state 
allocating agencies to allocate their carryforward- and national pool Credits 
before their per capita and returned Credits. 

Discussion: Each state receives annual Housing Credit authority of $1.25 per 
resident. In the 1990 Tax Act, states were given the authority to carry forward 
their unused per capita and returned Housing Credits for allocation in the 
next calendar year. Any Housing Credits a state carries forward, but does not 
use by the end of the second year, revert to a national pool and are 
redistributed to states which use all their available Credit in the prior year. 

Before the carryforward provision, states were required to use all per 
capita and returned Credits within the calendar year or lose them. There was 
no national pool. The purpose of the carryforward change was to give states 
24 months to allocate their per capita and returned Housing Credits and 
remove the "use it or lose it" pressure some states might feel at year-end. 
However, due to the way the provision was drafted, states must use all of 
their current -year per capita and returned Housing Credits to avoid the loss of 
carryforward Credits to the national pool or pool Credits from the program 
altogether. This effectively creates an every-other·year carryforward and does 
not give states a full 24 months to allocate their per capita and returned 
Credits as Congress intended. 

In 1993, the Chairman of the Ways and Means Committee wrote the 
Treasury that Congress did not intend this outcome in creating the national 
pool legislation and suggested the Service change its regulation to reflect the 
efficient system Congress intended. The Service responded that it agreed the 
Congressional intent was not served by the outcome the Service had 
imposed, but suggested a change in statutory language is required to permit 
the desired regulatory outcome. 

Condusjon 

We are prepared as a Housing Credit community to craft these and any 
other workable and effective changes you believe will meet Chairman 
Archer's goals, which we all share, of strengthening state administration, 
compliance, and oversight of the Housing Credit. 
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We will also continue to work as a community to strengthen areas of 
the Housing Credit program in which no further legislation or regulation is 
necessary or useful, such as reducing paperwork burdens, streamlining agency 
requirements, reducing costs, and enhancing the opportunity for smaller 
developers to participate more broadly in Housing Credit development. We 
are beginning work immediately, for example, to make compliance and cost 
certification documents and procedures more uniform among the states. 

We believe strongly, however, given the strong bill of health that the 
GAO report actually gives the Housing Credit, that any changes should be 
made only with considerable cause, deliberation, and caution. And, in the 
words of President Reagan, who signed the. Housing Credit into law: "If it 
ain't broke, don't fix it." 

On behalf of the 
Housing Credit Commission, 

James L. Logue, ill 
Chairman 

Chairman JOHNSON. Then what is the range of application fees 
among States that developers have to pay to a State industry. And 
what does the developer get? 

Mr. LoGUE. Application fees, I believe, are fairly consistent 
across the country. I'll give you ours, which I think is fairly typical. 
At the start of our process, we charge, I think, a relatively modest 
$100 plus $5 per unit, and the maximum is $850. That's basically 
to do the initial review of the project. 

And that, I can tell you, probably does not even cover the costs 
we incur in reviewing and analyzing a project through the alloca
tion process. 

Once a project has received an allocation, we generally stage fee 
payments through the final allocation process, and those generally 
are computed as a percentage of 1 year's worth of credit-and it's 
a total of 4 percent of 1 year's worth of credit, 2 percent at the ini
tial, and 2 percent at the final. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Does that about cover your costs then for 
the follow-on parts of the application process? 

Mr. LOGUE. It covers the costs we have in the initial process of 
allocation. That does not cover compliance monitoring, long-term 
compliance monitoring. We charge a separate, one-time fee for that 
of $175 per credit unit. 

I am certain that will not be sufficient to cover the costs we will 
incur over the low-income occupancy required period for compliance 
monitoring. We do not look at the program as a--

Chairman JOHNSON. A cash cow? 
Mr. LoGUE [continuing]. As a cash cow for certain. Especially 

given the level of training we are providing now at low or no cost 
to the managers and owners of our properties for compliance mon
itoring. We have flown in at our expense national experts on com
pliance monitoring to give seminars to all of the managers and 
owners of our projects, and do that on a regular basis. 
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And I know that those costs are probably now getting in excess 
of fees we collect to administer the program. 

Chairman JOHNSON. That's very interesting. It's also true that 
the National Council of State Housing Agencies has made rec
ommendations about developer fees and building fees and consult
ant and professional fees. And these are often exceeded. 

Do you think we need to be tougher? Do you think those need 
to be in law? 

Mr. LoGUE. I would suggest they do not. I think if you look, 
again, at the averages, and if you look even back at the cost of the 
overall program, the total development costs of projects financed 
with the housing credit you'll see that they're about $60,000. 

If you look at comparable market rental units, the National 
Home Builders projects those costs, the average cost at about 
$82,000, and interestingly, new public housing units have an aver
age cost of about $83,000. 

So we're about 40 percent below market rental housing. We're 
similarly about 40 percent below newly constructed public housing. 
So in the context of overall costs, of which developer and builder 
fees are part of that cost, I would say we are quite in line. In fact, 
much more efficient in that regard in the question of costs which 
include development fees. 

Chairman JOHNSON. One last question. I was surprised, actua!ly, 
that not all the State agencies required good market studies. We 
are, in my part of the country, running into a surplus of affordable 
rental housing, even to the extent where there is some effort tore
duce public housing units. 

To what do you attribute the lack of interest in good market 
studies? 

Mr. LOGUE. Well, again, I think in the GAO analysis, they found 
that virtually all States perform some market analysis, that there 
was a range of ways in which States approached market analysis. 
I think virtually all States do require some form of market analy
sis, whether it is an independent, project specific market analysis 
commissioned by the agency, or the submission of market data by 
the developer which is then reviewed by the agency. 

Market is one of the key responsibilities allocating agencies be
lieve they have to perform. And to the extent that there is greater 
need to do that or need for greater refinement, I think that is a 
concern we can address within the industry, within the allocating 
agency community. 

And I don't think there is any disagreement from any State 
agency that market analysis is a key and critical part of the re
sponsibility of the allocating agency. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. Mr. Coyne. 
Mr. CoYNE. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Mr. Logue, in your 

testimony you indicate that the Council generally supports the rec
ommendations for improved administrative oversight of the pro
gram by the IRS and the States. 

What specific types of low-income housing tax credit information 
do you propose that the IRS obtain from the parties involved that 
they're not currently receiving? 

Mr. LOGUE. I do not believe it's a matter of the information that 
they obtain. I think it's a matter of how we can work more effec-
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tively and efficiently with the IRS in sharing some of that informa
tion. 

We have had excellent relationships with the IRS staff in work
ing with this program over the 10 years it's been in existence. We 
have had some issues which they believe they cannot address the 
way we would like to because of matters of confidentiality for the 
taxpayer, which then puts us in the position as the parties respon
sible for monitoring compliance of the projects in our States, of 
often not knowing the outcome, for instance, of information we 
have sent to the IRS with regard to compliance problems we have 
identified, because IRS is unable to share with us the outcomes or 
even what actions they are taking. 

I think it is a process problem. If we could find a resolution it 
would be helpful in sharing information back and forth. 

To the extent that there is other information the IRS would find 
of value that they don't currently get, I think from the perspective 
of allocations and compliance monitoring they get quite a good bit 
of information, both in how much credit we allocate to a project, 
how much credit we allocate on an annual basis, statewide, and, 
again, compliance monitoring problems and issues we find. 

I think it's the communication back and forth that could be im
proved and that would improve the overall program, taking into ac
count the constraints they have right now on sharing that informa
tion. 

Mr. CoYNE. Do you have any proposals for smaller developments, 
any more information that you would want relative to smaller de
velopments? 

Mr. LOGUE. I think smaller developments are projects we have 
to look at very carefully in any kind of administrative oversight re
form, because they are uniquely unable to bear high cost compli
ance requirements. 

And I think States have done a good job in trying, for instance, 
in the area of cost verification, final cost verification, of looking at 
smaller projects in a different way than they would larger projects, 
recognizing they could not bear the cost of a $5,000 or $6,000 cost 
certification at the end of a development process. It just would be 
infeasible. 

A look at alternative ways to deal with smaller developers and 
developments is important so that the administrative burdens don't 
become so weighty that they can't afford to do it. 

Mr. CoYNE. So you don't have any recommendations that the IRS 
should independently verify any information? 

Mr. LoGUE. No. I would recommend that there are certain things 
that States, as contained in the GAO report, could have more for
mal cause verification procedures for, and that the appropriate 
place for that process would be at the State level. 

Mr. COYNE. What do States contribute to this program relative 
to the Federal Government? That's the first part of the question, 
and could you tell us what your agency's budget is for selection and 
compliance of credit projects, less the fees you take in related to 
project applications and the title? 

Mr. LoGUE. Let me try and start with the first part of the ques
tion, what the agencies contribute to the Federal process. I think, 
again, as I noted in my comments, this is a unique Federal-State 
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relationship. When you consider that the staff-and I used to work 
at HUD in Washington, so I'm familiar with the Federal housing 
bureaucracy. When you look at the level of administrative support 
for HUD housing programs, and look then at Federal oversight of 
this program, you're really talking about the IRS in the context of 
the Federal involvement in the process-which I think is a positive 
attribute of the program. 

The States have the primary responsibility for carrying out the 
allocation and administration of the process with IRS oversight and 
IRS ability to enforce sanctions when compliance with the tax cred
it requirements is not followed. 

I think States are able since the resources are used locally to 
meet local State needs, it is a much more effectively used resource 
as a result of that. It's closer to meeting the needs in the State and 
in the various localities within the State. 

So I think overall, from any which way you looked at it, it's a 
much more effective and efficient way to handle Federal programs 
than what we might consider the common or typical process of Fed
eral management and bureaucracy. 

I think the States add a tremendous amount to it, and I think 
as the GAO report shows, States have taken the role they've been 
given very seriously, and while I'm a firm believer in continuous 
improvement in every program-we can certainly continue to im
prove this program overall-! think we've found this to be a very 
effective and efficient and well regulated and overseen program. 

Now, the second part dealing with the costs to my agency? 
Mr. CoYNE. Yes. 
Mr. LoGUE. As I said, we do charge what amounts to about-for 

any project that receives credit allocation, an amount equal to 
about 4 percent of 1 year's credit for that project. 

With that, we have a staff in my agency of about ten people who 
work specifically on the housing credit program. Some of them deal 
with compliance monitoring. Others oversee the allocation process. 

We do our site visits through that office. On the basis of the reve
nue we take in, and, again, this does not include compliance mon
itoring, but the revenue we take in through the fees versus our 
overhead and direct costs, we are at about break even. 

The total amount? I will get you the specific figures. I want to 
say it's probably in the vicinity of about $350,000 a year. 
Mr~ LOGUE. But that includes costs you wouldn't normally con

sider, for instance, in a normal administrative process. We, 
through, for instance, our qualified allocation plan, we must hold 
public hearings every time we change the plan. 

The cost of just publishing the notices for a public hearing can 
run into the $5,000 or $6,000 or $7,000 range, and that's a regular, 
ongoing cost we have. 

But I can assure you, we are just about, on the allocation side, 
at about break even. 

Mr. CoYNE. You had put ten additional recommendations in the 
back of your testimony. And one of them was increasing the $1.25 
per capital cap, which started at the beginning of the program. Do 
you have any idea what an appropriate cap would be, or would you 
like to say what an appropriate cap would be? 
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Mr. LoGUE. I would probably rather defer that. I don't think we 
as an organization have come up with a specific recommendation 
on what an appropriate cap should be. And we are cognizant that 
that is really not the topic for your consideration at this point. 

But we do propose that the cap, just through inflation, has been 
eroded over time, 10 years' worth of time, and that its value today 
is not what it was 10 years ago, and that as other aspects of the 
Tax Code are indexed for inflation, indexing the tax credit for infla
tion or some other mechanism for recognizing its eroding value 
over time would be probably a place to start. 

Mr. CoYNE. Thank you very much. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. Mr. Portman has yielded to Mr. 

Hulshof, who must leave. 
Mr. HULSHOF. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Thank you, Mr. 

Portman. 
Mr. Logue, I think each one of us could probably supply some an

ecdotal evidence of onsite visits that we've done. I've certainly been 
extraordinarily impressed with some of the low-income housing de
velopments that have worked, I believe, in the Ninth Congressional 
District of Missouri. 

It seems that we have a lot of single-parent families with chil
dren, and some of the amenities that were talked about with GAO, 
some of those amenities often provide additional safety features 
and things like that. 

So I've been impressed. But I do have a couple of questions. Ear
lier with the GAO panel I did ask this question, and I know you 
were here, and I would like to ask your comment as well. 

Mr. White talked about the discretion that has been provided to 
the States, and while they don't talk about an abuse of discretion, 
he did indicate in his testimony, the lack of documentation, and 
that this might be a way to close a loophole, if you will. 

What comments would you have to that recommended by GAO? 
Mr. LoGUE. We would concur with the position that discretion 

should be used only in a way that is consistent with the plan. Dis
cretion is typically the ability for an allocating agency to have some 
discretion in decisions. It should be a formal part of the plan sub
ject to public comment. 

We believe that the exercise of any discretion, and, in fact, we 
recommend, our Commission recommends, that discretionary prac
tices on the part of allocating agencies should be a matter available 
to the public, that there be clear reasons and rationales for the ex
ercise of such discretion, and that it should be done in the full light 
of an open process. 

But we do believe that discretion is a vital component to have in 
our process. It is a complicated program. It is an evolving program. 
The needs of each State evolve from year to year. 

So the ability to assure that we, for administrative straightjacket 
reasons, are not able to make good and appropriate decisions on 
specific cases that are meritorious would be a harm to the program. 

Mr. HULSHOF. I agree that a one-size-fits-all probably is not the 
direction in which we want to go. The last question with an accom
panying comment, in that same earlier panel, Mr. Tanner inquired 
about the affordability of low-income housing in rural area across 
the country. 



94 

And I note that in your recommendations as far as strengthening 
the enforcement mechanisms, what I am about to ask you about 
wasn't in there. So I preface my question with that. I think per
haps you know Mr. Gross, Richard Gross from our State. 

Mr. LOGUE. He's a close friend and a great director. 
Mr. HULSHOF. And I think that he also provided you in advance 

a copy of a letter that he sent to me. There is a perceived problem, 
and I'd like to get your comment as president of the association, 
that the low-income housing tax credit is unable to assist in the de
velopment of affordable housing in many rural communities, not 
only in Missouri, but nationally, says Mr. Gross, because median 
incomes in rural counties and the corresponding rents are too low 
financially to support a development. 

And he suggests that perhaps statutory changes should be made 
to the program to allow housing finance agencies to use a statewide 
average median family income as opposed to a rural median family 
income, which in the State of Missouri's instance, I think, goes 
from about approximately $32,000 is the rural median income to 
almost $42,000 for the statewide, which is a $10,000 difference. 

Do you have, as president of the association, a recommendation 
regarding that problem and possible solution? 

Mr. LOGUE. We have discussed this with our tax credit commis
sion, and I think even though it wasn't quite in line with the spe
cific issues we were addressing here today, it was discussed, and 
I think that it's safe to say that there is a general recognition of 
the problem, particularly in those States that have rural areas that 
present the same problem that Missouri has. 

And I think we would be very supportive of any changes that 
would accommodate that particular problem in a legislative format. 

Mr. HULSHOF. OK. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. 
Mr. Portman. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Mr. Logue, thanks 

for all your comments. I had to miss some of your testimony. I 
apologize for that, but I've been looking through it, and certainly 
can't argue with the general principles of your group, that you now 
are president of the council and also your commission's work has 
been very helpful, as we work through this. I know you're going to 
work with us, if there's an appropriate legislative response, and 
certainly on the regulatory side. 

You also were at HUD, as Deputy Assistant Secretary, I saw, in 
the Bush administration, so you've seen other Federal programs in 
the housing area. So I've got to give you a chance to respond to 
what GAO probably didn't respond to in a way that was satisfac
tory to you, because they were focused more on the compliance 
issues. 

And that is how do you justify the cost differential, just that lit
tle calculation I did, which simply relates to the GAO numbers of 
a $453 per month average rent under the program, versus $555 per 
month, figuring that out over a year period of time, multiplying it 
by the 15-year period, and you get about an $18,000 value of the 
rent subsidy. And that's a zero discount rate, just $18,000. 

And then the credit, the average credit subsidy, and we know it 
can go far higher, and sometimes lower, but the average credit sub-
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sidy is $27,300. GAO gives a couple of thoughts. They said that it 
was difficult to compare because of the overlapping programs, 
which I suppose there's some legitimacy to that. But we're really 
focused on this program today. 

And if there are other subsidies, maybe it even exacerbates the 
disparity. They talked about transaction costs, which is fine. But 
again, that shouldn't be our concern. And you've talked, in response 
to Mr. Coyne's questions about the transaction costs. And you've 
said that your fees, for example, don't even cover your costs on the 
application side. You said you about break even on the fees here. 

Then they mentioned that public housing that was done under 
the credit they thought was better managed, and, finally, that it 
tends to be newer construction. What can you add to that? I know 
you feel strongly, you're a big booster of the program. 

Mr. LoGUE. Certainly if the question is, is the Federal Govern
ment getting value out of the tax credit, I would say unequivocally 
yes. Because the value can't only be determined in comparing what 
is effectively a new construction capital program, which the tax 
credit is, to a program such as section 8 vouchers and certificates, 
which is a rental subsidy program, which doesn't really attack at 
all the problem that the tax credit was primarily targeted for, the 
development of new, affordable rental units in areas where afford
able rental units are needed, and do not now exist. 

So we've got to start off with the premise that these are, again, 
looking at the only other comparable rental assistance program out 
there today, which is the section 8 voucher and certificate program, 
meeting different needs. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Take off your HUD parameters, and just look at 
it in terms of the perfect world. Because this is a rare opportunity 
here. We have this report. This Subcommittee is going to look at 
the whole program and come up with the blue sky solution. I mean, 
take that $9,000, $10,000. 

And you talk a lot in here about giving it to the States rather 
than the Feds, and all the red tape and bureaucracy. I'm very in
terested in that approach. I think the private-sector discipline is 
great, the targeting and all that. 

But to the extent there is a big subsidy here that exceeds per- . 
haps some of the other Federal programs even, if you compare it 
to section 8 or public housing construction, then why not give that 
money either to the individuals or to the States? Why connect it 
to the tax credit, through the developers through the fees? Why 
not, if we can get more bang for the buck by giving you the money 
directly, as we do in so many other Federal programs now, let you 
go out and decide what your needs are in your communities. Hope
fully you would then put it down to the community level in Detroit 
and other places. 

Mr. LoGUE. Which we do. 
Mr. PORTMAN. But why not go that route? 
Mr. LoGUE. I think we have to start with the underlying 

premise, and I think the example you used, looking at the credit 
and the cost to the program over a 10- or 15-year period. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Fifteen-year period we used. 
Mr. LoGUE. That may be I think the appropriate thing to look 

at as far as the tax credit is concerned, is the real extended-the 
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low-income use for that project, which nearly always is at least 30 
years now, and in States like California is 55 years. And that has 
not put any damper on the demand for the credit. 

So from the perspective of the initial premise, I would sug-
gest--

Mr. PORTMAN. The 15-year period is not--
Mr. LoGUE. The 15-year period is not the appropriate period. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Not a fair period. 
Mr. LoGUE. I would say not, because all of our projects now are 

at least 30 years, and many are much longer than that, as far as 
how much affordability commitment they've given for their project. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Do you feel comfortable with regard to Michigan's 
programs, that 30 years will not require additional subsidies? 

Mr. LoGUE. I would be, I think, irresponsible to say that I know 
what's going to happen in 30 years with all these developments, 
but I am comfortable with what we know now about the properties 
we have financed with the tax credit. 

They are quality projects. You talked about some of the other vir
tues that we might look at or compare, like just giving the State 
the funding as opposed to maybe involving the private sector. We 
would engage the private development community with whatever 
resources we had much like we do with the tax credit to develop 
that housing. 

We believe private ownership of housing provides a better prod
uct, particularly rental housing. We've seen that time and time 
again in comparing other Federal programs, particularly public 
housing to programs like the tax credit. 

The private-sector discipline, combined with the enforcement 
ability that we have by virtue of this being a program administered 
by the IRS or overseen by the IRS, presents a very powerful way 
of making sure that the proper incentives are there to keep the de
velopers who get the benefit of a tax credit interested and involved 
in the long-term operator and ownership of these developments. 

I wish when I was at HUD-when I got to HUD we were dealing 
with things like the coinsurance problem, which was a disastrous 
program that cost the Federal Government millions of dollars 
which essentially allowed private-sector individuals to use the Fed
eral insurance authority to do deals, and then essentially walk 
away scot-free-we had the enforcement authority the IRS has over 
the housing credit. 

You don't have that in the tax credit. Nobody who is investing 
in a tax credit project is going to walk away if they are not in com
pliance with the program parameters. I wish I had the enforcement 
of the IRS when I was at HUD that the tax credit program has. 

Mr. PORTMAN. So you like running it through the Tax Code be
cause basically businesses are going to comply with the IRS? 

Mr. LoGUE. I think so. 
Mr. PORTMAN. We use the Tax Code for this and so many other 

things because this is primarily a business issue. 
Mr. LOGUE. It certainly is. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Because the passive loss rules for individuals real

ly aren't that involved in that. 
Mr. LoGUE. Right. 
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Mr. PORTMAN. And businesses comply for the most part, because 
they're larger businesses. 

Mr. LOGUE. We have found the industry's interest in assuring 
compliance, that is, the syndicators and the other investors in 
these projects, in the tax credits, to be very helpful. So it's a recip
rocal relationship. They're concerned. They have their own due dili
gence and review process to make sure that their investors are pro
tected. 

We have an independent yet comparable responsibility for mak
ing sure as allocators that the properties are well maintained and 
in compliance with the Tax Code. So you've got without any Fed
eral bureaucracy structured around it a very powerful enforcement 
mechanism for properties that are financed by this. 

That's why I have a lot of confidence in the long-term for this 
program, and I think that's why the GAO study has come out with 
really a consistently well performing program. 

Mr. PORTMAN. A recommendation for more bureaucracy. 
Mr. LOGUE. Well, I think--
Mr. PORTMAN. Well, we just heard from the IRS, they're going to 

need to get more examiners up to speed, and have more informa
tion coming in, more analysis, more matching of K-ls. 

Mr. LOGUE. Yes. Can't argue with that. 
Mr. PORTMAN. That's cost to the taxpayer, and it's more bureauc

racy, and it's in an area where we've already got a lot of growth. 
Anyway, we've probably spent too much time on the blue sky 

stuff, and I know you're a big booster of the program, and I think 
you make a lot of good points. But it is an interesting opportunity 
for us, although the credit is permanent, to look at does this really 
make sense, or would it be better to come up with a program that 
meets all the criteria that you lay out in terms of using the private 
sector, the nonprofit sector, States rights and having State flexibil
ity and so on. 

Why do it through the Tax Code? Does that make any sense? 
And, of course, this Subcommittee would lose jurisdiction. I guess 
that's one bad part about it. [Laughter.] 

But coming down to Earth for a second, because you mentioned 
something that interested me in terms of the administrative costs. 
You said on some of the smaller projects there might be an argu
ment to have fewer administrative burdens. 

Do you have a recommendation in that regard? I think you said 
there's a $5,000 to $6,000 cost, typically, associated, and maybe for 
a smaller project there should be some carve-out, or special provi
sions. How would you go about that? 

Mr. LoGUE. Well, that really gets to one of the GAO rec
ommendations. It gets to sources and uses verification, which really 
is making sure that the costs that the developer represents to the 
allocating agency are, in fact, real costs, both in the application 
process and in the completion process. 

So that, in fact, what the developer submits to the allocating 
agency really reflects the true costs and they're not padding costs 
or adding costs that really are not there to get more credit. 

We concur with that specific recommendation in principle, that 
the GAO has made, in that independent cost verification should be 
required for sources and uses of funds. 
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And in the case of smaller projects, we only note that when you 
get to projects-we have projects literally of one unit in our State 
and I know other States do-and we're probably talking of projects 
of one to 25 units in size-there are alternative ways of, for in
stance, certifying costs at the completion of construction to what 
would be considered in the industry a formal cost certification, 
which would still provide a review, but wouldn't require the devel
oper to pay again the $5,000 or $6,000 cost of a formal cost certifi
cation. 

There are other mechanisms. We think we have some. We'd like 
to explore the opportunity for others that would provide us the 
comfort level we need to make sure we're making good allocation 
decisions, and yet not overburdening the small developer. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you. 
Chairman JoHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Logue. We've talked to peo

ple who are going to testify at the next hearing. We aren't limiting 
ourselves just to the review of the current program, which was the 
task of GAO. We are interested in how one would go about making 
this a more powerful program, and adjusting it so that smaller de
velopers could take part, allow rural companies to do some of the 
building in their own hometowns, which I think often isn't the case 
now. 

So any ideas you have to help us with that, any changes you 
think we should make in the law, or that we should suggest in the 
regulations to be able to have the program deal more effectively 
with small developers would be appreciated. 

I just want to ask you two things in closing. Why doesn't this 
program rehab urban housing? 

Mr. LoGUE. Well, that's an interesting question, and I think the 
GAO responded to that in one way. I would respond to it another 
way. They basically said that rehab costs less than new construc
tion. 

I can tell you, being in housing development for almost 20 years, 
that is the exception rather than the rule. Rehabilitation, particu
larly in urban centers, other than those with unusually high intrin
sic property values, like New York or maybe Los Angeles or San 
Francisco, the cost of rehabilitation-particularly in a State like 
mine, Michigan, where the housing costs are relatively low when 
compared to national averages-the costs of rehabilitation often in 
our experience is often much greater than new construction. 

You also often end up with, in rehabilitation, if it was originally 
not a residential structure, but you're converting, say, a warehouse 
or some other industrial facility or a school, just staggering costs, 
particularly when you don't know what you're getting into, and you 
never know completely until you actually start construction or re
habilitation of a facility. 

Chairman JoHNSON. I'd like you and your membership to give a 
little more consideration to this. I was just at the unveiling yester
day of a rehab project in Hartford, Connecticut, and what was dif
ferent about it as you walked through was the flexibility. They 
could make a little nicety here, a little nicety there that developed 
character in a way that is normally not possible under appro
priated housing rehab programs or housing construction programs, 
and really tailor the housing to the needs of the community, at the 
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same time reclaiming in a very dramatic way most of a couple 
block area. 

So it does distress me that so little of this money is used for 
rehab. I was born and raised in Chicago. When you drive around 
the neighborhoods of Chicago, what we have to do is rehab. 

So I would appreciate any thoughts you have on that in the time 
ahead. Also why is it that it costs $83,000 on average to build pub
lic housing units and $60,000 to build units under the tax credit 
program? 

Those are quite startling averages that you gave us. 
Mr. LOGUE. Actually they were interesting to me. I do not know 

the--
Chairman JOHNSON. Where do they come from? 
Mr. LoGUE. Well, the public housing figures came from HUD. 

They came from HUD. Those are HUD's own figures. 
Chairman JOHNSON. The LIHTC is from the GAO report? 
Mr. LoGUE. From the GAO study. 
On the question of rehab, just getting back to that for a minute, 

40 percent of the units financed with the tax credit in 1996 were 
rehabs. 

Chairman JOHNSON. OK. I missed that. We've had a lot of testi-
mony today saying new construction, new construction. 

Mr. LoGUE. And that was for last year. 
Chairman JOHNSON. That was for last year? 
Mr. LoGUE. Yes. 
Chairman JOHNSON. OK. Well, we'll try to get more information 

about what type of rehabs those were. 
Mr. LoGUE. Sure. We'd be happy to work with you en that. 
Chairman JOHNSON. But, you know, the GAO said most were 

new construction. Did they only mean 60 percent? OK. Thanks. I 
appreciate that. 

And then on the $82,000 versus $60,000? 
Mr. LOGUE. I would say that I would only be speculating as to 

why the public housing costs were what they are. Certainly I would 
know most public housing units are located, and the type of recon
figuration required in these mostly urban areas with probably 
higher labor costs than you would find in nonurban areas. That 
probably accounts for some of it. 

I don't know if there are other issues that they have to contend 
with in those sites, such as environmental issues that you might 
find in urban areas that might have to be dealt with. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Yes. You really are fishing. I think maybe 
Davis-Bacon might be a significant factor, as well. 

Mr. LoGUE. I would imagine it would. 
Chairman JOHNSON. It's hard to believe 20 percent. And I think 

we need to know that. 
Let me just say in conclusion that I appreciate your testimony. 

As you think about the discussions you've heard today, I think 
we're all in agreement that we like a lot of what we see in the Low
Income Housing Tax Credit Program, and that we want to respond 
to some of the information that GAO has developed. 

But we also want to look at in what ways could this program be 
strengthened and broadened. So any ideas that you have, we do ac
tually believe in the blue sky approach. 
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Mr. LOGUE. Well, we appreciate that comment, and you have my 
full assurance and ours that we will work with you on all those. 
And we have ideas, some of which we've included in our letter to 
you from the Commission. 

And we're very happy to work with you on any form of improve
ment. 

There was one point that the GAO made that if I had just a 
minute, maybe I could help clarify, as far as the so-called lost cred
it that I think was discussed when GAO was here, or unaccounted 
for credit. 

The years that they looked at in their study, particularly 1992-
1993, were quite unique and anomalous years for the tax credit 
program. That was a period of time when the credit was only avail
able for 6 months of the year. It was a very strange year, because 
it was sunsetted-the authority for the credit to be allocated. It 
was an odd year. 

And the demand in that year-that's the year I think that prob
ably accounted for some of this return credit. 

Chairman JOHNSON. That's a very good comment, and very rel
evant. If you run a program only periodically, you get periodic data. 

Mr. LOGUE. And the other point is that last year, 1996, only $46 
million of credit was returned. That's less than half of what was 
unaccounted for in 1992. 

And I think it's important to note that there will always be some 
credit returned each year because credit agencies have the respon
sibility for making sure no more than is necessary goes into each 
credit project. 

And if the State agencies are doing their job, they are going to 
reduce the credit from what it was originally allocated for, because 
they would review the actual costs and reduce the credit. 

So if you saw a situation where there was not credit returned, 
I would be concerned. 

Chairman JOHNSON. But what I hear you saying is that the im
plication that the program is underutilized really reflects a lack of 
authorization during some months of one of the years considered? 

Mr. LoGUE. I believe, and I think if we could work in getting to 
the bottom of that, and find out that was probably a major reason 
for the relatively high amount that was unaccounted for. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much for your participation. 
I appreciate it. 

Mr. LoGUE. Thank you. 
Chairman JOHNSON. The Subcommittee is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 4:25 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
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Washington, DC. 

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:25 a.m., in 
room 1100, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Nancy L. John
son (Chairman of the Subcommittee) presiding. 

Chairman JOHNSON. The hearing will come to order. 
I regret that we are getting a little bit later start because of the 

vote, but we will call the hearing to order. 
It has been said that a taxpayer is someone who works for the 

government without having to take a civil service examination. AB 
the Ways and Means Subcommittee on Oversight, it is our job to 
help make sure that tax dollars, or in the case of the low-income 
housing tax ~redit, which is revenue foregone, accomplish the goals 
established by the Congress. 

This morning, we begin our second hearing on the administration 
of the low-income housing tax credit, the largest Federal program 
to stimulate the production of housing for low-income households. 

Last week, we received testimony from the U.S. General Account
ing Office about its study of the administration and operation of 
the credit. We also heard from the Internal Revenue Service and 
the National Council of State Housing Agencies, and learned that 
the credit has helped finance the construction and rehabilitation of 
a significant amount of housing for low-income Americans. 

But we also learned that there are several opportunities to im
prove the administration of the credit. 

Today, we will be hearing from two of our colleagues, Mr. Metcalf 
and Mr. Rangel. Mr. Rangel of course is our Committee's Ranking 
Democrat, and is one of the leading proponents of the low-income 
housing tax credit. 

Mr. Metcalf will appear on behalf of the Republican Housing Op
portunity Caucus. 

We will also hear from a number of stakeholders, men and 
women who work with the credit, day in and day out. 

AB I mentioned last week, the GAO has given us a good starting 
point. But I am looking forward to suggestions that our witnesses 
may offer today about how to strengthen enforcement and compli
ance, and to how better utilize this valuable program. 

Because we have a number of witnesses today, it will be nec
essary to adhere to the 5-minute rule, and I would like to begin by 
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recognizing our Ranking Member, Representative Coyne of Penn
sylvania. 

Mr. CoYNE. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Over the next several hours, the Oversight Subcommittee will 

have the opportunity to hear from those committed to ensuring 
that the low-income housing credit works effectively and efficiently 
as intended by the Congress. 

The housing credit is the country's premier program for develop
ing and providing affordable housing to millions of individuals and 
families. As confirmed by the U.S. General Accounting Office in its 
report to the Subcommittee last month, the housing credit has been 
utilized in most impressive ways, and has an outstanding track 
record of compliance. 

Today's hearing will provide the Subcommittee with the perspec
tives of those critical to the continued success of the housing credit. 

I look forward to the testimony here today and suggestions for 
improving oversight of the program, and particularly to hear from 
our Ranking Member, Mr. Rangel, and our colleague, Mr. Metcalf. 

Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Are there any other statements Members 

would like to make? 
Mr. Weller. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
First, I want to applaud you for holding these hearings to exam

ine the GAO study of the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Pro
gram. I appreciate the leadership you have given in the past as 
well as with these hearings in regard to improving this tax credit 
program. 

I look forward to working with you to develop solutions that will 
strengthen the successful public/private partnership that is a model 
program for all Federal frograms. 

As a fellow Member o the Republican Housing Opportunity Cau
cus, Madam Chairwoman, you know what a vital role the tax credit 
program plays in meeting our needs for affordable housing. 

Ninety-five percent of the affordable housing being built today is 
dependent upon this tax credit. The construction of 70,000 to 
100,000 new affordable units result directly from use of the credit. 

Additionally, the credit program provides a critical incentive for 
private investment and rehabilitation of over 50,000 rental units, 
annually. 

As a result of its successes, the integrity of the tax credit pro
gram must be protected. True, we must continue to exercise dili
gent oversight to ensure that the taxpayers' investment is pro
tected. But I cannot say this in strong enough words. I believe that 
we must maintain the tax credit's permanent nature. We can re
view and improve the program without calling into question the 
Federal Government's commitment to foster the development of af
fordable housing across the Nation. 

Without the backing of the Federal Government, the investment 
pool which provides the capital to develop affordable housing will 
dry up. Our witnesses today can attest to that. They were on the 
frontlines the last time there was a threat on the credit's perma
nence, and I look forward to their testimony on the importance of 
the credit to the development of affordable housing and the effect 
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of losing permanence in the efforts to raise capital from private in
vestors. 

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. 
Mr. Metcalf, would you please come forward. Mr. Rangel will join 

us in a moment. As Ranking Democrat on the Committee, he is vis
iting with the President. 

Mr. Metcalf. 

STATEMENT OF HON. JACK METCALF, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WASHINGTON 

Mr. METCALF. Thank you very much, Madam Chairwoman. 
I would like to thank you for the opportunity to testify before the 

Oversight Subcommittee. 
Since this is a synopsis of my written testimony, I ask permis

sion that my written testimony be entered in the record. 
Chairman JOHNSON. So ordered, Mr. Metcalf. 
Mr. METCALF. As Chairman of the Republican Housing Oppor

tunity Caucus, the RHOC, I want to express support for the low
income housing tax credit. The mission of our Caucus is to give 
Members of Congress interested in housing policies an opportunity 
to discuss their concerns, get all the new ideas possible, and coordi
nate a response. 

The RHOC is committed to identifying alternative and innovative 
solutions to housing needs by promoting policies that encourage the 
construction, rehabilitation and preservation of affordable housing. 

Additionally, we are committed to increasing home ownership, 
especially for first-time buyers, expanding local flexibility and fos
tering greater personal responsibility. 

Over the past 3 years, I have visited housing projects financed 
by the tax credit. Two years ago, I attended the grand reopening 
of Whispering Pines, a 240 unit apartment complex in Lynnwood, 
Washington, just outside my district, which had fallen into com
plete disrepair. 

Prior to rehabilitation with the tax credit, Whispering Pines was 
the community center for drug trafficking, and it was nearly aban
doned. 

Today, it provides affordable housing to low-income families. The 
transformation of Whispering Pines from a neighborhood of crime 
to a neighborhood for families could only be possible through the 
private financing that the low-income housing tax credit encour
ages. 

The tax credit does not just provide a roof over your head, but 
a place you can call home, a place of your own. We can restore hope 
in inner cities and rural areas by rebuilding communities in need 
of an infusion of private financing. We can achieve this goal, not 
with yet another Federal program operated in Washington, DC, but 
with a private/public partnership with local communities, devel
opers, and investors. 

We can achieve this goal, not with Federal mandates, but with 
flexibility at the local level. 

As this Subcommittee begins reviewing ways to improve the tax 
credit, I would like to make a few recommendations. First, we need 
to preserve the permanency of the program. I cannot stress the im-
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portance of the role that permanency plays in attracting private in
vestors. Returning to a stop/start status to which the tax credit was 
subjected before 1993 will disrupt the program just when it is 
reaching peak efficiency. 

Investors are much more willing to invest capital and resources, 
if they are assured that the tax credit's long-term status will not 
change. 

In fact this competition for tax dollars has generated 28 percent 
more equity now than before permanency. That is, investors are 
paying more for tax credit dollars, which increases the total num
ber of affordable housing units available in our communities. 

Even with a tax credit cap, which has not been indexed for infla
tion since its inception, the demand for tax credit dollars has in
creased as a direct result of permanency. 

Second, we need to improve administrative oversight and compli
ance of the tax credit while retaining as much flexibility as pos
sible. We need better oversight. But too much oversight will hinder 
the effectiveness of the program. 

Third, we need to assure that small developers as well as large 
developers have access to tax credits. With increased competition 
for tax credit dollars, small developers may not be able to compete 
with larger developers who have adequate staff and resources to 
understand the intricacies of the tax credit program. 

Additionally, we need to encourage construction of small projects. 
As you know, small projects of 20 or less require substantially 
higher equity to compensate for the loss of economies of scale asso
ciated with these properties. 

This problem is further exacerbated in rural and inner-city areas 
whose household incomes are low, which results in extremely low 
tax credit rents. 

Last, I believe we need to require a market study before con
structing a project. The purpose of this market study is to deter
mine the feasibility of a proposed project at a location specific, and 
in a market, and the viability of the project after the tax credit ex
pires. 

In conclusion, I want to offer the Housing Opportunities Caucus 
assistance in helping this Subcommittee find ways to improve the 
tax credit. Again, I thank you for this opportunity to speak before 
the Subcommittee. 

[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Statement of Congressman Jack Metcalf 
Subcommittee ofOveni&ht 

Bouse C(!m~ on Ways and Means 
May 1,1997 

Madame Chairwoman, I want to thank you for the opportunity to testify before the Oversight 
·Subcommittee. 

As Chairman of the Republican Housing Opportunity Caucus (RHOC), I want to express support 
for the Low Income Housing Tax Credit. The mission ofthis caucus is to give members of Congress 
interested in housing policies an opportunity to discuss their concerns and coordinate a response. 
The RHOC is committed to identifYing alternative and innovative solutions to housing needs by 
promoting policies that encourage the construction, rehabilitation and preservation of affordable 
housing. Additionally, we are committed to increasing home ownership especially for first-time 
home buyers, expanding local flexibility, and fostering greater personal responsibility. 

We still have many problems in the housing industry: the first-time home buyer rate remains low 
and many families cannot find affordable housing especially in rural areas and inner cities. Many 
existing housing units are aging and in great need of repair. Additionally, nearly 100,000 affordable 
apartments are lost from the national housing supply each year through demolition, abandonment 
or conversion to higher income use. Consequently, low-income families are increasingly ficed with 
a choice between living in substandard conditions and spending more money for rent. 

The Tax Credit, without a doubt, has been instrumental in actually creating affordable housing for 
low income persons while giving states flexibility to meet lOcal housing needs. Since its inception, 
the Tax Credit has been responsible for creating over 800,000 housing units throughout the nation. 
In Washington State alone, we have built or rehabilitated more than 12,000 low income apartments 
for the most vulnerable in our society. 

Over the past three years, I have visited housing projects financed by the Tax Credit. Two years 
ago, I attended the grand reopening of Whispering Pines, a 240-unit apartment complex in 
Lynnwood, WashiDgton. Prior to rehabilitation with the Tax Credit, Whispering Pines was a home 
for drug trafficking and was nearly abandoned. Today, it provides affordable housing to low income 
families. The renovated units each contain a new kitchen and bathroom, access to adequate parking, 
and a Head Start/Day Care Center on the premises. The transformation of Whispering Pines from 
a neighborhood of crime to a neighborhood for families could only be possible through the private 
financing that the Low Income Housing Tax Credit encourages. Places such as Whispering Pines 
may be unfamiliar to you, but there are scores of projects like this across the nation. 

Today you will hear testimonies from supporters who will cite the merits of the Tax Credit program. 
I would like to focus on the Tax Credit as a rung on the ladder to home ownership. The Tax Credit 
gives low-income persons on the verge of homelessness an opportunity to find or retain their jobs, 
provide for their families and meet other necessities without worrying about finding a home. As 
these families move up the economic ladder, they will have a history of paying rent and can move 
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toward rental housing in the market Eventually. these families can begin saving for a downpayment 
on a home and share in the "American Dream ... 

The Tax Credit does not just provide a roof over your head. but a place you can call home; a place 
of your own We can restore hope in inner cities and rural areas by rebuilding communities in need 
of an infusion of private financing. We can achieve this goal not with another federal program 
operated in Washington. D.C.. but in partnership with local corrununities, developers. and investors. 
We can achieve this goal not with federal mandates, but with flexibility at the local level 

As this ronunittee begins reviewing rerommend&tions to improve the Tax Credit. l would like to 
make a few recommendations. Fvst. we need to preserve the permanency of the program. I cannot 
stress the importance of the role perm&nency plays in attracting private investors. Returning to the 
stop-start status to which the Tax Credit was subjected before 1993 will disrupt the program just 
when it is reaching peak efficiency. Investors are much more willing to invest capital and resources 
if they are assured thlt the Tax Credit's long-term status will not change. 

In fact. this c:ompetition for tax credit dollars has generated 28 percent more equity now than before 
permanency. That is, investors are paying more for the tax credit dollars which increases the total 
number of affordable units available in our c:ommunities. Even with a tax credit cap which has not 
been indexed for inflation since its inception, the demand for tax credit dollars has increased as a 
direct result of permaneftCY. During this past year, developers in Washington State requested 17 
million tax credit dollars. but only $8. million was available for allocation. Additionally. this GAO 
report shows that we can review the status of this program without sunsetting its permanent status. 
If the program is sunsetted now, it will be difficult. next to impossible, to lind revenue to resurTect 
it in the future. 

Secondly, we need to improve administrative oversight and c:ompliance of the Tax Credit while 
retaining as much Oexibility as possible. The Oexibility inherent in this program is one reason that 
it is so at~ive. Each state has different housins needs that require different strategies. We need 
better oversight. but too much oversight will hinder the effectiveness of the program 

Third, we need to assure that small developers, as wen as large developers. have access to tax 
credits With increased competition for tax credit doUars, small developers may not be able to 
compete with larger developers who have adequate staff and resourcea to understand the intricacies 
of the Tax Credit program. While this is beyond the scope of the GAO Report, this is an iS3UC that 
the ~:ommittee should study. 

Additionally. we need to encourage construction of small projects. As you know, small projects of 
twenty or less require substantially higher equity to compensate for the loss of economies of scale 
associated with these properties. This problem is further exacerbated in rural and inner city areas 
where household incomes are low which results in enremely low tax credit rents. Consequently. 
there is less incentive to bllild affordable holising in these areas. 

Lastly. I believe we need to require a market study before constructing a project. The purpose of 
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this market study is to determine the feasibility of a proposed project It a location and market, and 
the viability of the project after the tax credit expires. This study should be up to date, part of the 
developer's application for lKNsing aedit doUara and reviewed by the state housing agency. 

In c:onclusion. I want to offer the Caucus' assistance in helping this subcommiUee find solutions to 
improve the Tax Credit. Additionally, I offer my assiatance in helping both you and Chairman 
Archer find solutions to improve the Tax Credit. Again, thank you for this opportunity to speak 
before this subCommittee. · 
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Chainnan JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Metcalf, and 
welcome, Mr. Rangel. You have been a long and strong advocate of 
the low-income housing tax credit for all the years you have been 
on this Committee, and I welcome you as our Ranking Democrat 
to our Subcommittee hearing. 

STATEMENT OF BON. CHARLES B. RANGEL, A REPRESENTA
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK 

Mr. RANGEL. Thank you, Madam Chairlady, and the Members of 
the Oversight Subcommittee. 

I asked you earlier to be gentle. I am not used to being on this 
side of the mike. 

Chainnan JOHNSON. With you? Why? [Laughter.] 
Mr. RANGEL. I think that the analysis that was given by the 

General Accounting Office sort of takes care of the serious ques
tions we may have about the effectiveness of this program. I came 
to Congress to close loopholes. Seeing that it is so difficult to get 
funding for those things that are so important to Americans, this 
credit has now become an incentive which I strongly support. 

I ask unanimous consent that my full statement be placed in the 
record. 

Chainnan JOHNSON. So ordered. 
Mr. RANGEL. And just would like to say that I am not certain 

whether shelter was included as a constitutional right, but I am 
thoroughly convinced that poor folks that cannot find a place to 
live, cannot find a place to prepare to go to work, cannot find a de
cent place to study, or have to be kept up because of rodents and 
leaks, it really is a factor that disturbs a whole person's life. 

The number of people that I see that are homeless, and they look 
like they are illiterate and unemployable-but in talking with 
them, these are people that just missed a paycheck. They missed 
paying their rent. They found themselves in the street. They lost 
their job. There is no place to go to pick up the pieces. 

The loss of pride sometimes forces them to leave their families 
because they cannot produce, and when they are called ne'er-do
wells, that is what they have become. 

And shelter, a home that is affordable, for so many people is the 
beginning, a turnaround in life. For a long time I never owned any
thing, but when I did buy a home, I think that was the zenith
the biggest capital investment I ever dreamed of. But just running 
from room to room, to be able to show my wife and my kids that 
I have provided a decent place for them to live, was one of the 
highest points in my life. 

It is not different when someone finds a decent apartment, espe
cially a new apartment. The difference in character, integrity, the 
sense of belonging. The fact that neighbors screen neighbors to 
come into these buildings. The fact that stores begin to blossom 
around where responsible working people are. The sense of pride 
that just comes through the community, and knowing that if they 
fix one block, that the next block surely would be more eligible to 
receive this type of treatment. 
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And the conservatives say that the overall administrative costs, 
because it takes the bureaucracy out of it, allows this to come in 
at the lowest per cost unit. It is my understanding that most of the 
affordable housing that is built in the United States, where the 
rental is $500 or less, comes under the low-income housing credit. 

It works well for those who make the investment. It works well 
for those communities that do not find the funding on the local and 
State level. It reduces our Federal spending commitment as relates 
to the housing programs. But I really truly believe that if the Gen
eral Accounting Office could follow some of the families, they would 
see that they made productive a lot of people that were about to 
give up, and lose hope that they could regain their positions in soci
ety. 

Right now, we are negotiating a budget agreement which should 
include some pretty heavy tax cuts, a commitment to balance the 
budget, and therefore, a reduction in the moneys that will be avail
able for a lot of programs. 

I would have thought that the Taxwriting Committee would be 
involved in the tax portion of whatever came up in the Budget 
Committee. But I am under the impression, unless you know some
body in a negotiation, that this Committee is out of it. 

Having said that, they have no problem in telling us what they 
want us to do in terms of raising taxes, or finding revenue raisers. 
And while I hope, Madam Chairlady, that it is only a rumor, I hear 
that we are on the list of tax provisions to be sunsetted. 

I do not know whether there is a more popular piece of legisla
tion we have in the House in terms of sponsors, but the process 
that we are going through, both Democrats and Republicans, does 
not lend itself to allowing our views to be expressed and we just 
may have to vote up and down on a reconciliation bill. 

So I hope that the Members of this Committee that support the 
housing credit, that has been so successful, might be able, if you 
know anybody that is involved in making the decisions, then I will 
give a call to Senator Lott, to tell them, please do not rape what 
works in order to get the tax cut. 

Thank you, Madam Chairlady. 
[The prepared statement follows:] 
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STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN CHARLES B. RANGEL 

HEARING ON THE LOW-INCOME HOUSING TAX CREDIT 

SUBCOMMITIEE ON OVERSIGHf 

COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEAN 

MAY 1,1997 

Thank you for including me in today's Oversight Subcommittee hearing on 

the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit. As you know, I continue to be an avid 

supporter of the Low-Income Housing Credit. Since its inception in 1986, the Low

Income Housing Credit has been the principle mechanism for attracting private 

sector funding for the building and rehabilitation of affordable housing. The success 

of the program has been extraordinary and could provide a model for designing 

targeted tax incentives in the future. 

To date, the Low-Income Housing Credit has generated $13 billion in private

sector investment, produced 900,000 affordable housing units, initiated about one

half of all new multifamily construction nationwide, and created 90,000 jobs (worth 

more than $2.8 billion in wages and salaries). Without question, all of this has been 

accomplished as a result of State and local efforts to identify the priority housing 

needs of lower-income Americans, and through the tax incentives provided by the 

Low-Income Housing Credit. 

Perhaps no area has benefited as much from the Low-Income Housing Credit 

as the New York City metropolitan area--with 220 LlliTC projects and 13,000 

unj.ts. Only last w~ek, I visited Gabriel House in my Congressional District. 

Gabriel House is a special-needs housing facility with 30 units, which was 

developed to serve AIDS patients and recovering substance abusers. 
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Gabriel House is one of two dozen low-income facilities in New York City that 

serves 3,500 mentally ill, substance abusers, seniors, fonnerly homeless and other 

special needs individuals. The Low-Income Housing Credit was instrumental to the 

development and success of Gabriel House, and an excellent example of what can 

be achieved through this tax-structured housing program. 

Further, New York State bas made more use of Low-Income Housing 

Credits, in providing more affordable housing to low-income residents, than any 

other State. Nearly 50,000 affordable housing apartments have been developed in 

New York since 1987, and virtually all ofthe units are serving families earning less 

than $18,000 a year. 

Importantly, use of the Low-Income Housing Credit bas been built around 

partnerships between local developers and non-profit financiers, such as the 

Enterprise Foundation and Local Initiatives Support Corporation (LISC), and some 

ofNew York's largest financial institutions, including Chase Manhattan, J.P. 

Morgan, and Bankers Trust. This provides a unique opportunity for various groups 

and interests to work together toward common, and mutually beneficial, goals to 

improve their community. 

As many of the witnesses today will testify, because the Low-Income 

Housing Credit now is pennanent law, investors are willing to compete for and pay 

more for LlliTC allocations. Also, particularly in New York, the limited amount of 

annual credits allocations (based on $1.25 per capita) creates strong competition 

among project developers, and thus some of the most cost-effective low-income 

housing properties in the country have been developed. 
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In addition to the economic benefits, the efficiency in administration at the 

State level, and the empowerment of Community Development Corporations and 

non-profit institutions at the local level, create a competitive environment that drives 

administrators, investors, and developers to uphold the .congressional mandate of 

the Low-Income Housing Credit-which is to create affordable housing for our 

Nation's poorest citizens, in the communities that need it most. 

The Congress affinned the importance of this program in 1993, when we 

extended the Low-Income Housing Credit permanently. And, in 1995, after the 

Ways and Means Committee voted to sunset the program, 218 Members of the 

House of Representatives and 79 Senators had to work together to ensure that the 

sWlSet was not adopted and signed into law. The decision to retain the Low-Income 

Housing Tax Credit was obviously a correct one, and the merits of the program 

again have been affinned by the GAO in its most recent report. 

We should all applaud the U.S. General Accounting Office for the 

outstanding report it issued to the Committee on Ways and Means last month. In 

my opinion, the GAO's work not only confirms that the Low-Income Housing 

Credit is an effective and efficient means of developing affordable housing to low

income individuals and families, but also confirms that the program is not the victim 

of fraud and abuse. It seems obvious to me that any thought of sunsetting the Low

Income Housing Credit can not be supported by the facts. I congratulate the 

General Accounting Office for their thorough review of the program. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Rangel. 
I do know that our Chairman has fought very long and hard to 

have this Committee have numbers, goals that it has to reach, and 
leave to our Committee the responsibility as to how we reach those, 
with the exception of committing to the President to address some 
of the special problems in higher education and the great need of 
our students for better support in managing college costs. 

Now the agreement is not final. Actually, you may know more 
about this from your recent conversation, but I am optimistic that 
this Committee will be able to make the decisions as to how we 
achieve our goals, and I share your enthusiasm for the quality of 
the study that the GAO did. 
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I am also impressed with the lack of significant problems in it 
as a m~or Federal program. It is the intention of this Subcommit
tee, I think it is fair to say, on both the part of Mr. Coyne and me, 
to address some of the problems that they did identify, working 
carefully with both the States and the private sector, so that we 
do not overkill on this issue of administrative change as Mr. 
Metcalf so responsibly pointed out. 

We need to also look and see--are there ways that we can 
strengthen this program by better inclusion of the smaller devel
opers and smaller projects? But also in its inner-city use. We are 
going to have very good panels today. I invite either of you who 
would like to join us for any part of our two panels, because I think 
the two panels will give us a lot of insight into some of the new 
ways this credit is being used. Most of the audience knows, and 
you may know, that Mr. Lazio and I have talked at some length 
about looking at the power of appropriated dollars in housing ver
sus the power of these tax credit dollars, because we may find that 
tax expenditures are actually more effective in developing the qual
ity housing we need, in the places we need it. 

So we do have a long agenda in this area. There is, I think, 
broad and deep interest in this credit, and it will be the Commit
tee's responsibility to achieve its goals in a responsible fashion. 

Mr. RANGEL. Let me thank you for the support that you have 
given over the years. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. 
Are there any questions of our colleagues? Yes? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Mr. Metcalf, I very much appreciate your being here and your 

testimony. You have been one of the strongest defenders, in the 
last Congress, of the low-income housing tax credit, and I want to 
credit you for organizing support on the Republican side 2 years 
ago to make this credit permanent. I think it was your letter, and 
your effort that played a very significant role in building support, 
long term, for the permanency of the credit within the Republican 
Conference, and I want to salute you, and I also am a Member of 
the Republican Housing Opportunity Caucus, and am delighted at 
your leadership. 

Mr. Rangel, you are a Member with enormous stature in this 
Congress, and for you to be here in support of the credit means 
that there is very strong support in this Congress, and on your side 
of the aisle for maintaining the permanence, which I also am sup
portive of. 

My hope is that we can work together on a bipartisan basis with
in the Ways and Means Committee, and do so flexibility, on both 
sides, to find a solution to keep the credit permanent, if at all pos
sible, and I think that will require flexibility on both sides. 

If there is a budget deal, if there is a budget that gives us some 
tax relief to work with, I believe we will be under a lot of pressure 
to find the right mix of credits, permanent and temporary, and I 
think we both recognize that there are some credits right now that 
are temporary, that should be permanent as this credit is perma
nent, and let's find a way to get it done. 

I appreciate your effort, sir, and your participation on this panel. 
Thank you, Madam Chair. 
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Mr. RANGEL. Thank you. 
Mr. METCALF. Thank you. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. 
Are there other questions? 
I do want to mention, since Charlie, you gave us your thoughts, 

but you did not read your testimony, which is not unusual. But 
your testimony does point out a project, Gabriel House, in which 
low-income housing tax credits have enabled the creation of 30 
units that serve AIDS patients and recovering substance abusers, 
and that in fact there are 3,500 units in New York City that serve 
the mentally ill, substance abusers, seniors, formerly homeless, and 
other special needs individuals, that have been constructed through 
the low-income housing tax credits. 

I think one of the things we do not think about very often is how 
this program has helped inner cities address very difficult housing 
problems. 

Mr. RANGEL. I was at the opening, Madam Chairlady, and people 
that were hopeless, and they really needed more than shelter. The 
concept that was built around, with a church-sponsored group, is 
that not only was there housing involved, but there was training 
involved for people who have fallen into alcoholism and drugs, and 
young kids that had grown older but had children before their 
time. And educators and social workers, and the excitement of the 
people in finding a home that was affordable, was almost a spir
itual thing. Because it is very emotional when you're coming out 
off the streets, and you have known a better quality of life, and you 
fall into the bottom. And so instead of just a beautiful apartment, 
you have people to help you get back on your feet, to restore the 
self-worth that you thought you had lost. 

I just had to get out of there because it was just too moving an 
experience. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Tanner. 
Mr. TANNER. Thank you, Madam Chairlady. 
I, too, would like to state my support for Mr. Rangel and his sup

port for this program. I think that his leadership on this issue has 
meant a lot, not only to this country but to the people affected di
rectly. 

I have never understood the thought that anything the govern
ment may do to help people who live in this country, work in this 
country, pay taxes in this country and contribute to our country's 
well-being, that there is something evil about the government try
ing to help these people. 

A partnership with private enterprise that results in what the 
GAO said-almost no evidence of ineligible tenant incomes or ex
cess rent charges, ought to be something we should be proud of. 

This is a program that is working, according to the GAO. It is 
making our country stronger, not only in urban areas, but also in 
the rural areas like my district, and I just want to say that this 
GAO report has given me great hope that there are programs that 
help people who live in this country, and who are citizens here, 
gain a better way of life, and I want to thank you for your leader
ship on this issue. I hope we can make this permanent. 

Mr. RANGEL. Thank you. 
Mr. METCALF. Thank you. 
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Chairman JOHNSON. Yes. Mr. Watkins. 
Mr. WATKINS. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
I would like to just add a couple of comments from personal ex

perience. 
I want to say thanks to my good friend, Hon. Charlie Rangel, and 

also Hon. Jack Metcalf, for your testimony. 
And from a personal standpoint, I used to be a homebuilder in 

real depressed areas of Oklahoma. In order to maintain that home
building operation, I had to build in probably eight or nine dif
ferent counties just in order to try to serve those areas. 

I built a lot of homes for low-income individuals, and I watched 
these people. They are good people, many of them struggle for that 
basic shelter. There are a couple of things I noticed when I was 
able to build a home for a family, and they were able to move into, 
say, a little brick home. A lot of them left just lean-to shacks. 

One, I found that on several occasions, the spouse, the wife, 
would make sure she kicked that guy out and he went on to work, 
because they knew they needed to make the payment on that shel
ter, and it was the best living conditions they had ever had, and 
it was the best she had ever had for her children. 

And I found that there was pride that was developed. Not only 
did I notice that in the social situation, but I noticed also, the best 
of my knowledge, it also brought a different type of, if I could say, 
relationship. 

There were young people coming to date the children, that were 
from a little different income level. I do not know of anyon~and 
I watched a lot of these families very closely and in a very personal 
way-that literally married down. They moved up. And many times 
that lean-to house in that rural depressed area did not attract 
some folks to come there. But when they were able to get a little 
bit better living condition, it brought a different income level, a dif
ferent group of people, different social group, and allowed them to 
be more, and a better part of society. 

And these were good people. But as a builder, you know, I had 
a feeling that I was making a contribution to a social level of im
proving a quality of life, that I would not have had the opportunity 
to do, and they had such pride, especially when they had their 
piece of property, their grass, their opportunity to be a family. 

So I just want to say I think it has been one of the best social 
movements we could ever have, to allow people to have this basic 
thing of quality shelter. 

Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Congressman Watkins. 
Congresswoman Thurman. 
Mrs. THURMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
I just want to associate my remarks with Mr. Tanner but also 

to lend my support to Mr. Rangel and Mr. Metcalf for their support 
for this program. In talking with my State housing program folks, 
they love this program, and on top of that, they have been able to 
build within the State and leverage these funds by, you know, put
ting some of their own programs out there that have targeted some 
low-income and some special needs that we have had. 

To sunset this I think would b~I just do not think that is the 
right thing to do. We have a program the GAO has basically said 
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is good. We are working well. Maybe what we ought to be doing 
is look at this as a model of how we can look at some other pro
grams instead of trying to tear something down that is providing 
the services that it was intended to. So from my State, and as a 
representative, I just want to say thank you for the work that you 
have put into this and the testimony that you have given today, 
and I hope that the message is sent, loud and clear, that we should 
not be messing with something that is working. 

Chairman JOHNSON. I thank the Members for their comments, 
and Mr. Rangel and Mr. Metcalf for their testimony. 

I think the significance of their being a housing caucus on the 
Republican side, with Mr. Metcalf as its Chairman, and Mr. Weller 
as the Chairman of the Subcommittee on this particular subject, 
does tell us that we are hearing this subject in a different context 
than we might have a few years ago. 

It is interesting to me, Mr. Rangel, to hear you say that you 
came opposing tax credits, and now you support them. I think we 
may end up supporting them because they turn out to be a more 
flexible and powerful vehicle as opposed to an appropriated pro
gram. 

So I thank everybody for their comments. I would particularly 
like to comment that between Mr. Rangel's comments and Wes 
Watkins' comments, it does remind the public that we are in the 
business of politics because we think it is important, spiritually. 
Thank you. 

Will the next panel come forward, please; this is the schedule we 
are going to follow. 

I know that the Republicans have a conference at 11 o'clock. Un
fortunately, we cannot adjourn for that. If Members want to go, 
they are certainly welcome to do that, and return. 

We do have two long panels. We need to try to finish slightly be
fore 1, if possible, so I do not intend to break for lunch unless we 
break between about a quarter of 1 and 1:30. 

But for that reason, we are going to observe the 5-minute rule. 
Both panels' testimony will be entered into the record in its com
pleteness. But if you will please keep your statements to 5 minutes, 
that will maximize our time for questions. 

We will start with Sister Nancy Glynn, president of Bon Secours 
Baltimore Health Corp. 

Mr. COYNE. Madam Chairwoman. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Yes. 
Mr. COYNE. I just want to point out to Sister Glynn that Rep

resentative Cardin intends to be here. He is on his way over to 
greet you as a constituent, and certainly welcomes your testimony 
here today. 

Chairman JOHNSON. We have had many smart and able voices 
from Baltimore, and from your State, because you are a leader in 
so many areas. · 

Sister Glynn. 

STATEMENT OF SISTER NANCY GLYNN, PRESIDENT, BON 
SECOURS BALTIMORE HEALTH CORP. 

Sister GLYNN. Thank you, Madam Chair, and Members of the 
Ways and Means Subcommittee. 
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It is a real privilege to be here this morning to discuss the low
income housing tax credit, and the way that it has made such a 
major contribution to our work, which extends beyond health care 
to community revitalization and stabilization in our West Balti
more neighborhood. 

Bon Secours has been in West Baltimore for over 100 years, and 
we have made a very conscious commitment to remain, because we 
are so needed. 

We serve a struggling urban neighborhood with many low-income 
residents, and want to ensure not only the health of individuals, 
but the health of our community. 

The hospital is an anchor, and is the major employer for our 
neighborhood. We work collaboratively with neighborhood organiza
tions to create a healthier community through housing, education, 
job training, recreational opportunities, crime prevention, and gen
eral neighborhood improvements. 

We have launched an initiative called Operation ReachOut for 
that purpose. And one of the first goals is to improve the housing 
stock in the neighborhood, to provide attractive, affordable housing, 
to not only our own employees but to neighborhood residents, in 
general, who are now living in substandard housing. 

The project I want to talk to you about today is Bon Secours 
Apartments, and it has been made possible by the low-income 
housing tax credit. 

I am not, by any means, a housing expert, but I do know that 
we would not have been able to go forward with this venture with
out the housing credit. It is a good example of a Federal program 
that really works. 

It encourages public/private partnerships, and provides not-for
profit-based housing developers with the resources to produce af
fordable homes for people who do not have a lot of income. 

Private-sector corporations do not have much incentive to invest 
in our neighborhood, but the housing credit gives them that incen
tive. 

We found that new housing makes a real impact in impoverished 
neighborhoods, not only economically and physically, but even psy
~hologically and spiritually. It is a visible sign that things are turn
mg around. 

Lenders for Bon Secours Apartments include the city of Balti
more, the State of Maryland, and Crestar Bank. The Federal Home 
Loan Bank of Atlanta has made a grant to the apartments that al
lows us to offer lower rents. 

In our first phase, we are renovating 30 units which will go to 
people earning between 40 and 49 percent of the area median in
come. Rents will range from $300 to $420 a month. 

Construction started in January 1997, and our first tenants will 
move in within a month. Housing is just one aspect of Operation 
ReachOut. The other part of it involves working with community
based organizations to provide a range of social services that will 
help to improve the quality of life for our neighbors. 

They include a literacy program, a Head Start Program, health 
outreach, a family support center, and a jobs skills bank that has 
already hired neighborhood residents to participate in the construc
tion of the project. 
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Many people ask us why is a hospital getting into the housing 
business, and I think the answer is clear. That Bon Secours is not 
about just the health of individuals, but the health of our commu
nity, which so affects families and children. 

Decent affordable housing, like decent affordable health care, is 
a requirement for success. In a neighborhood like ours, we cannot 
get housing developed without not-for-profits, and without a pro
gram like the low-income housing tax credit. 

For all the reasons we have talked about, this kind of investment 
needs to be encouraged. It is one of the few tools available to at
tract capital to economically depressed neighborhoods. 

In closing, I know that the housing credit is making a significant 
difference in our neighborhood, because it makes a lot of other 
things possible. And I want to thank you for the privilege of being 
here. 

[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Testimony of Sister Nancy Glynn 
President of Bon Secours Baltimore Health Corporation 

Before the Subcommittee on Oversight 
House Ways and Means Committee 

May 1,1997 

Madame Chairman and Members of the Ways and Means Subcommittee: 

Good morning. My name is Sister Nancy Glynn and I am the President of Bon Secours 
Baltimore Health Corporation. I am pleased to be here today to discuss the Low Income Housing 
Tax Credit and its contribution to our work, which extends beyond health care to community 
revitalization and stabilization in our southwest Baltimore neighborhood. 

Bon Secours Hospital 

Bon Secours Baltimore Health Corporation is a private, non·profit, community-based 
hospital that is part of a national health corporation called Bon Secours Health System, Inc., 
sponsored by the Congregation of the Sisters of Bon Secours. Bon Secours Hospital was built in 
I9J9 with additions to the original building made in 1924, 1958, and most recently 1994, when we 
constructed a 90,000 square foot outpatient center. Bon Secours has made a conscious commitment 
to remain where we are needed most, in a struggling urban neighborhood with many low-income 
residents, and to ensure not only the health of individuals but the health of our community. 

Bon Secours is the anchor and major employer for the surrounding west and southwest 
Baltimore neighborhoods. We see a critical need to work collaboratively with neighborhood 
organizations to create a healthier community through housing, education, job training, recreational 
opportunities, crime prevention, attracting businesses, and general neighborhood improvements. 
We have launched an initiative called "Operation ReachOut" for that purpose. One of our first 
goals is to act as a catalyst for the revitalization of the surrounding neighborhood through 
rehabilitation of vacant buildings, and to assist in providing attractive, affordable housing to 
employees and other neighbo:rhood residents. Bon Secours already has helped to develop two 
affordable housing projects for seniors- Benet House and Hollins Terrace. 

The project I want to tell you about today, the Bon Secours Apartments, has been made 
possible because of the Low Income Housing Tax Credit. I am not a housing expert, but I do 
know that the Housing Credit seems to be a good example of a federal program that works. It 
encourages public/private partnerships and provides nonprofit, community-based housing 
developers with the resources to produce affordable homes for people who don't have a lot of 
income. Private sector corporations that otherwise might never invest in affordable housing have 
an incentive to do so through the Housing Credit. 

I think new housing makes a real impact in impoverished neighho:rhoods, economically, 
physically, even psychologically. It is a visible sign that things are ruming around. 

The production of housing generates economic activity. Nonprofits can train and employ 
neighborhood residents in the construction and maintenance of housing. And upgrading the 
housing stock often spurs creation of small businesses that serve the neighborhood. 

The Bon Secours Apartments 

The Bon Secours Apartments are owned by Unity Properties, Inc., a subsidiary of Bon 
Seeours Baltimore Health Corporation. Unity was formed to develop affordable housing in the 
vacant buildings located near the hospital and is part of Operation ReachOut, which I just 
mentioned. The Enterprise Construction Corporation (ECC), a subsidiary of Jim Rouse's 
Enterprise Foundation, is under contract to Unity Housing, Inc. to help develop the apartments. 
Another Enterprise Foundation subsidiary, the Enterprise Social Investment Corporation (ESJC), 
is providing the tax credit equity. 
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Lenders for the project include the City of Baltimore, State of Maryland, and Crestar 
Bank. The Federal Home Loan Bank of Atlanta has made a grant to the Apartments that allows 
Unity to offer lower rents. The majority of the units will go to people earning between 40 and 49 
percent of the area median income. Rents will range from $300 to $420 a month. 

The Bon Secours project is a full interior and exterior renovation of 15 existing 
rowhouses that will be converted into two rental units each. The work on these buildings, along 
with others being renovated for homeownersbip through a different project, will remove nearly 
all of the vacant buildings on the 1800 and 1900 blocks of West Baltimore Street adjacent to the 
hospital. These new homes arc going to add stability to the neighborhood and strengthen the 
ongoing revitalization work. 

Construction started in January 1997. The rowbouses will be mostly three bedroom 
apartments with some two bedroom units and a couple of one bedroom units. They will have 
living rooms, security systems and a washer and dryer. We are trying to preserve existing 
historic architectural features to the extent possible. 

The development is located next to Bon Secours Hospital and we expect a number of the 
tenants will work there. In fact, Bon Secours is currently holding a waiting list of employees and 
other community residents who are interested in renting the units. Services are located nearby 
and everything is accessible to public transportation. The Baltimore City Police have agreed to 
help the residents establish neighborhood watch programs, and several neighboring community 
organizations are going to hold crime prevention workshops for the new residents of the Bon 
Secours Apartments. 

Social Services 

That's the housing side of Operation ReachOut The other part of it involves working 
with community-based organizations to provide a range of social service programs to residents of 
the neighborhood and to develop a long-range "community plan." These services will, of 
course, be open to the residents of the new apartments, too. They include a literacy program, a 
Head Start program, health outreach and education, and a "Family Support Center" that 
centralizes a lot of these child and family-oriented services. A Job Skills bank is under 
development, and we are working with neighborhood organizations and the police on anti-crime 
strategies. 

Communitv Collaboration and the Role ofNonorofits 

Some people wonder why a hospital is getting into the housing business. I think the 
answer is clear- that Bon Secours is not about just about the health and sickness of individuals, 
but also about the health and sickness of our community, which so affects families and children 
and grown-ups. Decent, affordable housing, like decent, affordable health care, is a requirement 
for success. · 

In neighborhoods like ours, I don't think we could get housing developed without 
nonprofits, and without a program like the Low Income Housing Tax Credit. For all the reasons 
we've talked about, investment has to be encouraged. The Housing Credit does this, and it is 
also better targeted, provides housing for a longer term, and is more closely monitored than earlier 
housing programs. It is one of the few tools available to attract capital to economically depressed 
neighborhoods. 

Nonprofits are especially important because they promote public/private partnerships by 
giving governments and the private sector an opportunity to work on community building efforts 
without taking on all of the risk themselves. They are committed to neighborhoods like ours. 
The best of them use inclusive, grassroots processes to determine what the greatest needs in the 
community are, and identify solutions to those needs. As I said earlier, Bon Secours will 
continue to work with many community-based organizations as we implement Operation 
ReachOut. 
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In closing, I think that the Housing Credit is making a significant difference in the Bon 
Sewurs community. Simply put, it helps to make so much else possible. 

I welcome any questions you may have. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Sister, and Ms. 
Hodel. 

STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN HODEL, PRESIDENT, LAKE 
HAVASU CITY APARTMENT OWNERS ASSOCIATION, LAKE 
HAVASU CITY, AZ 

Ms. HODEL. I am Kathleen Hodel, a small apartment owner from 
Lake Havasu City, Arizona. This is a summary of my testimony. 

The Low-Income Housing Program has negatively impacted local 
communities and threatened livelihoods. In 1986, Members of Con
gress were correct when they argued that giving tax credits to de
velopers would not benefit the poor. 

Tenants that are evicted from their apartments because they 
cannot afford the rent are not being helped by this program. I have 
seen it myself. 

If the tenants that live in our city's so-called low-income housing 
can afford to own RVs, boats, and new cars, then why is the tax
payer subsidizing their apartment buildings. We are not helping 
the poor. 

The developers are lured to these programs because it has made 
them millionaires. The danger is the program has become so popu
lar, the developers have become dependent upon receiving tax cred
its. This has disrupted the rental market. 

Congress cannot continue to allow the rental market to be flood
ed with low-income housing projects without analyzing the results 
this program has on the private sector. 

Where is the report analyzing how this program affects the pri
vate rental market? Where is it? Unfortunately, I understand there 
is none. 

The IRS has placed itself in direct competition with the private 
sector by targeting the same customers we target. 

Tenants earning 60 percant of the medium income rent from us. 
The IRS is taking tenants away from us, causing our property val
ues to decline, and discouraging future development. You cannot 
even give a residential income lot away in our town. 

Our city's population is only 40,000, yet we have received a real 
education on the results of this program. 

Ten years ago, a 42-unit low-income tax credit program was 
built. In 1995, an 84-unit project was completed with plans for an
other 38-unit project proposed in our city last year. 

Our vacancies have been high during the past year, from 18 to 
20 percent, with rents as low as $350 for a nice 2-bedroom apart
ment. In 1995, the 84-unit low-income project was allowed to be 
built with rents equal to or higher than our rents. 

The real joke is the 84-unit project ended up costing the tax
payers $72,000 per unit. I could build a really nice apartment 
building in Lake Havasu for $30,000 per unit-really nice-and yet 
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this program costed $72,000 per unit. That was a joke in our com
munity. 

The so-called low-income 84-unit complex offers a swimming 
pool, RV and boat parking, a recreation room, patios, new full-size 
dishwashers with free cable TV and free rent as incentives to move 
into their apartments. 

The results of this program on our city's rental market has been 
disastrous. When the 84-unit was built, our vacancies jumped to 30 
percent. The lure of extra amenities made it impossible for us to 
compete. 

So what is the answer? Conducting market studies to determine 
the demand for low-income housing? In the last decade, we have 
had numerous market studies, the results depending on who was 
paying for the survey. 

At one time a developer hired an appraiser to determine our 
city's vacancy rate. His conclusion was zero vacancies. At the same 
time, our association conducted a study-1 worked really hard on 
that study-1 came up with 29.2 percent. 

The major problem is to define comparable units fairly. We have 
tried it and I will tell you-it takes a miracle. Plus vacancies vary 
rapidly, especially in a community like ours. 

Banks have already informed us that if the vacancy rate is 10 
percent or higher, loans will not be made to construct or remodel 
apartment buildings. Therefore, because our vacancy rate is high, 
we cannot build or remodel. But the banks have a hard time saying 
no to developers with millions of dollars' worth of tax credits in 
their pockets. Plus it is easy to steal tenants away from older 
buildings with less amenities. 

Trying to administer this complex program at the local level has 
been a nightmare. Someone has to, here, look at the local leveL 
Someone here has to look at what is happening at the local level. 

Our city officials were intimidated by Federal programs, and 
powerful Washington, DC, lawyers hired by the developer. Our 
mayor and city council were told that they would be sued under the 
Fair Housing Act, and we would lose our Federal grants if they did 
not approve the 84 units. 

Our city established requirements for future tax credit housing 
projects. It took us 5 years to try to figure out some requirements 
for our city, which ended up to be illegal and violate the Fair Hous
ing Act, if they try to implement it, it would be illegal. 

If this program is allowed to continue, local governments need 
expert legal advice, which is going to cost everybody. Cost us even 
more. 

One of the requirements the 84 units was to provide was secu
rity. That was one of the requirements they were supposed to pro
vide. Yet 166 police reports were reported in just over a year. This 
is an example in a small town, where we have very little crime. In 
just over a year, we have 166 police events. That is the highest, 
by far, of police events. 

A police event is when the police go out and physically visit the 
location. That is the highest in the history of Lake Havasu City. 
There is no procedure for the public to report noncompliances. 

So I, in a little town in the middle of the desert, had to make 
up my own noncompliance report, and send it to the IRS and to the 
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State, because there was no procedure for me to say, "Hey, some
thing is going on here, they said they were going to provide secu
rity and they did not do it." And I am still waiting to hear back 
from the IRS. 

Apartment owners can receive tax credits for remodeling. I can, 
right now, receive tax credits for remodeling, but after we penciled 
it all out and investigated the economics, we concluded it will only 
benefit very large complexes and major renovations. It is not for 
the small folks. 

The solution to this problem is to abolish this program and stop 
subsidizing wealthy developers. It would be less expensive to sub
sidize the tenants. Congress has already discussed giving vouchers 
to low-income tenants. This plan would enable tenants to find their 
own apartments, thus encouraging mixed-income apartment com
plexes, which HUD has already stated, it has been very successful. 

I was a social worker in Watts. I know what it is like to have 
a concentration of people in projects. It is much better to give them 
money, vouchers, and let them go find their own housing. In that 
way, you do not have the problems with numerous police reports. 

If the tax credit program is allowed to continue, it needs to be 
amended to read-this is so important, please hear this. It should 
be amended to read: The low-income housing tax credit project can
not disrupt the local market. 

Finally, after years of discussion this phrase was added to our 
State. We worked 5 years on that phrase. And finally the State of 
Arizona has put that in there. I would appreciate it if you would 
consider amending this program and adding the phrase, it is so im
portant that this program does not disrupt the local market. 

Surely the intent of Congress when they enacted this program 
was not to have people with ordinary incomes live in quarters with 
fewer amenities than low-income people. I am sure your intentions 
are to help the truly needy, and not to endanger the livelihoods of 
people like myself. 

Remember, we have to live with these projects. They don't go 
away. You build them, and they are there for our whole lives. And 
we have to look at them and deal with them every single day. 

Please consider that when you vote. Also, if you would just turn 
to Attachment One, this is just an example of the newspaper ads 
that we see every day in our newspaper. We can afford little, tiny 
two-liners, and we have to see this every day, because the tax
payers pay for these ads. 

[The prepared statement and attachments follow:) 
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TESTIMONY REGARDING THE LOW-INCOME HOUSING TAX 
CREDIT PROGRAM GIVEN BY KATHLEEN HODEL TO WAYS AND MEAN 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON KAY 1, 1997 

I am Kathleen Hodel, a small apartment owner from Lake Havasu City, 
Ari&ona. This Low-Income Housing program has negatively impacted local 
communities and threatened livelihoods. 

In 1986 members or Con~ress argued that giving tax credits to 
developers would not benefit the poor vere unfortunately correct. 
Tenants that are evicted from their apartments because they cannot 
afford their rent are not being helped by this program. 

If the tenants that live in our City's so-called "low-income 
housing• can afford to own RV•s, boats, and nev cars, then vhy is 
the taxpayer subsidizing their apartment complex? 

The developers are lured to this program because it has made them 
mulit-millionaires. The danger is the program has become so popular 
that developers have become dependent upon receiving tax credits. 
This has disrupted the rental market. 

Congress cannot continue to allow the rental market to be flooded 
with low-income housing project without analyzing the result the 
program has on the private sector. Where is the report examining 
how this program effects the private rental market? Unfortunately, 
I understand there is none. 

The IRS has placed itself in direct competition with the private 
sector by targeting the same customers ve target. Tenants earning 
60% of the medium RENT FROK us. The IRS is taking tenants4¥ayt from 
us causing our property values to decline and discouraging future 
development. 

our City's population is only 40,000, yet va have received a real 
education on the result of this program. Tan years ago a 42 unit 
low-income tax credit project vas built. In 1995 an 84 unit project 
was completed with plane tor another 38 unit project proposed to 
our City last year. 

our vacancy rate has been high during the past years from 18% to 
20% vith rents as lov as $350 for a nice 2 bedroom apartment. 
In 1995 the 84 unit low-income project vas allowed to be 
built with rents equal to or higher than our rente. The real 
joke is the cost of the 84 units project which ended up costing the 
taxpayers $72,000 par unit. I can build a nice apartment building 
in Lake Havsau for $30,000 per unit. 

The •so-called" low-income 84 unit complex offe·rs a avi-ing pool, 
RV and boat parking, a recreational room, patios, nev full-size 
dishwashers with free cable TV and free rent as incentives to move 
into their apartments. 

The results of this program on our City's rental market baa been 
disastrous. When the 84 units vera built. our vacancies jumped to 
30%. The lure of extra amenities made it impossible for us to 
compete. 

So what is the answer? Conducting market studies to determine the 
demand for low-income housing. In the laet decade, va have had 
numerous market studies. The results depended on vho vas paying 
for the survey. At one time a developer hired an appraiser to 
determine our City•s vacancy rate. His conclusions vas ZERO 
vacancies. At the same time our association conducted a study 
shoving 29.2%. The major problem is to fairly define •comparable 
units•. 

Banks have already informed us that if the vacancy rate is 1~ or 
higher, loans will not be made to construct or remodel apartment 
buildings. Therefore, because our vacancy rate is high, ve cannot 
build or remodel, but the banks have a hard time sayiny no to a 
developer with millions of dollars vorth of tax credits in their 
pockets. Plus, it's easy to steal tenants avay rrom older building 
with less amenities. 
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Trying to administer this complex program at the local level has 
been a nightmare. Our City officials vera intimidated by federal 
programs and powerful Washington D.C. lawyers hired by the 
developer. Our Mayor and City Council vera told they could be auad 
under the Fair Housing Act~ and lose other federal grants if they 
did not approve the 84 units. 

Our City established requirements for future tax credit housing 
projects which are illogical and violate the Fair Housing Act. If 
this program is allowed to continue, local governments need expert 
legal advise. 

one of the requirements the 84 unit vas to provide vas •security•, 
yet 166 police events ware report in just over a year. That is by 
far the most police events reported for any apartment complex in 
the history of Lake Havasu City. Thera vas no procedure for the 
public to report a non-compliance. So I made up a Non-compliance 
report and mailed it to the IRS, the State of Arizona and our City. 

Apartment owners can receive tax credits for remodeling existin~ 
units, va invasti~ated the economics and concluded this 
program only benefit very large com~lexes and major renovations. 

The solution to these problems is to abolish the program and atop 
subsidizing wealthy developers. It would be lass expensive to 
subsidize the tenant. Congress has been discussing giving vouchers 
to low-income tenants. This plan would enable tenants to find their 
ovn apartments thus encouraging •mixed income• apartment complexes 
which BUD has already stated have bean very successful". 

If the tax credit program is allowed to continue, it needs to be 
amended to read "the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit projects cannot 
disrupt the local rental market•. Finally after years of discuseion, 
this phrase vas just added to the State of Arizona's application. 

Surely, the intent of Congress when they enacted this program vas 
not to have people with ordinary income live in quarters with fever 
amenities than low-income people. Thank you for allowing me to 
apeak today. I'm aura your intentions are to help the truly needy, 
and not to endanger the livelihood of people like myself. 

ATTACHMENTS ARE AS FOLLOWS• 
-Attachment A ••• Nevspaper ads of the 84 unit complex shoving all 

the amanitiea offered 

-Attachment B ••• vacancy rate of 2 privately owned apartment 
and the jump to 30% when the 84 units ware built 

-Attachment c •.. A letter to the editor from a senior complaining 
about living across a street from the 84 units 

-Attachment n ••• Tvo letters of "intent to move• as of a result of 
the living across a street from the 84 units 
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ATTACHMENT A 

An'O~LY UJPW ~ 
Cl.sa Del Lago futures beaadful new 
and spKio... two beclroom; two Nth 

(from S4J5) and three bedrOom. two .,..... 
(from 5490) ap.vaaems · 

IU 'I'D A .... llt ........ OIIIIIIJ ..... _.~Includlo:· 
'J'.IXP.lnaul ~ . ·-Woliullftglt_flllllle...,... 
'1'lllrr IU IDILPDIG O......._..t_wllldow-'"01 

--- SUBSIDIUD '!'JIIIU ,_........., ........ .....,.,oaolno ...... 
LUZIDIZOII8 .lftll ----- ,_.,.........,_,., ............ ............ 

-~---- Wim C0UJtrJrr c:r.ua OCMNIICIIpOIIIt~ ....... ~-- · ==-~ ~ OSparlcllngPool 
.liiD nu BBQ?, OPiay Aria tor All Ages 

...... -..,.. Laundly FIClllllu 0 Bar-B-Que Atea 
8oat and RV Plllclng 0 Beautltul Recteatlon Room 

~~u~ ... _ .......... _.._. ..... ~lllllng 
......... ""-diPGIIIt., 1 I'IIIIT COlli, FIIIIT 11111¥111 
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To Whom It May Concern: 

I would iike to express my opinion about the •Low Income Tax 
Credit Program•. I own property and have lived crossed the 
street from an 84 unit Low Income Project for the past two years. 
As well as been a member of the Apartment owners Association and 
working in opposition of the tax credit program. our worst fears 
have become reality; Everything we thought would go wrong did. 
I won 't bore you with all of the gory details and stories I could 
tell. You just need to know that I watch the police patrol the 
property several times a day and then return on a nightly basis 
for other calls. Tbese calls are at the local taxpayer expense. 
Hy tenants and I have witnessed all types of crime on a daily 
basis. I have ( as one property owner to another) attempted to 
discuss the problems with the manager of the 84 units with out 
success. His only comment is • go ahead and call the police. My 
wife and I have lost thousands of dollars in rents and property 
depreciation over the past three years. Several years ago I 
suffered some serious medical probleme. My physician told me to 
eliminate the stress from my life. I have attempted to do just 
that. However, with the problems crossed the street along with 
the facts that I cannot rent my units nor sell them causes me 
much stress. Therefore, I am forced to move from my own home in 
order to keep myself alive. This should not happen to anyone. 
OUR GOVERNMENT SHOULD NOT BB ALLOWBD TO POT PRIVATB BNTBRPRIZE 
OUT OF BUSINESS WITH OOR OWN TAX DOLLARS. PLEASE DO NOT ALLOW 
THIS TO CONTINUE. 
Sincerely, Andrew J. Oliva 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Ms. Hodel. We ap
preciate your testimony and your experience. 
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Mr. King, it's a pleasure to welcome you down to Washington 
here again, the head of the Connecticut Housing Finance Author
ity, and I welcome your testimony. 

STATEMENT OF GARY E. KING, PRESIDENT, CONNECTICUT 
HOUSING FINANCE AUTHORITY, ROCKY HILL, CONNECTICUT 

Mr. KING. Thank you, Madam Chairman, and Members of the 
Subcommittee. I am Gary King. I'm the president of the Connecti
cut Housing Finance Authority, and I've been with the authority 
for 11 years, and since 1992 its president. 

Prior to working at the Connecticut Housing Finance Authority, 
I was the undersecretary for the State's OMB agency, and respon
sible for comprehensive planning and policy program activities. 

It is from these experiences and perspectives that I come here to 
address you today, and I really thank you for the opportunity to 
testify on the tax credit program, and I guess I'm following Ms. 
Hodel's comments to indicate that the Nation is a diverse place. 
Because our experience in Connecticut could not be further from 
her experience in Arizona. 

CHF A in Connecticut has had experience with virtually every 
major Federal housing program in the last 27 years. In my experi
ence, and in the experience of the authority, this program, the tax 
credit program, has worked more efficiently and achieved more of 
its objectives than any other program with which we've had experi
ence. 

It's basically done so for four major reasons. The first, the credit 
enables States to meet diverse needs across the country without ex
cessive guidance from Washington. 

Second, and this is very important, the credit very effectively can 
bring the benefits of private investment incentives, ownership and 
management into public housing to meet clearly defined public 
needs. But, that private investment and management is tempered 
by public oversight and balanced with accountability to the public. 

Third, the program is a very effective leverager of other re
sources. Unlike a direct expenditure program, it brings many re
sources to bear to work on agreed upon housing policies and prior
ities. 

The fourth major reason has come up today. Since 1993, this pro
gram has been permanent. This is very, very important. Perma
nent authorization has created a stability which the development 
community, the private financial markets, and the State and local 
policy agencies can rely upon when planning the development of af
fordable housing and the rehabilitation of communities and neigh
borhoods everybody in Connecticut knows that this program is 
there and will be there to work effectively to leverage development 
and private investment in that development. 

Permanent authorization also, as has been indicated, has im
proved tremendously the efficiently of the credit. The improvement 
has been 28 percent. Credits back prior to 1993 generated 50 to 55 
cents in equity investment in the housing for tax credit dollar. 
Now, the investment is approaching over 70 cents on the dollar, 
which is a very, very effective and appropriate result. 

My concern is that if the program is not permanent, we will lose 
these advantages. 
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I was gratified to see that my perspectives and opinions were 
confirmed by the GAO study. 

Frankly, the major problem in Connecticut is that we don't have 
enough credits to support all the appropriate project proposals 
which we receive. In the last 2 years alone, we have had to reject 
three-quarters of the projects seeking credits because of inadequate 
credit availability. We've received three times the applications that 
we could fund. 

In summary I wish to communicate to you my strong belief that 
the Connecticut housing community would strongly support a posi
tive agenda by the Subcommittee that would address the adminis
trative and technical issues raised by the GAO study. It would also 
support an agenda to increase the availability of these housing tax 
credits in Connecticut. I do not believe that it would support an 
agenda to significantly alter the credit program. I also believe that 
the Connecticut housing community would with unanimity strongly 
oppose any effort to "sunset" the program. 

That being said, I think that if you merely do the things the 
GAO study suggests, you will be very effective in fine tuning the 
tool that you have entrusted to us to use on behalf of the Federal 
Government to very effectively produce affordable housing in Con
necticut and the Nation. 

Finally, I have heard that there are a couple of questions that 
are on Committee Members' minds, and I would like to briefly ad
dress a few of those. 

First, in terms of needs and priorities, in Connecticut we use ex
isting housing State policy plans and studies that are actually for
mally adopted by our State legislature to determine where the de
velopments should be built, what types of housing should be built, 
and for whom it should be built. 

Our State faces basically a housing problem with two dynamics. 
First, in our urban areas, we are facing significant abandonment 
and blight, and need to improve the quality of the housing in these 
areas. Conversely, suburban and rural areas have too little afford
able rental housing. 

I've also been told there are questions and issues concerning 
costs. I'm here to say that the evidence indicates that the housing 
credit has turned out to be very effective in producing housing at 
less cost than other rental housing produced by the private sector. 
I know that there also is concern about the number of bedrooms 
in units. I'm here to say that in Connecticut the experience is that 
we're meeting the housing needs and priorities of our State, and 
that over a third of the apartments we have produced have three 
or more bedrooms. 

We've also effectively accomplished rehabilitation. Seventy-five 
percent of our housing goes for rehabilitation of existing housing. 

The other issue I would like to address is the concern about IRS 
oversight and the potential interest for substituting or developing 
potential role for HUD, I think essentially the Connecticut agency 
and the State housing agencies in general play or fulfill any role 
that HUD might fulfill, in terms of compliance monitoring, over
sight administration planning, or reporting. 

I thank you for the opportunity to address the Subcommittee. 
[The prepared statement follows:] 
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TESTIMONY OF 
GARY E. KING 

PRESIDENT-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 
CONNECTICUT HOUSING FINANCE AUTHORITY 

before the 
HOUSE WAYS AND MEANS COMMITIEE 

OVERSIGHr SUBCOMMmEE 
Mayl, 1997 

Madame Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: 

I am Gary E. King, President-Executive Director of the Connecticut 
Housing Finance Authority. I have been with the Authority since 1986 in 
various senior management positions and have served in my present 
position since 1992. Prior to coming to the Authority I was Undersecretary for 
the State's Office of Policy and Management, Connecticut's OMB agency .. In 
that position, among other things, l was responsible for comprehensive 
planning for the State of Connecticut. 

I appreciate the opportunity to testify today on the Low Income 
Housing Tax Credit (Housing Credit) program. 

OVERVIEW 

The Connecticut Housing Finance Authority has experience with 
virtually every major federal housing program that has been implemented 
during the past 27 years. In my experience none of these programs has 
worked more efficiently or achieved its objectives more effectively than the 
Housing Credit. It has done so for the following reasons: 

• the program is well run by the states 

• the Credit meets diverse needs across the nation without excessive 
"guidance" from Washington-targeting local housing needs 
which the state and local communities agree are essential 

• the Credit efficiently brings private investment incentive, 
ownership, and management to meet clearly defined public needs 
but is tempered by effective public oversight and accountability 

• the program is a very efficient leverage of private, state, and local 
resources for agreed upon housing and community development 
priorities 

• administration and overhead is low 

I was gratified to see this perspective confirmed by the GAO report. 

The report that the Subcommittee has just received from the GAO is 
iu.p:-::~i·;c for its thoroughr..!!!~ ~d professionalism. It identifies a f£'W areas 
for improvement that can be addressed by the state allocating agencies in the 
same thorough and professional manner. Overall, I believe that the report 
clearly vindicates the wisdom of the permanent extension of the program in 
1993, and the wisdom of the State of Connecticut's, the Authority's and the 
Connecticut development community's commitment to the program over 
the past ten years. Frankly, the major problem in Connecticut is that we do 
not have sufficient Credits to assist worthy proposals that we receive. In the 
past two years we have had viable applications from roughly twice as many 
developments as we can fund. 
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The Connecticut housing community would strongly support a 
positive agenda by the Subcommittee that addresses administrative and 
technical issues raised by the GAO study regarding the states' and IRS's 
administration of the program in order to make the best possible use of this 
fine tool that has been entrusted to us. 

This being said I would like to address very briefly a few of the specific 
concerns that you and other members of the Subcommittee have raised 
regarding the program. 

NEEDS AND PRIORITIES 

In Connecticut we use existing state housing policy and need to 
indicate "where" development should be a priority, "what" types of housing 
should be built, and for "whom" it should be built. 

We refer to the state's Connecticut Conservation and Development 
Policies Plan and Consolidated Plan for Housing and Community 
Development to establish priorities in our Housing Credit Qualified 
Allocation Plan. These Plans are adopted only after extensive needs 
assessments, deliberations, and comprehensive public development and 
hearing processes. The Conservation and Development Policies Plan is also 
adopted by the legislature. 

Our state faces two basic dynamics with regard to affordable rental 
housing. In urban neighborhoods abandonment and blight are serious 
concerns. The supply of quality housing in urban areas is shrinking. 
Significant neighborhood disinvestment and a diminished quality of life are 
serious issues for us. Conversely, many communities surrounding urban 
areas, and rural areas, have little or no affordable rental housing for lower 
income households. This limits effective housing choice and increases 
economic and racial group isolation. 

As a result, in Connecticut, in addition to the federal priority for low 
income service for the longest periods of time, we have the following 
preferences: 

• community and housing rehabilitation in urban centers with many 
low and poverty income households, and areas of housing 
abandonment or designated urban revitalization zones 

• development in towns with little to no rental housing, few low 
income households, and high rents, 

• special needs housing for such populations as the homeless, those 
in transition, or individuals with mental health or substance abuse 
problems. 

We rank applications within a class system which separates out the 
::-•oje.;t applications which best meet the housing policy, priorities and needs 
of Connecticut and meet certain threshQld criteria indicating that the project 
is real and ready to proceed. Within these "classes" we also rank applications 
based on family size served, household income; owner commitment to select 
residents from public housing waiting lists, and the availability of support 
services for any residents of special needs populations. We also look for 
commitment from other funding sources and provide special consideration 
for developments proposed as replacement of demolished public housing 
units. 
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We can now only fund applications that qualify in the "Best" category. 
"Better" projects do not get funded. Many worthwhile, but only "eligible" 
developments rarely have a chance at funding any more. 

Our program is heavily focused on urban rehabilitation, new 
construction resulting in increased housing opportunity, and special needs 
housing. In recent years the vast majority of our funded developments have 
been in urban areas, and between 55 percent and 75 percent of these 
developments involve rehabilitation, improving and increasing the quality 
of the existing housing stock-a particularly important issue in urban areas. 
Nationally, the percentage of units rehabilitated using the Housing Credit in 
1995 was nearly 40 percent. 

I also understand the Subcommittee. may be concerned that GAO found 
nearly two-thirds of the households in Housing Credit properties are one or 
two-person households. This is consistent with a national trend toward 
smaller household size. Sixty percent of all American households in 1994 
consisted of one or two persons. Yet, in 1995, 25 percent of all Housing Credit 
apartments produced nationally had three or more bedrooms. In 
Cqnnecticut, we have identified large family apartments as one of our most 
pressing housing needs. Accordingly, one-third of our 1995 Credits were 
allocated to three or more bedroom units. In Connecticut, it is important to 
understand that a significant portion of the efficiency and one-bedroom units 
are in developments serving special needs populations, where smaller units 
is an essential requirement. 

In summary the demand for the program is extremely strong in 
Connecticut. We are currently turning away as much if not more business 
than we are funding. Also, the type and mix of units we finance is very 
appropriate to the types of priority housing needs Connecticut is facing. 

HOUSING COST$ AND PROGRAM COSIS 

I also understand that the Subcommittee may be concerned about costs 
in Housing Credit properties, including builder and developer profits and 
fees. 

The GAO found the average Housing Credit unit is built and rents for 
significantly less than market rate units in the same areas. 

In Connecticut, Housing Credit apartments rent for less than market 
rents. We closely assess the reasonableness of Housing Credit development 
costs, using nationally recognized cost databases and our own certified 
hard/soft costs and syndication cost databases. We provide developers 
significant point incentives for cost effectiveness. Additional points are 
awarded to the top three cost-effective proposals. Negative points are given 
for inefficiencies. We also strictly limit developer fees to 10 percent of total 
development cost. We limit builder profit, overhead, and general 
requirements to a maximum of 16 percent of the total construction contract 
amount. Both are consistent with national standards recommended by 
NCSHA. 

Also, we have emphasized and re-enforced the federal priority to 
allocate Housing Credits to those developments which serve the lowest 
income households for the longest period. The lower the income of the 
tenant population that is served the larger the "gap" in capital expenses that 
cannot be covered by rent. This means that higher priority applications by 
necessity will require comparatively greater amounts of Credits. 
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The vast majority of the developments receiving Credits in 
Connecticut are undertaken by local, private developers or locally based 
nonprofits that are small and not heavily capitalized. We have alloc~ted few 
Housing Credits to developments undertaken by larger developers. 

I'd like to emphasize that compared to Section 8 or other assisted 
housing programs, state administration of the Housing Credit is much less 
costly. In Connerticut we have four full-time equivalent positions assigned 
to the entire program compared to many times that amount for traditional 
grant, loan, subsidy or direct funding programs. 

COMPARISQN TO TENANT BASED RENIAL ASSISTANCE 

It is my understanding that this question has arisen: "How does the 
Housing Credit compare to Section 8 Existing Housing or Voucher 
programs?" 

I think any fair analysis of the thirty year costs and benefits of the 
typical Housing Credit apartment will prove it is cost effective compared to 
the cost of Section 8 rental assistance, particularly when you take into account 
the federal and even some state and local bureaucratic overhead Section 8 
involves and the Housing Credit avoids. 

More importantly, the intent and purpose of the two programs are not 
comparable. The Housing Credit is a capital investment incentive for the 
production of new or rehabilitated apartments where they are most needed. 
The conversion of the resources ''spent" on the Housing Credit to housing 
vouchers would not lead to the development or rehabilitation of housing in 
such areas where it is critically needed as in the urban areas of Connecticut. 
Vouchers do not help revitalize cities or build better communities. 

Section 8 is not a production program. Section 8 is an income 
supplement which provides often expensive rental assistance help to those 
who can find an apartment that is affordable and available. Often, they 
cannot. Nationwide, HUD estimates that one in five, 20 percent, of all 
vouchers and certificates are returned by their initial recipients, because they 
can find no apartment affordable to them under Section 8. 

In reality, the federal government is in the process of ending the 
traditional Section 8 project-based program and diverting existing voucher 
and certificates to help ease the plight of those who up until now have 
received the project-based assistance, as this program is progressively 
eliminated. 

Demolition, abandonment, or conversion of rental housing is 
reducing the supply of lower income units by more than 100,000 per year. 
The Housing Credit addresses this serious concern-specifically as it relates to 
the issues of abandonment and housing quality in our urban areas. Titese are 
particularly serious matters in Connecticut, and particularly a serious issue 
and concern with HUD's housing portfolio and funded stock in Connecticut. 

CQMPUANCE ISSUES 

In closing, I understand there are some questions regarding the burden 
and appropriateness of the IRS oversight role. Some have questioned 
whether it should be transferred to another agency like HUD. 

From the enforcement and oversight point of view, there is a large 
difference between the Housing Cred,i.tMtd the other tax provisions affecting 
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real estate. No one needs state approval or compliance inspection to deduct 
home mortgage or property taxes or to depreciate real estate. However, to 
claim the Housing Credit owners must win an intense, closely regulated 
competition. It is essential therefore that each competitor prove to the state 
that the development actually has been built consistent with the approved 
proposal and the property kept in compliance with the requirements of the 
Credit for thirty years or more. 

The Housing Credit is the most closely regulated real estate tax 
provision in the Code. It may be the most closely regulated of any provision 
of the Code. But, the burden of regulation does not fall on the Internal 
Revenue Service. It falls on the states. 

IRS taxpayer requirements for the Housing Credit are similar to those 
in any real estate transaction, including market rate apartments. The Service 
has no greater oversight and compliance burden in this program, except that 
the special and intensive state compliance procedures in the Housing Credit 
may call a higher percentage of recapture events to the Service's attention 
than the ordinary audit process does in the case of less regulated tax code 
provisions where mistake, fraud, and abuse may only be occasionally 
discovered in random audits. If the Housing Credit proves to have a greater 
enforcement burden on the IRS than other provisions, it is because Congress, 
through the states, has made the Housing Credit monitoring much more 
likely to reveal noncompliance than it has in any other provision of the code. 
However neither GAO, or anyone else, has indicated that abuse in the 
Housing Credit program exists. 

The Service's housing related responsibilities are minimal. That's the 
genius of the Housing Credit. Housing policy judgment, allocation decisions, 
and compliance monitoring are left to the states, where Congress intended 
them to be. This recognizes that the states, not the federal government, are 
the proper and best judge of their own local housing needs, and "closer to the 
ground" in order to better facilitate monitoring and enforcement. 

The states fulfill the role HUD might otherwise have in the Housing 
Credit. Imposing HUD as a regulator of the Housing Credit would be contrary 
to the direction pursued in recent years of devolving responsibility to the 
states and reducing the federal role in our national life. Also, before 
considering expanding any role for HUD in the Housing Credit program I 
would ask how effective has HUD been in administering any other housing 
program? Also, how fearful would developer/owners be of not maintaining 
compliance if they had to face the wrath of HUD as compared to the IRS, or 
e~en the state allocating agency, if they did not comply? 

In 1989, Congress gave HUD and other federal agencies the 
responsibility to double check state decisions to make sure that no more 
federal subsidy goes to Housing Credit projects than is necessary for their 
long-term feasibility and viability as low income housing. HUD spent four 
years trying to design and implement a solution. This delay partially 
paralyzed the use of the Housing Credits with HUD subsidies. HUD 
eventually gave up and delegated that responsibility to any state which would 
take it under guidelines virtually identical to those developed bv NCSHA and 
most states have adopted. 

I would also not suggest turning other Code provisions over to other 
agencies such as Commerce or HHS, even if that would reduce the need for 
IRS staff. I can't see what would be gained. I fear it would merely complicate 
matters and be a loser in the end. 



136 

CONCLUSION 

Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify before the 
Subcommittee today. I earnestly hope that any work that we do together will 
improve this important program and will strengthen the solid foundation for 
future state and local housing efforts-which is the Housing Credit. The 
Credit is the critically important ingredient which incorporates into the 
nation's housing efforts state-local priorities and control, private investment 
and risk, private ownership and management, effective product, efficient 
administration, quality housing, and long-term affordability. 

Madame Chairman, I know how important these factors are to you in 
looking at the overall housing efforts of the federal government. Let's work 
to make the balance o£ the federal effort respond in the same way to these 
critically important objectives. This would be welcome and productive 
change, the type of change which I know interests you, and the type of change 
which many of us who have been in the business have been waiting for 
many years to see. We are at your disposal to help in any way we can. 

Chainnan JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Mr. King. 
Mr. Haynsworth. 

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. HAYNSWORTH, SENIOR VICE 
PRESIDENT, BOSTON FINANCIAL GROUP, BOSTON, MASSA
CHUSETTS; AND PRESIDENT, AFFORDABLE HOUSING TAX 
CREDIT COALmON 
Mr. HAYNSWORTH. Yes, ma'am. Madam Chainnan, and Members 

of the Subcommittee, my name is Bill Haynsworth. I'm senior vice 
president of Boston Financial Group, a syndication finn in Boston, 
Massachusetts, and president of the Affordable Housing Tax Credit 
Coalition on whose behalf I testify. 

Many of you are familiar with the role of syndicators in the tax 
credit business, which primarily is to raise private capital that will 
ultimately pay for 50 to 60 percent of total development costs in 
a particular project. 

Now, you may not realize that as part of our responsibilities we 
perfonn a very extensive watchdog role in making sure that the 
properties are properly constructed, that they're properly designed, 
and that they are operated on a financially sound and capable 
basis over the full compliance period. 

We obviously have an economic incentive to do that, because we 
are raising money from investors who expect a certain yield 
brought about by the credits and other tax benefits provided by the 
projects. And if the projects fail in any manner, their yield is im
pacted, our reputation is impacted adversely, and basically we're 
going to be out of business if we don't do a good job. 

Now, as you probably know, we fonn limited partnerships that 
raise money from corporations. These limited partnerships can be 
quite large. They may be $50 to $100 million in size, and they may 
involve the investment in from 20 to 40 se~arate properties. 

The properties average around $2.5-$3 million of equity per 
property. 

The syndication field has become highly competitive. There are 
at least 20 major national syndicators who compete vigorously to 
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purchase properties, and a number of major corporate investors 
who invest directly. 

AB a result of this rigorous competition, and the fact that the tax 
credit was made permanent in 1993, as we all know the pricing has 
gone up significantly since that time. 

I would be concerned, very concerned that this trend would be 
reversed if we were to face another sunset. 

Now, what do we do apart from raising money? When we look 
at a project, we give it extensive due diligence. We look at all the 
legal documentation to determine that the project is eligible for the 
credit under the State guidelines. 

We look very carefully at the plans and specifications. We have 
our engineers look at the project. During the construction phase, 
we may advance from 60 to 80 percent of our equity, because that's 
needed to build the project, and for that reason, we're at risk for 
that. 

We may have engineers go out and look at the project when ap
propriate to make sure that it's being properly constructed. The de
veloper will present us with a market study, but we do our own to 
make sure that we agree with the rents, and that we have con
fidence in the pro formas that we prepare. 

We look very carefully at the development and construction 
phase. We review all aspects of the tax credit award. And also, and 
most importantly, we negotiate the deal with the developer. And 
the developer, as you know, does get a development fee, but that 
development fee is withheld and only paid out as he performs. 

The first portion of the developer fee is usually paid upon suc
cessful completion of the project, but then it's further advanced 
when he successfully operates the project, for example when he 
reaches break even, or achieves some sort of a debt service cov
erage. 

We also are very interested to make sure that there are no com
pliance issues with the project. We have our own staff of asset 
managers, 18 in all, who make site visits, who review all the finan
cial reports, send them to investors, review tenant files to make 
sure that eligible tenants are in the projects, and that the tax regu
lations are being adhered to. 

From all of the above, you can see that we play a role, a very 
vital role in oversight on the tax credit projects, and this is at no 
cost to the Federal Government. 

AB a concluding thought, the Coalition makes three annual tax 
credit excellence awards, three of them annually, to the best urban, 
rural and special needs projects as part of a competition. 

Anyone reviewing this year's applications must be impressed by 
the quality of the tax credit projects, their ability to provide special 
services to tenants to meet the needs of the handicapped, AIDS vic
tims and the elderly, and their overall contribution to the life of the 
tenants. 

Indeed, we're very proud to have you, Madam Chairwoman, as 
one of the presenters of an award last year to the San Pablo Hotel 
in Oakland, California, an outstanding rehabilitation project, sup
plying many special tenant services. 

Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
[The prepared statement follows:] 
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TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM E. HAYNSWORTH, PRESIDENT 
AFFORDABLE HOUSING TAX CREDIT COALITION 

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT, 
HOUSE COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS 

MAY 1,1997 

Madame Chairwoman and Members of the Committee, 

My name is William E. Haynsworth. I am Senior Vice President of the Boston 
Financial Group, Boston, Massachusetts and President of the Affordable Housing Tax 
Credit Coalition on whose behalf I testify today. On behalf of the Coalition, I wish to thank 
the Chairwoman and the Committee for holding thie hearing and allowing us to 
participate. 

Ae a matter of background, in 1988 concerned syndicators, investors, developers, 
professional advisors (including attorneys and accountants), non-profits and others in the 
Tax Credit community created our organization, then known as the Coalition to Preserve 
the Low Income Housing Tax Credit. When we accomplished this end in 1993, with the 
permanent extension of the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit, we changed our name to the 
Affordable Housing Tax Credit Coalition. We took on broader reeponsibilities, including 
representing the interest of the Tax Credit community before Congress and the appropriate 
state and federal regulatory agencies, to enhancing public awareness of the many great 
benefits that the Credit provides to low and moderate income people in this country, and to 
establishing a code of ethics for participants in the Tax Credit program. 

Boston Financial has had a long involvement in affordable housing, pre·dating the 
enactment of the Credit. Since 1969, we have financed over 1,000 affordable housing 
properties and since 1987 we have provided equity capital for approximately 55,000 units 
of Credit eligible houeing in about 550 properties. In addition, through our affiliated 
company, we.provide property management services to over 35,000 units of housing, 80% of 
which is affordable housing. I formerly served as the General Counsel of the 
Massachusetts Housing Finance Agency and as its acting Executive Director, so I have had 
an opportunity to see the housing world from both the public and private perspective. 

Ae other witne81les are discussing the role of the non-profits and developers in the 
Tax Credit process, we will limit our remarks to the syndicator's role. You well may be 
aware of one of our major functions-channeling private capital into affordable housing. I 
am not aure that you are aware of our other major role • aerving as a diligent watchdog to 
aasure that Tax Credit projects are built as decent, aafe and sanitary housing and operated 
on a sound financial and managerial basis in full compliance with applicable law and 
regulations, so that all of us involved .. including Members of Congress who authorize this 
housing and the residents who Jive in it .. can take pride in it. We provide this important 
administrative function at no additional cost to the federal or state governments. 

Madame Chairwoman and Members of the Subcommittee, before proceeding to 
describe the role of the syndicator, it is critical that I reiterate that this program is truly a 
public and private joint venture. For the program to operate efficiently, aa Congreas 
demands, the private sector must know that it has Congressional support. It is no accident 
that equity prices have risen dramatically since the program waa made permanent in 1993. 
After the Tax Credit was made permanent, investors gained confidence that this program 
would be around for the long term and that they could commit not on)y their capital but 
also their human resources to understanding the program. That confidence was badly 
shaken in 1995 when proposals were made to "sunset" (i.e. repeal) the program. 

lnveators will not invest in a program they see aa a ConiiRBSional yo-yo. l ask, 
therefore, that sunset of the Tax Credit program not be considered during upcoming budget 
negotiations--certainly nothing contained in the GAO Report could justify thet action. 

Moreover, 1 would like to diacuas an issue I understand Members of the 
Subcommittee raised during laat week's hearings .. that the cost of Section 8 oortificstea or 
vouchers is less than the cost of the Tax Credit to the federal government. That 
comparison is simply not fair nor apt. Firat, unlike the Tax Credit, a certificate or voucher 
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does not build or rehabilitate housing, it simply provides rental assistance if the recipient 
ie fortunate enough to find suitable housing. Second, according. to HUD in many 
jurisdictions a significant number of certificates are returned unused because the holder 
was unable to find such suitable housing··indicating a shortage of affordable housing and a 
need for a production program like the Tax Credit. (The return rate varied from as high as 
40% and averaged 17% nationally). Third, as I understand the questioning during that 
hearing, the assumption was made that the Tax Credit provided a subsidy in the amount of 
$100 per month over 15 years (or $18,000) even though the average Tax Credit cost was 
found to be approximately $27,000. Even assuming that a comparison between the 
programs is fair, that methodology is badly flawed: the Tax Credit provides at least H. 
years of housing and the subsidy it provides should bs compared to the median rent lor 
comparable newly constructed or rehabilitated housing, which the GAO stated was 
approximately $200 greater than median Tax Credit rents. Thus, a fair mathematical 
comparison shows that the subsidy provided by the Tax Credit is closer to $72,000 ($200 
per month x 12 months x 30 years). Fourth, the Tax Credit is a "supply side" program that 
reduces rental price inflation by increasing supply while certificates simply increase 
demand without increasing supply. 

The Role of the Syndicator 

Basically, the syndicator participates with the developer in the ownership of 
a specific project and creates an investment vehicle, usually a limited partnership, to 
acquire a pool of such projects. Investors purchase limited partnership interests in these 
pools in exchange for Tax Credits and other benefits of ownership. Capital raised from 
these investors typically finances 50% to 60% of the costa to develop an apartment complex. 
This significant equity contribution by the private sector allows the project owner to reduce 
its debt service costa and pass those savings on to low-income residents in the Corm of lower 
rents. 

The syndication field is very competitive. There are at least twenty major national 
syndicators who compete vigorously to purchase projects and a number of major corporate 
investors who purchase directly from developers. (The diecuaaion which follows is 
generally applicable to those "direct purchasers" as well). As a result of the rigorous 
competition and the fact that the Tax Credit is permanent, the amount paid by the 
ultimate investors to the developer lor project use has risen significantly in the past 
several years. Indeed, since the early 1990& the amount of the equity generated by the Tax 
Credit that goes in the project has increased about 50%. 

Due Diligenc.- Construction imd Development Phaae 

The syndicator plays a major role in assuring that a project is succeasfully built and 
occupied expeditiously. The syndicator often makes 60% • 80% of ita total investment 
during the construction phase of the project, so it has a signifieant amount of money at 
risk. Indeed, in addition to the equity investment, syndicators often make bridp loans to 
the developer to fill the gap in time between the construction period and when investment 
contributions are received. Accordingly, the syndicator must see that the project is 
organized, financed and built properly and lor that reason performs intense due diligence 
during the construction phase. Following is a summary of a typical syndicator's due 
diligence check list, often exceeding 30 pages, outlining the intense oversight responsibility 
filled by the syndicator: 

• Organiytinnel Phaa 

The syndicator must review all project documents to see that the owning entity is 
properly organized under state law. This includes the reviews of either the Partnership 
Certificate or Partnership Agreement, as well as other organizational documents and the 
financial statements of the individuals in the development entity. If a non-profit is a 
general partner, the Section 50l(c)(3) statue must be confirmed. In addition, the 
syndicator must review any relevant guarantee agreements, environmental studies , 
property purchase agreements, title, surveys, and a current market study to assure that 
there is strong demand lor the property and that its design and features will attract the 
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target population. The syndicator must also aaaure that the property has no 
environmental hazards (or that proper actions will be taken to remediate any existing 
hazards) and that it ia not in a flood hazard zone, wetlands area, and ie in compliance with 
local zoning requirements and has received the applicable building permits. 

Construction and Development 

The syndicator reviews the project plans, with a special eye on the quality of 
construction and on necessary amenities to assure an expeditious rental. The syndicator 
must assure that the project is built to last over time. The syndicator must alao review all 
construction, architectural and engineering contracts, construction bonds, and a plethora of 
financing documents. Of real significance, many syndicators do site inspections during the 
construction phase, as syndicators in effect are playing the role of construction lenders. 

The stakes for the syndicator are high. If the project is not constructed within the 
statutory two-year period for placement in service after receipt of a Tax Credit allocation, 
the syndicator and investor will lose its capital investment .. Moreover, the 
syndicator/investor must maintain ownership for at least 15 years or suffer significant Tax 
Credit recapture. If the underlying real estate is not properly constructed or rehabilitated, 
and cannot sustain its function of providing housing, it is the syndicator and investors who 
will pay the financial price. Accordingly, the syndicator hae the highest economic incentive 
to assure that the project can be supported by the local market, is well-built, and with 
proper amenities 80 that it can go into service at the time projected, rent up in a timely 
fashion and be maintained for the long run. 

Financial and Tax Structuring 

Finally, throughout the development and construction phase, the syndicator must 
assure that the developer is in full compliance with the applicable Tax Credit rules. In this 
regard, we work closely with the developer and his or her advisors and we retain experts in 
Tax Credit law and accounting to assist us m our review, We and our advisors review all 
aspects of the Tax Credit award to make sure that the Credits have been properly 
allocated and that the project will be eligible to generate the Credits. Frankly, our 
business depends on our ability to make sure that the transactions are done correctly; our 
investors will not invest with us in the future if we do not produce what we and they expect 
or if they lose tax benefits in the future due to problems that we missed. Accordingly, we 
conduct thorough due diligence reviews prior to making an investment. 

Our review include• the following elements. We inspect the developer's application 
to the State Housing Credit Agency and sometimes, work with the developer in submitting 
that application. In any event, we want to make eure that the finished product conforms in 
all material respects to the application that the developer has submitted, subject to any 
changes which may be approved by the Agency. We also review the Agency's preliminary 
reservation and allocation of Tax Credits, where applicable, {or any conditions which it has 
specifically imposed. 

We pay particular attention to the "carryover allocation". As you may be aware, in 
almost all circumstances, Tax Credit allocations are accomplished by the issuance of a 80· 

called "carryover allocation" which must meet certain criteria imposed by the Code and IRS 
regulations. Without a valid carryover allocation, the property will not qualify for Tax 
Credits. One of the key elements in this process is meeting the statutory requirement that 
more than ten percent of the development's reasonably expected basis be incurred by the 
close of the year in which the allocation was made (the "l<l"-" Test"). There are a number 
of highly technical requirements for meeting the 10% Test and I will spare the Committee 
these arcane details. However, we and our advisors spend many hours in each transaction 
scrutinizing whether the 10% Test has been appropriately met in order to assure our 
investors that the expected Tax Credit allocation will be valid. We routinely expect to 
receive independent certified public accountant's certifications as to the qualification for 
the 10% Test, even in those States which do not require such documentation. 
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When properties receive Tax Credits as a result of being financed with the proceeds 
of certain tax-exempt honda (a phenomenon we see increasingly due to the tremendous 
competition in most States for "allocated Tax Credits"), we check to make sure that the 
proper Agencies have made the determinations required by the Code in such 
circumstances--that the property satisfies the requirements of the State's qualified 
allocation plan and that it uses no more than the necessary amount of Tax Credits. 

We retain experienced tax counsel to prepare the partnerohip agreements (or, in 
oome cases, limited liability company agreements) that govern the operations of the 
property's ownership entity. The structure of these transactions complies not only with the 
rules of Section 42, but with other tax provisions of general applicability--for example, the 
rules which require that partnership allocations have "substantial economic effect". 
Moreover, we have seen in recent years new forms of debt financing, some from public 
agencies, which must be carefully analyzed to assure that they are consistent with general 
tax principles as well as Tax Credit rules. 

Finally, but perhaps most importantly, we negotiate business terms with our 
developers to make sure that they have a long-term financial stake in the property they 
have developed. Typically, a portion of developer fees (which we check to make sure are 
within applicable Agency guidelines) are paid out over a period of time. The developer 
must perform in order to be compensated, thus providing a powerful incentive for good 
property management and oversight by the developer. Generally, developers will be 
required to fund cost overruns in construction costs from their own resources, thereby 
making cost consciousness a must. Developers will also be required to fund operating 
deficits, assure adequate reserves and carry sufficient insurance coverages so that 
unforeseen contingencies will not have a devastating impact on the property or ita 
residents. In the unlikely event of a disqualification for or reduction or recapture of 
allowable Tax Credits, developers must make up the difference to their investor partners. 
All these provisions are not intended to be punitive, but simply to make sure that the 
developer remains motivated to provide the benefits contracted for and the housing that 
the residents, the public and the Congress have a right to expect. 

The result of the rigorous due diligence that we conduct and the tough business 
terms we demand can be seen in the results found in the GAO Report--properties that 
comply with the law and provide invaluable housing assets to communities all over the 
Nation. 

Svndicator'a Role in Compliance Monitoring 

The GAO placed great emphasis on the need for complianoe monitoring throughout 
the Tax Credit period to make sure that project tenants are Tax Credit eligible, and to 
assure that the projects are in a good condition so as to provide good housing to the project 
tenants. 

Although the GAO focused on the States' role in the monitoring process, it did not 
address the role that the syndicator plays in assuring project compliance with the Tax 
Credit rules and in providing decent housing. 

Just as in the construction phase, the syndicator has a strong economic incentive 
that the project remain in compliance with the Tax Credit rules. If a unit goes out of 
compliance, the syndicator and its investors face a very severe penalty· the loss of the 
future Tax Credits on the unit and recapture of one third of the Tax Credit taken since the 
inoeption of the project, with penalty interest thereon. I can assure you that ayndicators go 
to great lengths to see that this does not happen as it would be devastating to our business. 
If a problem does occur, a ayndicator may replace the management of the local property 
and provide operating deficit loans to the projeot out of its investors' funda or its own 
resources. We have found that if a developer is unable to provide adequate resources, it is 
preferable for investors to infuse funds into projects undergoing atress rather than to allow 
a loss of the investment and Tax Credits. The government benefits because the investors 
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are malting the funds available rather than aeking the government for additional money 
and the property is not !oat as a bousing resource. 

Syndicators perform both financial-operating reviews and on-site reviews. 
Concerning financial reviews, moat syndicators require the managing general partner of 
the project to submit quarterly financial data, concemin11 tenant rents, balance sheets, 
operating income and the like. Usually, one of the quarterly reports must be audited by an 
accountant chosen with the syndicator's approval. We track this data against an historical 
data base to detect trouble signs. If they occur, we offer suggestions on how to rectify any 
deficiencies. We provide this project information to the investors. 

Significantly, we require the project owner to maintain sizable reserves so that the 
financial resources exist to brinJ: a project up to a healthy financial and physical status. 

Our other major involvement is site visits. Most syndicators have a staff of 
qualified project inspectors. Many have full time architects on staff and contract with 
qualified enpneerinK and environmental consultants. Generally, site inspections are made 
annually. Inspectors often brine back picturea of not only of the project, but of the 
aurroundinc neichborhoods for incluaion in the file. They also check local newspaper ada 
to ascertain apartment vacanciea and the state of the job market. 

Following is a summary of the inspection process: 

Eo:terior l1111pection The ioepector looks at such thinp as si.:nage, parking areae, 
fences, sidewalka, brickwork, gutters, exterior liJ:bting, window screens, roof, chimney, fire 
escapes, porches, balconies, ae well as security systems and the common area. 

Interior lnqection Concerning the interior of the property, the inspector will examine 
emergency lichtinc, carpetinJ:, condition of walls end ceilinp, exiatence of fire doors, 
stairways, handraila, elevators, the laundry and community rooms and other common 
space. The inspector will also check out the heating, ventilation and air conditioning. 

Maintenance: The inspector will aecertain the acceptability of the landacapinJ:, parking 
lot, exterior painted surfaces, hallways, stairways, elevators, playground equipment and 
community apace. The inspector will also ascertain whether repairs called for in the last 
annual physical inspection have bean satisfactorily completed, and whether the complex 
still has to address any m~ rehabilitation work. 

Security The inspector may review police reports for violent crime arrest, druc activity 
as well as reports on nou-citian and inelicible aliens, on an as needed basis. The inspector 
will also check exterior lighting and look for major security problems auch ae craftiti in the 
halls, vandalism in the laundry room, abandoned cars in the parking lot, or children 
millinJ: around the project durinc school hours. 

Unit Inqection The inepectora have elaborate check liete for each building in the unit, 
lookinc at ceilings, doors, walla, floors and appliances. 

Adminiatroti&>e &view We also look at project administration, includinc whether 
tenant file• are properly maintained, the ataflinK arran~rementa, how often a complex is 
visited by eupem.ory peraoiiD81, tha amount of staff turnover, the existence of operatioll 
manuale, aa well aa the financial record-keepiDc and rent collection practice& of the project 
with emphasia on tenant income varification. We eapecially check on whether utility 
allowancee are properly admilliatered. Conceminc tenant file review, we will examine 
annually a aample percentap varyinc from 5% to 15%, depending on whether the local or 
atate apncy does tenant pre-certification. There ia an extensive review procedure 
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concerning the rent paid, utilities, security deposit, as well as annual tenant gross income 
and family assets. 

From the above, you can see that the syndicator truly supplies another set of eyes 
and ears in addition to the Tax Credit Agency to aseure that the projects are in compliance 
with the Tax Credit law and are well-maintained. We do more than juat gather the 
information; we work with the owner to correct deficiencies discovered during the 
inspection. If the owner does not cooperate, w~ exercise the right under the partnership 
agreement to replace the project manager with either ourselves or a manager of our 
choosing. 

We believe that the role that the syndicator plays explains in good measure the fact 
that the GAO found the Tax Credit properties in good physical shape and in compliance 
with the Tax Credit requirements. 

Conclusion 

Throughout this testimony, I have tried to stresa how the economic interest of the 
project investors coincide with the public interest that the project be well built, well 
maintained and operated in full compliance with the Tax Credit rules. Frankly, we believe 
that the private sector's economic interest is one of the greatest protection that the projects 
have. As a result of the participation of the private sector in raiaing equity, providing asaet 
management and advancing operating deficit funds, when neceseary, the govemment 
receives a large dividend in the form of better built. better maintained affordable houaing. 

As a concluding thought, the Coalition makes three Tax Credit Excellence Awards 
annually to the beat urban, rural and special needs projects. Anyone reviewing this year' a 
applications must be impresaed by the quality of Tax Credit projects, their ability to 
provide special services to tenants to meet the needa of the handicapped, AIDS victims and 
elderly, and their overall contribution to the life of the tenants. (Indeed, we were very 
proud to have you, Madame Chairman, aa one ofthe presenters of an award last year.) 
Seeing what the Tax Credit accomplishes in human terms is moat gratifying to us who also 
must deal in the world of documents, inapectio~>s, oversight and the other technical roles 
that we play. It is meeting the human needs that makes it all worthwhile. 
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Mr. Swank. 

STATEMENT OF LARRY A. SWANK, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF 
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, STERLING GROUP, NAPPANEE, 
INDIANA; AND CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF 
HOME BUILDERS 

Mr. SwANK. Madam Chairman, and Members of the Subcommit
tee, my name is Larry Swank, and I am president and chief execu
tive officer of the Sterling Group, Nappanee, Indiana. I'm also the 
chairman of the Housing Credit Group at the National Association 
of Home Builders. 

The Sterling Group is comprised of a construction and develop
ment company and a management company. 

Madam Chairman, on behalf of the 190,000 members of NAHB, 
I want to thank you for the opportunity to testify before the Over
sight Subcommittee today regarding the low-income housing tax 
credit. 

At the on set, let me state that NAHB is a strong supporter of 
the credit, are its continued permanence. We are particularly ap
preciative, Madam Chairwoman, of your longstanding support and 
dedication over the years to providing affordable housing. 

Madam Chairman, I am extremely distressed, to have learned 
late last night that Chairman Archer has decided to recommend 
sunsetting the low-income housing tax credit as a means of raising 
revenue in the budget agreement. 

Threats to sunset the credit upset the investment community 
confidence and development community confidence in the continu
ation of the credit. Madam Chairman, as you know, the NAHB 
adamantly opposes sunsetting the credit. We believe that the credit 
is essential to providing adequate affordable housing to America. 

Every American should have the opportunity to live in decent, 
safe and affordable homes. With our Nation's growing Federal defi
cit concerns, the private sector should be used as the primary 
mechanism for meeting the demands for housing. 

The credit does just that by enabling States to leverage more 
than $12 billion in private investment to provide decent housing. 
Implementing housing policy through a tax credit provides strong 
incentives to the private sector, and requires no elaborate govern
ment bureaucracy. 

The principal tax incentive for the production of rental housing 
is contained in the low-income housing tax credit. The credit must 
be maintained and preserved as a permanent means to encourage 
investment in affordable housing. 

Without the housing credit, thousands of low-income families 
would still be living in substandard housing and paying exorbitant 
rents. 

In addition to creating affordable housing, the credit also gen
erates jobs. An attachment to my written testimony breaks out the 
jobs created by the credit by State. 

The integrity of the low-income housing tax credit should be pro
tected against individual abuses that threaten the continued exist
ence of the program. Threats to sunset the program must be elimi
nated, however, because they discourage participation in the pro
gram and reduce program efficiency. 
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It is imperative to affordable housing that the credit remain per
manent. NAHB sees the issuing of the GAO report and its findings 
as a positive opportunity to take what we believe is a good program 
and make it better. 

American taxpayers should have the security of knowing our gov
ernment is using their dollars wisely and on well managed pro
grams. One of the issues the GAO reported on is what controls 
exist to assure that projects' costs are reasonable. 

Two of the components contained in the projects' costs are devel
opers and builders fees. Let me explain briefly developers' fees to 
you, and if you would like we can discuss them in more detail dur
ing questions. 

Developers fees compensate the developer for risks and costs that 
he or she incurs in the process of developing a project. The fee is 
set by the market, and depends not only upon risks and anticipated 
overhead expenses, but also on unreimbursed development costs 
that the developer will incur. 

To calculate net development fee, the amount permitted by the 
allocating agency must be reduced by the developer's equity, work
ing capital and other reserves, developer's overhead that's not re
imbursed and other costs that are not reimbursed. 

These fees are being properly controlled, and are not excessive. 
The GAO report indicates the gross development fees permitted by 
agencies ranging from 10 to 23 percent with most at approximately 
15 percent. 

Frankly, Madam Chairman, after all the costs are subtracted 
out, a developer walks away with 4 to 5 percent pretax. 

Madam Chairman, there is a desperate shortage of affordable 
housing that the market demands, but can't provide on its own 
without credit. Over the last decade, the gap between low-income 
renters and low rent units have grown consistently due to the de
livery of fewer low-income units and the growth in the number of 
low-income families. 

Only yesterday I was in Holland, Michigan, less than 5 miles 
from where your mother lives, by the way. And I was cutting the 
ribbon at a ground breaking of a project that we are building in 
Holland, Michigan at the present time. 

There was a family that applied for housing there some time ago. 
I'm going to talk for a moment about that family. Their names are 
Bill and Kathy Wells. They moved there from Chicago. Bill saw an 
advertisement in the Chicago Tribune, and went applied for a job 
at the Prince Corp., he was accepted. All of a sudden he couldn't 
find affordable housing. 

He looked, and after several weeks found Falcon Woods, our 
apartment community, applied, and because of his income, was just 
under the amount necessary to qualify. He was able to move there, 
move his family, obtain the job, and now resides in Holland, Michi
gan. 

That's an example of what the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit 
Program is all about. Housing projects used in the credit are bene
fiting those that are intended to be benefited, households with very 
low incomes. 
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It only makes good business sense to continue rental housing in
centives, like the low-income housing tax credit, with an eye to
ward program improvements to improve efficiency. 

NAHB believes that independent verification of key information 
should be required for sources and uses of funds. NAHB also sup
ports the submission of a comprehensive and timely market study 
for the proposed project prepared by neutral or third party commis
sioned by the developer and reviewed by the housing agencies. 

Third, NAHB recommends that HUD housing quality standards 
be used for determining units suitable for occupancy and that hous
ing credit agencies be required to conduct onsite inspections for at 
least one third of the projects each year for compliance with these 
standards. 

Madam Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to share 
NAHB's views with regard to the credit today. I would like to reit
erate in my closing that NAHB opposes any efforts to subset the 
credit. 

Thank you. I look forward to your questions. 
[The prepared statement and attachments follow:] 
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Madam Chairwoman and Members of the Subcommittee: 

My name is Larry Swank and I am the President and CEO of The Sterling Group from 
Nappanee, Indiana. I am also the chairman of the Housing Credit Group at the National 
Association of Homebuilders (NAHB). The Sterling Group is comprised of a construction and 
development company and a management company. Since 1978, as President of the Sterling 
Group, I have constructed and rehabilitated more than fifteen hundred apartment units. In 
addition to apartment construction, Sterling has built single family homes and developed three 
subdivisions for single family and multifamily purposes. Sterling's portfolio consists of 72 
apartment communities in Indiana and Michigan with emphasis on Section 42 Low-income 
housing tax credit properties. 

Madam Chairwoman, on behalf of the 190,000 members of NAHB, I want to thank you 
for the opportunity to testify before the Oversight Subcollllllin:e today regarding the low-income 
housing tax credit (UHTC). At the outset, Jet me state that N AHB is a strung supporter of the 
credit and its continued permanence and we are particularly appreciative, Madam Chairwoman, 
of your longstanding support and dedication over the years to providing affordable housing. 

BACKGROUND: 

Created by the Tax Reform Act of 1986 as Section 42 of the Internal Revenue Code, the 
low-income housing· tax credit became permanent in 1993 as a result of the Omnibus Budget 
Reconciliation Act. The UHTC is the primary vehicles for financing the construction of low
income rental housing. Restrictions on these tax incentives unnecessarily raise the cost of rental 
units and subsequently reduce the number of rental units that could be provided to low-income 
families. 

Every American should have the opportunity to live in a decent safe and affordable home. 
With ever growing federal budget deficit pressures, the challenges to meeting this goal are 
formidable. Today there are fewer gevernment resources to go around while the nation's deepest 
housing problems increasingly are those being faced by low-income households in rental housing. 
Implementing housing policy through the tax code provides strong incentives to the private sector 
and requires oo elaborate government bureaucracy, thus it is the most efficient way to administer 
policy. Federal tax incentives are a critical component of the federal government's commitment 
to homeownership, and tax incentives are now the principal government support for the 
production and rehabilitation housing for low-income families. 

The principal tax incentive for the production of rental housing is contained in the low
income housing tax credit. The credit stands as the only significant federal support for expand~ 
the stock of affordable rental housing for low-income families. The credit must be maintained to 
encourage investment in affordable housing. Without the housing credit, thousands of low-income 
families would still be living in substandard housing and paying exorbitant rents. Roughly 60,000 
new and 40,000 rehabilitated rental units are created every year with the credit. The UHTC is 
responsible for a quarter of all new multifamily building and virtually all the units affordable to 
low-income families. However. in its present form the credit too often must be supplemented with 
additional layers of other subsidies. Various restrictions and requirements, such as litnits on the 
amount of credit a single taxpayer can use, unduly increase the cost of providing critically needed 
rental housing and reduce the number of units that could be produced with the same tax 
expenditure. As guiding principals with regard to the credit NAHB believes: 

• The low-income housing tax credit should be maintained in order to support the 
production and rehabilitation of low-income rental housing. 

• The integrity of the UHTC should be protected against individual abuses that 
threaten the continued existence of the program. Threats to sunset the program 
should be eliminated because they discourage participation in the program and 
reduce program efficiency. The credit must remain permanent 
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Apartments financed with the credit are built to the same standards as market rate housing and are 
designed to provide affordable housing for families earning 60 percent or less of the area median 
income. Program guidelines stipulate that families and individuals should not pay more than 30 
percent of their monthly income for rent. Tax credits allow developers to finance 40 to 50 percett 
of the total cost of the project with equity invested by corporations and individuals; this reduces 
the amount of debt financing and helps keep rents low. Without the program, such developmetts 
would require large amounts of government subsidized financ~ to maintain the same low rates. 
In the last ten years, the program has provided more than 800,000 units that otherwise would not 
have been available for to those persons (families) with incomes below 60 percent of area median 
income. 

With our nation's growing federal deficit concerns, programs that encourage private-publi:: 
partnerships and cooperatioo between state and federal governments are essential to maintaining 
a strong federal commitment to housing assistance programs for low income families by deliverill! 
federal funds through the most cost effective mechanisms. To this end, the private sector should 
be used as the primary mechanism for meeting the demands for housing. The credit does just that 
by enabling states to leverage more than $12 billion in private investment to provide decent 
housing. With the ongoing curtailment of programs administered by HUD, the housing credit 
assumes even greater significance in tenns of the federal government's commitment to housing. 
As a result of the construction and rehabilitation activity, the credit has generated over 65,000 
jobs and $10billion in additional taxes in the fust9 years of existence. In 1995, the credit created 
35,000 jobs, $75.7 billion in wages, and $1.1 billion in new tax revenues. 

According to a study conducted by the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities in 1995, 
there is approximately a 4. 7 million unit shortfall of affordable housing in the United States. Over 
the last decade, the gap between low-income renters and low-rent units has grown consistently due 
to the delivery of fewer low-rent units and the growth of the number of low-income families. 
Four out of five families with incomes below the poverty line currently spend more than 30 
percent of their monthly income on housing. More than three out of five spend more than 50 
percent of their income on rent and utilities. The credit is an effective means to alleviate these 
shortages. 

GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE REPORT (GAO) 
GAO Report's Findings and Recommendations 

Eighteen months ago, Ways and Means Committee Chairman Archer asked the GAO to 
review the housing credit and make any recommendations necessary to improve oversight, 
enforcement and compliance. The report, issued the end of March, found that for the most part 
the credit was working as Congress intended. For example the study found that: 

• The average housing credit renter earns only 37 percent of the local median 
income, although the law allows renters to earn up to 60 percent. 

• Average housing credit apartment rents are well below market rents. They average 
as much as 23 percent below the maximum rents the credit allows and 25 percent 
below HUD' s national fair marlcet rent. 

• Housing credit apartment development costs are reasonable. They average less 
than $60,000 per unit. 

• All state agencies had controls over development costs and states also use housing 
credit competition to control development costs. 

The GAO report illustrates the effectiveness of private-public, federal-state partnership in 
producing affordable housing for American working families, the elderly and other low income 
people. Given the success of the program, NAHB sees the issuing of the GAO report and its 
findings as a positive opportunity to fme tune the credit to assure that it works even better. 
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We agree that there is a need to take what NAHB believes is a good program and make it better. 
The American taxpayers should have the security of knowing our govermnent is not wasting their 
dollars on unnecessary or poorly managed programs. One of the issues the GAO was asked to 
report on included what controls existed at the state level and whether they are sufficient to ensure 
that the project costs are reasonable. Two of the components contained in a project's costs are 
developer's and builder's fees. A developer's fee is meant to compew;ate a developer for the staff 
time, entrepreneurial effort, work and risk involved in the development of a project. According 
to the GAO, all but one agency reponed limits on developer's fees.' Fees vary from state to state 
because of the differences anl0118 states in buildill8 costs. Further, the fees vary with regard to 
the amount of risk involved. For example, a larger fee might be justif~ed to induce the 
development of low-income housing in an area that is difficult to develop or would encounter 
delays because of community opposition. Even with the high risk involved with a tax credit 
project, the fees involved with one of my laX credit projects are the same as the tees and profit 
percentage of one of my conventional projects. The fees involved with LlliTC projects are 
reasonable and they are being adequately controlled because allocating agencies are reviewing 
sources and uses for reasonableness. The GAO report shows these controls are working. 

Project development costs, including land acquisition outlays, building acquisition and/or 
construction costs, builders overbead and profit, and financing costs, vary widely across tax credit 
properties. These costs vary because of differences in the physical characteristics of properties 
and the need to meet broader community development needs. Differences in the physical 
characteristics of the properties-- including the costs of acquiring land and existing buildings, the 
types of buildings constructed, the geographic location, the size of the units, the amenities 
provided, the construction standards used and the environmental issues encountered account for 
many of the variations in development costs. 

Other physical characteristics -- such as high local construction costs, local seismic 
standards, or requirements for amenities to serve residents with special needs -- may also account 
for the higher development costs of some properties. 

The GAO shows that the credit bas in many ways exceeded Congress' expectations in 
helping meet growing low income rental shortages in urban, suburban and rural areas nationwide. 
The GAO report indicates that the housing projects using the credit are benefitting those it was 
intended to -- households with very low incomes. The report, however, did point to some 
compliance and enforcement concerns. Therefore, it only makes good business sense to continue 
rental housing Incentives, like the UHTC, but with an eye toward program improvementS to 
increase efficiency. To this end, NAHB has several legislative recommendations we think would 
strengthen the oversight and administration of the credit. 

NAHB's Legislative Recommnukitions 

Listed below are NAHB's recommendations for legislative improvements to the Low 
Income Housing Tax Credit Program. 

• lrulqelllhlll V•rUktlllon of Com 
Btu:kgrou11d: In evaluatins the reasonableness of a project's development costs, 
fmancing defiCit, and tax credit proceeds, allocating agencies are largely dependert 
on information submitted by developers on their sources and uses of funds. 
Agencies need complete infonnation of the sources and uses of funds in order to 
be usured that their controls are effective at c:ontrolli118 federal costs. In addition, 
allocation agencies need to be assured the information they are receiving is 
reliable. 

NAHB PropoSIII: To ensure reliable and complete information for malr.ill8 final 
decisions in tax credit awards, an independent verification of key information 
should be required for sources and uses of funds submitted by the developer to the 
housing credit agency with the application for a fmal award at the date the buildi,.; 
is placed in service. 

1Aecording to officials from the agency that has not set limits on the developer's fee, this 
fee is revie~ for reasonableness and, when it is considered excessive, the agency has the 
authority to reduce the project's tax credit award. 
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• Market Study 
Background: Section 42 of the Internal Revenue Code (the "Code") requires 
housing credit allocating agencies to develop qualified allocation plans to target 
their tax credits to proposed housing projects that meet their "housing priorities" 
which are "appropriate to local conditions." The Code does not define these 
general broad requirements nor the seven federal "selection criteria" states must 
use. Therefore, states have taken various steps to obtain the data required to 
identify aoo rank their housing needs. These steps, while sufficient to establish 
housing priorities for a state as a whole, a region, or even a locality, may not be 
adequate to determine whether a particular propeny will be viable in a panicular 
location. Despite this lack of federal direction, 41 of the 54 allocation agencies use 
market studies to determine project need. 

NAHB Proposal: In order to determine if a panicular proposed propeny would 
be viable in a panicular location aJ¥1 market, the code should be ameooed to 
require the submission of a comprehensive and timely market study for the 
proposed project prepared by a neutral or third patty commissioned by the 
developer. This study should be up to date, part of the developer's application for 
housing credit dollar amount, and reviewed by the housing credit agency. 

• On-Sitt lnsp~ctions 
Background: The IRS currently allows states to adopt monitoring procedures that 
do not call for making on-site inspections of the projects or for obtaining repons 
of building code violations from local govenunent agencies that perform building 
inspections. On-site inspections or local building inspection repons are necessary 
for states to determine whether the projects meet the habitability requirements in 
the Internal Revenue Code. 

NAHB Propoml: Current law aJ¥1 IRS regulations require units to be suitable for 
occupancy taking into account local health, safety aJ¥1 building codes. We 
recommend that HUD Housing Quality Standards be used for determining units 
suitable for occupancy and that housing credit agencies be required to conduct on
site inspections for at least one-third of the projects each year for compliance to 
these standards. 

In addition to the above proposals, NAHB also supports those recommeJ¥lations included 
in the letter sent by the Housing Credit Commission to Mrs. Johnson. We remain committed to 
assisting you, Madam Chairwoman aJ¥1 Chairman Archer in your legislative efforts to tighten 
oversight and compliance. Because of it success, the integrity of the credit must be protected 
against individual abuses that threaten the continued existence of the program. Making reforms 
in oversight, administration aJ¥1 compliance of the credit will accomplish this and ensure the 
continued effectiveness of the program. 

CONCLUSION 

NAHB is prepared to help craft workable effective changes that the Subcommittee aJ¥1 
Committee believe are necessary to meet Chairman Archer's goals. NAHB would welcome the 
opportunity to discuss ideas for reform with you. Funher, we stand ready to assist you in any 
way possible aJ¥1 look forward to working with you aJ¥1 Mr. Archer on this issue. 

Madame Chairwoman, thank you again for the opponunity to share NAHB's views with 
regard to the credit today. I look forward to your questions. 
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Impact of Low Income Housing Tax Credit, by State: Calendar Year 1995 
Number of Low Income Tax Credit 

Units Allocated 
New Substandal Acquisition Wages Full-time Taxes 

Construc~on Rehabi&tatior ~ Rehabitilatio (thouuncla _l Jobs I {mllllonsj US Total 55,426 14,314 15,977 $756,809 34,869 $1,117.3 
ALABAMA 1,438 0 150 12,644 748 20.7 
ALASKA 99 0 0 1.592 49 1.3 ARIZONA 899 60 0 8,656 459 12.5 ARKANSAS 787 23 38 7,031 404 11.1 
CALIFORNIA 4,644 959 156 68,545 2,570 75.1 
COLORADO 938 163 232 12,113 561 17.4 
CONNECTICUT 263 2 597 7,074 278 11.2 
DELAWARE 294 0 0 3,201 145 3.8 
DISTRICT OF COLUME 0 190 0 895 47 2.5 FLORIDA 3,719 8 423 37,407 1,944 54.1 
GEORGIA 2,228 1,260 41 27,613 1,422 46.0 
HAWAII 175 0 0 3,063 86 2.3 IDAHO 398 0 26 3,672 203 5.5 
ILLINOIS 2,418 498 1,195 46,175 1,613 53.6 
INDIANA 1,139 234 143 13,904 656 19.8 
IOWA 1,301 15 48 13,063 658 17.8 
KANSAS 1,132 182 92 11,696 627 18.3 
KENTUCKY 419 433 695 8,351 486 20.2 
LOUISIANA 1,892 749 505 22,807 1,245 41.0 
MAINE 150 0 202 2,587 124 4.6 
MARYLAND 643 45 1,823 17,561 779 32.7 
MASSACHUSETTS 169 859 1,287 15,845 614 30.2 
MICHIGAN 2,635 174 501 33,256 1,469 43.1 
MINNESOTA 918 0 503 13,121 578 18.5 
MISSISSIPPI 567 21 974 9,820 526 20.4 
MISSOURI 1,141 370 451 16,666 767 25.6 
MONTANA 75 0 0 723 37 1.0 
NEBRASKA 479 0 15 4,315 240 6.4 
NEVADA 492 0 0 6,281 243 6.4 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 72 0 216 2,040 89 3.8 
NEW JERSEY w 0 0 0 0 0.0 
NEW MEXICO 575 0 0 4,952 284 7.5 
NEW YORK 641 3,571 4 33,067 1,200 55.0 
NORTH CAROUNA 1,943 0 288 18,159 1,031 29.1 
NORTH DAKOTA 184 0 0 1,622 91 2.4 
OHIO 2,427 547 1,265 35,822 1,647 55.3 
OKLAHOMA 1,041 123 270 11,611 611 18.7 
OREGON 898 82 0 10,572 464 12.8 
PENNSYLVANIA 1,806 469 475 25,684 1,126 35.8 
RHODE ISLAND 91 190 682 6,180 260 12.6 
SOUTH CAROLINA 1,019 146 184 9,556 585 17.6 
SOUTH DAKOTA 233 0 0 1,839 115 3.0 
TENNESSEE 1,555 29 270 13,833 842 24.2 
TEXAS 5,205 2,553 1,306 65,053 3,525 118.1 
UTAH 827 0 0 8,106 409 10.8 
VERMONT 33 129 21 1,042 53 2.4 
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Impact of low Income Housing Tax Credi~ by_ State: Calendar Year 1995 
Number of Low Income Tax Credtt 

Units Allocated 
New Substan6al Ac:qlisi6on Wages Full-time Taxes 

Construc:6on Rchabitita~o1 l Rchabilitatio (tho~~~&nds) Jobs (millions) 
VIRGINIA 1,528 39 300 16,576 839 24.3 
WASHINGTON 1,502 64 136 21,973 792 22.2 
WEST VIRGINIA 561 37 200 6,320 336 10.4 
WISCONSIN 1,673 90 215 20,468 902 25.8 
WYOMING 160 0 48 1,719 91 2.7 

Source: NAHB estimates from National Council of State Housing Authorities data. 



154 

ECONOMICS, MORTGAGE FINANCE, AND 
HOUSING POLICY DIVISION 

Rough Cost Benefit Analysis 
for tb" 

Low Income Housing Tax Credit Program 

1201 ISih Street N.W. 
Washington, DC 2000S 
(202) 822-0520 
(800) 368-5242 
Fax (202) 822-0374 

The U.S. General Accounting Office (GAO) prepared a March 1997 report on the Low 
Income Housing Tax Credit Program. In that repon, GAO estimated that the average 10-year 
present value stream of costs to the Federal govemmcru of a taX credit unit is $27,310. 

We have prepared a rough analysis comparing benefits to federal costs for the Low Income 
Housing Tax Credit. Benefits arc measured by taking the difference between market rate rentals 
and the rents paid for tax credit units. We started with the difference between the market rent 
(including utilities) for newly-constructed conventional apartments and the average rent for tax 
credit units listed in the GAO report of $453 per month. Typical rents for newly-constructed units 
is available from the 1995 American Housing Survey, sponsored by HUO and conducted by the 
U.S. Census Bureau. According to the data from this survey, the average gross rent (which 
includes all utilities except telephone) for a new converuional apartment was $744 per month.2 

We did not use HUO Fair Market Rents (FMRs) as a proxy for "typical• market rents. 
FMRs arc established by HUO to determine the eligibility of rental housing units for Section 8 
Housing Assistance Payments programs. They are not necessarily intended to, and may not, 
accurately reflect •typical• market rents for new units due to several factors: 

• FMRs are based only on existing rental units, explicitly excluding units that are 
newly constructed. 

• FMRs were originally set at the median - or .50th percentile - of area ren1 
distributions. The median is a standard measure of "central tendency" that 
statistically represents the midpoint of a set of numbers. In order to reduce the 
cost to the government, however, FMR's have been lowered twice- first to the 
45"', then to the 40"' percentile- so that they now lie significantly below the center 
of the rent distributions. 

• The data on which FMRs arc based include units receiving state and fc:deral 
govemmcnt subsidies, including tax credits. Some of the data (in particular, the 
Decennial Census data) also include pub I ic housing units. 

• Much of the data on which FMRs arc based include substandard units. The 
Decennial Census provides almost no information abouc unit quaUty, and the 
questio11n11ires used by HUO to conduct FMR surveys contain no questions about 
unit quality. 

Starting wilh the above listed rents, we calculated a stn:am of benefits of a Low Income Housing 
Tax Credit unit over the fifteen year compliance period and the 30-year extended period utilizing 
the same present value rate used in the GAO Report (see exhibit A). For f"tfteen yean, benefits 
bad a present value of $41,392 per unit and for 30 yean a present value of $65,770 per unit. 
With a federal cost of $27,310 per unit, our conclusion is that the Low Income Housing Tax 
Credit Program is providing benefits to low and moderate income families and elderly penons far 
in excess of its costs. 

2Based on all adequate units rented for cash, built in 1994 or 1995, excluding moderately 
or severely inadequate units, public housing, and units receiving a government subsidy, with rent 
adjusted because the household works for or is related to the owner, or subject to rent control. 



155 

EXHIBIT A 

Inflation Rate Sum of Present Value Over 15 Years 
3.00% $41,392 

Discount Rate Sum of Present Value Over 30 Years 
6.70% S65,no 

Year A vg Monthly Rent A vg LIHTC Rent Annual Difference Present Value 
1 $744 $453 $3,492 $3,492 
2 $766 $467 $3,597 $3,371 
3 $789 $481 $3,705 $3,254 
4 $813 $495 $3,816 $3,141 
5 $837 $510 $3,930 $3,032 
6 $862 $525 $4,048 $2,927 
7 $888 $541 $4,170 $2,826 
8 $915 $557 $4,295 $2,728 
9 $942 $574 $4,424 $2,633 

10 $971 $591 $4,556 $2,542 
11 $1,000 $609 $4,693 $2,454 
12 $1,030 $627 $4,834 $2,369 
13 $1,061 $646 $4,979 $2,286 
14 $1,093 $665 $5,128 $2,207 
15 $1,125 $685 $5,282 $2,131 
16 $1,159 $706 $5,440 $2,057 
17 $1,194 $727 $5,604 $1,985 
18 $1,230 $749 s5,n2 $1,917 
19 $1,267 sn1 $5,945 $1,850 . 
20 $1,305 $794 $6,123 $1,786 
21 $1,344 $818 $6,307 $1,724 
22 $1,384 $843 $6,496 $1,664 
23 $1,426 $868 $6,691 $1,606 
24 $1,468 $894 $6,892 $1,551 
25 $1,512 $921 $7,099 $1,497 
26 $1,558 $948 $7,311 $1,445 
27 $1,605 sm $7,531 $1,395 
28 $1,653 $1,006 $7,757 $1,347 
29 $1,702 $1,036 $7,989 $1,300 
30' $1,753 $1,068 $8,229 $1,255 
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Chainnan JOHNSON. Thank you. 
Mr. Barbolla. 

STATEMENT OF PATRICK BARBOLLA, FIRST VICE PRESIDENT, 
RURAL RENTAL HOUSING ASSOCIATION OF TEXAS, INC., 
TEMPLE,TX 

Mr. BARBOLLA. Chainnan Johnson, Ranking Minority Member 
Coyne, and Members of the Committee, my name is Patrick 
Barbolla, and I am a developer of affordable rural multifamily 
housing from Fort Worth, Texas. 

It is my pleasure to appear on behalf of the Rural Rental Hous
ing Association of Texas, the country's largest State association 
dedicated to affordable rural rental housing. 

In the interests of time, I would merely highly a few of the issues 
raised in our written statement. Low-income housing tax credits 
are necessary and vital for providing affordable rural housing. 

Without the availability of tax credits, few if any affordable units 
would be produced in rural Texas. Without a pennanent tax credit 
program, thousands of rural Americans are doomed to their exist
ing conditions of substandard housing or homelessness. 

Again, with the increasing demands for credits, we do have sev
eral suggestions to insure that rural America remains a part of this 
very successful program. Each State allocates tax credits according 
to an allocation plan. 

According to legislative history, Congress intended that any allo
cation procedure give a balanced consideration to the low-income 
housing needs of the entire State. While most States have made 
provision for rural areas, we recommend that Congress specifically 
require that the rural areas of each State receive a reasonable allo
cation of credits based on low-income population, or some other 
measure, giving due consideration to the affordable housing needs 
of the entire State. 

Next, affordable rural housing is extremely difficult to produce 
without coupling the tax credits with other financing sources, espe
cially Federal. Texas has recently fonnally recognized this nec
essary coupling and set aside a portion of its rural credits for prop
erties either to be constructed or rehabilitated with Federal financ
ing. In prior years, many properties that had received a comment 
for Rural Housing Service financing had been unable to receive a 
tax credit allocation. section 42 should be amended to require a tax 
credit allocation to properties financed by RHS or other Federal 
rural affordable housing programs. 

Such a requirement would be consistent with the preferential 
treatment given to federally assisted housing under section 42(d). 
Once a Federal agency commits to provide financing for a rural 
complex, it is counterproductive and inconsistent with the concept 
of a Federal/State partnership for a State to withhold Federal tax 
credits necessary for the project to be viable. 

Next: in times of limited resources for affordable housing, there
habilitation of existing units should be seriously considered as a 
means of stretching tax credits. Our association does not rec-
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ommend that rehabilitation properties be given any preferential 
treatment over new construction, merely that rehabilitation, espe
cially in rural areas, be placed on parity with new construction for 
tax credit allocations. 

Rehabilitation, where appropriate, allows a greater number of 
units to remain in or become affordable housing. Unfortunately, 
there is an increasing trend among many States to prefer new con
struction over rehabilitation. At the same time, where rehabilita
tion may be allowed, there is a trend to prefer vacant complexes 
over occupied. It is more cost efficiency to rehabilitate a complex 
in the early years of its deterioration rather than wait until it is 
uninhabitable. Statutory direction should be given to the States 
precluding any preferential treatment of new construction over re
habilitation, or one form of rehabilitation over another. 

Our association agrees with the advisability of periodic unit in
spections, including the use of inspection reports conducted by local 
governmental agencies. In addition, the States should be author
ized and encouraged to enter into memorandums of understanding 
with both RHS and HUD to receive physical inspection reports per
formed by such agencies. This would allow the States to fulfill their 
duties without undue burden or expense. 

Development costs should be certified by an independent CPA. 
States should, however, coordinate the cost certification format 
with any Federal agency providing financing, in order to avoid un
necessary duplication of effort or expense. 

Again, we must emphasize to the Subcommittee our desire and 
request that the tax credit program remain permanent, because it 
is the only way that we are going to provide affordable housing in 
rural areas. 

I thank you for your time, and would be pleased to answer any 
questions that you have. 

[The prepared statement follows:] 
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STATEMENT OF 

RURAL RENTAL HOlJSING ASSOCIATION OF TEXAS, INC. 

hefore the 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT 

OF THE 

COMMITTEE ON WAYS & MEANS 

U.S. IIOUSE Of REPRESENTATIVES 

MAY I, 1997 

Chairman Johnson. Ranking Minority Memhcr Coyne. and Members of the Subcommittee: 

On hchalfofthe Rural Rental Housing As><K:iation of Texas, Inc. ("Association"), I am 
pleased to have the opportunity to comment on the effectiveness and administration of the low
income housing tax credit provisions of Section 42 of the Internal Revenue Code. The 
Association is the oldest (eelehr.1ting its 20th anniversary) and largest statewide association 
devoted to the development, management and preservation of atli>rdahlc family and elderl}· 
rental housing in rural areas. Our membership is diverse and includes for profit developers. 
nonprofit developers. housing authorities, management companies, service providers, financial 
institutions, resident managers, and others interested in affordable rural housing. The 
Assu<:iation's address is 417-C \Vest Central. Temple. Texru; 76501. The Association's 
membership represents over 790 apartment communities with over 27,890 affordable rental units 
financed by the Rural Housing Service ("RHS") in Texas. Thank you for permiTting us to share 
our views. 

M} name is Patrick Barbolla. and I am the Association's vice-presidl:lnt :md a rural multi
family housing developer li-om fort Worth, Texas. 

Severe Need for LIHTC in Rural Areas 

In Texas, as in most if not all states, the low income housing tax credit program is a vital 
component in the preservation of. and new construction of, affordable rural multi-family 
housing. Section 42 is now a permanent provision of the Internal Revenue Code and must remain 
penn anent. Without the availahi lity of tax credits under Section 42, very few affordable multi
family housing units would have hccn rehabilitated, or constructed, in rural Texas since 1986. 

Housing conditions in rural areas are generally worse than those in metropolitan area.~. 
Rural areas suffer from a preponderance of substandard housing and a severe shortage in the 
stock of affordable housing. In \991.4.1 million rural households in the nation paid more than 
30% of their income for housing. Of those, 1.6 million paid more than 50%. That same year. 18.7 
percent of rural households had incomes below the poverty rate a~ compared to 12.6 percent of 
metropolitan households. Without the availability oflow income housing tax credit~, even more 
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rural households would remain highly rent overburdened or destined to remain in substandard 
conditions. 

Effectiveness of LlHTC compared to Legislative Purpose. 

Section 42 of the co& was intended to replace the untargeted and uncoordinated tax 
incentives of accelerated depreciation, five year amortization of rehabilitation expenditures, 
expensing of construction period interest and taxes, and tax-exempt bond financing tor 
multi1amily rental property. Joint Committee of Taxation, General Explanation of the Tax 
Reform Act of 1986 (II.R. 3838. 99th Congress; Public Law 99-514) [May 4, 19871 (hereinafter 
"nJuc Book") at 152. The prior tax incentives neither targeted the units to low income tenants 
nor limited rents. Blue Book at 153 .. For example, the prior tax-exempt bond provisions allowed 
for a complex to he financed with tax-exempt bonds if only 20% of the residents had incomes 
below 80% of the median income. 

I .ow income housing ta."< credits have succeeded in targeting tax incentives to low incmnc 
tenants. This Association thanks Chairman Archer for his foresight in requesting the first truly 
comprehensive and independent analysis ofthe low income housing tax credit program. Without 
the General Accounting Office's Report "Tax Credit· Opportunities to lmproye Oversi11ht of the 
Low-Income !Iousinll Proeram" (hereinafter "GAO Report"), there would be no independent 
empirical data to properly evaluate the program and its administration. The program's success is 
established by the fact that the avemge annual tenant household income was $13,300 with three
fourth's of qualifying households having incomes below 50% of the area median income. QAQ 
R&Jml at 3~. 

LlHTC Use jn Rural Areas 

Affordable multi-family housing is extremely difficult to produce in rural Texas without 
the coupling oflow income housing tax credits with other tinancing, such as HOME financing, 
RHS loans under the §51 5 program, or RHS or other rental assistance programs. Likewise. 
Home fmancing, RHS loans und'-'f the §5 I 5 program, RHS or other rental assistance programs 
can not produce aiTordable multi-family housing unless coupled with the low income tax credit 
program. The availability of low income tax credits is a necessary part of the continued 
preservation and production of atlordable multi-family housing in rural Texas. 

In many areas of rural Texas, the median income levels arc substantially lower than the 
urban counterparts. For example, a two-person household at 50% of median income in Dallas is 
$20,900 while a two-person household at 50% of median income in Maverick County is $12,600. 
These income limitations equate to a maximum rent plus utilities for a one bedroom unit in 
Dallas of $490 per month while the maximum rent plus utilities for a one bedroom unit in 
Maverick county will be $295 per month. Admittedly, there may be some cost savings in rural 
areas over urban areas, but in no way will the lower rural costs offset the lower maximum rent 
levels. The Association is aware of the suggestion that the maximum qualifying income levels 
for rural areas be changed from the county median income to the average statewide 
nonmetropolitan median income. We fully support this proposed revision, but one needs to be 
aware of its limited application. The problem in Texa.~. as well as the remainder of the country, is 
the lower income level of its rural population. Even raising the ceiling on the qualifying incomes 
<md, correspondingly the maximum rent levels, the fact remains that the rural population is still 
far poorer than its urban counterpart. Since 1989, Texas statewide median income has t;sen rrom 
only $24,595 to $2~,900 (a 17.6% increase), while the state's median incomes for metropolitan 
areas ha.~ risen from $33,231 to $4ll,ROO (a 22.8% increase), evidence of the growing disparity 
between the urban and rural income levels. 1997 State of Texas Consolidated Low Income 
Housjn1: l'hm and i\nnua! Report (Draft) [hereinafier "Texa.~ Report"], p.l3. The continued 
production of, and preservation of~ affordable rural housing is far more dependent upon insuring 
that rural areas receive their fair share of the low income ta.x credits that are available than raising 
the qualifying income level of potential tenants .. 

Rural Areas Need a Fair Share of LIHTC 
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According to the legislative hbiory of the low income hou.~ing tax crcdiL~. "Congrc"li 
intended that any allocation procedure established by the governor or State legislature give a 
balanced considerdtion to the low-income housing needs of the entire State." Blue Book at \69. 
In Texas, the 1997 low income housing tax credit allocation plan creates a set-aside of 15% of 
the total low income housing tax credits for nonmetropolitan areas. While Texas' rur.u population 
is approximately 18.9% of its total population, the 15% set-aside is a fair allocation to rural areas 
considering the difficulties of developing affordable housing in rural areas and the lower costs 
associated with rural development While many other states have also created rural set-asides, 
Congress could ensure this practice continues hy requiring that all state allocation plans give a 
"balanced consideration to the housing needs of the entire State," even to the extent of requiring 
the creation of a rurdl set-aside. 

Texas' 1997 allocation plan also created a sub category of the rural set-aside that should 
be a model for a statutory revision to Section 42. The Texas allocation plan sets aside 25% of the 
credits available to the nonmetropolitan areas for properties either to be constructed or 
rehabilitated with financing pro"\'ided by the RHS under Section 515 of the Housing Act of 1949. 
In prior years. many properties that had received an obligation of fund commitment for RHS 
tinancing had been unable to receive an allocation of low income housing tax credits due to 
either a prejudice against rehabilitation or a failure to have various amenities such as covered 
parking or !Oecurity gates at the entrances. Now, the Texas Department of Housing & Community 
A flairs has made the progressive and reasonable determination that an allocati''" of federal tax 
credits should be made to those properties deemed necessary and desirable for rural Texas by the 
F-.>dcml agency charged "vith the only housing program servicing rural areas. I would recommend 
to the Committee that serious consideration be given to also including a similar provision within 
Section 42 to require the allocation ofta.'< credits to properties financed by the RIIS and other 
federally financed rum! a!Tordable housing programs. 

Such a relluiremcnt would be consistent with the preferential treatment ofScction 42(d) 
,,fallowing the waiver of the ten-year holding period for Federally-assisted buildings. Since a 
Federal agency charged with providing financing for rural multi-family housing has determined 
that a particular project deserves being rehabilitated or ~onstructed with federal financing. it 
would be inconsistent for a State to withhold the federal tax credits that are necessary in order for 
the project to be viable. Again it must be remembered that to serve the very low and low income 
families of rural Texas and the nation, it is necessary that tax credits be available to work in 
conjunction with the RHS program. 

Rehabilitation should be placed on Parity with New Construction. 

The UAO Report states that the average development cost per unit of properties with 
rehabilitation is $48,250 while those of new cunstruction is $67,098. (page 133 ). In Texas, the 
Texa!i Department of Housing and Community A flairs conducted a survey of community leaders 
and officials on housing condition:; and 69% of respondents expressed a major or critical need 
for "rehabilitation and repair of existing renter-occupied housing". Iexw; Report at 16. 1be 
Association believes that the conditions in Texas are similar to those of other states Admittedly, 
there are many rural areas in Texas and the country where new construction is the only feasible 
means of providing affordable multi-family housing. However, States should not be allowed to 
arbitrarily preclude the allocation of low income housing tax credits to properties involving 
rehabilitation. 

In times of limited federal and state resources for affordable housing, the rehabilitation of 
existing units should be seriously considered as a means of spreading the limited Ia" credit 
resources farther. This can best be accomplished by placing rehabilitation on parity with new 
construction. This Association does not recommend that properties involving rehabilitation 
should be given any preferential treatment over new construction, merely that it be placed on 
parity with new construction especially in rural areas. 

1l1e increased use of rehabilitation, where appropriate. would be a cost containment 
measure and allow a greater number of absolute units to remain in, or return to. the stock of 
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affordable housing. It has come to the Association's attention that there is an increasing trend 
among the States to prefer new construction over rehabilitation. At the same time, where 
rehabilitation may be allowed, there is a trend to prefer complexes that are vacant, or almost 
vacant, to those in need of rehabilitation that still have residents. While it is laudable to 
rehabilitate vacant complexes, it is more cost efficient to rehabilitate a complex with residents for 
$10,000 per unit than wait until it is a derelict at a rehabilitation oostof$30,000 per unit. The 
Association recommends that statutory direction be given to the States that would preclude 
preferential treatment of new construction over rehabilitation, •md of one torm of rehabilitation 
over another. 

Rcyjdenh being served. 

The GAO Report estimates that tax credit tmits are: (I) 6% efficiency apartments, (2) 
35% one bedroom units, (3) 41% are two bedroom units, (4) 16% are three bedroom units, and 
(5) 1% are 4 bedroom unit-;. GAO Rt:i)QII at 131. The Association believes that State allocating 
agencies and the developers are matching the usc of tax credits unit-; with the intended clientele 
quite well. In Texas, as in many other states, preference is given to providing units serving the 
elderly, the previously homeless, the disabled, and others with special needs. This preference is 
given because these groups are in the greatest need for atlordablc housing. 

That 17% ofthe units surveyed are three or more bedrooms would appear to this 
Association as adequately fulfilling the need for larger type units. In Texas, the State wide 
average of occupants per rental unit is 2.5 S. Bureau of the Census, 1990 Census of Pnpu!atjnn 
and IIousin~:· Summazy Po.pulation m1d Housin11 Characteristics· Texas, 1990 CPH-1-45 at 323. 
Only 47 of the 254 counties in Texas had an average renter-occupied unit of three or more 
persons with none over 3.9.Jd. at 323-325. Based on this empirical daUJ, the States arc giving 
adequate consideration to large families in allocating the low income lax credits. 

Pcriodjc unjt inspections 

The Association concurs with the advisability of having periodic unit inspections. The 
Association also conrurs with, hut v.-ould expand, the GAO Recommendation that "states could 
contact local governmental units to obtain information on building inspections that may have 
been done on the properties." GAO Repon at 104.ln addition to relying on local governmental 
reports, the States should also be authorizt:d. and encouraged to, enter into MemoTIII!dums of 
Understanding with both the RHS and IJUD to receive copies of any physical in~-pections 
performed on the units by such governmental entities. The statute should dearly state that the 
state agency may rely upon the physical findings of the other governmental entities and would 
not be required to conduct their own inspection. This would also be a "less costly or less 
burdensome" means to ensure the properties' conditions. 

Independent verification of cost information 

This Association concurs with the advisability of having independent verification of the 
development cost. This Association, however, is concerned about multiplicity of formats for cost 
certifications submitted to various agencies. For this reason, we recommend that Congress 
encourage the State agencies to enter Memorandums of Understanding with both RHS and HUD 
on the format of the cost certification infi.Jrmation in order that developers are not required to 
bear unnecessary CPA costs due to different requirements. 

This Association is aware of the questions raised in this Committee's hearing on April 
23, 1997 regarding the possibility of excess amenities in low income housing tax credit 
properties. Our Association is composed of properties that do not have swimming pools, tennis 
courts. covered parking, security gates with pass keys, or the like. Indeed, our member properties 
do not have garbage disposals or dish washers. L>ue to the low median income levels of rurd! 
Texas and the program requirements ofRHS. amenities such as these arc not economically 
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feasible. Our members, however. do provide safe, adequate and affordable housing to low and 
very low income families. 

This Association, however, is opposed to any legislative change that would restrict the 
inclusion of amenities in a low income housing tax credit pn>perty. We believe that there may be 
market circumstances that require the inclusion of special amenities to avoid the property having 
leasing difficulties. However, we would not be opposed to a legislative chwtgc that would 
prohibit the State agencies from giving any preference to a property having such amenities. Such 
a prohibition would allow the developer to include any necessary items for a successful 
property. but, would control costs by not allowing the agencies to mandate the their inclusion in 
all properties by giving special "points" or "mnking preference". 

Another area for the Committee's consideration is the special "points" or "ranking 
preference" given to properties that provide, directly or indirectly, what is commonly known as 
"supportive services" to the residents. Among these amenities are (I) ambulatory/outpatient 
medical care, (2) dental or medical care referrals. (3) home health care, (4) transportation for 
residents. (5) buddy/companion services, (6) on-site child care, (7) agreements lor job tnuning of 
residents, and (8) similar type services. Again, while activities such as these are laudable and 
should not be prohibited. the State agencies should be prohibited from giving the properties that 
otfer such supportive services any preferential treatment. Activities such as these are costly to 
initiate ond continue ond have an indirect cost on the program. such as the developer needing a 
larger developer tee to even offer such amenities. 

Jnerrasjag the$! .25 Per State Rn!dent Amount of LIHTC 

Each state is annually allowed to issue low income housing tax credits in wt amount equal 
to $1.25 per resident. As the GAO Report contirms, there are a substantial number of entities that 
rect:iv~: an allocation of low i11come housing tax credit~ that are unable to complete the project 
and use the tax credits. Due to this slippage, an increase in the cap from $1.25 to 1.50 would 
nave a rather small budgetary impact due to substantially smaller existing use of the low income 
housing tax credits than previously predicted. 

RIIS HouainK Resenc Funds 

This Association would be remiss to its members without clarifYing one aspect of the 
GAO Report. On page 71 ufthe GAO Report, it is said: 

"Some have questioned the economic viability of these project, a.~ low-income housing 
after the tax credits expire. For example. severn! expertS told us that in their view, the 
replacement reserves required by RHS will be insufficient to meet fi1ture needs for basic 
maintenance or rehabilitation. According to these experts, the tax credits properties and 
other multifamily properties fmanced with RHS loans will need to obtain additional 
subsidies if they are to remain high quality, affordable housing units." 

The low income housing tax credit was initiated to replace lhe four short term tax im:entives and 
the ill-targeted tax-exempt mortgage revenue bond program. It was never intended to provide 
affordable housing for an indefinite period of time. In Eagle Pass, Texas, the maximum rent that 
the credits authorize for a two-bedroom unit (including utility allowance) at 60"/o of median 
income is $424. This is quite different from the maximum rent for a similar unit in Fort Worth, 
Texas of $6K I. In Fort Worth, it is easier to increase today's rents to develop a capital 
improvement fund to rehabilitate the property in IS or 20 years. But more importantly, lhe 
policy decision facing all low income housing tax credit properties -is it fair and proper to 
force today's low income residents to pay a greater amount than is rea'lOnable necessary for rent 
to handle potential future rehabilitation? There are probably less than 1% of all apartment 
complexes in the country today that have a sufficient reserve fund to handle all projected future 
capital improvements. This Association believes it is unfair to single out tax credits properties in 
general. and RHS properties in panicular, for this criticism. RHS ftnanced properties should have 
a reserve fund equal to I 5% of the initial cost of the property at the end of the 15th year of 



163 

operation. While we know that this is a small amount considering the potential needs, we do 
know that it will be far greater. percentage wise, than many other properties, tax credit or 
otherwise. 

('qnclusjon 

The Rural Rental Housing Association ofTexas,Jnc. is committed to the production and 
preservation of affordable housing through the low income housing tax credit program that has 
served our nation's rural poor so well. We greatly appreciate your consideration of our views. 
We again thank Chairman Archer for requesting the GAO Report for it is only with independent 
empirical study can this Committee and Congress make truly reasoned decisions. The GAO 
should also be applauded for producing such a comprehensive study in such a short period. We 
thank the Committee for its 'l.illingness to consider programmatic improvements to Section 42. 
We look forward to continuing to work with this Subcommittee in the production of decent, safe 
and affordable housing through Section 4:2. 

Chainnan JOHNSON. Thank you. 
Mr. Weiss. 

STATEMENT OF STEVEN J. WEISS, CHAIRMAN, AFFORDABLE 
HOUSING GROUP, SAPERSTON & DAY, BUFFALO, NEW YORK 

Mr. WEISS. Thank you, Madam Chainnan, and distinguished 
Members of the Ways and Means Oversight Subcommittee. My 
name is Steven Weiss, and I'm an attorney with the law finn of 
Saperston & Day in Buffalo, New York. I am the chainnan of our 
finn's affordable housing group, and my practice focuses on rep
resenting small to midsized developers and institutional investors 
and lenders in low-income housing tax credit transactions through
out New York and in other States. 

I will summarize a couple of points from my written testimony 
in response to the GAO study. 

First, most State agencies reserve discretion for overriding or by
passing the allocation process. The GAO report concluded that even 
though each State allocating agency has adopted a qualified alloca
tion plan, for the allocation of Federal tax credits based on each 
State's housing priorities, most States reserve discretion to override 
or bypass the allocation process. 

While GAO appears to approve the use of discretion in instances 
where target needs are missed during the allocation process, or to 
address needs resulting from unforeseen circumstances, GAO also 
states that unless the use of discretion by State allocating agencies 
is well documented and made public, the allocation process would 
be undennined and would lose credibility. 

The State allocating agencies should have the flexibility to re
spond to their particular local needs by adopting qualified alloca
tion plans that award tax credits on the basis of the State's hous
ing priorities. 

Such housing priorities should be well defined and communicated 
openly to potential applicants. 

The use of discretion on the part of State allocating agencies to 
override or bypass the allocation process should be pennitted on a 
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very limited basis, and should only be done with complete docu
mentation and full disclosure. 

Second, State allocating agencies give preference to projects that 
serve the lowest income tenants. The legislative history for section 
42 of the Code indicates that the original intent of the tax credit 
program was to provide an incentive to developers and investors for 
the development and ownership of affordable rental housing for 
households whose income is that or below specified income levels. 

The Code indicates that the specified income levels are 50 and 
60 percent of the area median income in which a project is located. 
These individuals are deemed to be low income or the working 
poor. Since the GAO report concluded that about 75 percent of the 
households examined had incomes in 1996 that were less than 50 
percent of their area median income, and that according to the 
standards established by HUD these households met HUD's defini
tion of very low income, the question is whether the intended popu
lation is being served. 

Based on the data reported by GAO, it would appear that very 
low-income households as opposed to low-income or working poor 
households are being served. If the tax credit program which was 
originally intended to serve the working poor is serving the very 
low income, then under what program will housing for the working 
poor be built? 

In our view, this is another reason for expanding the tax credit 
program to provide for the original intended beneficiaries. 

The third point is that the GAO reported that the State allocat
ing agencies may distribute $1.25 in Federal credits per capita. The 
GAO reported that the amount of credit available to each State al
locating agency is calculated by multiplying $1.25 per capita. 

This approach effectively treats the rich and poor residents in 
each State equally, despite the fact that only residents whose in
come is less than or equal to 60 percent of the median income are 
eligible to participate in the tax credit program. 

One technical suggestion would be to base the number of credits 
that a State may allocate on the population of individuals at or 
below 60 percent of the median income. 

That way, if a State has a growing population of demand for af
fordable housing, the program will automatically provide such 
States with additional credits. 

The GAO reported that overall about 54 percent of applicants 
were not successful in competing for credits in 1995. In addition, 
some States, like New York, are seeing as many as $10 in applica
tions for each dollar in available tax credits. 

Furthermore, since the intended population of working poor are 
not being served by the tax credit program, we are in favor of an 
increase in the inflation adjusted figure on which a State's allot
ment of credits is based. 

This would permit States to address the excessive demand for 
credits, reserve an amount of credits for the original intended bene
ficiaries, the working poor, and continuing to providing housing for 
the very low-income households. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement and attachment follow:] 
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Testimony of Steven J. Weiss. Esq. 

Before the Subcommittee on Oversight 

Commin~e on Ways and Means 

House of Representatives 

\1ay I. 1997 

\1adam Chairman and Distinguished Members ofthe Ways and Means Oversight 
Subcommittee: 

My name is Steven Weiss. and I am an anomey with the Jaw linn of Saperston & Da>. in 
Buffalo. ~ew York. I am the Chairperson of our linn's Affordable Housing Group. and my 
practice focuses on n:prcscnting small to mid-sized de"elopers and institutional investors and 
lenders in !.ow-Income Housing Tax Credit tranl>actions throughout New York State, and in 
other slates. 

I would like to thank this Committee not only lor the opportunity to testifY today 
regarding the Federal Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program. but also for this Committee's · 
strong support of the Tax Credit program since its enactment in 1986. 

The majority of my statement today relates to Chapters Three and Four of the recently 
issued report of the General Accounting Office entitled lilA !:uJJiJJ..:.. Qpporwnities lQ /mJH:fJ.YJ:. 
ilimiJ:hL tJf tht. Low-Income tiJmJ.i!JZ ~-

Most St•te Agencies Reserve Discretion for Overriding or Bypassing the 
Allocation Process 

The GAO report concluded that. even though each State Allocating Agency has adopted a 
qualified allocation plan for the allocation of the Federal Tax Credits based on each state· s 
housing priorities, most states reserve discretion to override or bypass the allocation process. 
V.'hile GAO appears to approve the use of discretion in instances where target needs are missed 
during the allocation process or to address needs resulting from unforseen circumstances. such as 
a natural disaster. GAO also states that unless the use of discretion by State Allocating Agencies 
is "well documented" and ·•made public". the allocation process would be undermined and would 
lose credibiliry. 

ln our view. the w.e of discretion by State Allocating Agencies to override or bypa-;s the 
allocation process should be pennitted in very limited circumstances. and only \lrith full 
disclosure and sufficient documentation to justifY the states' actions. The use of discretion to 
override or bypass the allocation process should not be pennitted to simply help some well 
healed contributor to the appropriate political party. The Federal goverrunent has entrusted the 
States to allocate federal Tax Credits based on the general guidelines set forth in the Internal 
Revenue Code. and based on each state's specitic housing priorities set forth in their qualified 
allocation plan. The states have a fiduciary responsibility to allocate the Federal Tax Credit~ 
responsibly and should be held accountable even for the slightest appearance of impropriety. If 
full disclosun: and documentation of such activity is required, states will improve the perception 
of integrity and the credibility with which the allocation process is view.:d. 

GAO cites New York State's "elimination of a clause in its allocation plan giving the 
head of the agenc)' the discretion to award over 20% of the annual allocation." a• an example of 
one agency's "corrective action." However. in its place. New York's Qualified Allocation Plan 
states: 
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"Notwithstanding the scoring system set forth above. DHCR 
reserves the right to deny any request for an allocation of credit 
irrespective of its point ranking. if such request is inconRistent 
with the housing goals stated herein and shall have the power to 
allocate credits to a project irrespective of its point ranking. if such 
intended allocation is: I) in compliance with the (Internal 
Revenue] Code; 2) in furtheran~:e of the State's housing goals 
stated herein; and 3) determined by the Commissioner to be in the 
interests of the citizens of the State of New York." 

There are a few problems with the n~w language. When viewed in isolation. the GAO 
understandably concluded that the removal of the discretionary provision was a corrective action. 
However, when viewed in conjunction with the replacement language. the corrective value of 
this change is dubious. If read literally, the Commissioner now appears to have complete 
discretion to allocate the credits. whereas before. only 20% of New York's Ta'l Credits was 
subject to discretion. 

Second. nowhere in New York's Qualified Allocation Plan are that state's housing goals 
clearly stated. The implementation of New York's Qualified Allocation Plan can only be 
successfully accomplished with precise detinition of New York's housing goals. 

Third, if the State's housing goals are clearly stated. and if each project is scored based on 
those housing goals. then a project could not simultaneously score well and be inconsistent with 
the State's housing goals. Similarly. a project scored competitively based on the state's housing 
goals should not need to be awarded Tax Credits on a discretionary ba.~is. 

The State Allocating Agencies should be given the flexibility to respond to their 
particular local needs by adopting Qualified Allocation Plans that award Tax Credits on the basis 
of the state's housing priorities. Such housing priorities should be well defined and 
communicated openly to potential applicants. The use of discretion on the part of State 
Allocating Agencies to override or bypass the allocation process should be permitted on a very 
limited basis. and should be done with complete documentation and full disclosure. 

Tu Credits AUocated to Proposed Projeets Exeeeded the Tax Credits 
Awarded to Projects When Plaeed ia Serviee 

GAO reports that Tax Credits allocated to proposed projects exceeded the Tax Credits 
ultimately awarded to projects when the project was placed in service. This conclusion led GAO 
to question whether the State Allocating Agencies produced the housing that the Federal 
Government was prepared to fund, and also led GAO to suggest that states may not be fully 
using their tax credit allocations. 

One possible explanation for the difference between the number ofT ax Credits allocated 
and the number ofT ax Credits awarded relates to the fluctuation of one of the two elements of 
the Tax Credit Calculation. The tax credit rates fluctuate based on the Applicable Federal Rates 
and are published monthly. A project's Eligible Basis. as determined by the Code. multiplied by 
the applicable tax credit rate results in the number of tax credits generated by the project for each 
of ten years. 

The Code permits the tax credit rates to be ·'locked'' (and therefore the amount of credits 
to be fixed) at one ofl\vo discrete points in time. ln general, tax credit rates may be locked 
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either: a) upon the allocation ofT ax Credits. or b) upon a project being placed in service. The 
time between allocation and placement m service may be twelve to fourteen months in most 
cases. In a period of declining interest rates. the amount ofTa.x Credits calculated at the time of 
allocation would likely be greater than the amount of Tax Credits calculated when the project is 
placed in service. For example. a project that applied for and was allocated Tax Credits in 
November. 1990 when the 70% present value credit rate was 9. 13%. might have been place in 
service fourteen months later in January. 1<>92. when the tax credit rate was 8.70%. Assuming an 
Eligible Basis of $5.000.000. and assuming the rate was not locked at the time of allocation. the 
reduction in the rate would result in the annual Tax C11.."tiil~ at the time of allocation exceeding 
the annual Tax Credits at the time the project was placed in service. by $21.500 ( $456.500 less 
5435.000) or $215.000 over the ten year Tax Credit period. 

The GAO study looked at projects placed in service from I Q92 through 1994. At the time 
such projects would have likely received an allocation ofT ax Credits. assumed to be twelve to 
fourteen months prior. in most instances the corresponding tax credit rate was greater at the time 
of allocation than the tax credit rate twelve to fourteen month~ later when the project would have 
been placed in service. The attached Exhibit A is a chan matching the Tax Credit rates for the 
period studied by GAO. F.xcept for the last few years. the Tax Credit rate at the time of 
allocation exceed.~ the Tax Credit rate when placed in service. 

Permanence of the Tax Credit program. tremendous competition for Tax Credits. investor 
confidence in the Tax Credit program and in the developers. availability of investment money. 
and rising tax credit rates, have allied the Tax Credit Program to deliver more and more housing 
units. As these trends continue, the data would likely show that the State Allocating Agencies 
are producing the housing that the Federal Government is prepared to fund. and that the states are 
fully using their ta.x credit allocations. 

State Allocating Agencies C.h•c Preference to Projects That Serve the Lowest 
Income Tenants 

The GAO report concluded that about 75% of the hou.~holds examined had incomes in 
1996 that were at or below 50% of their area· s median income. and that according to the 
standards established by the Department of Housing and Urban Development. these households 
met HUD's definition of"very low income." GAO also concluded that 71% of the residents 
benefited directly and indirectly from other Federal housing as.~istance. aside from the Tax 
Credits. 

There appears to be a direct correlation among a tenant's income. the rent amount. the 
project's ability to service debt. and the need for concessionary financing. The lower the income. 
the lower the rent. the less cash that is available to service debt, and the greater the need tor 
concessionary financing. 

By providing a preference to projects that serve the lowest income tenants. it should not 
be a surprise that a mlljority of the residents benefited directly and indirectly from other Federal 
housing assistance. aside from the Tax Credits. The problem relates to the lack of availability or 
concessionary financing and the resulting potential lack of quality of the units being built. If the 
pressure by the State Allocating Agencies to serve the lowest income tenants continues, at the 
same time that increasingly less concessionary financing is available, then the costs will 
necessarily begin to be reduced. At some point. the reduction in costs will result in a lower 
quality product being delivered. If the trend continues. the answer to Mr. Weller's question of 
the GAO last week as to whether the housing can survive beyond the life of the credits. will 
certainlv be no. 



168 

The legislative history tor Section 42 of the Code indicates that the original intent of the 
rax Credit Program was to provide an incentive to developers and investors tor the development 

and ownership of affordable rental housing for households whuse income is at or below specified 
income levels. The Code indicates that the specified income levels are 50% and 60% of the area 
median income in which a project is located. These individuals are deemed to be "low-income·· 
or the ··working poor.'" Since the GAO report concluded that about 75% of the households 
examined had incomes in 1996 that were at or below 50% of their area's median income. and 
that according to the standards established by the Department ofHousmg and Urban 
Development. these households met HlJD's definition of'·very low income.'' the question is 
whether the intended population is being served. Based on the data reponed by GAO. it would 
appear that very low-income households. as opposed to low-income or working poor households. 
are being served. If the Tax Credit program. which was originally intended to serve the working 
poor. is serving the ··very low income.'' then under what program will housing forthe working 
poor be built'> 

GAO Reported that State Allocation Agencies May Distribute Sl.25 in 
Federal Tax Credits Per Capita 

The GAO reported that the amount of credit available to each State Allocating Agency is 
calculated by multiplying'$1.25 per capita. This approach effectively treats the rich and the poor 
residents in each state equally. despite the tact that only residents whose income is less than or 
equal to 60% of the Area Median Gross Income are eligible to participate in the Tax Credit 
Program. One technical suggestion would be to base the number of credits that a state may 
allocate on the population of individuals at or below 60% of the Area Median Gross Income. 
That way. if a state has a growing population of demand for affordable housing. the program will 
automatically provide such states with additional credits. In addition. states that have greater 
need for affordable housing based on their population's income distribution. would be given 
more assistance as compared with other states that have less need for affordable housing. 

The GAO reported that overall, aboot 54% of applicants were not successful in 
competing for Tax Credits in 1995. In addition. some States like New York are seeing as many 
as $10 in applications for each $1 in available Tax Credits. Furthermore, since the intended 
population of working poor are not being served by the Tax Credit Program. we are in favor of 
an increase in the inflation adjusted tigure on which a State's allotment ofT ax Credits is based. 
This would permit States to address the excessive demand for Tax Credits. reserve an amount of 
Tax Credits for the original intended beneficiaries of the program, the working poor. and 
continue to provide housing for the very low-income households. 

Madam Chairman. this concludes my statement. I would be pleased to answer any 
questions. 
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EXHIBIT A 

Allocation .l&t.e.: ~in~Q&: 

Nov .. 1990 9.13% Jan .. 1992 1!.70% 
Dec .• 1990 9.06% Feb .. 1992 8.61% 
Jan .. 1991 8.96% Mar .• 1992 8.68% 
Feb .. 1991 8.93% April. 1992 8.75% 
Mar .. 1991 1!.89% May. 1992 8.77% 
April. 1991 8.91% June, 1992 8.76% 
May. 1991 8.93% July. 1992 8.7:!% 
June. 1991 8.92% Aug .. 1992 8.65% 
July, 1991 8.95% Sept .. 1992 8.55% 
Aug .. 1991 8.99% Oct.. 1992 8.50% 
Sept.. 1991 8.94% Nov .. 1992 8.49% 
Oct.. 1991 8.85% Dec .. 1992 8.59% 
Nov .. 1991 8.78% Jan .. 1993 8.60o/o 
Dec., 1991 'l!.76% Feb., 1993 8.57% 
Jan .. 1992 8.70% Mar.,l993 8.51% 
Fch .. 1992 8.61% April. 1993 8.40% 
Mar .. 1992 8.68% May, 1993 8.40% 
April. 1992 8.75% June. 1993 8.38% 
May. 1992 8.77% July. 1993 8.42% 
June. 1992 8.76% Aug., 1993 8.3?0/o 
July. 1992 8.72% Sept.. 1993 8.36% 
Aug .. 1992 8.65% Oct.. 1993 8.27% 
Sept.. 1992 8.55% Nov., 1993 8.26% 
Oct .. 1992 8.50% Dec., 1993 8.30% 
Nov., 1992 8.49% Jan., 1994 8.36% 
Dec .. 1992 8.59% Feb., 1994 8.37% 
Jan., 1993 8.60% Mar., 1994 8.37% 
Feb .. 1993 8.57% April, 1994 8.48% 
Mar .. 1993 8.51% May, 1994 8.60% 
April. 1993 8.40% June, 1994 8.70% 
May, 1993 8.40% July, 1994 8.68% 
June. 1993 8.38% Aug .• 1994 8.73% 
July, 1993 8.42% Sept.. 1994 8.73% 
Aug., 1993 8.37% Oct., 1994 8.74% 
Sept.. 1993 8.36% Nov .. 1994 8.82% 
Oct .. 1993 l!.27% Dec .. 1994 8.89% 
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Weiss, and I thank the 
panel for their testimony. I'd like to hear you address Ms. Hodel's 
comments a little more directly. There are suggestions in the GAO 



170 

report that the market studies be more independent, that they 
independent, that they not be done by developers who have an in
terest in the outcome. 

As this program is permanent for a longer and longer period of 
time, and if we do expand it to reach more people, the issues she 
raises are very serious. And as we do more and more-as we get 
tougher and tougher about code standards, and lead paint removal 
and things like that, we make it almost impossible to rehabilitate 
an existing unit, and therefore preference the tax credit program 
toward new construction. 

So looking at the larger picture, what she says is very serious. 
It's a very big problem. I don't how you see it in your experience, 
but I'd like to hear you answer it more directly. She deserves a 
more direct answer. The Subcommittee needs a more direct an
swer. 

Mr. King. 
Mr. KING. In Connecticut, we think in terms of best practices. A 

number of years ago, we established a process where any type of 
market study or appraisal must be performed by a company from 
a list of effective, verified quality firms. We established that list. 
We check them out. We monitor the quality of their work to make 
sure it's adequate for our needs. 

We select them. The developer pays for them, but we select them, 
and we control the process. So the types of things that Ms. Hodel 
was alluding to which may be occurring in Arizona don't happen 
in Connecticut. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Specifically, Mr. King, who analyzes the 
market to see whether there is a need? Does the State do it, in set
ting your plan? Does the developer do it? Who does the market 
study, and who evaluates whether it's real or not. 

Because my belief is from what Ms. Hodel said if somebody had 
done that in her area, they would see that these units, becauf'le 
they were nicer for the same rent, were going to drain tenants. 

Mr. KING. I understand and agree. In Connecticut we employ a 
three stage process. We start with the State's policies and priorities 
and extensive needs assessments. We use these to identify where 
the market needs affordable housing on a general basis. 

We then establish a class system to categorize projects based on 
need. The projects which meet the greatest need receive an abso
lute priority for housing credits. Those towns which don't have 
rental housing and those cities which have the greatest need for 
the rehabilitation of their housing stock get the first priority for the 
credit. Credits are allocated in that this fashion, and if there is not 
a need for the credits, we don't allocate them in the community. 

So in Connecticut housing credits are allocated on a comprehen
sive, ongoing basis, based on documented need determined in con
junction with the State agencies and the legislature. We prioritize 
the need of towns and housing markets for housing credit apart
ments. This is why in Connecticut we have a heavy emphasis for 
rehabilitation in the urban areas. This is our major documented 
need and this is why the credits are flowing there. 

We have a preference and a priority need for special needs hous
ing for the homeless and people with AIDS or mental disabilities. 
This is why the funds flow there. 
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We work very hard to determine up front that there is not the 
market competition with the housing developed solely by the pri
vate market. I would say that under past programs, when the 
housing tax benefits were not targeted and not administered di
rectly by State agencies such as ours and not administered in the 
manner that the housing program is now. We did have some expe
rience, actually in some communities in your district, where there 
was some unnecessary competition because of an overproduction of 
the supply of affordable or market rate rental housing. We had a 
couple of properties that got into trouble because of this. However 
those lessons have been learned. Those errors have been eliminated 
from the administration of the housing tax credit program. 

Mter we have established the need for a particular type of rental 
housing in a particular market in general, we get down to the spe
cifics on a particular project. To do this we conduct an intensive 
market study, following the process I indicated. We also determine 
the project's appraised value, factored in the market demand for 
the project. 

We have actually not proceeded in cases where projects would 
have added to the rental stock and basically exacerbated the com
petition with the private sector. 

So it's really an ongoing, multistage process to establish need 
and prevent inappropriate or unnecessary competition in the mar
ket. The control and the responsibility is a partnership between our 
quasi-independent agency, the private sector, and our State policy 
and housing planning and needs assessment agencies and the legis
lature. 

Ms. HODEL. May I respond please? 
Chairman JOHNSON. Yes. 
Ms. HODEL. I have found that, in talking to the city council, that 

even if we decide that the city council picks the person that's going 
to take the survey, and the developer ends up paying for it-I've 
discussed this over 5 years now, trying to debate this-and let's say 
we do have an independent type of person to take the survey, then 
the second problem that we faced was the definition of comparable 
units. 

For instance, I have a little seven unit apartment building. And 
the developer is going to come in with a big hundred unit apart
ment building, and surveyor is going to say, well, yours is too 
small. We're not going to include yours in the study, or we've seen 
what appraisers use as comparable units. 

Are we going to include other affordable units, government sub
sidized units in the survey? Does the property have a manager, 
does it have a pool, does it have this, on and on and on. Trying to 
define comparables ends up leaving us, the small little guys out of 
it. 

If you're going to compare all those amenities, and so forth, like 
the normal appraiser do, then you leave the little apartment own
ers that are spread out throughout this country out. 

Chairman JOHNSON. May I get this straight? When the survey is 
done, because is requires looking at comparable units, that the 
units have to have comparable amenities? 
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Ms. HODEL. That's what they're saying. When an appraiser 
comes, I have seen it. I have seen the definition of what appraisers 
used for comparable units. 

Chairman JOHNSON. I'll tell you, if that's true, we need to be 
clear about that. Because in most of the small communities there 
are no places with swimming pools. They didn't build them that 
way 10 years ago. 

And the issue is not are there units of that rent that have dish
washers. The question is are there units of that rent, period. 

Ms. HODEL. Thank you very much. I have argued that for the 
last 5 years. Thank you. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Now, we do need to get this clear, and we 
will pursue this, but if any of you want to comment, you're welcome 
to. 

Mr. KING. One followup comment. I am talking about whether 
there is a need for affordable housing in the area at that rent. 
That's the issue for us. 

Chairman JOHNSON. And so you look at the rent for the space, 
not whether the space is comparable in the sense of quality and 
amenities. 

Mr. KING. Correct. We don't want to build an apartment building 
down the road that has more luxurious amenities, and then have 
the people move out of the apartment here and move up the road. 
It's unconscionable to do that. CHF A has financed 18,000 rental 
housing units across the State. We would be undercutting ourselves 
financially if we did that. We have a vested, fiduciary interest in 
not letting that happen. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Anyone else have any comment on this? 
Mr. SWANK. Yes, if I may comment, Madam Chairman. 
Chairman JOHNSON. Yes. 
Mr. SWANK. Representing the development community here this 

morning, I would say that what I have found in our Subcommittee 
on low-income housing tax credit within NAHB, the developers that 
I know across this country, and have met with and do business 
with, and myself being a developer from the Midwest, the market 
study being ordered by the developer I think is imperative, because 
of the fact that we want to know what's in that particular market. 

And if it's ordered by the State agency or ordered by the commu
nity, not necessarily will the same information be requested that 
we as the developers want to know. 

We want to know several things: one, we want to know if what 
we're risking is, is the market there, and the market, when we go 
into a particular area, we want to know every community, whether 
it's six units in size or six hundred units in size. We want to know 
when it was built. We want to know the occupancy levels, not only 
now, but what the occupancy levels have been, and the trend of oc
cupancy within that community. 

If there's not a need, the development community typically will 
not go into that community. 

I don't know what the lady down here was referring to earlier 
when sl}e said that the market study isn't including the small prop
erties. I don't know what happens in her State. I can only speak 
to the States that we work in, that developers that I know, and in 
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my testimony we have supported the GAO report asking for market 
studies by third parties. 

And the third parties could come from a list supported by the 
State agency, of which we can select from, but certainly the devel
opment community with all the onerous responsibility they have 
for producing the housing, and for the rent up, and for the continu
ation of all the eligibility of all the residents in there, don't take 
that lightly. 

And I think we're talking about one other issue, and that's qual
ity of life. Just because an apartment community was built 40 
years ago doesn't necessarily mean that it still has the same qual
ity of life offered to the residents in that apartment community, as 
does one being built today. 

But conversely, it can be the other way around. Many old apart
ments that have been rehabbed are much, much nicer than new 
ones we can build for the same price today. 

Chairman JOHNSON. I do think it's difficult for us to get into the 
quality of life issue beyond sort of basic shelter concerns, and code 
compliance and stuff like that. 

I want to recognize Mr. Cardin who has been able to join us. 
Mr. CARDIN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. I appreciate you rec

ognizing me out of order, so I can welcome Sister Nancy to our 
Committee room. 

Bon Secours is a wonderful facility that we have in Baltimore, 
and I was very impressed by not only your leadership of Bon 
Secours but the statement that you have made that you're inter
ested not only in the health of the individuals as far as their medi
cal needs, but also the community at large. 

And I think that speaks well for the priorities that you have 
brought. I am familiar with the work that you're doing on West 
Baltimore Street, on the renovation of the housing there. I know 
first hand that that could not be done without the low-income hous
ing tax credit assistance. 

And I would hope, I want to make clear that the statement that 
you have made is part of our record of how you and Baltimore have 
used the housing tax credits for partnerships to develop more af
fordable housing for the people of that community. 

You are making a major difference in West Baltimore, and I just 
want you to know that we notice that, and very much appreciate 
your testimony today. 

Sister GLYNN. Thank you, Congressman Cardin. And thank you 
for your continued support. 

Chairman JOHNSON. We do have a vote going on. I am going to 
recognize Mr. Coyne. 

Mr. COYNE. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Mr. King, I wonder 
if you could comment for us on the effectiveness of the program, if 
we revert to a stop and start permanency aspect of the program 
that existed before 1993. 

What impediments does that put up relative to getting these 
projects going? 

Mr. KING. Well, it takes a long time and some money for a devel
oper to come up with an idea, development proposal, and applica
tion to respond to a particular housing need. Pull together the 
plans, make the investments, do the preparatory work. 
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So there's a lot of lead time required to develop housing. It could 
take a year or two, or more. 

What we saw when the program was not permanent is that de
velopers didn't pursue investing in the priority areas of housing 
need as much as the State of Connecticut would have liked. 

In our State system we rank projects according to whether or not 
it is a class one, class two, class three priority project. If you 
ranked projects prior to 1993, we saw that the applications arrayed 
in a descending order of importance like a pyramid. 

Also, we did not have a situation where we had more applica
tions chasing credits than there were credits to allocate. Since per
manence, in response to the priorities we have clearly established, 
we are seeing two to three times the applications coming in than 
credits are available. Also these applications are for projects which 
respond to the top priorities in the State of Connecticut; our class 
one needs. 

For the last 2 years we have essentially been able to only fund 
the class one projects. This is because the development community 
knows that the credits are there, if they try to build the housing 
for the State's priorities. They know if they invest their time, en
ergy and resources, they have a high probability of getting funded, 
as long as they comply with the housing credit program's rules. 

The second thing we have seen since 1993 is that the credits 
have been leveraged very effectively. Prior to 1993, because of the 
uncertainties of the investment community about the continuity of 
the housing credit program, we were getting 50 cents on the dollar 
essentially for every dollar allocated of credits. Now we're getting 
over 70 cents on every dollar. The investment market has became 
extraordinarily effective and efficient because of the program's sta
bility. 

So, permanence has provided the program much bigger impact in 
terms of enabling us to reach the priority needs of the State. My 
concern is that without permanence, without that stability, the 
message to the development community and the investment com
munity will be that you have greater risk, uncertainty. My concern 
is that without permanence the message to the public local and 
State agencies will be that you cannot count on and will not see 
the types of projects in the volume and of the quality and with the 
efficiency that we need to meet those pressing urban and other 
needs in Connecticut and in the Nation. 

Mr. CoYNE. Does any of the other panelists have a differing view 
of that relative to permanency? Thank you. 

Chairman JOHNSON. I want to ask you-Mr. Weller went to vote, 
and he's coming back, so he'll continue while we go to vote. But I 
want to ask you the following question: on the data developed by 
the GAO, 43 percent of units are occupied by one person; 24 per
cent by two people. 

This suggests a lot of this is elderly housing. Only 17 percent by 
3 people, 11 percent by 4 people, 6 percent by 5 or more. In other 
words, almost 75 percent, at least 70 percent of this housing is oc
cupied by one or two people. 

Now, it is not my understanding as a Representative that that's 
the big need in our Nation. I'd have to say that. The States have 
been pretty good at senior housing and so on. 
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Why? I know, off the top, I'd say because this is easier housing 
to provide. It's easier to manage. When you're looking 15 years, you 
can assume upkeep. But this wasn't my idea of what we were doing 
here. Where are your priorities? 

Mr. King. 
Mr. KING. Well, in Connecticut, and I think it's also true across 

the country, there's a lot of use of the tax credit to build housing 
for populations with special needs. About one third of the credits 
allocated in the last 2 years in Connecticut went to people who 
were in transition, homeless, suffering from substance abuse, or 
other health problems. 

Basically, we have learned that this type of development requires 
efficiencies or one bedroom apartment developments. So if you're 
pursuing a special needs population, which is a critical issue and 
housing need in most States, you should expect small units with 
few bedrooms, because that's the appropriate type of housing for 
that constituency. 

In Connecticut it's one third of the units produced. 
Chairman JOHNSON. But this is the biggest-this is an $18 bil

lion program. And we now have 4 minutes left. So we may have 
to come back to this. But one more minute. 

Mr. KING. The second explanation for this GAO finding is that 
a high proportion of the families, or 60 percent of the families in 
the country are seeking or require one or two bedrooms apartment 
situations. We have a high divorce rate. We have single family 
heads of household, mothers with children. 

Chairman JOHNSON. So you would say that many of those two
person households are parent/child? 

Mr. KING. Yes. That type of thing also partially explains the 
funding. Also, please note. The GAO study focused on the period 
1992 to 1994. In 1995-96, you're seeing at least one third of the 
units funded through the housing credit program nationwide have 
three bedrooms or more. This proportion was also confirmed re
cently in Connecticut also. 

Chairman JOHNSON. OK. I must go vote. When Mr. Weller comes 
back, he will pick up and go forward. 

The other thing I think you need to think about, another ques
tion we need to get this panel to answer, is this issue of stacking 
of subsidies. And if we don't, we certainly will talk about it more 
with the next panel. 

Seventy-one percent of these units have more than a low-income 
housing tax credit subsidy. Now, what does that say about how 
we're using public moneys to leverage unit availability? 

So I'm going to excuse myself, and Mr. Weller will continue as 
soon as he returns. And if no one is back when he finishes his 
questions, he'll dismiss this panel and go on to the next one. 

Thank you. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. WELLER [presiding]. We can resume the hearing here, while 

people are running to vote. 
I want to direct my questions I think first to the private-sector 

representatives on the panel. You know, my community, I rep
resent a very diverse district. The south suburbs of Chicago as well 
as the South Side of the city of Chicago. And many of these are 
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older communities, in need of affordable housing, as the area 
changes, and, of course, also grows. 

But the low-income housing tax credit frankly initiated a just re
cently, we announced a public/private partnership between the pri
vate sector as well as the local community for redevelopment of Jo
liet Catholic High School, which currently, the former building, 
which is a historical building, in a community that's 85 percent 
Catholic, it's a project heavily supported by the community, but re
developing Joliet Catholic High School for senior citizen housing, 
affordable housing project, overwhelmingly supported by the com
munity, and greatly anticipated by community. 

And I consider it to be one of the successes of the Low-Income 
Housing Tax Credit Program. 

I would like, I think, initially to direct my first question to Mr. 
Swank, representing the homebuilders today. 

It's been suggested in the past, and of course there was a suc
cessful effort in 1993 to make permanent the low-income housing 
tax credit and since that permanency was established some have 
suggested perhaps making it a temporary tax credit again, restor
ing the temporary status, sunsetting the tax credit. 

And you alluded to that issue in your testimony. From your per
spective as a private builder, as someone who invests in the con
struction of affordable housing, should the tax credit be sunsetted, 
what would be the impact from your point of view as a 
businessperson considering investing in affordable housing? 

Mr. SwANK. I think there are a couple of main points that I 
would like to make. First of all, the uncertainty of the continuation 
of the permanency of the credit program would certainly make the 
private community look hard at continuing to invest in finding the 
properties, finding the locations, seeking out the qualified alloca
tion plan to determine where the targeting was being done within 
the State that they were doing business in. 

Our company happens to do business in the States of Illinois, 
Michigan and Indiana. If that were to become a sunset provision, 
where we only had 2 or 3 years left in the program, we would look 
at those qualified plans and determine the areas in which the 
States were targeting that. 

Second, we would not go as far out as trying to determine 2 years 
from now where we'll be building at, and the process we have to 
go through on zoning, the acquisition or optioning of property, deal
ing with local advocates of housing, the local council people, and 
various groups of that nature in all the communities that we build 
in. 

The third is the credit value itself. If you recall, in 1993, 1992, 
the credit value was somewhere around 46 to 51 cents. Once it was 
made permanent, and everyone got comfortable with that, all of a 
sudden the credit value now is up over 70 cents for every credit 
dollar. 

So there's a larger bang for the dollar, if you will, because people 
have confidence in the credit, and the continuation of that credit. 
And the corporate community, that's the investment partners in 
most of these properties, I would fear would again revert back to 
a concern about what's going to happen, and the confidence in the 
government and what will happen with the credits that they buy, 
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and they may disappear and go to some other avenue for invest
ment. 

Mr. WELLER. You know, it's projected that the tax credits are re
sponsible for about 95 percent of the affordable housing that was 
constructed and made available last year throughout the Nation, 
about 100,000 units resulted from the tax credit. 

Do you have any idea, if it was sunsetted, say, 2 or 3 years from 
now, because of that lack of certainty, what· impact that would 
have on the amount of units that might be produced? 

Mr. SWANK. Congressman Weller, right now, if it were not for the 
low-income housing tax credit I dare say there would be less than 
25 percent of that housing stock being built, because we'd be rely
ing on CDBG funds, home funds and other avenues within the local 
communities and State communities without having the tax credit 
available. 

And perhaps that percentage is much lower than 25 percent of 
what we're currently building. 

Mr. WELLER. So you would project a 75-percent reduction. 
Mr. SWANK. Yes. 
Mr. WELLER. In the construction, in the amount of affordable 

housing that would be available in the future as a result of that? 
Mr. SWANK. Yes. 
Mr. WELLER. Mr. Haynsworth, as a syndicator, someone who 

puts together the financing package, when it comes to the potential 
for sunsetting the tax credit, changing the status of what currently 
is permanent, what do you see as the impact of that on those you 
call upon to make decisions on where to invest their dollars? 

Mr. HAYNSWORTH. Well, what is happening in the investment 
marketplace is that investors come in, and then they get their fill 
of tax credits and they leave. And to give you an example of how 
long it took to educate investors when the program first started in 
1987, we could not interest corporations in investing in this prod
uct. It took them 4 years before we did our first fund. 

And it takes a lot of time, a lot of education, a lot of resources 
applied to understanding the program to get these investors inter
ested. 

And we need to recycle and find new investors at all times. For 
example, in our last fund, we had ten investors, seven of which 
were new investors to the program. Older investors lose interest, 
because either yields are going down or their yield thresholds have 
been exceeded. 

So we have to find these new investors. You're not going to be 
able to find them, because they're just not going to spend the time 
and effort to understand the program in the event there is a sunset 
provision out there. 

Mr. WELLER. Mr. Swank had indicated that from his perspective 
he could potentially see a 75 percent drop in the amount of afford
able housing that would be produced as a result of the tax credit 
were it sunsetted, because of lack of certainty. 

Would you agree with that figure? 
Mr. HAYNSWORTH. Yes. I would think so. In fact, I would think 

it would be even more than that, because the credit program is 
really the driver of all affordable housing. And there's no other via
ble substitute that's out there. 
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Mr. WELLER. Let me ask if there are other members of the panel 
that would like to address the permanency. Mr. Barbolla, as a 
homebuilder in primarily rural areas, would you like to address 
this question? 

Mr. BARBOLLA. I think it's tremendously important to rural areas 
to have the permanency of the program. Without tax credits, we 
could see in rural Texas probably a drop, 95 percent decrease in 
affordable rural housing in the rural areas of Texas. 

And I might still be on the high side. We might still be able to 
produce 5 percent. Because there's an additional problem, I think, 
not only the ones they've mentioned about investors. 

The people outside of Washington probably don't understand the 
message of permanency. But I remember back in 1986, if you take 
away, tell investors here that we're not going to have, the program 
is no longer going to be permanent, then investors get worried, 
wait a minute, I'm making an investment for dollars today for 10 
years of tax credit. 

What is going to keep government from taking away the tax 
credit 2 and 3 years away? There are many alternative invest
ments. I think if we remove permanency, we're going to create a 
scare in the market, and the price is going to go down, and we're 
going to be able to create less units, even in this 2 or 3 year in
terim period, because of the uncertainty in the market. 

So not only will a lack of permanency affect us 2 or 3 years from 
now, I think it may immediately affect us with the uncertainty in 
the marketplace. 

Mr. WELLER. What do you think, from the rural perspective, 
about attracting those willing to invest in affordable housing in 
rural areas as compared to more urban areas? Is there a dif
ference? Is it more difficult to attract private investors in the rural 
areas? 

Mr. BARBOLLA. Basically I rely upon syndication firms, such as 
Boston Capital, Boston Financial, to find the investors for us. I 
know of very few developers in rural areas who go out and try to 
find their own investors. They all use syndication firms. 

On actually what types of investors? I'm not sure. My recent 
properties, we've been using more corporate investors, looking at 
who actually signs off on the limited partnership agreement. 

Mr. Haynsworth, maybe it would be better for you to address 
that from the syndication standpoint. 

Mr. HAYNSWORTH. Is the question is it more difficult to raise cap
ital for rural housing? Not necessarily. I mean, if you have a 
project that really is a good project, we will certainly invest in it. 
They are much smaller, and they're much less efficient, and they're 
sort of harder to find, so that there's less incentive to invest, truth
fully, in a smaller project. 

However, we're all seeking volume. We're trying to generate as 
much volume as possible. So we look at every particular project, 
and we've done many rural projects. 

Mr. BARBOLLA. Mr. Weller, if I could go back to that issue. I 
didn't realize you were looking at how it affects rural developers. 
Some of our prices are lower, because if your average project is, 
say, 24 units, obviously a syndicator would rather do one 300 com
plex, or a 200 unit complex than do, what, ten 24 unit complexes. 
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There is an economy of scale with the larger complexes that are 
lost in the rural areas. So in a way, it is more costly for the syn
dicator to actually perform the deal. So our, quote, net price that 
we have equity available is lower. 

Mr. WELLER. Mr. Weiss, do you have a comment on the perma
nency versus sunsetting, potential sunsetting of the tax credit on 
how it impacts? 

Mr. WEISS. Yes, thank you. I would just add that from the devel
opers perspective, the costs involved in developing a project are sig
nificant. And the time required is also very lengthy. So that the 
zoning process, getting the property under control, and all the 
predevelopment and preconstruction processes that take place are 
all very expensive. 

And for a developer to have the confidence to continue to do this 
kind of development, and at the same time have the threat that the 
program will be sunsetted I think would drive developers away 
from this kind of development and into something else. 

So part of it, I think, lies in how long the sunset period would 
be, but also just the mere threat of it would drive developers away 
from this. 

Mr. WELLER. What is the turn around time? When someone de
cides to put together a project as proposed, going through the per
mitting process, the zoning, do you have a perspective about what 
amount of time it usually takes for a project to get from idea to 
actual construction and development and being made available? 

Mr. WEISS. I would say, that it depends on the locality-but it's 
probably somewhere between 9 and 12 months. 

But if you add on top of that the period for the application and 
approval process it could be as much as a year and a half. So it's 
a significant investment on the part of developers and an invest
ment where the risk increases tremendously if the sunset is even 
threatened. 

Mr. WELLER. Mr. Swank, do you agree with that period of time? 
Mr. SwANK. Yes, I do. But I would expand that a little bit. I have 

had one go as far as 3 years through the zoning process before the 
ability to proceed status in the State that I was working in before 
I was even eligible to submit an application. 

The application first round was not approved. The second round 
5 months later it was approved. So that took approximately 9 
months after the first application submittal, in addition to almost 
20 months of zoning process. 

It was almost 3 years before we could actually close and start 
construction. 

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Swank. I see our Chair has re
turned, and my time is basically up, my 5 minutes. But, Mr. King, 
as someone who administers the tax credit in your State, working 
with the syndicators and the developers and those who need afford
able housing, particularly the working poor-permanency versus 
sunsetting. 

How would that impact the development of affordable housing in 
Connecticut? Would you see continued development, or would you 
see a drop off, as some of the other panelists have suggested? 

Mr. KING. I think you would see a drop off. I don't know the pre
cise numbers, but it clearly would alter the quality and response 
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of the developing community to the priorities, the difficult priorities 
and problems facing Connecticut. 

It's difficult to build the type of housing that is a priority in Con
necticut. It takes a long lead time, and overcoming and facing a lot 
of risks. Developers, when you have the start and stop situation, 
like in the past, will not respond to our needs with the same level 
that they have since permanency. 

Mr. WELLER. There's a need for affordable housing, and what I 
was-in comparing the period between 1987 and 1993, when it was 
stop and go, in 1993 it was made permanent. Did you see a signifi
cant difference in the interest of the private sector in investing in 
affordable housing as a result of that permanent status versus stop 
and go? 

Mr. KING. Four to five times more interest since permanency. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you. I know my time is up. I want to thank 

the panel, and I'll turn the chair back over to the Chairman. Thank 
you. 

Chairman JOHNSON. We do have to move on to the next panel, 
but I know you didn't discuss stacking of subsidies, and any 
thoughts you have on that-we'll talk about that with the next 
panel-but any thoughts you have on that, we'd like to hear from 
you. 

I mean, we have to think about how many different subsidies 
from the public level, Federal and State does it take to make some
thing affordable, and is that the best way to use that money? Or 
should we be focusing our dollars where one set of subsidies is suf
ficient to accomplish our goal, rather than a series of subsidies. 

I can see how in special needs housing you might need a series, 
but I am concerned that it's very hard for us to document the 
power of the low-income housing tax credit, because 71 percent of 
the units have some additional subsidy, either section 8 rental, or 
rural housing, or State grants or something. 

And we do not have from the GAO report good information about 
the depth of subsidy stacking over these projects, and therefore it's 
very hard to evaluate the public benefit. I ask you to think about 
that and get back to us on that, any of you who care to. 

The other thing I would like to know-what I see in my home
town are a lot of owners of affordable units that would love to mod
ernize their units. They can't afford to, and they can't let the build
ing inspector come in, because if they do, there are little code viola
tions and so on and so forth, and the rents can't take it. 

And so they'll never get their money out of it if they put $5,000 
into that building. And I think you ought to begin thinking about 
what is that consortium of small landlords in small cities that you 
could back to upgrade all of their properties, so there's a competi
tive equality here, but would address the neighborhood issue that 
the Sister is talking about, and that, frankly, all of us face at home. 

In my hometown, we have a surplus of affordable units, but what 
we really need is to be able to upgrade those units. Those landlords 
can't even apply for lead paint removal money. Why? Because the 
building inspector will come in, and they'll have to do this to code 
and that to code, and if it gets over a certain amount of money 
they'll have to put an elevator in. This is hopeless. 
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If we're going to keep this out there as one of our most powerful 
tools for developing affordable housing, and high quality affordable 
housing, which it clearly does, you need to help us think through 
how do we help a consortium of landlords. 

We did this in health care, remember. We got small businesses 
the right to get together so they could get into lower cost plans. 
Now, you have to start thinking about this. I know this is harder 
for people to invest in, because you can't oversee the project to 
make sure the construction is right, and make sure that over 15 
years it's going to be well managed. I understand that. 

But those are all solvable problems. So I leave you with that 
challenge, and with that thank you very much for your testimony. 
We really are compelled to go ahead to the next panel. 

F. Barton Harvey, the chairman and chief executive officer of the 
Enterprise Foundation, Washington, DC; Benson Roberts, vice 
president for policy, Local Initiatives Support Corp. of Washington; 
Herb Collins, chairman of Boston Capital Corp.; Wilfred Cooper, 
chairman of WNC & Associates, Costa Mesa, California; Ron Platt, 
legislative director, McDermott, Will and Emery, Washington, DC; 
Herb Stevens, Peabody & Brown; Terry Lewis, former chairman of 
the National Cooperative Bank. 

With that, I'd like to yield to Mr. Cardin. 
Mr. CARDIN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. This seems to be my 

day for people from Baltimore. I want to welcome Bart Harvey. Mr. 
Harvey recently received an article in the Baltimore Magazine that 
is flattering and true. 

We no longer have Jim Rouse that we can call upon for his vi
sionary leadership in housing, but we have his disciple, Bart Har
vey, and we are very appreciative of it. 

The article starts with Bart Harvey gave up a life of privilege to 
follow Jim Rouse's vision of housing the poor. That's certainly been 
true. And then it says that Mr. Harvey is largely responsible for 
selling Congress on the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program. 

Madam Chairman, we are very fortunate to have a person of Mr. 
Harvey's commitment and experience here, and I look forward to 
his testimony. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Cardin. I must say that 
Baltimore has a lot that is progressive in it, but you have an in
credible Member of Congress, too. 

Mr. Harvey. 

STATEMENT OF F. BARTON HARVEY III, CHAIRMAN AND 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, ENTERPRISE FOUNDATION, 
WASHINGTON, DC 

Mr. HARVEY. Thank you, Madam Chairman and thank you very 
much, Congressman Cardin for those remarks, and to other Mem
bers of the Committee. I'm delighted to be testifying before you. 

I follow in big footsteps, Jim Rouse's footsteps, who was the 
founder, with Patty Rouse, of the Enterprise Foundation. 

And we have been involved in the low-income housing tax credit 
from its very start. In fact, we worked with Senator Packwood on 
it in 1986, when it was first being conceived. 
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The Enterprise Foundation, and LISC, have also developed the 
corporate market in the low-income housing tax credit. Let me just 
take 1 minute to explain what the Enterprise Foundation does. 

It works in 153 cities with 700 nonprofit groups that are all pro
viding the opportunity for decent, affordable housing, and a path 
up and out of poverty. And it's both of those. It's using housing as 
a platform to changing lives and putting people back into the main
stream. 

We've invested over the last 15 years almost $2 billion in dis
tressed inner-city areas through loans, through grants and prin
cipally through the use of the low-income housing tax credit. And 
we have further commitments on the tax credit to be invested of 
another $500 million. And they all come from corporations. 

We were very deeply involved in the GAO report. The GAO came 
to us, asked us to share data. We don't have a lot of people. We 
have to raise funds ourselves, but we did commit over the paet 2 
years significant manpower and resources to make sure you had all 
of our data, that you saw the projects, the GAO saw the projects, 
and that there was a fair report. 

And we think that the report that came back says this program 
works. And I'd like to just comment on a couple of the items. 

And, Madam Chairman, you have wondered about the incomes 
served, which are well below the required number, and it's an aver
age that's in the GAO report, of $13,300 of income for each house
hold. 

And I'm just speaking for the Enterprise Foundation and our 
use. That average is really two different populations that are being 
served by the Enterprise Foundation. The country is changing radi
cally from a manufacturing base to a service base. 

And over 30 percent of those employed in the country today 
make $8 an hour or less. Thirty percent of everyone employed, 
that's $20,000 or less annually. This low-income housing tax credit 
serves that population. 

The other major population that we serve are those with special 
needs, those that were formerly homeless, those that were mentally 
ill but can independently live, those that have some other special 
need-frail elderly are a perfect example. 

I was with Congressman Rangel at the opening of Gabriel House, 
and I wish all of you on this Committee could have been there, be
cause it's an extraordinary program for recovering addicts to get 
back into the mainstream of life. 

Representative Lazio was also to be there. Unfortunately, he was 
pulled away at the last minute to tour the parts of this country 
devastated by the flood. 

But the comparable numbers for this special needs population in 
New York are $113,000 a year to put somebody into a psychiatric 
hospital. And we have people who have come out of psychiatric hos
pitals that can, with help, live in the community in a decent way. 

If people don't get some place to live, $60,000 a year for jail right 
now. Those are the costs in New York, $20,000 a year for a shelter. 

And for an overall cost, this GAO report of $60,000-that's 3 
years of being in a shelter-you get provided a decent place to live, 
and outside help from other nonprofit agencies, and a helping hand 
to get back into the mainstream. That's 3 years of costs for a unit. 
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Let me also say how we administer this program. We go out and 
check our property every year. We have asset managers. We do not 
have a single default in everything that we've done, and that's by 
design, and that's because we also work in partnership with local 
governments and with banks and other investors in this program. 

Another benefit that comes from the way that Enterprise works 
with this project is that the work is done through small contrac
tors. We have high minority participation, participation by profes
sionals who are the architects, who are doing the drawings, who 
are lawyers, and so forth, as well as small subcontractors that recy
cle this work back into communities and into the urban areas that 
so desperately need those jobs. 

Let me just comment-! see the red light-and I'd like to com
ment on a couple of issues that you had about program efficiency. 
If you take the tax credit the way it comes in, which is over 10 
years, and you were to discount it back using the Federal rate, say
ing it was as safe as buying a bond, that dollar would tum into 
71 cents. 

And right now the credit is getting 66 cents. It's up from that 53 
cents. So if an investor says this inner-city holding for 15 years 
with penalties is riskier than a bond, you very quickly approach 
that 66 cents. 

There's very little leakage from this program at the current time. 
It's become a very efficient program because it's been allowed to 
work competitively in the market. 

As far as subsidy stacking goes, in most parts of the country the 
tax credit alone will not work in and of itself. Because you have 
capped rents and you have certain costs that you have to meet. 

And so inevitably from local governments you will get another 
small layer of subsidy which is through the community develop
ment block grant or the home program or some other program to 
make it work. If you want to get to special needs population, you 
need larger subsidies, because you're really getting no payment 
back from that population, or very little payment back from that 
population. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Harvey. I'm sorry. We do 
have to try to stick with the lights, and then during the discus
sion--

Mr. HARVEY. Thank you. Can I just end with one last thing, 
which is to say that the GAO report which we worked so hard on
this is our life blood-has come out and given it very high marks, 
and any approach to sunset it would seem to be-would mystify us 
as far as what's coming out of it. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Look, don't get all riled up about rumors. 
You know, this is a difficult time, and we are compelled as a legis
lative body to balance the budget, and we're going to do that. 

There is no way-1 think this ie probably a sentiment shared on 
both sides of the. aisle-there is no way that one cannot change the 
tax structure for 7 years, looking at the burden on families at this 
time. 

So there will be tax cuts. In the course of that, working with 
Members, all of whom want to increase spending, and the Presi
dent, who included a lot of increased spending in his budget, some
times people say, "Look at all this that we have to do, we have to 



184 

cut taxes, we have to cut spending, we have to increase spending, 
and where is it all going to come from?" 

So there are long lists of things. Any one of you who have fol
lowed our struggle to reform the R&D tax credit will know that we 
only got that extended 9 months. So there's a lot of things on the 
table. 

We are keenly aware of the quality of this program, and the 
study has shown no big problems with it. There are changes that 
can be made. So let's stick to our business here, and our business 
is to see what went wrong with this program, what can be im
proved about it, how can it be more powerful, and then it has to 
be able to hold its own with competing interests. That's the way 
all programs have always had to do it. 

It's the job of the members who support it and the advocates to 
make sure we hold our own. 

So, it's not bad to have a rumor like that. Maybe all of you will 
realize this isn't going to be rolling off a log. Nothing is rolling off 
a log up here any more, not an appropriated program, not a tax 
expenditure program. 

So fine, get out there. Now, let's go on. 
Mr. HARVEY. Thank you. 
[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Testimony of F. Barton Harvey III 
Chairman of the Enterprise Foundation 

Before the Subcommirtee on Oversight 
House Ways and Means Committee 

May 1,1997 

Madame Chairman and Members of the Ways and Means Subcommittee: 

Good morning. My name is Bart Harvey.! am the Chairman and CEO of The 
Enterprise Foundation and I am pleased to be here today to discuss the Low Income 
Housing Tax Credit (Housing Credit). 

The Enterprise Foundation works with more than 700 nonprofit organizations 
nationwide to help develop decent affordable housing and expand the opportunities for 
low-income people to move up and out of poverty into the mainstream of American lite. 
Launched in 1982 by Jim and Patty Rouse, Enterprise has raised and committed more 
than $2.1 billion in loans, grants, and equity for the development of 72,000 homes 
nationwide. The Foundation supports a variety of community revitalization initiatives, 
including affordable housing, public safety, building community and individual assets. 
and resident-led community transformation. 

Through an Enterprise Foundation subsidiary, the Enterprise Sociallnvcstment 
Corporation (ESIC) we use the Housing Credit to raise equity capital from corporations 
for investment in affordable housing. The !lousing Credit is our primary means of 
attracting capital to economically distressed neighborhoods. As one of the largest users 
of the Housing Credit nationwide, we are an enthusiastic supporter of the program and we 
are quite pleased to have participated in the General Accounting Office's (GAO) 
exhaustive study lasting nearly two years. We are pleased the GAO has found that this is 
a highly successful federal program that is achieving its public policy purpose. 

We are proud-- and believe that the Members of the House Ways and Means 
Committee should be equally proud -- that the Housing Credit has proven to be an 
excellent example of a federal program that works. By providing a tax-based subsidy that 
is implemented at the local level, and that harnesses the discipline of the private sector, 
the Housing Credit is building economically sound, quality, affordable housing that is 
well-targeted to areas of the nation and to households in need of housing. 

In the past, questions have been raised about this program, how it operates, tbe 
degree of government oversight, and whether it is performing as expected. We believe 
the GAO study should lay those concerns to rest. Of course no program, administered by 
over 50 separate state agencies and utilized by hundreds of organizations across the 
nation, can be expected to operate free of any problems. There are always ways to 
improve government programs. But the GAO report is a ringing affinnation of our belief 
that this program has operated well to fulfill its public policy objectives. Among other 
things, the GAO found: 

• Although federal rules only require that tenants in Housing Credit property earn less 
than 60% of area median income, in actual operation the program serves families with 
even lower income, an average of 37% of area median income. 

• About 40% of all families living in Housing Credit properties have incomes below 
300/o of area median, and more than three-quarters have incomes below 50% of area 
media income, HUD's definition of"very low income" households. 

• For 1996, average annual income of households in Housing Credit property was about 
$13,300. 
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• Approxim:Jtely 64% or all households occupying I lousing Credit property ar.: headed 
hy women. 

• Rents charged for llousing Cn:ditunits averaged between I J and 23 percent lower 
than the maximum rent pcrmillcd for the program umkr l"c:deral rules. 

The average cost of tkvcloping thL' units pl~tct:'u-in-SL'rvi-:.: b.:twecn 199~ and 1994 
was a quite rcasonabk SW,OOO. 

• Tht: present value of the ~vcragc tax crl"dit cust per unit 11\W the 1 0-year period or tax 
benefits was about $27)00. 

Approximately two-thirds or the properties placeu-in-scrvicc hctWl'Cn [ 992 and }lll).j 

agreed to commit the pmperty to tenant income and rent restrictions beyond tht: 
period required in federal law. In reviewing current state a lineation pbns. it appL'ars 
that almost all properties'~~"~" wmmilling to longt:r term usc r~stri<:tions today. 

The state housing tinano:e agencies have tak.:n their r.:sp<msihiliti.:' v.:ry scrim" I}. 
Though not required oy fc<l<:ralluw, states have d.:vdnpcd vnluntary .. best pmctice·· 
procedures ti1r administering the I !nusing Credit, including !imit~lli<>nS on dcvdoper 
and builder fc:c:s, which ha\"C generally enabled the stiltcs to harness market 
competition to maximize public purpose r<.'lurns. 

• ln uc:scribing the Housing Crc·dit pro pen ies it visited across the nation. GAO reported 
thnt ·'most properties appc•ared to b.: in gn<'d condition and wdlmaimainc•d" and that 
they overwhelmingly comply with statutory and regulatory requirements oft he 
!lousing Credit prngnun. 

That this progmm is upemling so smoothly b no accident. Congr.:ss, through its 
two tax writing committees. dcsign.:d the I lousing Credit as part of the Tax Rdorm Act 
of I <JH6, based on what w;ls learned .,bout the dcticicncics of past ull(nuablc housing 
subsidy programs. Prc:vious inn:ntivcs were open ended, poorly lar~etcd tax subsidies that 
wert: susceptible to abuse and long tcnn linancial probkrns. 

Th.: Housinl! Cr.:dit \\·as .:rL·atcd to respond to lh11sc prnhkms. It IL'prcs.:uts :1 """ 
approach to suhsidi.t.ing alli1rdahlc housing ba,cJ on the lessons we haw lcarnc:d lium past 
!iJilurcs. (\)mparcd with previous housing tax inccntiws. it i' better targek'd. provitll'S 

housing J()r a longer tem1, is limited in volume. and is more ch,sdy monitored. lkntuse it 
depends nn investor <:apital rather than just direct guvcnun.:nt subsidies. the Housin~ Crc<lit 
has imposed n market discipline that makcs thcsc housing invcstments rundamcntally s.mnd 
f(lr the long t~rm. It is a pcrlilml:mcc-bas.:d im:..:ntivc. bccaus<.: inv<.:stors c;m claim th..: tax 
bendits and cam their cxp<.'Cll'll return only if the housing is built on so.:hcJulc, ;md is 
oe<:upi~d by qualified r~sidcnts at r~strictcd n:nts. As a r..:sult, investors assume signili..:;mt 
risk~ and assert strict business discipline in sdccting projects nml overseeing their 
development anu long-tem1 operations. This oversight by inwstors takes place in addition 
to traditional government oversight hy the st:Hc housing linance agencies and by other 
governmental entities that may als() havo: subsidies in these properties. 

This continual oversight and lll()nitoring was pro!Jahly nnc of the bigger surprises to 
GAO in its n:vio:w of the prognun. Speaking li>r our investment suhsilliary. l'SIC.I can tdl 
you that one or nur highest priorities is to stay on top of th.:sc properties to make sur.: thev 
operate as expected, because of our strong commitment to <]Uality at"Jil!·dab!c housinf!. 
bcctllose of the valu~hle n:sour<:c: to the n.:ig.hborhood that th<-'"'-' projects prnvid.: :md. 
because if they don't perform our inv~stors will not receiw the returns that we lmve 
promisc:d them. Every year we mise hundreds of millions of dollurs from eorponnc 
investors, and if we don't pcrli.1rm for them, we will not be in this industry very long. That 
is particularly tnoc of Enterprise, which operates as a nonprofit organi7.atinn, and it is 
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equally true of the for-profit invcsuncnt linus which raise ~quity capital for the Housing 
Credit. 

We use the program to serve low-income people and thus also feel n morn! 
obligation to make these proj~cts work fi>r the involved tenants. Enterprise has virnwlly no 
delltults in its portfolio and believes it completely complies with all regulations. And this is 
exactly what GAO found in its study when it randomly selected 431 tenant tiles for review. 
According to GAO, it found •·almost no evidence of ineligible tenant incomes or 
excessive rent charges. In all but four tenant case files at four different properties, tenant 
data showed that property managers consistently adhered to program monitoring 
requirements by gathering and verifying household income data." 

,\nothcr feature of this program that sets it apart from previous affordable housing 
tax subsidies is the large role played by community-based, nonprofit organizations 
working closely with their local governments. Over the past decade, the nonprotit 
housing industry has expanded significantly, both in production capacity and in 
sophistication, largely because of the set-aside for nonprofits provided in federal law. 
According to GAO, about 22 percent of the housing properties they reviewed were 
developed by nonprofit sponsors. Based on National Council or State !lousing 1\genci~s' 
data, we believe that figure is closer to 30 percent today. 

Nonprofit housing groups can be Jound in all 50 states •md in urban and rum! 
areas all across the nation. These locally-based organi7.ations serve very poor households 
and are particularly sensitive to the unique n~cds of their neighborhoods. Their sustained 
commitment to the community makes them especially suited to undertake community 
development acth·ities. In general, nonprotits have the flexibility to work in declining 
real estate markets, do small-scale housing development, and link social services to 
housing. Nonprofits have a different set of incentives and thus can do the work no one 
else wants to take on. 

Our usc of the Housing Credit, through local nonprofit organizations, has been 
pmticularly successful as a catalyst for community-based development and neighborhood 
revitalization. The Housing Credit is one of the few tools available to atlract capital to 
economically depressed neighborhoods. And it has achieved remarkable results, bringing 
local governments together with community-based organizations and the corporate sector 
to help solve urban and rural problems by providing housing, creating jobs, and renewing 
neighborhoods. 

The secret of our success has been to form partnerships with corporations, capable 
affordable housing developers, and stale and local governments. These financing 
partnerships are long-lasting and extraordinarily successful because they enga~,:c the local 
community in a shared ellbrt, not only to build atfordable housing but also to revive 
neighborhoods. By working together, the etforts of the business community, local 
government and the nonprofit sector are beller directed to producing quality, sustainabk 
affordable housing that improves the physical environment of the community. 

In a typical arrangement, Enterprise provides technical assistance to the local 
nonprolit in its development activities while our subsidiary, ESIC, arranges equity 
financing through the Housing Credit. These deals are structured so that after the initial 
15 year period, the nonprofit developer takes back full ownership of the housing, subject, 
of course, to long term use restrictions that limit rents and require continued targeting to 
low income tenants. 

What this is really about is the availability of capital, which is sometimes referred 
to as the lifeblood of capitalism. When you compare economically distressed 
neighborhoods to more healthy communities, a major diJTcrcnce is the a\ailability of 
capital. One neighborhood has it, and the other does not. Sure, an economically 
distressed neighborhood includes households with lower incomes and that makes a big 
difference. But one of the things we are understanding today is that the people who live in 
declining neighborhoods still have signilicant purchasing power. What they lack is 
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access to outside capital, both equity and debt. And so. the residents have trouble raising 
the funds to restore their homes and build their businesses. Investors and banks simply 
will not come into a neighborhood that shows no outward signs of rejuvenation. 

This is where the Housing Credit really makes a difference because what it 
accomplishes is the introduction of significant capital into lower income areas. The tax 
incentive brings in the equity capital from nmjor investors. The introduction of this 
c•1pital is a sign to lending institutions that the private sector has reviewed the housin~ 
investment and it is a rel~tivc\y safe place to inwst their debt capital This enables -
I lousing Credit properties to be built and produces signs of litem a distressed 
community. We haw found that this new investment triggers other inve5tntents, whether 
it be homeowners or landlords fixing up their existing property, or individuals 
establishing small businesses with the help of lending institutions who sec the 
neighborhood development that is taking place and arc newly prepared to make loans. 

One of our properties. which is featured in the GAO report, offers an excellent 
example of how the program works. The O'llcm House in Atlanta. Georgia is a 
converted shoe factory that now serves as a home for peopl" with mental illness ami 
others who were once homeless. Working together with Atlanta Neighborhood 
Development Partnership (ANDP), [SIC raised the equity for the O'Hern House pmi,·ct. 
The 76 single room occupancy apartments serve tenants with incomes below 40 percent 
of the area median income. The nonprofit sponsor, Project Interconnections, was formed 
in I 986 with the mission "to deveh>p new housing alternatives li>r the homeless, mentally 
ill". Equity capital wa~ raised from nine local corporations and two national investors 
while financing assistance was also provided by the city of Atlanta and the state of 
Georgia. O'llcm House brings stability to its residents. Men and women who once 
wandered the streets are now living in a safe and secure environment and regain in~: th~ir 
health. And the restoration of a long-vacant building is helping to rcvitaliLe a once
declining neighborhood. 

Another good example of how we usc this program is 13lakc Street Homes in 
New Haven, Connecticut. This involved the construction of nine homes in New Hown·s 
Beaver Hill neighborhood, for young single mothers and their children. The project 
consists of three duplex structures and one triplex structure containing five three-bedroom 
and tour two-bedroom dwellings. The nonprofit developer, HOME. Inc., was established 
in 1987 to address local housing problems in New Haven. The II OM E hoard includes a 
retired bank president, several local attorneys and other real estate and social service 
professionals. HOME, Inc. also provides property management services for assisted 
living developments in the neighborhood. 

Before concluding my remarks I want to touch on a couple of issues that were 
raised in last week's hearing which I believe need to be clarified. 

First, is the question of program efficiency. I understand concern was raised that 
the properties reviewed by the GAO show an average ''price" paid by investors for Ill\ 
credits of"only" 53 cents for every dollar of tax credit. Understandably, there has been 
some confusion about what this represents and whether the federal government is getting 
a good return on its investment. It must be understood, however, that what is being 
purchased is not a real dollar of tax credits, but the right to receive ten cents of tax credits 
a year for ten years. And as we all know, because of the time value of money, the 
promise to pay ten cents in the future is worth much less than the receipt of ten cents 
today. 

With the Housing Credit, investors put their money into the project up-front in 
return for receiving tax benefits back over a ten year period. Using the federal discount 
rate, the value of receiving ten cents a year t(lT ten years is worth about 71 cents today. 
That is what is referred to as the "present value" of the dollar of tax credits provided over 
ten years. This is what the investor is purchasing. For the properties studied by GAO, 
which were placed in service during the 1992 to 1994 period, and thus probably received 
allocations from 1990 to 1992, the i\Verage "price" investors paid for the 71 cents of 
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present value tax benefits was 53 cents. llowever, since the program became permanent 
in 1993, investor yields have gone down considerably so that intoday's market, investors 
are typically paying about 66 cents up-front f(>r the 71 "present value" cents of tax credit 
benefits. We believe that is a highly efticient way of bringing equity capital into 
affordable housing. And remember, in return for this investment, investors are providing 
valuable services to the government by underwriting the feasibility of the project and 
managing the risk of nonperfonnancc. 

Second, is the question of comparing the cost of this project-based subsidy 
program to a rental subsidy program. Su~:~gestions were made last week that the Housing 
Credit may not be as cost-efficient as housing vouchers. That is not necessarily true and 
the programs are not really comparable on that basis. The two forms of government 
assistance serve quite ditTerent purposes. !lousing Credits arc project-based subsidies 
designed to increase the supply or alfordablc housing, while rental vouchers are 
operating subsidies designed to make rents affordable. 

Both programs- one d~aling with supply, the other dealing with atlordability -
have important roles as part of overall federal housing p(liicy. But they are not 
substitutes for each other. Vouchers do not create housing nr rebuild neighborhoods. And 
in many areas, a voucher is of no use where decent housing is not available. That is why 
a significant percentage ofHUD vouchers are returned each year. Furthermore, vouchers 
cost far more than the $1 00 per month suggested in last week's hearing, and Housing 
Credits supply affordable housing for at least twice the 15 years cited at the hearing. 

Let me conclLJdc hy saying that any at!~mpt to curtail this program would have 
profound eftects on the aft(>rdable, multifamily market. This program is the corncrstoll~ 
of over 90 percent of all the newly produced, affordable stock. Nonprolits use the 
Housing Credit to reach very low-income people, families and those with special needs in 
their communities which helps to account for the GAO findings. Over the past ten years, 
Enterprise has helped nonprofit groups use this program as a central part of their housing 
programs. Quite simply, there are no substillltes. As you know, llUD's budget is being 
severely impacted and is targeted to be so lor the next live years. I have heard, to my 
disbcliet: discussion of the merit of a ,;substitute HUD voucher program" lor the Housing 
Credit program. This rings hollow. Giventh" intense cuts in new vouchers and there
negotiation of project-based Section 8 under mark-to-market, such a program could not 
achieve the goal of creating new rental stock. furthermore, why would one want to 
design a new program? This one works. lt ought to be increased. 

That concludes my remarks. I would be happy to respond to any questions the 
Subcommittee may have. 

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Roberts. 

STATEMENT OF BENSON F. ROBERTS, VICE PRESIDENT FOR 
POLICY, LOCAL INITIATIVES SUPPORT CORP., WASHINGTON, 
DC 
Mr. RoBERTS- Thank you, Madam Chairman. My name is Benson 

Roberts, and I'm vice president for policy at the Local Initiatives 
Support Corp. LISC is a national nonprofit that brings private cap
ital to the revival of low-income neighborhoods and distressed rural 
areas as well. 

We work exclusively through nonprofit community organizations, 
governed by the residents of those communities, with a broad re
building strategy that includes not only housing, but also employ
ment, crime reduction, child care and a range of other community 
needs as well. 
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We've been in business about 17 years now. We operate in 37 
parts of the country, including Connecticut, and we are about to es
tablish a program in Western Pennsylvania. 

Our affiliate, the National Equity Fund, has been the largest 
user of the low-income housing tax credit, over the 10 years of its 
existence-about $2 billion we have raised from about 130 corpora
tions, many of them Fortune 500 corporations. 

And we provide about $350-$400 million of equity through these 
community organizations a year. 

Let me give you a sense of the kinds of projects these are. These 
are overwhelmingly urban projects, about 90 percent, and 85 per
cent of them are in low-income neighborhoods. They are very much 
like the Whispering Pines project that Congressman Metcalf de
scribed, and the Nelson Street project in Hartford that I believe 
you may have visited recently. 

This is housing that's intended to rebuild the community. 
We stress the importance of long-term management of these 

properties, so that they continue to be strong assets for the commu
nity. We work very hard to build the capacity of the community 
sponsors in this process. Unless this housing works for the long 
term, it serves no one's interest. 

And we're very pleased, by the way, that that is happening. We 
believe the credit, in fact, is fueling a remarkable revival in urban 
neighborhoods around the country. Not yet widely recognized, but 
along with the many devastated neighborhoods, a surprising num
ber are really coming back now. 

They've got an increased tax base, lower crime, greater reinvest
ment all around. And the housing credit is stimulating those other 
effects. Last week David Broder had a column on this in Chicago. 

GAO's findings were not terribly surprising to us, because of the 
way the credit is designed. It's designed to promote the right kind 
of behavior by all participants in the process. 

Very briefly, pay for performance: because the credit is a pay for 
performance program, everyone in the process has to make sure 
that the program delivers. That is the most important single ele
ment, and you just can't do that with a spending program, as im
portant as spending programs are, and we do support them. 

That's not something that can be done outside the Tax Code. 
Second, flexibility. Responsiveness to local needs is one of the 

great hallmarks of this program. It helps develop apartments, sin
gle family homes, town homes, facilities for the formerly homeless 
and the disabled, and the like. 

It also provides a bridge to home ownership. In places like Cleve
land and the Twin Cities, the credit has been used to really help 
move tenants into home ownership. 

State administration has been a very important part of this proc
ess. The States do an outstanding job on the whole, and we cer
tainly believe they do a much finer job than a Federal agency 
could. 

But most important, again, it's the right incentives. The spon
sors, in order to win allocations, must address State priorities. In
vestors must provide as much equity as possible in order to win the 
right to participate in the housing development. 
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Everybody's got to build and operate this housing on time. They 
have to build it well. They have to build it to last. They have to 
operate it responsibly, or the investors aren't going to be able to get 
their credits. You have to keep qualified tenants in place, at quali
fied rents, or, again, you don't get the flow of credits. 

So the government doesn't pay for failure here. It only pays for 
success. That's unique. 

Just very briefly, on the importance of permanent status, I agree 
with the comments made in the last panel. Permanence has en
couraged everybody to invest more in this program, not just invest 
more dollars, but invest in the systems that are going to keep the 
program strong. 

The efficiency has gone up because of permanency, and I think 
it goes without saying that if there were any disruption, for any 
reason, in this program, it would be less efficient. And I think the 
industry as a whole would believe that there would be no chance 
that the program would come back, were any sunset established. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement and attachment follow:] 
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Testimoay ofBeasoa F. Roberts 

Good morning, Madame Chairwoman. My name is Benson Roberts. I am Vice 
President for Policy of Loc:al Initiatives Support Corporation. With me today is Mary 
Tingerthal, Pmident IIIIi Chief Operating Officer of our affiliate, the National Equity 
Fund. LISC is a national nonprofit organization that brings private sector involvement to 
low-income community revitalization. Our affiliate, NEF, has been the nation's largest 
syndicator of Low Income Housing Tax Credits, raising $3SO - $400 million annually. 

A New Stability for Low-Iac:ome Nei&hborboods 

The Housing Credit has fueled a remarkable if unheralded wave of low-income 
community revitalization. Indeed, stability is returning to some of this country's toughest 
inner-city neighborhoods. The idea that these neighborboo<ls might be salvageable is 
potentially of great national significance, because it means that America has begun to find 
a way to confront one of its most serious problems. While there are many, many low
income neighborhoods in deep trouble, there are others with enough revitalization activity 
to establish substantial, sustainable progress. Most of these reviving neighborhoods are 
still poor and face numerous hurdles, but the evidence of regeneration is unmistakable: 
population has stabilized; physic:al conditions are much improved; crime is down; civic 
engagement is greater; bank lending and property values have increased; and public 
services are more responsive. A renewed sense of hope, pride and responsibility is 
spreading in the inner-city. 

Nonprofit community groups formed by churches, civic associations, IIIIi ordinary 
residents have led most of the serious ncighborilood revitalization efforts. Government 
and the private sector have become critical partners and undertaken subsequent activities, 
but neighborhood organizations have usually taken the first initiative. 

Nationwide, these community development corporations {CDCs} have produced 
hundreds of thousands of affordable homes, and some have invested in commercial 
enterprises, or are involved in anti-crime, child care, job training, health care and other 
activities. Equally important, community groups have brought residents together with the 
private sector and government to create a new sense of hope for neighborhoods that the 
popular press and most other outsiders usually write otT as irretrievable. 

CDCs succeed in so many diverse places because they embrace mainstream 
American values. We believe CDCs have been ahead of many of the emerging changes 
in federal policy. 

• Self Help. CDCs are vehicles that community residents create to take 
responsibility for improving their neighborboo<ls and enforcing pro-social 
behavior. 

• Community BuUdiDg. CDCs bring people together, reinforce the social 
fabric, IIIIi bolster conununity institutions from churches to little leagues. 
Their mission to rebuild communities physic:ally, economically and socially 
ttansccnds housing or any other single issue. 

• Lotal Control. CDCs bring decision making down to the neighborhood 
level, where it is closest to the people. CDCs work well with city and state 
officials. 
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• Pamenhip. CDCs arc pragmatic and collaborative, not confrontational. 
They recognize that no single organization can revive a neiahborhood alone. 
CDCs. government, and the private sector •• lenders, investors, property 
owners, dcvelopen, businesses, foundations, and others - all contribute to and 
benefit from community development activities. 

• luveatment. The only long-term, sustainable way to revive low-income 
communities is through investment, private as well as public. A principal 
1\mc:tion of public investment is to stimulate private investment, mate 
healthy, functioning nwkcts, and to connect isolated, distressed communities 
to the ec:onomic mainstream. 

• Taoafule Results. This is perhaps the most important and distinguishing 
characteristic of CDCs. The visible results of community development, such 
as housing and retail development, arc verifiable proof that c:ommunity 
development works. Less tangible outcomes - areater c:ommunity 
cohesiveness, new tdationsbips with public and private institutions, stronaer 
community leadership, and a new sense of hope and JlrOii"CSS - arc 
Wldeniably important, but it is COCa • tangible results that set thenl apart from 
many other efforts and impart credibility to claims of leas visible outcomes. 

From a public policy perspective, CDCs ue an outstanding vehicle for using the 
Housing Credit. 

• No one has a greater stake in the housing than its residents and neighbors. 
Bec:ause CDCs arc directly acc:ountable to the community, the housing is 
designed, buih and operated to maximize its benefit to the tenants and the 
neighborhood. · 

• As public purpose, charitable organi7JIIions, CDCs ue 1111111rally motivated to 
maximize public benefits, such as long-term affordability. 

• CDCs' performance in using the Credit has been exemplary. A visit to a CDC 
neighborhood is usually compelling. The media bave frequently praised the 
way CDCs use the Housing Credit Just last week, David Broder JqlOJ1ed tbat 
''The folks who ue spearheading these efforts ue inspiralional." [Washington 
Post, April 23, I m] Broder also noted that "LISC and its affiliated National 
Equity Fund are the financ:iallifeline for many of these efforts." Last August 
Ted Koppel devoted an entire ~ to the work of CDCs in reviving the 
South Bronx. 

• Most important, c:ommunities matter. For too long, federal housing policy 
seemed to treat low-income housing as a commodity rather than as pan of a 
community. COCa are helping to change Ibis mistaken approach. 

~ If a goal of housing policy is to maximize housing oppomm.ity, then it 
is essential to preserve the ncighborbooda whm low-income people 
live, mostly unsubsidiud in private 1Jousina. Otherwise, we wiD lose 
far - aftbnlable housina to d.isinvestmcnl 8lld abandonment than 
federal subsidies can bopc to replel:e. 

~ NeiaJiborboods, 8CJOd and bad, exert a 1110118 influeDcc OD illdividaal 
behavior. If a touab neiahborbood makes it bard to l'lliae a &mily, then 
it is cnJCial to strqlbea the Jleiabborhoods to Slralalhen families. 
The Housing Credit has helped to do just that. 

~ Citia ~ be llniD& 1llllas their laidallial ~ -
liable. ~ mayan IUppOrl the ....... Credit ..... the)' 
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have seen it stabilize neighborhoods, bolster the local tax base, spur 
reinvestment, and create jobs. 

~ The suburbs too have a stake in healthy urban neighborhoods. These 
are the neighborhoods where many of the entire region's low wage 
workers live. Neighborhood decay destabilizes this work force, and 
undermines the region's ability to attract outside business. 

The Role of LISC and NEF 

LISC was created 17 years ago as a nonprofit organizlltion to enable the private 
sector to assist CDCs in their efforts to ttansform distressed neighborhoods into healthy 
communities. LISC operates with the convictions that: community regeneration must 
come from within the community itself; that government at all levels, the privale sector, 
and community residents all have critical roles to play and must work together as active 
partners; and that CDCs are the most effective agents for fighting poverty in the most 
distressed communities in the United States. 

Our first name is "Local." We are a constellation of 37 local programs 
nationwide, serving over I 00 cities and urban counties. Funds raised locally are matched 
by national LISC on a formula basis. Each LISC program is served by local staff and 
governed by a local advisory committee. In addition, in November 1995, we began a new 
Rural LISC program to invest $300 million through 68 rural CDCs nationwide. 

We believe that engaging the private sector is essential to the community 
development process. Private involvement is not a substitute for governmental funding, 
and public funds are necessary to make private investment feasible. But community 
development requires that isolated neighborhoods join the economic mainstream. Not 
only is the active involvement of the private sector necessary to community development, 
but business leaders genuinely want to participate. It is our job - and, we would assert, 
the government'sjob as well- to create opportunities for them to do so. 

Our primary focus has been to build the financial and technical capacity of CDCs 
to sponsor housing and commercial development projects. We provide project financing 
and technical support to CDCs: grants, loans, recoverable grants, equity investments and 
loan guarantees for project development, operating support, and up-front predevelopment 
costs. Since 1979, USC has provided $2.2 billion in grants, loans and equity investment 
to over 1,400 CDCs nationwide. The funds have, in tum, leveraged an additional $3.1 
billion in financing to build or rehabilitate over 68,000 homes and apartments and create 
$9.6 million square feet of commercial and industrial space. We provided $481 million 
in grants, loans, and investments to CDCs in 1996 alone. 

LISC has also expanded the scope of our support for the wide range of activities 
undertaken by CDCs including social community development, and a wider range of 
economic development activities. 

Since its founding in 1987, USC's National Equity Fund has raised nearly $2 
billion in investments from over 130 corpora1C partners, many of them Fortune 500 
companies. NEF's equity is flllllllcing 37,700 rental homes in nearly 700 developments 
sponsored by more than 300 CDCs in 120 cities and towns nationwide. 

• About 90 percent of NEF's projects are urban, and 8S% are in low-income 
census 1racts. 

• About 70 percent involve rehabilitation and 30 percent new construction, 
although the mix varies considerably by region. 
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o In terms of project size: 19% have fewer than 20 units; 45% have 20 - 49 
units, 27% have 50 - 99 units; and 9% have I 00 units or more. 

o Excluding special needs housing for the homeless and disabled: 30 percent of 
the units have zero or one bedroom(s); 44% have two bedrooms; and 26% 
have three or four bedrooms. 

Effective asset management is key to NEF's success. From the first discussion of 
a new project, long-term financial and physical health of the project are primary concerns. 
The asset management approach starts with investment decisio11s which include careful 
evaluation of each project's operating costs and replacement needs. This approach 
continues as the project matures through NEF' s sharing of operating benchmarks and 
technical assistance with project sponsors. Additionally, NEF works with the project 
sponsor to develop an Annual Plan which designs an activity and budgeting strategy for 
the coming year with an eye to long-range needs for the project 

Our Annual Plan program - which is designed to bolster the asset-management 
capacity of our community partners -- has earned us a reputation for close oversight and 
proactive intervention. To complement our Annual Plan program, L!SC, in collaboration 
with NEF, has developed an organizational development program aimed at improving the 
performance of CDCs as owners and managers. 

The Housing Credit's Performance 

The GAO report confmns by thorough research what we have learned from our 
own experience - that the Housing Credit is working extremely well, housing people in 
need. When the Housing Credit was created in 1986, we were optimistic that it would 
not just produce affordable housing, but also spark the revival of distressed urban 
neighborhoods and isolated rural communities. 

Frankly, Madame Chairwoman, the Housing Credit has done better than even we 
had dared to dream a decade ago. It has brought the private sector's business discipline 
to the mission of low-income housing and community revitalization. It has been flexible 
enough to accommodate a very wide range of housing, from apartment buildings to 
townhouses to single family homes to residential hotels for the formerly homeless. 
Administration by the states has kept the Housing Credit free of federal bureaucracy. 
And permanent status in 1993 attracted many new investors, thus increasing the 
efficiency of the subsidy to an unprecedented level. 

Let me highlight some of the GAO's findings that underscore just how successful 
the Housing Credit has been. 

• Although federal rules only require that tenants in Housing Credit property 
earn less than 60% of area median income, in actual operation the program 
serves families with even lower income, an average of 37% of area median 
income. 

o About 400A. of all families living in Housing Credit properties have incomes 
below 30% of area median, and more than three-quarters have incomes below 
500/o of area media income, HUD's definition of "very low income" 
households. For 1996, average annual income of households in Housing 
Credit property was about $13,300. 

o Approximately 64% of all households occupying Housing Credit property are 
headed by women. 

o About half of all units are located in urban areas, and about a quarter each in 
rural and suburban areas. 
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• Rents charged for HousiJia Credit units averaged between 13 and 23 pen:ent 
lower than the maximum rent permitted for the program under federal rules. 
The average cost of developing the units plal:ed in service between 1992 and 
1994 was about $60,000. 

• The present value of the average Housing Credit cost per unit over the tO-year 
period of tax benefits was about $27,300. 

• Approximately two-thirds of the properties placed in service between 1992 
and 1994 were c:ommitted to tenant income and rent restrictions beyond the 
period required in federal law. In reviewing current state alloc:ation plans, it 
appean that even more properties are conunitting to longer term use 
restrictions today. 

• In a review of 253 project tax returns that bad been awarded a total of $83.3 
million in Housing Credits, the GAO found only three projecu that bad 
overreported tax credits, in total by less than $50,000. 

• In a sample match of Housmc Crediu awarded to projects compared to the tax 
returns of owners, GAO reports that it foiUld little noncompliance. 

• Of the 431 tenant files reviewed by GAO, it found "almost no eviclcnce of 
ineligible tenant incomes or excessive rent charges. In all but four tenant case 
files at four different properties, tenant data showed that property managen 
consistently adhered to program monitoring requirements by gathering and 
verifying household income data." 

• The state housing finance agencies have taken their responsibilities very 
seriously. Though not required by federal law, states have developed 
voluntary "best practice" procedures for administering the Housing Credit, 
including limitations on developer and builder fees, which have generally 
enabled the states to harness market competition to maximize public purpose 
returns. 

• In describing the Housing Credit properties it visited across the nation, GAO 
reported that "all properties appeared to be in good condition and well 
maintained" and that they overwhelmingly comply with statutory and 
regulatory requiremeniS of the Housing Credit program. 

A Sound Policy Design 

These results are no accident, but the product of sound policy design. The 
Housing Credit's initial structure, as well as important refinements enacted in 1989, were . 
consciously intended to maximize public benefits and minimize public costs. Among the 
most important design elements are the following: 

• Pay for Performance. The Housing Credit harnesses the business discipline 
of the private sector because investors receive tax benefits only if the housing 
performs as promised. Although grant3 and low-rate loans are also important 
housing policy tools, they cannot provide the same discipline. There are 
virtually no project-based rental or operating subsidies available to shield this 
housing from the local housing manet, so rents must be set right and 
operating costs controlled. The pay-for-performance structure and exposure to 
market forces give housing sponsors and investors every reason to design, 
finance, and operate the housing soundly. Moreover, the federal government 
does not have to pay for failed housing. 
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• State Administration. States are closer to local communities than federal 
agencies. The states have done an outstanding job in assessing local needs, 
selecting projects, underwriting the Housing Credit, and overseeing projects 
during and after construction. Moreover, the states have been able to adjust 
their policies and administrative practices as the Housing Credit has matured 
and local conditions have changed. 

• Incentives for Efficiency. The Housing Credit is structured to maximize 
efficiency' by aligning the public interest with the interests of sponsors and 
investors. The Housing Credit is a scarce rcsoun:c for which demand far 
exceeds availability. 

=> Prospective sponsors must address state priorities to win allocations. 
For example, the GAO found that even among projects placed in 
service 1992-1994 - virtually all with allocations made before the 
Housing Credit became permanent in 1993 - two-thirds bad 
committed to at least 30 years of low-income occupancy, and that 
share is even higher today. 

=> Investors must compete to participate in Housing Credit housing. 
Sponsors, the states and certaiuly the government want to maximize 
the amount of investment per Housing Credit dollar. Because 
competition has increased among investors, they are now investing 66 
cents today for the right to rcecive a dollar of Housing Credits over I 0 
years with a discounted value today of 70 - 71 cents. As discussed in 
greater detail below, this represents a veey high degree of efficiency. 

=> Investors, developers and states work together to manage development 
and operating risk. Inherently riskier developments -- such as inner
city rehabilitations - require special risk mitigation techniques to 
ensure the likelihood of success that investors demand. The 
performance of LJSC's National Equity Fund shows that risk can 
indeed be managed prudently. 

=> The Housing Credit system promotes ongoing compliance because the 
threat of recapture is a powerful motivator. Again, the private sector 
plays an aggressive self-enforcement role, so compliance is not just a 
governmental concern. We and other private investment organizations 
provide training and active monitoring to ensure that housing sponsors 
understand and fulfill their compliance responsibilities. 

=> The long-term physical and fmancial stability of the housing is 
encouraged in several ways. First, the threat of recapture has a 
powerful influence for the first IS years. Second, in order to succeed 
for even I S years, the property must in the first place be properly 
designed, built, financed, and maintained, thus preparing it for longer
term service. A well structured development is good business worth 
maintaining. If the housing is poorly maintained, it will operate 
inefficiently and fail to retain tenants, triggering recapture and 
financial failure. The investors, sponsors, and lenders arc exposed to 
this risk. Third, LISC's National Equity Fund provides extensive 
monitoring, training and technical assistance to ensure that properties 
remain both physically and financially sound over the long term. Our 
community group partners recognize that good asset management is 
essential to their community revitalization and housing missions. 
Moreover, these community partners have a contractual right-of-first
refusal to acquire the housing after IS years, so their expectation of 
eventual ownership is another incentive for sound stewardship. 
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=> The local partners are also motivated to oontain development costs. 
Vinually all of the housing in whidl LISC's National Equity Fund 
invests also ~quires another source of subsidy, usually controlled by 
states and localities. Because Housina Credits and other subsidies are 
very scarce and precious, ~ is strong motivation to minimize the 
use of these subsidies. The two main approaches are to minimize 
construction and operatina costs, tem~d by the need for long-term 
sustainability, and to maximize the investors' equity contribution 
based on the Housing C~dits available. LISC's National Equity Fund 
carefully analyzes the oonstruction oost and operating budget of every 
development to make ~ they are reasonable and in line with local 
norms. We also requi~ a certification of all sources and uses of funds 
when development is complete as part of our duties to investors. 
States and localities perform similar analyses. 

Finally, the permanent status of the Housina C~t has been essential to its 
performance today. Prior to 1993, the temporary and sometimes interrupted status of the 
Housing Credit discouraged many prospective sponsors and investors, who w= 
unwilling to get involved in a complex process requiring substantial advanced planning 
with no assurance that the Housina Credit would continue to be available. Even those 
sponsors and investors who were willina to participate in a temporary program found 
planning impossible even year to year, Jet alone over the Jona term. Sponsors could not 
anticipate staffing or financial needs, oommwlities could not be ~ of implementing 
revitalization strategies, cities and states could not make ~liable ~= allocation 
plans, and investors could not integrate the Housing Credit into their lona-term strategies. 

Permanent status has ~vealed the premium that sponsors and investors place on a 
stable, predictable policy. Investors today will provide 2S percent more per Housing 
Credit dollar today than prior to permanence. Sponsors must address the states' housing 
priorities in order to win allocations. And other participants, from syndicators to states to 
the Internal Revenue Service, are strengthening internal systems now that they have some 
confidence that the Housina Credit will exist lana enoup to justify such a commitment. 
Needless to say, any signal that the Housina C~t may again be exposed to a sunset 
would sev=ly damage the efficiency and smooth market functioning that serves the 
public interest so well. 

With these structural incentives in place, it is fulJy understandable that the GAO 
found the housing is performing so well. Yet, no system is perfect, and the GAO did 
recommend regulatory changes to ensure that administrative processes are sufficiently 
tight. We support the thrust of GAO's recommendations. LISC's President, Paul 
Grogan, was a member of the industry-wide commission on the Housina C~t convened 
by the National Council of State Housina Agencies. We concur with the Commission's 
further reoommendations to improve Housina C~t administration, as described in the 
letter transmitted by NCSHA to you, Madame Chairwoman, dated April 21, 1997 and 
also attached to NCSHA's testimony on April 23, 1997. We weloome all appropriate 
steps to strengthen administration of the Housina C~t. Excellent program performance 
is the best assurance of Congrasional and public support. The Housing C~t is one 
social program that worlts superbly. We want to keep it that way. 

Other Housing Credit Issues 

Finally, I would like to address certain questions that arose in the April 23 
hearina. 

Rental Subsidies vs. Development Subsidies. One area of inquiry concerned 
whether it would be less expensive to provide rental subsidies thaD a oonstruction 
incentive like the Housmg Credit. While we believe that rental subsidies are an important 
housing policy tool, they cannot take the place of construction subsidies. 
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A rental subsidy does not itself stimulate conslnlction, unless the rental subsidy is 
both project-based (i.e., not portable by tenants) and sufficient to support a mortgage 
large enough to cover development costs, as was the case with the Section 8 production 
program of the 1970s and early 1980s. That program proved extremely expensive, 
required federally insured mortgages, and is now in crisis because Congress is unwilling 
to continue to subsidize rents up to twice the market level. 

Development subsidies are necessary to achieve specific housing needs that rent 
subsidies cannot address: (I) to revitalize low-income neighborhoods, as discussed at 
length earlier; (2) to conserve the existing housing stock through rehabilitation; (3) to 
meet the needs of special populations, including the formerly homeless, the frail elderly, 
and the disabled, who need services that can be delivered much more efficiently on site; 
(4) to relieve tight regional housing markets, since housing supply adjusts very slowly to 
higher demand and even then unsubsidized production is absorbed by upper- and middle
income households; and (5) to serve rural areas with little decent affordable housing. 

Finally, it is unrealistic to expect that Congress would increase spending on rental 
subsidies (or construction subsidies) if the Housing Credit were terminated. Federal 
appropriations for low-inc:ome housing were cut substantially in 1995, and it will be 
difficult enough for Congress to find the funds needed to maintain its c:urrent effort. 

Emclency or the Housing Credit. A second question is whether the Housing 
Credit is efficient, especially since the GAO reported thai, for projects placed in service 
1992 - 1994, 53 cents was invested in every dollar ofHousing Credits. This statement 
has prompted inquiries about the "other 4 7 cents." 

There are two essential parts to the answer. First, now that the Housing Credit is 
permanent and more investors want to participate, they are willing to invest 66 cents -
substantially more than at the time of the projects studied by the GAO, ·as it has 
acknowledged. Second, investors must invest up front but only receive the dollar of 
Housing Credits over a ten-year period. Because a dollar in the future is worth less today, 
the present value of this stream of Housing Credits is about 70 - 71 cents. In other words, 
investors today will invest 66 cents to receive Housing Credits worth 70 - 71 cents today, 
an "efficiency ratio" of about 93 percent. This compares very favorably with even the 
most efficient housing block grants. Moreover, the Housing Credit pays only for success, 
since investors are subject to recapture if the housing does perform as promised. I have 
attached a more detailed analysis for your review. 

Comblaing the Houslag Credit with Other Subaidies. Most of the housing 
involves other subsidies besides the Housing Credit. Whether this practice is appropriate 
depends less on the number of subsidy sources than on whether they are, in combination, 
excessive. As the GAO reports, both the state Housing Credit allocation agencies and 
other federal subsidy sources (or state or local agencies administering federal funds) 
conduct a thorough review of all sources and uses of development funds, including the 
reasonableness of costs and operating budgets. This multiple review requires all subsidy 
providers to agree that the housin& makes sense. 

The simple reality is that low-income housing requires a substantial subsidy, 
bec:auJe tenants CIIDDOt afford to rents sufficient to carry most of the cost of development. 
Even with equity investment generated by the Holllina Credit and the maximwn 
supportable mortgage finllncina, many projects, espec:ially in Ul'bm and Nral 11111111, still 
face a fiDancing gap. It his been OlD' experienc:c that the presence or Housing Credit 
investmcat ellCOIIra&CS the participation of other subsidy soun:es and private leaders, 
bec:auJe of the riaorous Ulldcrwritina required by investcrs. 

Coadlllioa 
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37 LISC Program Areas 

Baton Rouge 
Bay Area 
Bo•ton 
Chicago 
Cleveland 
Connecticut Multi·Citles 
Detroit 
Duluth 
Houston 
Indiana Multi-Cities 
Norftlweat Indiana 
Indianapolis 
Kalllmazoo 
Kansas City 
Las Vegas 
Greater Little Rock 
Los Angeles 
Greater Miami 
Michigan ltfultJ.Citlu 
Mid South Delta 
Milwaukee 
Monongahela Valley 
National Rurel 
New Jersey Multi-Cities 
New Orleans 
New York City 
Newark 
Palm Beach County 
Phlladelphlll 
Phoenix 
PugetSound 
Rhode Island 
Richmond 
San Diego 
St. Paul 
Toledo 
Washington, D.C. 

LOCAL INITIAnYES SUPPORT CORPORATION 
733 ThinS Avenue. New Votlt. NV 10017 • Phone: 212-455-9800 Fox: 212.e82·59~ 

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Roberts. 
Mr. Collins. 

STATEMENT OF HERBERT F. COLLINS, CHAIRMAN, BOSTON 
CAPITAL CORP. 

Mr. COLLINS. Thank you, Madam Chairman, and Members of the 
Subcommittee. My name is Herb Collins. I'm the chairman of the 
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Boston Capital Corp., which has been in the business of affordable 
housing development, management and financing since its incep
tion 23 years ago. 

I might date myself, and say I've been involved in the business 
since 1971, both on a personal as well as a professional basis. 
Again, I do look forward to working with you and your staff on the 
legislative reforms designed to strengthen compliance and enforce
ment of the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program. 

In the interest of time, I have shortened my testimony. I have 
filed a statement for the record. I would like to leave more time for 
questions, which I found to be very, very informative. 

Although we in the real estate industry are aware of the tremen
dous success of the program, the GAO report clearly demonstrates 
that the low-income housing tax credit should remain a permanent 
part of the Tax Code, and is an excellent public-private partnership 
for providing affordable housing for working families, their chil
dren, and senior citizens. 

The secret to the success of the credit is that it relies on local 
control and requires minimal involvement by the Federal Govern
ment. The program works because it provides incentives to the pri
vate sector to build the housing, which actually would not have 
been constructed but for the credit. 

The GAO report recommends four initiatives. Most, if not all, of 
these recommendations would, in my estimation, strengthen the 
program, and help ensure its continued success. 

I am particularly supportive of the recommendation regarding 
independent verification of sources and uses of funds submitted by 
developers. I also believe that requiring onsite inspections on the 
part of the State housing agencies is an important addition to the 
compliance structure. 

As you know, Madam Chairman, and Members of the Sub
committee, we in the private sector also have been working on 
ways to improve compliance and enforcement. Some of these rec
ommendations were offered last week, and merit your serious con
sideration. 

I am particularly supportive of the recommendation to criminal
ize false material statements, or representations on any documents 
relating to housing credit applications. I also think that allowing 
State housing agencies to establish a safe harbor cure period for 
small and inadvertent errors of noncompliance would streamline 
the program. 

With my remaining time I would like to highlight some of the 
points made by Mr. Haynsworth regarding the role of the syn
dicator, and how we in the private sector fit into the compliance 
and enforcement mechanism. Due to the excellent testimony pre
sented to you last week by the GAO, Internal Revenue Service, and 
the National Council of State Housing Agencies, the Subcommittee 
is now aware of the joint Federal/State oversight system. 

Although their role is not as formal as that of the IRS, and the 
State housing agencies, investors, lenders and syndicators play a 
unique role in ensuring compliance with the requirements of the 
tax credit program. 

Syndicators have a fiduciary responsibility to insure that inves
tors receive their full complement of tax credits over the designated 
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period. To do this, we must be involved in every stage of the appli
cation, construction and management process. 

Even before the developer has applied to the State housing agen
cy for a credit allocation, Boston Capital commissions its own mar
ket study to ensure that the proposed project is viable, given rent, 
income levels, vacancy rates and other market conditions. 

In fact, we have three levels of market studies. One is done by 
the developer. We also retain an outside consultant to conduct a 
market study. And we ourselves, within our own staff, conduct a 
market study to be sure it meets our requirements. 

As a point of interest, we have a portfolio of over 80,000 afford
able units, of which 50,000 are tax credit units. Our properties 
have an average occupancy of 95 percent which clearly dem
onstrates that there is a demand that is being met and that the 
units are being built where needed. 

Before construction begins, we analyze the construction quality 
to assure that individual capital goes into the building through an 
architectural and engineering review. 

We continually monitor the property during construction, the 
lease up period, and throughout the life of the investment. Our 
monitoring includes a constant review of construction draws, rent 
rolls, occupancy reports, income and expenses, tax returns, audited 
financial statements, and the tax compliance work sheet. 

We also visit the property on a regular basis to check the phys
ical plant as well as tenant compliance. 

This, then, is the role of the syndicator. Our investors rely on us 
to insure the validity of the costs, and very, very important, the 
long-term viability of the property, and the need in each specific 
market for affordable housing. 

In short, to provide good, sound underwriting. 
There has been discussion of some fees for the developer and the 

syndicator. Let me assure the Chairman and the Members of the 
Subcommittee that our syndication fees have been significantly re
duced as a result of the permanence and other efficiencies. 

As of today, a greater percent of the investor dollar goes to the 
property as equity capital. 

Let me conclude, Madam Chairman, by again thanking you for 
allowing me to be here, and for the opportunity to work with you 
and your staff in developing improvements to the compliance and 
enforcement system for this very, very important program. 

I would be glad to answer any questions at the end of this dis
cussion. 

[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Statement of 
Herbert F. Collins 

Boston Capital Corporation 
on the Low Income Housing Tax Credit 

Before 
The Oversight Subcommittee 

of 
The Committee on Ways and Means 

United States House of Representatives 

May 1,1997 

Madame chainnan and members of the Subcommittee: 

My name is Herbert F. Collins. I am the chairman of Boston Capital Corporation. Boston 
Capital has been in the business of affordable housing development, management, and financing 
since its inception twenty-three years ago. I thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify today, 
and I hope I can help in your oversight of the low income housing tax credit program. 

Boston Capital is one of the largest companies involved in providing equity for low-income 
housing. Our investment partnerships have a portfolio of over 1,900 affordable housing properties 
in 48 states, the U.S. Virgin Islands and Puerto Rico, representing over 80,000 apartment units. Of 
these, over 1,300 are tax credit properties comprising over 50,000 apartment units. We have seen 
several of Government programs designed to encourage the availability of affordable housing, and 
I can tell you without any exaggeration that the low income housing tax credit is the most effective 
and efficient affordable housing program Congress has created. 

One of the major reasons for this is that the low income housing credit is the first program 
that has relied primarily upon the marketplace to determine what kind of rental housing should be 
built and where it should be located. Relying on the market, with overall guidance from the states 
where housing is to be built, is also providing a better and more appropriate product than past 
programs directed from Washington, D.C. 

The GAO report provides confirmation that the program is well designed and is providing 
the affordable housing that was intended. The report, however, also points out that there are the 
inevitable "kinks" that are found in any new program. Along with GAO, the National Association 
of Homebuilders, and others, we would urge that the Subcommittee carefully review the suggestions 
presented. We would be pleased to offer any assistance that you may desire in that regard. 

issues: 
In particular, we would reinforce suggestions that the Subcommittee consider the following 

appropriate penalties for noncompliance, 

full documentation when a state agency uses its discretion to vary from a state 
allocation plan, 

increased uniformity among states in the processing of applications for credit 
allocations, and 

reducing paperwork for applications for credit allocations. 

The GAO report provides a reasonably accurate analysis of the state of the program. at least 
as it was during the 1992-1994 period that they studied. During that period, there was a risk that the 
credit would expire. Of course, that concern had an adverse impact on the efficiency and 
effectiveness of the program. as did the proposal to sunset the credit in 1995. While the future of 
the credit was in doubt, developers were reluctant to incur costs necessary before they could apply 
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to the state for a credit allocation, and investors were less willing to invest. 1be program is working 
significantly better now since we all have had a couple of additional years to become more 
experienced and more efficient. 1he state housing agencies, developers and investors have increased 
confidence that the credit program is, in fact, a program they can rely on. As a result, they have put 
more resources into making the program work as well as possible. 

1bat said, I would like to spend the remainder of my time addressing a few of the concerns 
that were expressed by members of the Subcommittee at your hearing last week. 

The first and most important issue is whether the credit is necessary. I think. the demand for 
affordable housing and the lack of any significant construction or rehabilitation not using the credit 
proves the importance of the credit. While the credit program is limited to no more than 125.000 
new apartment units each year, U.S. Census data showed an unmet demand for affordable housing 
of more than S million units last year. The Census Bureau estimates that the unmet demand for 
affordable housing will climb to nearly 8 million units by the year 2000. If construction or 
rehabilitation of affordable housing were possible without a Govenunent incentive, it would be 
happening today. The demand exists. 1be problem is simply that, absent the credit, it is not 
economically feasible to build housing that is affordable by the working poor, the handicapped. and 
seniors of modest income. 

The second important issue is whether the program is adequately designed to assure 
efficiency. I would suggest that the state housing agencies, the competitive environment in which 
developers must operate, syndicators, and investors all combine to maximize the most efficient use 
of the taxpayer's dollar. 

Under the Internal Revenue Code, a state housing agency is not allowed to allocate credits 
in excess of the amount necessary to assure financial feasibility. The reality is that the marketplace 
is working to assure that the tax credit produces the highest quality and most cost effective housing 
possible. The demand for affordable housing and for financing by means of the credit creates market 
efficiencies. The state housing agencies enjoy increasing competition by developers for a limited 
amount of credits. This competition is resulting in more and better housing for each credit dollar 
and is assuring that the developers' profits are reasonable. As the GAO report has noted, this 
competition has also allowed the state housing agencies to require standards that exceed those 
imposed by the Internal Revenue Code. 

Syndicators also play a significant role both in assuring that the developer is providing 
needed housing and assuring that the construction or rehabilitation is done in a way that produces 
the best quality housing for the lowest price. A syndicator such as Boston Capital is involved from 
the very beginning - even before a developer goes to the state housing finance agency for a credit 
allocation. On behalf of our investors, we have to be satisfied that a proposed project is an 
appropriate property in a market that needs additional housing. To that end, we will commission our 
own market study to determine rent and income levels in the area, vacancy rates and assess what 
market needs will ac~ly be met by a given property. 

We also use our expertise to analyze construction quality and to assure that invested capital 
goes into the building through an architectural and engineering review. We wilJ often insist on 
modifications to improve the property so that it may compete more effectively in the long run. We 
wilJ monitor the property during construction, the lease-up period and throughout the life of the 
investment. Our monitoring will include construction draws, rent rolls, ocaspancy reports, income 
and expenses, tax returns, audited financial statements and a tax credit compliance worksheet. We 
will also regularly visit sites to check the physical plant as well as tenant compliance. 

Last week, you heard about the monitoring by the state housing fmance agencies. They are 
not the only additional entities monitoring compliance. At Boston Capital we are doing our own 
compliance checking because we need to be able to assure our investors that their investments 
qualify for the housing credit and assure the long-term viability of the properties. This is an essential 
role of a syndicator. Our investors rely on us to assure the validity of the cost and the need in each 
specific market for affordable housing: in short, to provide good, sound underwriting. 
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The return earned by a tax credit investor is also competitive and reasonable. The primary 
determining factor on the return expected by investors is competition from other alternative 
investments. A developer of affordable housing is competing with the entire spectnun of other 
investment opportunities available in this country and has to show a return that is competitive in the 
marketplace in order to attract investors. 

We pool as many as 50 properties in each limited partnership we are involved in order to 
minimize risk. As a result, the "risk premium" demanded by investors is smaller than it would 
otherwise be. It is an indication of a well designed program that it can be so successful in providing 
affordable housing while also allowing the level of return necessary to attract investors. 

Since the tax credit became pennancnt in 1993, more equity has flowed into the market from 
corporate buyers to purchase tax credits. This has increased the amount investors will pay for 
credits and caused more dollars to be available to be spent on the real estate. At the same time. as 
prices increased and the relative number of tax credits available stayed the same, yield to investors 
has dropped. This has led to a reduction in overall expenses in order to mitigate yield declines and 
not drive investors away. Although some investors have left for alternative investments, many are 
still investing. 

Today, fees are the lowest they have been since the beginning of the program and compare 
filvorably to real estate funds which do not involve Federal incentives. The corporations that invest 
in tax credits are very sophisticated and are generally reviewing tax credit investments with both 
their real estate and tax depertments. If fees were not reasonable or if yield dropped lower or below 
their threshold requirements, corporations would simply not invest in tax credits. Faced with the 
possibility of loss of credit, recapture, penalties and interest, most corporations depend heavily on 
their syndicator to underwrite the portfolio of properties and the syndicator as well as monitor the 
properties for the life of the investment 

Finally, I would like to address a concern that was expressed last week that the housing may, 
in some cases, be "gold plated" or overly fancy. J have made available to the Subcommittee 
photographs of some representative properties to give you a sense of the kind of properties built with 
the credit. J think you would agree that the properties are not opulent. On the other hand, we have 
seen a history of Government-assisted housing in the past that did not reflect the needs of the 
marketplace. The housing must be designed and consttucted for long-term viability since it is much 
cheaper than to demolish and build replacement housing every ten or twelve years. 

The failure of the public housing projects that HUD has been demolishing recently is a vivid 
reminder of that problem. Those properties that are not being demolished have to be saved at 
enormous additional cost to the Government. All of this points to the importance of good quality 
initial design and construction. In addition to economic viability, the housing must be accepted by 
the community. When Congress enacted the credit, it made certain that the local communities had 
notice and an opportunity to comment. This was an important provision to assure that success of 
the program. 

I would urge the subcommittee to continue with your oversight responsibilities. This 
program is a major success story. The more you learn about this program, the more proud you will 
be that Congress has developed an affordable housing program that works. The need for affordable 
housing is undeniable. The housing cannot be built without help from the Federal Government 

We all know that the Federal Government's resources are very limited. 1 believe in the 
publiclprivate partnership model to assure affordable housing. The Federal Government should not 
be in the housing business. This is a function that is more appropriate at the state and local level to 
assure that the housing meets local needs. However, this housing will not be built without a Federal 
financial incentive. The housing credit program, by providing a way to access private equity, is well 
designed to maximize the value of the Federal contribution and maximize the affordable housing that 
is built. 
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Collins. 
Mr. Cooper. 

STATEMENT OF WILFRED N. COOPER, FOUNDER AND CHAIR
MAN, WNC & ASSOCIATES, INC., DIRECTOR, NATIONAL ASSO
CIATION OF HOME BUILDERS, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL HOUS
ING CONFERENCE, AND MEMBER, EXECUTIVE COMMI'ITEE, 
U.S. CHAMBER OF COMMERCE, TAXATION COMMITTEE 
Mr. COOPER. Thank you, Madam Chairman. I very much appre

ciate the opportunity to present this testimony on the Low-Income 
Housing Tax Credit Program today. I am Will Cooper, founder and 
chairman of WNC & Associates, of Cosa Mesa, California. We also 
have offices in Portland, Oregon, Houston, Texas, and Washington, 
DC. 

For over 25 consecutive years, WNC has provided the equity cap
ital through syndication for affordable housing for working families 
and the elderly in rural areas, the suburbs and metropolitan areas 
all across the country. 

WNC has sponsored over 100 investment funds, and has over 
11,000 investors, including Fortune 500 companies and individuals. 
As an investment sponsor, WNC acts in the capacity of a watchdog 
for low-income housing tax credit individual and corporate inves
tors. 

This oversight role includes thorough underwriting and due dili
gence of all the affordable properties in which we invest, similar to 
what Mr. Collins was just talking about. 

In this capacity, we perform individual property market studies 
to verify that the properties are targeted to local tenant demand. 
We also review, among other things, the plans and specifications 
and the environmental impact of each property. 

Mter we decide to invest in a tax credit qualified property, WNC 
conducts a thorough review of each tenant file to ensure that they 
are within compliance of section 42 guidelines. 

In 1986, when Congress and President Reagan created the low
income housing tax credit, most of us, to say the least, were nerv
ous about how well the program would work. It has turned out to 
be the Nation's foremost housing production program, and perhaps 
the best example of Federal/State, public/private partnerships. 

Subsequent to 1986, Congress, the State allocating agencies, and 
the affordable housing industry realized that some refinements in 
the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program could make it work 
even more efficiently and those changes were made. 

We have the same opportunity this year working from the rec
ommendations the GAO made to you, and the additional sugges
tions from the commission formed by the National Council of State 
Housing Agencies, and the National Association of Home Builders. 

I have several comments and observations I would like to share 
today with you. As the GAO noted last week, since the tax credit 
was made permanent in 1993, developer and investor confidence 
has been bolstered. This has provided greater competition for the 
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credits, ultimately allowing a significantly higher amount of tax 
credit dollar to go back into low-income properties. 

I want to stress what has already been said: permanence has 
greatly increased the efficiency of the credit, assured that there are 
adequate investors, and guaranteed quality and experienced devel
opers. We are also seeing affordable and quality developments de
signed to last well beyond the initial 15 year period. 

Most States require extended use agreements that require those 
properties to be held affordable well beyond the statutory 15 mini
mum. Some of the early Farmer's Home properties we syndicated 
are now more than 20 years old, and with proper care they are still 
fully occupied and in very good condition. 

We have no reason to believe that the low-income housing tax 
credit properties will be any different. 

There was discussion last week about usage of the State by State 
tax credit allocations. The per capita cap of $1.25 has not been 
raised since 1986. There may be a State or two for whatever reason 
that has not always used its full allocation. 

But our experience is that the need and the demand for afford
able housing far exceeds the available credits. As I indicated, more 
equity is going into the properties, developers have become very 
creative in using other sources of funds to keep rents as affordable 
as possible. This is clear in the GAO's finding that the average me
dian income of tenants living in low-income housing tax credit 
properties is $13,000. 

While the strength of the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Pro
gram is flexibility of States to structure their own programs, more 
consistency in administration would benefit all. 

The GAO should be commended for the most professional job it 
did in responding to Chairman Archer's mandate last year. The 
study demonstrates the success of the program, and I think makes 
a strong case for continued permanence. I think it is fair to say 
that each year since the program was established, we have all 
learned how it can be made more efficient and cost effective. 

If enacted, the recommendations of the GAO and the National 
Council of State Housing Agency Commission will continue the 
positive track record of improving the program, as we go forward. 

The credit responds to the marketplace, and is not corporate wel
fare, nor does it create properties that resemble public housing. On 
the contrary, it is a program designed to encourage the private sec
tor to build, manage and own quality housing for working Ameri
cans. 

It gives that little extra boost to families and the elderly that is 
so badly needed in our country today. 

The commitment to a low-income housing tax credit property is 
much longer in most instances than the minimum 15 year compli
ance period. Many States encourage properties to be maintained as 
affordable for at least 30 years. 

In my home State of California, we have a 55 year obligation to 
keep a low-income housing property affordable. The extended com
pliance period has serious implications for our investors, but that 
is a topic for another time. 

As a point of clarification, figure 1 in the GAO report speaks of 
tax credits and deductions, quote, unquote, as being the same or 
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equal tax benefits for corporations and individuals. Since individual 
taxpayers are subject to the passive loss section 469 rules, their tax 
deductions are not the same benefits that corporations receive. 

In summary, Madam Chairman, WNC is committed to work with 
Congress in developing any legislative and regulatory change Con
gress will be considering. WNC's experience in affordable rental 
housing over the last 25 years, including the tax credit experience 
of the last 10 years, is available to share with you and your staff 
to make any changes or reforms that will serve to improve the pro
gram. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Testimony ofWilfred N. Cooper 
Chairman, WNC & Associates, Inc. 

Director, National Association of Home Builders (NAHB) 
Director, National Housing Conference 

Member ofExecutive Committee, U.S. Chamber of Commerce Taxation Committee 
May I, 1997 

Madame Chair and Members of the Committee 

I very much appreciate the opportunity to present this testimony on the LIHTC 
today I am Will Cooper, founder and chairman ofWNC & Associates, inc. of Costa 
Mesa, CA. We also have offices in Portland, OR, Houston, TX and Washington DC. 

For over 25 consecutive years WNC has provided the equity capital through 
syndication for affordable housing for working families and the elderly in rural areas, the 
suburbs and metropolitan areas all across the county. WNC has sponsored over I 00 
investment funds and has more than 11,000 investors including Fortune 500 corporations 
and individuals. 

As an investment sponsor, WNC acts in the capacity of a watch dog for LIHTC 
individual and corporate investors. This oversight role includes thorough underwriting 
and due diligence of all the affordable properties in which we invest. 

In this capacity, we perform independent property market studies to verify that the 
properties are targeted to local tenant demand. We also review, among other things, the 
plans and specifications and the environmental impact of each property. 

After we decide to invest in a tax credit qualified property, WNC conducts a 
thorough review of each tenant file to assure that they are within compliance of Section 42 
guidelines. 

In 1986 when Congress and President Reagan created the LIHTC most of us, to 
say the least, were nervous about how well the program would work. It has turned out to 
be the nation's foremost housing prod\Jction program and perhaps the best example of 
federal-state, public-private partnerships. 

Subsequent to 1986, Congress, the state allocating agencies and the affordable 
housing industry realized that some refinements in the LIHTC program could make it 
work even more efficiently and those changes were made. We have the same opportunity 
this year working from the recommendations the General Accounting Office made to you 
and the additional suggestions from the commission formed by the National Council of 
State Housing Agencies (NCSHA) and the National Association of Home Builders. 

I have several comments and observations I would like to share today with you 
As the GAO noted last week, since the tax credit was made permanent in 1993 developer 
and investor confidence has been bolstered. This has provided greater competition for the 
credits ultimately allowing a significantly higher amount of the tax credit dollar to go back 
into low income properties. We are also seeing affordable and quality developments 
designed to last well beyond the initial 15 year compliance period. Most states require 
extended use agreements that require those properties to be held affordable well beyond 
the statutory I 5-year minimum. Some of the early FmHA properties we syndicated are 
now more than 30 years old and with proper care they are still fully occupied and in very 
good condition. We have no reason to believe that LIHTC properties will be any 
different. 

There was discussion last week about usage of the state by state tax credit 
allocation. The per capital cap of$1.25 has not been raised since 1986. There may be a 
state or two, for whatever reason, that has not always used its full allocation. But our 
experience is that the need and the demand for affordable housing far exceeds the available 
credits. As I indicated, more equity is going into the properties, developers have become 
very creative in using other sources of funds to keep rents as affordable as possible. This 
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is clear in the GAO's finding that the average median income of tenants living in LIHTC 
properties is $13,300 

While the strength of the LIHTC program is the flexibility of state's to structure 
their own programs, more consistency in administration would benefit all of us involved. 

The General Accounting Office should be commended for the most professional 
job it did in responding to Chairman Archer's mandate last year. The study demonstrates 
the success of the UHTC program and, l think, makes a strong case for continued 
permanence 

I think it is fair to say that each year, since the program was established, we have 
all learned how it can be made more efficient and cost effective. If enacted, the 
recommendations of the GAO and the NCSHA commission will continue the positive 
track record of improving the program as we go forward. 

The credit responds to the market place and is not corporate welfare nor does it 
create properties that resemble public housing. On the contrary, it is a program designed 
to encourage the private sector to build, manage and own quality housing for working 
Americans. It gives that little extra boost to families and the elderly that is so badly 
needed in our country today. These are families that work hard to pay their rents. They 
are families with children who, with this little help, can live in a decent environment and 
can feel better about themselves and perform better in school. 

I find it encouraging that a substantial number of LIHTC properties promote social 
services like after-school study halts and boys and girls clubs. This is a growing trend and 
there are examples all across the country, but one of the most successful examples is in 
Speaker Gingrich's district in Georgia. 

The tax credit program works because investors, who have many options in their 
investments, receive a fair return. Unlike many investments. however, tax credit investors 
must be willing to give up liquidity and be able to invest over a long time. 

The commitment to an LIHTC propeny is much longer in most instances than the 
minimum 15 year compliance period required by Jaw. Many states encourage propenies 
to be maintained as affordable for at least thirty years. In my home state of California we 
have a 55 year obligation to keep an LIHTC property affordable. The extended 
compliance period has serious implications for our investors, but that is a topic for another 
time 

As a point of clarification, Figure I in the GAO report speaks of "tax credits and 
deductions" as being the same or equal tax benefits for corporations and individuals. 
Since individual taxpayers are subject to the "passive Joss" (Section 469) their "tax 
deductions'' are not the same benefits that corporations receive 

In summary, Madame Chairman, WNC is committed to work with Congress in 
developing any legislative and regulatory changes Congress will be considering. WNC' s 
experience in affordable rental housing over the past 25 years. including the LIHTC 
experience over the last I 0 years, is available to share with you and your staff to make any 
changes or reforms that will serve to improve the program. 
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Cooper. 
Mr. Platt. We're going to hear Mr. Platt, and probably Mr. Ste

vens, and then we're going to have to go vote. Perhaps some of the 
other Members will be back, but we're going to have to go through 
another one of these rotations. 

STATEMENT OF RONALD L. PLATT, LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR, 
McDERMOTT, WILL & EMERY, WASHINGTON, DC, ON BEHALF 
OF BRUCE ROZET, CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD, ASSOCIATED 
FINANCIAL CORP., LOS ANGELES, CA 
Mr. PLATT. Thank you, Madam Chairman, and Mr. Coyne, and 

Members of the Subcommittee for allowing me to testify today on 
the low-income housing tax credit. I am Ron Platt with the law 
firm of McDermott, Will & Emery, testifying on behalf of Bruce 
Rozet, chairman of the board of Associated Financial Corp. 

Since the inception of the low-income housing tax credit, Associ
ated Financial has raised over $150 million in private capital for 
low-income housing tax credit transactions, primarily for the reha
bilitation of older HUD properties. 

As we think of national housing policy, particularly in light of 
current budget realities, I think we have to start with some hard 
and very realistic guiding principles. 

First and foremost, the government can no longer afford to sub
sidize the building of new housing for very low-income families. At 
costs ranging up to $150,000 per housing unit, rental or ownership, 
the cost of government financial assistance to meet the need of 
families with incomes below 60 percent of the median income is 
prohibitively expensive. 

The family with an income of $20,000 a year can only afford 
housing with a capital cost of $20,000--$25,000 per year, unless 
we're going to apply substantial other subsidies. 

Since 1987, the Federal Government has allocated over $20 bil
lion to the low-income housing tax credit to develop new and reha
bilitated housing for families with incomes below 60 percent of me
dian. It's perhaps timely to question its effectiveness, as part of the 
Federal role in supporting the development of affordable housing. 

As noted, the program results in the development of new housing 
in many States at a cost of over $150,000 per rental housing unit. 
Since normal market economics can only support an investment of 
less than $25,000 per unit for families below 60 percent of median, 
the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program is directly and indi
rectly providing a Federal subsidy of $50,000 to more than 
$125,000 per housing unit built. 

As a point of reference, it should be noted that the RTC, FDIC, 
HUD and banks with problem real estate have been dumping hous
ing into the open market in recent years at $10,000 to $20,000 per 
unit. 

By establishing realistic ceilings or limits for government assist
ance, the cost to the government will be reduced, and prospective 
housing projects will be more realistically made to conform to mar
ket conditions. 
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The use of the low-income housing tax credit should be limited 
to projects involving a total cost no greater than a market oriented 
standard, such as, for example, $40,000 per unit or less, with ex
ceptions, of course, for those projects for special needs. 

This is consistent with Congress's present efforts to mark section 
8 rents to market, so that the subsidy does not exceed the market 
rate. This will result in directing the tax credits more toward reha
bilitation and preservation of existing affordable housing stock, and 
away from expensive new construction, particularly in our inner 
cities, and still allow new construction in rural and non-inner-city 
areas. 

Utilizing the low-income housing tax credit primarily for reha
bilitation of existing housing would result in protecting a greater 
number of housing units from being lost to free market rent in
creases, condominium conversions, and, particularly, deterioration. 

We lose far more housing to these forces every year than are pro
duced by any program of new construction. The recent GAO study 
found that 71 percent of the tax credit unit households also bene
fited directly or indirectly from one or more other types of housing 
assistance. 

The failure to insure long-term affordability is also one of the 
major flaws in the existing program. The current tax laws require 
owners to maintain affordability for families at or below 60 percent 
of median income for only 15 years. 

A simple modification in the program could protect future afford
ability, and advance the important national housing objective of 
home ownership. Owners could be given the option to convert their 
properties to resident ownership, in return for forgiveness of any 
tax obligation that might be due on sale. The conversion option 
could be available between the lOth and 15th year, and owners 
who converted to resident ownership, as either condominiums or 
tenant cooperatives would pay tax only on the cash they receive. 

Those not electing this option on a prospective basis would be re
quired to maintain their properties affordable for families at or 
below the 60 percent median for a minimum of 30 years. 

Government is subsidizing the construction. 
Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Madame Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for allowing 
me to testify today on the Low Income Housing Tax Credit. I am Ron Platt, 
Legislative Director, McDermott, Will & Emery, testifying on behalf of Bruce 
Rozet, Chairman of the Board of Associated Financial Corporation. 

Meaningful evaluation of the Low Income Housing Tax Credit can only be 
undertaken in the context of overall national housing policy and the historic 
record that lead to its enactment. 

National housing policy must start with some hard, realistic guiding principles. 
First and foremost, the government can no longer subsidize the building of new 
housing for very low income families. At costs ranging from $50,000 to 
$150,000 per housing unit - rental or ownership - the cost of government 
financial assistance to meet the needs of families with incomes below 50% of the 
median income is prohibitively expensive. The family with an income below 
$20,000 per year can only afford housing with a capital cost of $20,000 to 
$25,000 per year. To provide new housing for families at this economic level 
requires government assistance ranging from $40,000 to $125,000 per new 
housing unit built. The failure to recognize these basic economic tenets has led 
us to expend billions in various forms of subsidies to provide a meager few units 
of new housing. Countless numbers of families have been left underhoused or 
living in squalor to cut the ribbons on a pitiful few new projects for only a few 
fortunate families. Only 30% of qualifying families are served by current 
programs. 

By facing this clear reality - the government cannot afford the cost of housing 
very low income families in new housing - we can significantly reduce the cost 
to the government and efficiently utilize those resources that can be made 
available to better house more needy families. 

In 1986, changes in tax law resulted in substituting a tax credit incentive for tax 
benefits Congress had formerly provided to encourage private investment to 
develop low and moderate income housing. The new LIHTC was designed to 
attract private capital for investment in rental housing for families with incomes 
below 60% of median income. Approximately $3.0 billion in tax credits are 
available for allocation by the states each year for use in developing or 
rehabilitating affordable housing. Private investors- corporations and individuals 
- invest in these housing projects to receive the benefits of the tax credits over 
a ten year period. 

Since 1987, the federal government has allocated·over $20.0 billion in LIHTC 
to develop new and rehabilitated housing for families with incomes below 60% 
of median. 

Though this program has had wide support and is administered by the states and 
not by HUD, it is perhaps timely to question its effectiveness as part of the 
federal role in supporting the development of affordable housing. 

The program results in the development of new housing in many states at a cost 
of $50,000 to over $\50,000 per rental housing unit. In California, 
developments in some instances have cost over $200,000 per unit. Since normal 
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market economics can only support an investment of less than $25,000 per unit 
for families below 60% of median income, the LIHTC proiram is directly and 
indirectly providini federal subsidy of $50.()()() to more than $125.()()() per 
housine unit built. 

As a point of reference, it should be noted that the RTC/FDIC, HUD and banks 
with problem real estate have been "dumping" housing into the open market at 
$10,000 to $20,000 per unit. Consider that state and local government agencies-
including housing authorities - are supporting new construction at $50,000 to 

$150,000 per unit while "around the corner" various agencies and institutions 
are disposing of sound affordable housing at 15% to 20% of the cost of the 
LIHTC government subsidized investment in new housing. 

Is this a sound, cost effective way to meet affordable housing needs? 
Considering that it allocates billions of dollars of federal funds to producing a 
relatively small number of new housing units, it cannot be reasonably justified 
as an economic use of scarce government resources. Major changes in the 
LIHTC could better serve housing needs and reduce government cost and 
involvement. 

By establishing realistic ceilings or limits for government assistance, the cost to 
the government will be reduced and prospective housing projects will more 
realistically conform to market conditions. In evaluating possible dollar limits 
for projects, it is interesting to note that information recently disseminated by 
HUD concerning mortgages held by HUD to be auctioned off to private and 
financial groups. The information document lists approximately $1.0 billion in 
previously insured HUD multifamily mortgages covering approximately 35,000 
rental units in the Southeastern United States. These are non-performing 
mortgages that were assigned to HUD when the owners could not meet the 
required mortgage debt service from project operations. Simple analysis shows 
that normal, non-subsidized rental housing in this part of the country often 
cannot support a mortgage of $30,000 per unit. 

The use of the LIHTC should be limited to projects involving a total cost no 
greater than a market-oriented standard, i.e. $40,000 per unit or less. This is 
consistent with Congress' present efforts to mark Section 8 rents to market. 
This would result in directing the tax credits more toward rehabilitation and 
preservation of existing affordable housing stock and away from expensive new 
construction. It would move national housing policy in the direction of 
preserving and maintaining housing that is truly affordable with a minimum need 
for rental assistance for those families with low incomes who cannot afford 
costly new housing or market rate housing. It would, in effect, utilize the same 
subsidies provided by the government to serve the needs of two to three times 
the number of total housing units now being benefitted by the LIHTC incentives 
and would better stabilize and improve existing neighborhoods. 

Critics of this modification wil! argue that it does not add to the stock of 
affordable housing and that it relegates poor families to older housing. Neither 
criticism is valid. By utilizing LIHTC primarily for rehabilitation of existing 
housing, it results in protecting a greater number of housing units from being 
lost to free market rent increases, condominium conversions and deterioration. 
We lose far more housing to these forces every year than are produced by any 
program of low income new construction. Using LIHTC to stabilize existing 
housing and neighborhoods at levels affordable to families below the level of 
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60% at median income - poor working families, elderly retirees and those most 
in need - we serve a broad range of families who might be threatened by the 
vagaries of the market place and fight back against urban decay. Most important, 
redefining the use of the UHTC will serve the needs of two to three families 
versus the cost of new construction for one family. At a time when our 
government resources are very limited, it is essential to serve the greatest 
number of families for each donar expended. 

Part of the dilemma in understanding the role of the LIHTC in comparison to 
other housing programs administered by HUD, is the lack of clear definition of 
the term "low income" housing. In fact, the LIHTC program is similar in intent 
to the low and moderate income housing program enacted by Congress in 1967 
and 1968. The intent of that program was to provide affordable housing for 
families with incomes below SO% of median (LIHTC is targeted at 60% of 
median). The FHA 236 program achieved affordability by subsidizing the 
mortgage interest to an effective I%. Affordable rents for working families is 
the congressionally intended objective of both the 236 and LIHTC program. It 
might be interesting to note that an interest subsidy program could serve a 
similar objective to the LIHTC at a lower cost to the government. Or, put in 
another context, for the $3.0 billion dollars a year in tax credits allocated which 
represents lost revenue to the government, a program involving interest subsidies 
in the same amount over the same time period could produce considerably more 
housing units. Congress should request a GAO analysis of the relative cost of 
tax credits versus interest subsidies in meeting housing objectives. 

When the LIHTC is used to serving lower income families, i.e. below 30% of 
median income, it can only be economically feasible if it involves other 
subsidies. 

The recent GAO study found that 71% of the tax credit unit households also 
benefitted directly or indirectly from one or more other types of housing 
assistance in addition to tax credits. About 39% received direct rental assistance 
--these households had an average income of $7,858 compared with $16,709 for 
the other. 

Besides rent subsidies, the study says many residents also benefitted from other 
government loan, grant, or subsidy programs. It noted one-third of the projects 
were financed by Rural Housing Service Section 515 permanent mortgages -
generally at 1 % interest. 

The real cost to the government of utilizing LIHTC to house very low income 
families climbs dramatically and obscures the real economics of the program. 

If the objective of national housing policy is to provide newly constructed 
affordable rental housing for working families with incomes in the range of 
$15,000 - $25,000 per year, then the LIHTC program accomplishes that 
objective at a cost to the government of approximately $45,000 in subsidy for 
each unit built. If the units built serve families in the very low income range, the 
cost to the government will increase by 50% or more. This is the economic 
reality of the program. Congress must assess this cost in the context of overall 
national housing policy, including the programs administered by HUD. 

The failure to ensure long term affordability is one of the major flaws in the 
existing LIHTC program. The current tax law requires owners to maintain 
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affordability for families at or below 60% of median income for only 15 years. 
After that period, owners can increase rents and markctize the properties without 
consideration to affordability by lower income families. In 1968, Congress made 
the same error in regard to the 236 program. 

A simple modification in the LIHTC legislation could protect future affordability 
and advance the important national housing objective of home ownership. 
Owners could be given the option to convert their properties to resident 
ownership in return for a forgiveness of any tax obligation that might be due on 
sale. The conversion option could be available between the tenth and fifteenth 
year and owners who converted to resident ownership as either condominiums 
or cooperatives would pay tax only on the cash they received. Those not 
electing this option would be required to maintain their properties affordable for 
families at or before the 60% of median income for a minimum of thirty years. 
This modification in the law would not result in any appreciable cost to the 
government and could be available to existing LIHTC projects as well as those 
built subsequent to the enactment of this modification. 

Why do we have the government providing $50,000- $100,000 of the cost of 
each new unit built and then permit the owners to dispense with affordability 
restrictions in fifteen years and marketize the properties? Congress made this 
mistake in 1968 in the 236 program which resulted in e~tpenditures of billions 
of dollars in the past few years to protect the affordability of projects built in the 
early '70's. We should not continue to ignore long term affordability when the 
government is subsidizing the construction. 

In summary, I recommend the following changes to the LIHTC program: 

A. Limit the use of the LIHTC to a market standard i.e. $40,000 per 
unit. 

B. Analyze the relative: cost effectiveness of an interest subsidy as 
compared to the LIHTC. 

C. Extend affordability restrictions from fifteen to thirty years as a 
deed restriction. 

D. Provide tax incentives to convert LIHTC housing to resident 
ownership between the tenth and fifteen year. 

Chainnan JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Platt. That long
tenn affordability issue is a big problem in some of the current pro
grams as you well know. 

Mr. Stevens, I'm going to go over to vote. Mr. Coyne is going to 
stay a while, and then vote, and Mr. Portman will be back. Thank 
you for your testimony. 

STATEMENT OF HERBERT F. STEVENS, PARTNER, PEABODY & 
BROWN, WASHINGTON, DC 

Mr. STEVENS. Thank you, Madam Chainnan. Thank you, Mr. 
Coyne. I'd like to address a few of the questions that you've had 
in this hearing and the prior hearing. 
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The first one that the speaker before me raised was the issue of 
the cost of housing, and the question of whether or not we should 
have a national policy to control that cost. 

I think we have a national policy to control that cost. It's in 
every State's qualified allocation plan. We have over 50 policies 
that make the cost responsive to more local needs. It would be a 
mistake for any witness here to attempt to substitute a dollar 
amount for the State's judgment as to what they need in their lo
cality. I think that's an important part of this program, and an im
portant strength is the ability of the States to pick the kind of 
housing. 

In addition, the Federal mandate in section 42 already requires 
States to build housing at the lowest cost, and to serve the lowest 
possible tenant population. 

Second, Mrs. Johnson asked about other Federal subsidies. And 
I think there was an interesting statistic in the GAO report. The 
GAO said that without any other Federal subsidies, the average in
come for the households that would be served is 45 percent of me
dian income. That's not bad. 

With Federal subsidies, the average income served was 25 per
cent. That's terrific. But we can't get to 25 percent of median in
come without other Federal subsidies. 

The beauty of the credit program is that it is flexible. There are, 
I think, according to the GAO report, 398 percent of the households 
were being served in stand alone projects, stand alone meaning no 
other Federal subsidies. 

Those were still at 45 percent of median income. That's a very 
low-income level, far below the 60 percent which is the maximum 
tax credit level. And it's something we should be proud of, even for 
those projects. 

In addition, we have a lot of people with more special needs and 
with even lower incomes. And the credit program is good because 
it can allow those income level families to be served as well. 

Third, Mrs. Johnson suggested that the type of properties being 
served, one and two per unit, was perhaps not representative of the 
country as a whole. I think that misses the issue. I think the issue 
is whether or not the types of units being served meet the needs 
of the population that the States have at low income. 

I don't think necessarily the population of the country as a whole 
is the answer. 

Fourth, I think that we have brought up in many different ways 
the need for extended use. And I think that it's important when 
you talk about extended use to talk about economic viability as 
well. 

It does no good to say what a property costs initially if it's built 
too cheaply to last for 40 or 50 years. I think that that is an impor
tant aspect of the tax credit program, that it allows States to look 
at costs, and also the costs to develop. 

Finally, I think that Congress should strengthen the hands of 
States in requiring market studies and requiring other engineering 
studies that they can use to make sure the properties truly are via
ble. 

Thank you very much. 
(The prepared statement and attachment follow:] 
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STATEMENT OF HERBERT F. STEVENS 
BEFORE 

THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT 
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
MAY 1,1997 

Madam Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, 

Background 

I am pleased to be here today to discuss the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit. 
My experience with the low-income housing tax credit program, and that of my 
partners at Peabody & Brown, dates back to the legislation creating the tax credit 
as part of the Tax Reform Act of 1986. Since then, my partners and I have worked 
with all sectors of the tax credit program, including investors, syndicators, lenders, 
for profit and nonprofit developers, state credit agencies, and the Internal Revenue 
Service (the MService"). I am the co-author of the book, A Developer's Guide to Low
Income Housing Tax Credjts now in its third edition, which is published by the 
National Council of State Housing Agencies. In addition, I have been a profesaor of 
law at Georgetown University Law Center since 1983, where I now teach the 
advanced course on partnership and real estate transactions, including 
consideration of the Tax Credit. I am also a member of the Commission appointed 
by NCSHA to study the Tax Credit in conjunction with the GAO report 

Prior to the inception of the tax credit, my partners and I have worked since 
the early 1970s with the Congressional initiatives to encourage development, 
construction and management of affordable housing units by the private sector. 

GAO Report 

The GAO was asked to address certain questions and it has done so. These 
questions included the following: is the program doing what was intended in 
producing affordable housing? Who are the beneficiaries and what are the types of 
properties which have been developed? How are the controls over this program by 
the states and the Service working? In general, those of us who have been on the 
inside of this program for the last 10 years are pleased that a responsible outside 
study confirms that the program is producing quality affordable housing for tenants 
whom Congress intended to be the beneficiaries of this program, and that the level 
of compliance with Congressional requirements is high. 

Subcommittee Oversight 

Your committee has asked for more information on the workings of the tax 
credit program. Other speakers will address various aspects of this complex system 
of financing affordable housing. I believe that it may also be helpful to consider the 
history of Congress' involvement in creating and maintaining affordable housing in 
determining how to address the future of the housing tax credit. 

History of the Public/Prjyat,e Partnerships 

In 1968, in response to a national cry for more affordable housing in our 
cities, Congress enacted legislation based on the Kaiser Commission's 
recommendations. Thi11 independent commission proposed the forming of 
"privately-funded partnerships that will join private capital with business skills to 
help cloee tbslow-income housing gap." The goal was to move Crom construction of 
ao.ooo units or low income housing per year to 500,000 units per year. The result 
was Title IX of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968 which created the 
National Corporation for Housing Partnerships. NCHP raised money from major 
corporate investors and invested this in partnerships which developed and owned 
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affordable housing (then called low and moderate income housing). This model for 
financing affordable housing is still widely used today. 

These partnerships were given low interest loans or interest or rent 
subsidies by HUD, initially under the so-called Section 22I(d)(3) and Section 236 
programs, and later under the Section 8 housing program. In addition, the Tax 
Reform Act of 1969 gave affordable housing special tax benefits. These included 
rapid depreciation of rehabilitated property, more favorable accelerated 
depreciation and recapture rules, and deferral of gains on sales if proceeds were 
reinvested in affordable housing. Since that time, and especially in the major tax 
acts of 1976, 1981, and 1986, tax legislation has consist.,ntly favored affordable 
housing, in order to continue to encourage investment by corporations and 
individuals. These special incentives for low income housing included more rapid 
depreciation than other real estate enjoyed and current expensing of construction 
period interest and taxes. 

What Have We Learned · Thjngs We Have Done Well 

Consistent Congressional Action 

Firat, Congress' encouragement of private sector involvement, both in debt 
and equity financing has been consistent since 1968. This has been a critical 
feature -- more important than is generally realized·· in the present success in the 
tax credit program. When the tax credits were created in 1986, the prior history of 
Congressional support for affordable housing through provisions in the tax code set 
the stage for the success of the new program. The capital markets, including the 
people and institutions who make them up, were ready in 1986 to try a new 
program based, in part, on Congress' prior history. In addition, the state housing 
finance agencies wet"C, for the most part, familiar with the concepts of equity 
investment and syndication and of using multiple layers of debt and equity to 
finance affordable housing. Finally, the Internal Revenue Service was prepared to 
be supportive, rather than obstructive, of the new tax credit program, because prior 
legislation had been utilized to accomplish the same goals. The GAO has recognizee 
that permanence and consistency have been helpful features attracting corporate 
investment, which by its nature tends to be conservative. 

Investors' Tax Benefits 

Second, the original theory of private sector involvement was that investors, 
if asked to choose between a market rate apartment complex and a restricted one 
would always choose the market rate complex to meet their investment priorities, 
and ••ould, unless special incentives were provided, avoid the restricted housing. 
The ta:x benefits were designed as a substitute for the economic benefits that come 
from higher rents possible in non-restricted housing. 

This theory has proven true in the tax credit program as well. This is 
especially important now, with many states requiring longer term affordable use 
(longer than the 15 year tax credit compliance period}. This results in even less 
economic return from these projects to the tax credit investor. If Congress or the 
states wish to continue this trend toward lon&er term restricted use, the program 
must retain the flexibility to deliver an acceptable return to the investor in the forn 
of tax benefits without also requiring a significant economic return to be produced. 
However, as discussed below, Congress and the states must also be careful to 
preserve the economic value of the property as affordable housing. 

State versus Federal Regulation 

Third, we have learned that the Department of Housing and Urban 
Development is not the most efficient producer of affordable housing. For example, 
at last week's hearing James Logue, President of the National Council of State 
Housing Agencies, compared the average cost to HUD to produce a unit of public 
housing of about $85,000 vs. the averaa-e cost of a unit under the tax credit program 
of about $60,000. This shows that the tax credit system delivers quality affordable 
housing at a significantly lower price, and without the cost of a large federal 
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administration. This favorable average price per unit of housing means that state 
agencies can allocate their credits to more projects, the federal government will 
have a lower cost per dwelling unit, and the tenants will be living in higher quality 
apartment complexes. 

The requirement that the state housing finance agen<:ies regulate the 
production of housing, as opposed to the federal government, is one of the best parts 
of the program. Because of the requirement for a qualified allocation plan to be 
adopted each year by each state, we have seen U.S. housing policy being created at 
the state level. This housing policy is more responsive to local needs and local 
resources. Moreover, the requirements for public hearings and the availability of 
state officials and staff in each of the states has increased public involvement in 
affordable housing. It is better government which produces, not surprisingly, better 
results. 

Wbat Have We Learned · Things We Could Do Better 

Controls Are Needed 

First, we have learned that tax benefits without limits or controls encourage 
over development and do not result in benefits which are as well targeted to those in 
need. Unfortunately, the tax incentives for affordable housing begun in the 1970s 
were expanded in 1981 so that development of all real estate was given a large tax 
incentive. This led to the boom and bust in real estate development in the 1980s, 
and to a general perception of a tax system at that time which was subject to abuse 
for the rich seeking shelter. 

Under the tax credit program, there is a limit each year on the states' ability 
to allocate credits. This limit enables the states to provide incentives for the 
locations where new housing will be developed and the type of housing that will be 
created. In addition, with the monitoring systems that are in place, the Congress 
can obtain a better sense of the use of these tax benefits. The GAO report focused 
on the years 1992 to 1994. The Service should also report more extensively each 
year to the public on the use of the tax credits. This report should include a count of 
how many credits were allocated, how many were returned (and the reasons for the 
returns), and how many projects were placed in service from prior years' credit 
allocations. I agree with the testimony of James Logue when he said that the 
ability to have credits returned, or to recapture unused credits, is an important 
control which the states have to maximize the proper use of tax credits for housing 
in their states. 

Tax Recapture Problema 

Second, the prior tax incentive programs created tax benefits in the early 
years and tax problema later. The tax recapture burden that overhangs older low 
income housing properties (i.e., pre-tax credit) is now a serious problem. Although 
the burden is ·rair" in that it falls on those investors who benefited from the tax 
deductions taken in earlier years, it is large and it can fall all in one year. For this 
reason, many investors are unable to handle the consequences. For them, their 
incentive ia to hold on to the property aa long as possible to avoid this sword of 
Damoclea. The result is a disincentive to property transfers, rehabilitations, and 
new ownership with better management and more tenant involvement. 

The tax credit program avoids this problem of the early tax benefits and later 
tax recapture in moat instances. It does this because the bulk of the tax benefits in 
the form of tax credita do not create a rebounding gain at the end of the 15 year 
compliance period. 

Hjgh Transfer Coati 

Third, because of this tax recapture, and because of the regulatory 
constraints, the transfer of ownership for pre-tax credit affordable housing ia 
difficult and expensive. These high transfer coats and disincentives work against 
the interests of tenants who will benefit from property rehabilitation and turnover. 
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In addition, the illiquidity of the housing assets causes their economic value to be 
depressed. 

The tax credit program has improved on this aspect by having easier 
ownership transfers built in to the program, but it still bas the same problem of 
illiquidity. As described above, there is not usually substantial recapture to the 
investors transferring the project at the end of 15 years to a new owner. Moreover, 
the program already envisions the idea of transfers to tenant organizations and 
nonprofit organizations at that time. This ease with which an owner can exit the 
program after 15 years in favor of a new nonprofit, a government authority or 
tenant organization should allow the properties to retain more of their economic 
value. 

The tax credit program is not efficient, however, in ita requirement to post a 
bond to avoid recapture during the Hi year compliance period in the event of a 
transfer of ownership. Especially given the fact that tho tax benefits consist of a 10 
year stream of credits, corporations must include in their pricing the risk that they 
will not be able to use these credits fully during the 10 year period. This can occur 
because the corporation may be paying the alternative minimum tax (e.g., because 
of a heavy infrastructure investment), or may be suffering losses for a few years 
during the 10 year period. To the extent that corporate investors know that they 
can resell their interests to other lares corporate investors during the 15 year 
compliance period without going to the expense of posting s recapture bond, they 
may pay more for the tax credit investments they use. Th.is could result in more 
equity being available to tax credit projects for the same federal subsidy. In other 
words, a more liquid market for corporations buying and selling tax credit 
investments will act to maximize the value of the tax credits, and the value of the 
properties which are allocated tax credits. 

Economic Viability 

One thing that we have not done well in the past is focus on the economic 
viability of the housing being created. In too many cases apartment complexes have 
run down before their time and been in need of major rehabilitation. 

In this respect, the tax credit program has certain built in advantages in 
terms of the physical viability of the housing. First, there is not the same incentive 
to build using cheaper materials. In addition, the quality of the asset management 
of the investor community is high and they are now aware of the need to maintain a 
project's viability throughout the 15 year compliance period. 

More can be done in this area, however. States can and should develop 
better guidelines to produce housing of a certain minimum high quality. Congress 
and the states should be careful to avoid the "cheaper is better" assumption. 

In many cases, spending money now on higher quality materials will produce 
significant savings during the life of the property. In addition, there are still 
developers in the program who need quality controls as well as coat controls by the 
state agencies. 

Complicating the Program 

Another lesson learned from history is that we ha,•e made our housing 
programs more difficult to use over time. It is a form of strangulation by 
complication. Right now the tax credit program is in danger of this •. in part, 
because of ita aucceaa. State agenciea are imposing more and more restrictions on 
property developments ·· smaller projects, and even lower incoma tenants, are 
required and, sometimes, inexperienced developers are preferred. The result is less 
economically and physically sound projects which ultimately hurt tenants and coat 
all of us more money. 

Congress should not require more restrictions on tenants or types of 
properties if this hurts the economic viability of the projects. In addition, there are 
ways to simplify the program by technical changes or by guidance from the Internal 
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Revenue Service. We should actively try to simplify the administration of this 
program. By doing eo, the states and the Service can focus on the important issues -
such as compliance with tenant income tests, habitability, and project viability, and 
not on technical issues such aa whether an allocation can legally be revised to add a 
new building. Similarly, il investors can move their focus from technical errors to 
serious errors, they can insure that better projects are built and managed. 

I have suggested a number of changes to simplify the proKTam in the 
attached exhibit. These have been collected from a number of tax credit experts 
around the country, including Ken Alperin, Jerry Breed, Ton)' Freedman, Rick 
Goldstein, Michael Kotin, Mike Novocradac and Kate Sullivan. I would be happy to 
work with the staff to explain these further. 

Conclusion 

The tax credit program baa developed into a system that efficiently produces 
high quality affordable housing. By understanding those features which work well, 
and those which don't work well, in prior Cederal housinc PrGKTama, CongreBB can 
strengthen those portions of the current tax credit system that contribute to its 
succaea. The states are in the forefront oC developinc our national housing policy, 
and they should be encouraged to continue this effort. The private sector has been 
encouraged by the permanence of the program and the support which Concreea baa 
liven to it. As a result, investors and syndicators have invested, and put at risk, 
billions of dollars each year in affordable housinc. To the extent that the regulatory 
system can be made more eMcient, with leas concern over smaller technical issues, 
more attention will be focused on the important need to develop the highest quality 
housing and make it affordable for those of lower incomes. 
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Exhibit to Testimony 
of 

Herbert F. Stevens 

Recommended Simplification and Technical Changes to 
Low Income Housing Tax Credits 

May 1, 1997 

Sjmplification/Admjniatrative Guidance Needed 

A. Carryover Allocation IB§ues 

1. States should be given more flexibility in setting the timing for meeting the 
10% test under Section 42(h)(1)(E), particularly for end-of-the-year allocations. For 
example, states, at their discretion, could give applicants up to six months after the 
carryover allocation to meet the 10% teat. This 10% teat is of such importance, however, 
that an independent certification that the applicant has met such test should be required. 

2. States should be allowed to complete the execution of the carryover allocation 
within 60 days of the end of the carryover allocation year. 

3. As the development process continues during construction, certain physical 
changes to the project may become necessary through no fault of the applicant, from the 
design shown on the application and carryover allocation. In these cases where the 
amount of credits will not change for the project, the state should be able to change the 
allocation without getting a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service (the "Service"). This 
would include changes to the number or size of the buildings or number of units per 
building. 

4. RegulatioiUI §1.42-8 contains a requirement that, in order to permit a 
project's credit percentage to be fixed at the time of a "binding agreement" to allocate credit 
to a building, the binding agreement must be dated and signed by both the taxpayer and 
the agency in a single month. This requirement may be being violated, unknowingly, by 
allocating agencies and project owners. This requirement should be deleted since it is not 
required by the statute and may be more the result of unfortunate phrasing than of a 
policy decision by IRS. 

5. "Aggregate basis" of a building pursuant to §42(h)(4) should be defined. Is it 
before or after adjustments for items such as grants, the historic tax credit and commercial 
space? Docs it include personal property? 

B. Compliance Monitoring 

1. Under the compliance monitoring Regulations §1.42-5, states should be given 
guidance as to what types of corrective actions can be taken in specific, commonly arising 
circumstances. These might include: (i) rent overcharges; (ii) inadequate income 
documentation for current tenants; (iii} inadequate income documentation for former 
tenants; and (iv) late recertifications or income verifications. The Service should also 
consider whether there are particular types of non-compliance that are sufficiently 
technical that they may be corrected and not reported on Form 8823. Finally, the Service 
should consider giving advice regarding whether particular types of non-compliance may 
not be correctable, either because of their severity, their duration or the overall extent of 
misconduct by a project's owner. 

2. Guidance on appropriate usage of Form 8823& should be issued. Events 
which cause recapture should be distinguished from those which do not cause recapture. 

3. The income certification rules under the tax credit follow the HUD Handbook 
which says that income certifications are valid only for 90 days. In an 
acquisition/rehabilitation project with existing tenants, this means that the owner must do 
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two initial income certifications for the same unit if the rehabilitation takes more than 90 
days to complete (if the placed in service dates for the two credits are more than 90 days 
apart). 

4. In the same situation, there may be a compliance problem if a tenant who is 
income eligible upon acquisition goes over income at the placed in service date for the 
rehabilitation or if the remaining term of the lease upon the placed in service date is le88 
than 6 months. 

5. There should be clarification and standardization as to what it means to "set 
aside" a certain number of units Cor tenants with special needs. Does this mean that they 
must be held open forever until a qualifying tenant is found? 

6. Clarification should be i88ued with regard to how often utility estimates havE 
to be updated if a building owner relies on local utility cost estimates. 

C. Tax Exempt Bond& 

1. The Service should clarify the meaning of the requirement in Section 42(h)(4; 
that a project is *financed" by tax exempt bonds by referring to the project meeting the 
requirements of Section 142(d). Alternatively, the Service could use the following 
standard: For purposes of paragraph 42{h)(4), a building is financed by an obligation 
described in subparagraph (a) if the obligations described in subparagraph (a) (i) are 
outstanding during the construction period, or (ii) constitute permanent financing the 
proceeds of which are used to pay construction coats, redeem construction financing, or to 
repay equity contributions made during the construction process, and the obligations were 
induced prior to the date the building was placed in service or, in the case of a 
rehabilitation, the close of the period described in Section 42(e)(3)(A). 

2. It is not clear when the determination should be made that bonds have 
financed 50% of the aggregate basis of buildings and land. Given the uncertainties of the 
construction procesa, this should be determined at the time the bonds are issued and it 
should be clarified to mean that the bonds will finance 50% of the taxpayer's reasonably 
expected basis of buildings and land when completed. 

D. Exceptions for Certain Iransfeu of Exjsting fropertiea 

1. For existing buildings which are at least 10 years old and are being 
rehabilitated, the Code allows certain transfers to have occurred within the 10 years before 
the acquisition. For transfers after foreclosure of a "purchase·money security interest• 
under Section 42(d)(2)(D)(ii)(IV), the meaning of this term should be clarified to include 
funds used to acquire, construct, reconstruct or develop a property, and not just seller 
linancinc. Alternatively, the term "purchase-money" could be deleted and an anti-abuse 
provision inserted, such as adding at the end of euch phrase, •unless the Secretary 
determines that such foreclosure or instrument in lieu of foreclosure is part or an 
arrangement to avoid the application of thia paragraph 2, •. 

2. Similarly, the exception for nonprofit acquired properties in 
42(d)(2)(D)(ii)(IIl) should claricy that this exception applies even if property is acquired by 
a tax exempt entity subject to indebtedness which would result in unrelated business 
taxable income under the debt financed property rules of Section 514 or the Code. 

Tecbnjcal Changes to Section 42 

E. Multiple Buildings/Mixed Income 

1. In multiple building projects, where one building is totally rented to qualified 
tenants at the end of 1997 and the partners wish to take tax credits on this building, but 
where the other buildings are not yet rented to the point where the entire project meets the 
40% set-aside test, current law would indicate that this is not a "qualified project" at the 
end of 1997, and that, therefore, credits may not be taken on that first building until 1998. 
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This should be changed so that as buildings meet the required set aside test, they should 
be treated as part of a qualified project, subject to a "look back" rule to prevent abuse. 

2. In a mixed income project, the owner may be unable to move qualifying 
tenants from one building to another ii doing so changes the percentage set-aside for low 
income tenants in the iU"st building based on the "next available unit" rule of Code Section 
42(g)(2)(D)(ii) and Prop. Reg. Section 1.42-15. For moves in the same building the owner 
must treat the tenant as a new tenant and can only allow it ii the tenant is still under 
income and is recertified. 

3. In addition, the "next available unit" rule works on a building by building 
basis for the tax credits, but works on a project basis under tax exempt bond rules. These 
should be made consistent, so that developers can meet the test on a project basis for tax 
credit purposes. In addition, the Service should be instructed to use the authority in 
Section 42(n)(l)(A) to deal with multiple building projects, or the law should be amended 
permitting (i) compliance, (ii) allocations (throughout the compliance period) and (iii) 
extended use agreements to be applied and evaluated on a project basis. 

4. Similarly, the unit vacancy rule should be clarified in the situation where 
there are vacant tax credit unite and market rate units at the same time. Owners should 
be allowed to rent vacant market rate units to nonqualified household& for a reasonable 
period while they are attempting to rent the vacant tax credit units to qualifying tenants. 

5. When a state makes a project-based allocation, it should be allowed to 
determine the portion allocable to each building at the time it issues the Forms 8609, not 
"in the calendar year in which the building is placed in service" under Section 
42(h)(l)(F)(i)(lll). 

F. Recauture Bonds 

In situationa of a legitimate transfer of a project to a new owner (especially one with 
significant net worth), or in the case of the death of a taxpayer, the recapture bond should 
be eliminated if the new owner agrees that any future potential recapture is the 
responsibility of the new owner/partner&. The marketplace would adjust the pricing of 
project to cover the risk transferred with the property. 

G. Subsidized Construction Financjng 

The rule under Section 42(i)(3)(C) relating to use of subsidized construction 
financing should be revised to require that the loan be repaid not before such building is 
placed in service but within a specified period after the building is placed in service. It is 
often impossible to obtain favorable permanent financing on a property before it ia placed 
in service. In addition, if the aubsidized financing is to be excluded from basis, the amount 
excluded ehould be changed from excluding the full "principal amount" of the loan to 
excluding only the amount of the loan used to fund such eligible basis. 

H. Extended Use 

If the end of the 16 year compliance period coincide& with the end of a Section 8 
contract and the project is subject to the three year "vacancy decontrol" phase, rents may 
still be raised to the tax credit limita. This would effectively make the rent too biih for the 
former Section 8 tenanta. (This may be viewed as a problem in the Section 8 program, 
rather than the tax credit statute.) 
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Mr. PORTMAN [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. Stevens. 
Ms. Lewis. 

STATEMENT OF TERRY LEWIS, NATIONAL COOPERATIVE 
BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF HOUSING COOPERA· 
TIVES, AND NATIONAL COOPERATIVE BUSINESS ASSOCIA· 
TION 
Ms. LEWIS. Thank you very much. Mr. Portman, other Members 

of the Subcommittee, I thank you very much for the opportunity to 
testify on behalf of cooperative housing, specifically in this case the 
National Cooperative Bank, the National Association of Housing 
Cooperatives, and the National Cooperative Business Association. 

We work very closely with low-income housing, much of it coop
eratively owned, and we're very gratified that the GAO study docu
ments the success of the tax credit at reaching exceptionally low
income families. 

But with a minor change we have the opportunity to open it up 
to ownership rather than simply rental. There's a good reason why 
Congressman Metcalf placed first on the priorities of the Repub
lican Housing Opportunity Coalition home ownership. That is be
cause home ownership provides very well understood benefits to 
the communities in which it occurs. 

With the degree of control, responsibility and the pride of owner
ship that comes from home ownership, residents carefully maintain 
their property, they reject unwanted behaviors on the part of their 
coresidents, they participate in their communities to a much higher 
percent, and they raise their children with a real sense of citizen
ship. 

The use of existing housing programs in the past by cooperative 
home ownership has resulted in a long-term retention of affordable 
housing stock, and superior financial performance. 

Cooperative housing also provides lowered cost of operations, as 
compared to comparable rental properties managed by the same 
management company. 

In addition, cooperative housing offers stability and affordability 
that single family home ownership can't match for very low-income 
families. 

Finally, with the kind of limited equity cooperative ownership 
that we propose, the acquisition costs will be well within the reach 
of very low-income families, but they'll be able to have some modest 
appreciation of their equity investment over the term of their own
ership. 

We believe that our proposal will have little or no revenue im
pact. It has been submitted for budget scoring by Senator D'Amato. 
It will act on a par with rental use of the tax credit, and we expect 
that there will be no budget costs. So this minor change should not 
have any revenue impact. 

We propose to make the change by adding permissive rather 
than mandatory language to section 42, that would allow the rec
ognition and use of the program with what we call section 42 co
operatives. 
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The bulk of our proposed changes deals with sections of the Tax 
Code that deal with cooperatives and cooperative housing, not sec
tion 42 at all. And that's section 216, which defines a cooperative 
housing corporation, and subchapter T that deals with the com
prehensive taxation of cooperatives of all types. 

You ought to know, or I think I ought to tell you, what a limited 
equity cooperative is. A housing cooperative is a corporation that 
is composed of stockholders who are the residents of the property. 
There is an absolute identity between ownership of the corporation 
and occupancy of the property. Only residents can own stock. Only 
stockholders can reside. 

The equity limitations mean that there is a control over the re
sale of the cooperative interest. In the case of the low-income hous
ing tax credit, that control would mean that the cooperative inter
ests could only be resold to eligible families, and that it could only 
be sold at a price that reflected a very small appreciation, the same 
that exists under the Mortgage Revenue Bond Funding Act. 

Finally, we know that there is some use of the tax credit as it 
currently exists to create leasing cooperatives, but these coopera
tives do not in fact provide a real sense of home ownership, or any 
of the benefits that come from home ownership to the residents of 
the property. · 

Typically they're run very much like any other rental property, 
with an option to purchase that may or may not be realized at the 
end of the tax credit period. 

Our proposed legislation would provide an exit strategy at a very 
affordable price and at a time certain that would allow the coopera
tive to buy out the tax credit investors who would be a second class 
of stockholders in the corporation. 

We have had a study commissioned by Abt Associates, and they 
estimate that about 1,600 families per year over a growth period 
of about 5 years would be served by an ownership rather than a 
rental model, unless someone really became a strong advocate of 
cooperative housing. 

That's about 3 percent of the units produced over the 3-year pe
riod that was in the GAO study. We think that that 3 percent could 
be a wonderful model, of highest and best use of the tax credit, and 
a real leveraging of the tax credit to the social benefits of anchoring 
communities and providing stability and creating a better sense of 
citizenship that the LIHTC Program seeks to produce. 

Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement follows:] 
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Testlmoay of Terry Lewis, 

former chair, NCB Developmeat Corporatloa 

oa bebalf oCtile National Cooperative Buk, 

the National Association ofHou•ing Cooperatives, and 

the Natioaal Cooperative Basiaess Association 

before tile House Ways and MeaDs Committee Ovenigbt Subcommittee 

May 1,1997 

Madame Chainnan and Members of the Ways and Means Oversight Subcommittee: 

I appreciate the opportunity to testify today on behalf of cooperative housing. We applaud 

your efforts to monitor the Low Income Housing Tax Credit, the only successful program to 

empower the states and local communities to create affordable housing that reaches exceptionally 

low income families. 

As successful as the LIHTC has been, we believe it can be even better. W c believe that low 

income families should be given the opportunity to owa affordable housing as an alternative to 

renting it We have proposed a minor legislative change to IRC Section 42 to give state housing 

agencies the opdoa to create cooperative housing. 

create: 

Through limited-equity cooperative ownenblp. our proposal would allow the LIHTC to 

the degree of control, responsibility. and pride of ownership that leads residents to 

carefully malataiD their property, reject uawaated behavlon, participate In 

their communities, and raise tllelr cblldreD with a real seose of dtlzeashlp; 

substantial public benefit in the form of loag-term reteDtloD of affordable houslag 

stock aad superior ftaanelal performaaee ; 

lowered costs of operation compared to comparable rental properties with the same 

management company ; 

stability and aiJordablllty that single-family ownership cannot match for low

income families; and 

acquisition costs within the reach oflow-income families, with modest appreciation 

over the term of ownership. 

Because the UHTC has been so successful, we recognize that it is desirable to limit changes 

to Section 42. The legislative change we're requesting is aimed at specific provisions in the IRC that 

deal with cooperatives (Section 2 I 6, which defmes cooperative housing corporations, and 

Subchapter T, which deals in general with the taxation of non-exempt cooperatives). We propose: 
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minimal amendments to Section 42, adding permissive rather than mandatory 

language to acknowledge that the Housing Credit can be used to create "Section 42 

Housing Cooperatives"; 

Section 216 A would be added to the IRC to penni! Section 42 cooperatives to have 

two classes of stock, one owned by the Housing Credit investors, the other class 

owned by the residents; and 

Subchapter T would be amended to acknowledge its applicability to Section 42 

cooperatives as defined in Section 216A. 

This proposal adds permissive ratber tbau mudatory language to acknowledge that the 

Crcdi t can be used to create "Section 42 Housing Cooperative." We should let the local community, 

the state housing agency and the developers decide if they want either a rental property or a 

cooperatively owned property depending upon the needs and wishes of their market. 

By way of background a housing cooperative is a corporation formed to own a multifamily 

property, and the only stockholders of the corporation arc the owner-occupants of the apartments. 

Under the tax code the owners of a cooperative apartment have the same tax treatment that is 

available to owners of single family and condominium homes. 

Before the LIHTC, federal programs for financing affordable rental housing produced a 

significant number of resident-ov."I!ed multifamily housing units in the form of housing cooperatives. 

According to a 1994 Urban Institute study commissioned by the National Cooperative Bank, the 

cooperative housing created under these programs offered substantial public benefits in the form of 

both long-term retention of affordable housing stock and superior financial performance. The study 

concluded that "cooperative low-income housing has proven its fmancial viability, but currently is 

an under-utilized resource in the Nation's attempt to meet its affordable housing needs." 

The GAO found that more than three-quarters of Housing Credit renters have income below 

50"/o of the area's median and that the average renter earns only 37% of the local median income. 

At this level of lueome, reuten ill HOIISba& Credit properties would almollt certlliuly Dever have 

the opportualty to own a home. With the option of a housing cooperative , home ownership and 

(within strict limitations) the building of home equity will suddenly become achievable. 

NCB has financed over 30,000 units of affordable housing in the United States over the past 

fifteen years with delinquency ratios below national averages and nominal charge offs in recent 

years. 

Under Section 42 in its current form, a few developers have utilized a somewhat cumbersome 

leasing cooperative structure in the hope that it would provide a taste of ownenhip to low income 
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residents. While the intent is commendable, the residents have only the distant promise that, at some 

remote future date, they might, through an option to purchase, gain actual ownership. Experience 

indicates that resident's derive no sense of owner.;hip from that uncertain possibility. 

This proposal does not increase the Housing Credit but simply allows a cooperative structure. 

Our legislative proposal is anticipated to have little or no revenue impact, because the cooperative 

structure will be equal to a rental. Senator D' Amato submitted the proposed legislation to the Joint 

Committee on Taxation for a revenue impact estimate, and we are awaiting the results. 

The Section 42 cooperatives we propose would allow the sponsor to allocate management 

responsibility far more appropriately, with Housing Credit investor.; controlling those elements of 

operation related to eligibility (e.g. ensuring that operating charges fall within LIHTC limitations, 

preventing any violation of family income limitations by incoming cooperative member.;, and 

compelling a satisfactory overall level of asset management.) Within those parameters, the 

cooperative (and, through its democratic processes, the residents) would control member selection, 

rules, the specifics of the budget, and the administration and maintenance of the property through 

their selection and oversight of a property management firm or personnel. Through a formal 

agreement, the investor.; would assume these authorities if the residents were unable or unwilling 

to manage the property in a manner consistent with the requirements of the LlHTC. 

The Section 42 cooperatives we propose would also provide actual ownership from the onset, 

with the residents able (at a date certain and at a reasonable and ascertainable price) to become the 

sole and absolute controller.; of their cooperative by repurchasing the interest of the Housing Credit 

investor.;. In addition, the resident's initial limited equity contribution could appreciate modestly 

over the term oftheir residency. 

A 1997 study by Abt Associates, Inc. that was also commissioned by NCB concluded that 

"Utilization of a Section 42 Housing Cooperative program could reach annual production of 

approximately 1,600 within a five-year period after passage." This could result in as many as 

15,000 renters within five year.; moving into units they would own. 

We ask your support so that low-income families, in addition to finding safe and affordable 

housing, can achieve the American dream of home ownership. 

Madame, Chairman, I welcome your questions. 
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Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Ms. Lewis, and I thank all the wit
nesses here. I'm sorry that I had to run in and out, but such is our 
schedule with the votes and other commitments on a busy day 
when we're balancing the budget and doing all these other things. 

But I really do appreciate the testimony, and all of your com
ments, including those we will have now in our dialog, are a part 
of the record and will be helpful as we try to put together the best 
way to proceed with regard to the low-income housing tax credit. 

So this is not in vain. I am honored to be able to sit here and 
ask this group of experts all these questions. I have a lot of them, 
but not all I'll be able to get to today. I'd like to start with some 
of the questions that I pursued at the last hearing, a week ago, 
where I know some of you were in attendance. Mr. Roberts and I 
spoke at that hearing. 

It goes to the issue of the subsidy, some of the stacking issues, 
rents and so on. The first question I would have, and I will open 
it up to any of you, because you've all had experience in these 
projects. Most of you, I understand, have probably had some experi
ence in a mix, where you have some credit units, and you also have 
some units that would be market rate. 

If that is the case, if you've had that kind of experience if you 
could tell the Subcommittee how much greater the rents are in the 
unsubsidized units than on the credit eligible units. Give us some 
sense of what the gap is, with regard to specific projects you've 
been involved in. Mr. Roberts, could you start out? 

Mr. ROBERTS. Well, Congressman, I think the GAO found, and 
our experience has been that virtually all of this housing is 100 
percent housing credit eligible housing. There are some mixed in
come projects, but they are very much the minority. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Would that be Mr. Collins' answer as well? 
Mr. COLLINS. Yes. Although, Massachusetts has undertaken 

some major efforts focusing on mixed income properties, the Shaw 
program for example. I can't give you the details on the experience 
they've had, but I'm not sure it's been a positive one. 

But I've seen that there is a differential in some of the rents be
tween 10 to 20 percent. And in some cases, they might be very 
similar. . 

Mr. PORTMAN. I think the numbers that GAO came up with, as 
I recall in its report, was about a $100 difference. I think the aver
age rent for low-income housing tax credit units was $453. Is that 
right? 

And they came up with the $555 number. Do any of you dispute 
that number, the $555 number for nonsubsidized? 

Mr. STEVENS. That's probably correct. 
Mr. PORTMAN. That's probably correct? 
Mr. STEVENS. That's probably correct. It's important to under

stand, however, that the tax credit subsidy did not go to subsidize 
those units paying the higher rent. In any mixed income property, 
this program, unlike the prior tax programs, only subsidizes the 
units at or below 60 percent of median. 
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So many areas are trying mixed income properties as a way of 
integrating people in the community. But frequently it's done in a 
transparent way, so that the tax credit units might be intermixed, 
and even the tenants wouldn't know. They wouldn't look any dif
ferent than the other units. 

But yet they would be owned separately by the tax credit part
nership. 

Mr. PoRTMAN. Any other comments with regard to the comj>ari
son of rents? Is there any dissention from the GAO figures of $555, 
or roughly $100 more for nonsubsidized units? 

Mr. STEVENS. There is definitely a difference. It's important in 
the underwriting that there be a market for these units, so that 
they not compete directly with the market rate units. 

Most private-sector underwriters, including investors and lend
ers, like to see at least a 10 percent difference if not more between 
the market rate rents and the tax credit rents. 

Mr. PoRTMAN. OK With regard to the stacking issue, quickly, 
the GAO report documents a lot of positive results of credit projects 
serving low-income households, and yet they find that 71 percent 
of the credit units benefited from additional subsidies of one kind 
or another, and some of those were rental assistance, of course, sec
tion 8 type. Some were construction. 

From your experience, could you estimate for us the portion of 
the positive result that flows from the credit as opposed to these 
other subsidies, ~ven the 71 percent figure? 

I guess what I m really asking is what is the incremental benefit 
that the credit provides? 

Mr. HARVEY. That's a difficult one to answer directly because it 
depends on the subsidy and how many subsidies you're using, and 
what the purpose is. A lot of what the Enterprise Foundation has 
done, special needs housing, where the tax credit alone could not 
reach down to the people that you're serving, whether it's mentally 
ill or whether it's somebody that's off of the homeless roll, and so 
forth, and just has public assistance before they get into jobs. 

And so you really arrive at it the other way in your underwrit
ing. You underwrite, you figure out what is your base level that 
you're going to be serving, and then you start with the tax credits 
and then you say what additional-working typically with the 
city-what additional subsidies does it take to get down to this 
level that you're serving. What are the resources that are avail
able? 

Typically it's a community development block grant, home pro
gram, and or some other special subsidy for special needs popu
lation. And you work it out. It's all reviewed by the State, to make 
sure that there isn't too much subsidy in it, and that it makes 
sense on an overall basis. 

So it's hard to say-and it will also vary dramatically around the 
country. There are some areas and cities that are high cost, but 
have low median income. That directly affects where you can set 
the rent at a maximum, and then what is your cost of getting 
there. 

And that varies all across the country. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Such as some of the larger urban areas on the 

coasts? 
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Mr. HARVEY. Yes. It's also out West. I mean, out West is very
they're very high cost. And some of them are lower median areas. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Mr. Roberts. 
Mr. ROBERTS. A question that would lead from your line of in

quiry, sir, is whether in fact it makes sense to subsidize construc
tion, or perhaps whether it would be wiser just to subsidize rental 
assistance. 

And the question is, so why do we need to build this housing? 
Mr. PORTMAN. I'm glad you asked that question, Mr. Roberts. 
Mr. RoBERTS. And the answer is-
Mr. PORTMAN. You and I have talked about this, and I raised 

some of these questions at the last hearing, and it would be helpful 
if you all have thoughts on that. 

Mr. RoBERTS. There are specific circumstances where rental as
sistance just can't get the job done. But more important, that con
struction--

Mr. PORTMAN. Because there's not adequate housing available? 
Mr. ROBERTS. That's one example. There are some tight markets 

that just don't adjust fast, and any housing that is built will be ab
sorbed at upper- or middle-income levels, and so won't reach down, 
ever filter down to the low-income levels. 

In urban neighborhoods, for instance, an objective is really to re
build the neighborhood, to stabilize surrounding properties, encour
age additional investment and the like. You need to have an invest
ment strategy to accomplish that. 

If you have existing stock that you're trying to conserve, that, 
again, requires an investment strategy in order to preserve that 
property, and special needs housing where it's much more efficient 
to serve populations within a specific site. A rental assistance pro
gram can't accomplish that. 

There are different tools for different purposes. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Let me just pursue that for a moment, and, again, 

others should feel free to jump in. Let's assume, for a moment, 
since you took us down this line of questioning, and I was trying 
to be more specific on some of the information we need for the 
record, and will continue on that. 

But if the subsidy was provided, let's say as an example, through 
section 8, or, for that matter, through a block grant to the State 
agencies, the State agencies determined who was eligible, and it 
was at the same level, let's say, as the tax credit subsidy-and 
there can be, as you know, some dispute over the level of that sub
sidy-then isn't there some level at which the individual would 
have the market power to be able to have the market work for him 
or her to find units, even in those urban areas? 

In other words, is the housing market so different from other 
markets around this country where when you empower somebody 
by giving them the tools to be able to go and demand housing by 
providing more in section 8, or more in block grants, that the hous
ing just would not be built, and so you wouldn't have these advan
tages that you are talking about in tenns of communities being re
built, and therefore attracting more capital? 

Is there no number at which that would happen? 
Mr. RoBERTS. Yes, sir. But it is a very high number. I mean--
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Mr. PORTMAN. You say it would be a higher number than the 
low-income housing tax credit subsidy? 

Mr. ROBERTS. In order to stimulate the capital investment, it 
would need to approximate the rent subsidies that were present in 
the section 8 production program, which was a project-based sub
sidy program which the Congress is now trying to figure out how 
to sustain. 

So you can do it that way. You don't have to provide just a direct 
construction subsidy. You can do it through a rent subsidy, but it 
has to be project-based, and it has to be high enough to support 
a mortgage to carry the construction costs. 

Ms. LEWIS. And it has to be certain. Speaking from the point of 
view of a national lender, if you don't know 3 years ahead of time 
that that equity investment is going to be there, either provided by 
the low-income housing tax credit or by a project-based set aside 
of section 8, then you might as well not do your feasibility studies. 
You might as well not begin to option the property, begin to work 
with your zoning board, because you're really planning for 3 years 
down the road. 

Mr. PORTMAN. That's a good point. And, as you know, nothing is 
certain up here, and even entitlements tend to change, as again as 
was mentioned earlier with the negotiations going on today. 

But certainly if one looks at the effect that permanence had on 
applications, one would see that there is in fact a longer term plan
ning process here, because applications obviously increase when 
you get into permanence. 

Whatever permanence means around here. So I don't argue with 
that. 

Is that all that different from an annual appropriation, or, for 
that matter, something even more certain, I suppose, which would 
be some kind of a mandatory spending item? Mr. Stevens. 

Mr. STEVENS. At the hearing last week, the GAO actually stated 
that the comparison should have been about $200 between average 
median rent and the tax credit rent. If you took that $200 between 
median rents for the areas and the tax credit rents that were actu
ally charged, and multiplied that times your approximately 30 
years, you'd end up with a cost to the government of about $72,000 
per unit, compared to the $27,000 that the GAO found. 

So even doing what we might call an incremental subsidy, it 
would still be more expensive. And I'd like actually to have the 
GAO confirm that. It would be useful for the Committee. 

But using their testimony last week, doing the math, it comes 
out to be about twice or more, the cost to the government, to use 
a rental subsidy as to use the tax credit. 

Mr. PORTMAN. That's interesting. I'd love to see those figures, 
too, because you could take the GAO numbers also and assume 
$100 difference given the average that they used, and take that 
over 12 months, and you end up with a significant difference going 
the other way. 

Mr. STEVENS. Right. 
Mr. PORTMAN. If you'd simply take $100, that'd be $1,200 per 

year, take it out of 10, now 15 years of the program, let's say 15 
years. I know California has a longer period. You end up at a zero 
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discount rate of about $18,000 as the value of the rent subsidy, as 
compared to $27,300. 

Mr. STEVENS. Right. 
Mr. PORTMAN. You're saying that those numbers are not accu-

rate, because----
Mr. STEVENS. For two reasons. 
Mr. PORTMAN. OK. I'll let you say it. 
Mr. STEVENS. One is the incremental cost, as the GAO said in 

their testimony last week, was about $200 difference. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Not $100? 
Mr. STEVENS. Not $100. And, second, you can't really use 15 

years when the tax credit is producing housing that's going to last 
at least 30 or more. 

Mr. PORTMAN. But there's not commitment to provide it to low
income individuals after the 15 years, is there? 

Mr. STEVENS. There is in most States. 
Mr. PORTMAN. I know different States have different require-

ments. 
Ms. LEWIS. The market is bidding that commitment up. 
Mr. PORTMAN. What do you all think of, is it 55 in California? 
Mr. COOPER. Fifty-five. 
Mr. PORTMAN. That seems like a long time. What do you all 

think of that? 
Ms. LEWIS. It depends on the availability of additional subsidies. 

Frankly speaking, without the availability of the ongoing sub
sidy--

Mr. PORTMAN. It would be difficult to attract investors. 
Ms. LEWIS [continuing]. To deal with operating costs, you're 

going to be in a situation where the property will not be able to 
rehab, will begin to defer maintenance, where it will begin to expe
rience vacancies because the target population will not be able to 
afford the rents. 

You really need that additional rental subsidy to extend beyond 
the 15 year compliance period. 

When I look at it from the point of view of the residents becom
ing owners, at the end of the current period, the proposal that Mr. 
Platt made, absent an operating subsidy in the form of some sort 
of rental subsidy, it becomes very iffy for the cooperative or for the 
residents with that low-income level to take on the obligation of 
maintaining affordability. 

With an ongoing subsidy, contingent on that ongoing subsidy, it 
becomes practically a sure thing. 

Mr. HARVEY. The real difference between this and a rental pro
gram is this is place-based, and the permanence in it is you're get
ting-you're really writing down most of the capital at the begin
ning. 

Whatever can be financed will be financed from there on. That's 
very difficult from getting something that is based upon the rent 
that's coming in, the certainty of the rent that's coming in, and the 
period of time you'll be receiving the rent. 

If it's like the programs of today, which are getting changed 
every 5 years, you can't finance it. We can't find banks to finance 
something without knowing that they've got a rent stream to amor
tize down their cost over a period of time. 
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This program really is good because it takes that certainty and 
puts it up front. It's really a capital write down approach to what
ever we're doing. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Mr. Roberts, though, talked about the project
based subsidies. Wouldn't that solve some of that problem for you? 
Because they attach to the building, not to the low income---

Mr. HARVEY. Yes. But again, what you're basing off of that is a 
15 year certainty, or some period certainty against which you will 
get x amount of debt, and then that either makes it work or not 
work. 

Those 15 years are being challenged right now, so that there's a 
discount that the capital markets will put on the certainty that it 
will be there for all 15 years and you'll get rent adjustments on it. 

That's a problem in housing, there seems to be no certainty that 
these contracts really are going to be there over a period of time. 
If you take care of it up front, you know you've got your costs car
ried up front. 

Mr. PORTMAN. I have one more follow up question of Mr. Stevens, 
and I'm going to allow Mr. Weller a chance to ask some questions. 
What number do you use? You mentioned the two differences, the 
$200 and the time period. 

Do you use 30 years rather than 15 years, or what figure? 
Mr. STEVENS. I think you should use 30 years, because the Fed

eral law requires-
Mr. PORTMAN. So your 30 years is where you get the-what did 

you say, $72,000? 
Mr. STEVENS. $72,000. Yes. 
Mr. PORTMAN. OK 
Mr. STEVENS. So if you did 15 years at that, it would be $36,000. 

It would still be higher than the tax credit cost. 
Mr. PORTMAN. OK Doesn't GAO use present value to come up 

with its $27,000 figure? 
Mr. STEVENS. Yes. 
Mr. PORTMAN. OK So how do you compare yours to that? They, 

as I recall, say it's $27,300 based on present value. So you should 
calculate yours on present value, as well, to compare the two? 

Mr. STEVENS. Yes. So it would be lower. 
Mr. PORTMAN. What discount rate are you going to use? 
Mr. STEVENS. Using the GAO's rate, it was probably the Federal 

rate, about 7 percent. That would be for 15 years, that would be 
about half, using the 7 percent discount rate, it would be about 
half. So that would be, instead of $36,000, it would be $18,000. 

Mr. PORTMAN. OK. What do investors in your projects typically 
use? Their cash flow? Seven? 

Mr. STEVENS. Yes. For cash flow discounting? 
Mr. PORTMAN. Yes. 
Mr. STEVENS. Well, comparing apples and apples, you'd take the 

same discount rate the GAO used for the tax credit and apply that. 
Mr. PORTMAN. So instead of $72,000, what's your number? 
Mr. STEVENS. That would be probably more like 20. 
Mr. ROBERTS. We don't have the calculator here to do this, but 

I would guess it would be somewhere in the high $40,000 range, 
$200 a month discounted at 7 percent over 30 years. 
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Mr. PORTMAN. I just think it's important that we all are using 
the same basis upon which to make these comparisons. I know it's 
difficult in this area to compare. We talked about apples and grape
fruits and oranges at the last hearing. 

With that, let me turn it over to Mr. Weller, and if you all are 
willing we'll ask some more follow up questions. 

Mr. Weller. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to direct my first 

question to Ms. Lewis. In your testimony, you discussed the Na
tional Cooperative Bank's proposal regarding the home ownership 
initiative proposal, the cooperative program. 

And I was wondering to what extent are some States already 
doing this? 

Ms. LEWIS. Well, the tax credit program as it currently stands 
prohibits home ownership. It is strictly a rental program. Given the 
benefit that has been created through the use of prior rental pro
grams by a cooperative home ownership model, we think that that's 
very short sighted. 

The closest you can get under the current program is what we 
call a leasing cooperative, under section 42, and generally it is co
operation in name only. This program would open it up to allow the 
sponsor to allocate real management responsibility, less than or 
within ·the framework of the tax credit, which the investor would 
clearly want to maintain, but ongoing property management deci
sions are in fact made very efficiently and effectively by well in
formed coop boards. 

I mean, it's very clear that a well managed coop with the same 
property managers, same property configuration will end up with 
lower operating costs than a rental. Because cooperative owners 
make efficient decisions. 

They look at the value of an investment over time, they are more 
willing to upgrade their window system, they are more willing to 
install more efficient furnaces as a replacement unit than any rent
al owner would be, because they know what the pay off is going 
to be. 

And if they're individually metered, they really cut down their 
utility costs as well. 

So cooperatives really work effectively to reduce operating costs 
if they are given the management authority that they would be al
lowed to have under this program, plus they would have the real 
investment that home ownership brings. 

I work with limited equity cooperatives now who sell their coop
erative interests for a very limited price to a very limited group of 
people, low-income families, and maybe, say, $2,500 is the maxi
mum transfer value of that cooperative interest. 

Well, you should see what people do with their units, in terms 
of improvements and maintenance, in order to maximize that little 
tiny $2,500 value. 

And in a lot of places in the country, that $2,500 is all that's nec
essary to, with PMI, move into a single family home as your in
come level increases. Now, that's not the case all over. It really de
pends on your market. 

But that little tiny bit of incentive and that little tiny bit of eq
uity appreciation can have a huge impact. 
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Mr. WELLER. Are there particular pilot, or experiments that 
States are conducting right now? 

Ms. LEWIS. They're not allowed to do that. Again, because home 
ownership is completely prohibited. 

Mr. WELLER. How about initiatives on their own, unrelated to
or State housing programs unrelated to the Federal statute. 

Ms. LEWIS. We can talk about cooperative housing that's pro
duced under many, many programs, Federal, State and in the open 
market. Limited equity cooperatives here in the District have been 
encouraged by the option to purchase that the residents have, that 
has been exercised for a very long time. 

A lot of the HUD programs, the 221(d)(3) program, the 236 pro
gram, produced a lot of cooperative housing. And you can take a 
look at it. I mean, I'd love to take you on a tour. 

Mr. WELLER. I believe when you increase home ownership, you 
strengthen a community, because people want to protect that stake 
they have in the community, and the equity they have. 

Ms. LEWIS. They do, indeed. 
Mr. WELLER. The next couple of questions I'd like to direct to Mr. 

Cooper, if I could. The GAO report made some recommendations 
regarding independent market studies, and I was wondering, do 
you perform independent market studies to verify that the prop
erties are targeted to local tenant needs as part of your program? 

Mr. CooPER. We mentioned in our testimony about independent 
market studies. I think probably Mr. Collins can speak to the same 
issue in how he treats it, but we specifically don't rely on the mar
ket study that has been done by the original developer/builder, if 
you will, who engages a market analyst to do a study for him. 

We go to a separate, independent, third party study so that we 
can verify for our investors that, in fact, the market does exist. We 
have actually abandoned properties, if you will, when we find early 
on that our independent market study doesn't give us the comfort 
level that we need. 

Mr. WELLER. But that's standard operating procedure for you? 
Mr. CooPER. That's standard procedure, correct. 
Mr. WELLER. Is that the same for you, Mr. Collins? 
Mr. COLLINS. It is. And we go one step further. We have an ac

quisition staff, who are actually very experienced in doing market 
studies themselves. So we'll do a third market study to confirm 
what was seen in the other two, or to correct accordingly. 

Mr. WELLER. Will that study determine if there's already low 
cost tenant units already available in the neighborhood or in the 
community being served? 

Mr. COLLINS. Yes. Actually what you're really looking at when 
you go into a study and see the marketability, you're really looking 
at the comparable rents in the area, and costs of construction of the 
projects in the area. And you're looking at the vacancy rates. What 
else? 

But in general, it's a complete process to underwrite the project, 
to know that there is, in fact, a market for that particular rent and 
that particular project and the need. 

Mr. WELLER. But, now, does the availability of low cost tenant 
units in the area, will that affect your decision, if you discover 
there is-
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Mr. CoLLINS. Yes, it will. Certainly we don't want to see some
thing overbuilt in an area, because it will be drawing away tenants 
from the other particular project. 

Mr. WELLER. One of the questions I focused on with the previous 
panel, of course, there's a discussion in the past, and of course a 
debate which succeeded in making permanent the low-income hous
ing tax credit in 1993. 

And since them some have discussed making it temporary again, 
going back to the old way. And there were some figures that were 
shared by some members of the previous panel which would indi
cate that they felt that if we eliminated the permanent status of 
the low-income housing tax credit, and sunsetted it with more tem
porary status that we would see a reduction of investment by the 
private sector, but also a reduction in the amount of affordable 
housing units available, as a result of that. 

Do you agree with those figures? 
Mr. CoLLINS. Yes, we do. As a matter of fact, I might mention 

that normally people outside of Washington don't fully understand 
the definition of sunset. To them it's repeal. And I know in the last 
case, in 1993, when sunset was being talked about, even the threat 
of it discouraged people from investing. Referring to what Larry 
Swank said earlier about the development process, it takes at least 
2 years to actually go through the process which ultimately results 
in a developer making a commitment in time and money and lost 
opportunity. 

And in many cases, someone is really not likely to rely on a deci
sion 2 years from that date to commit that kind of money. If you 
look at the investment community, a lot of what's happened when 
the credit was made permanent, you saw a large involvement on 
the part of the corporations in investing in this. 

And the reason for that was because it was something of a per
manent nature. And they have to build up their own staffs and 
they have to invest time and money themselves, and they need 
some lead time. 

And what has happened, with the increased number of investors 
in the market, which was again the result of the permanence you 
find that the larger lenders were willing to come in at a much 
lower interest rate, made it much more competitive, and you've got 
to recognize that this program, in my 25 years of experience, this 
one is more market driven than the programs in the past. 

In addition to that, the prices have gone up. And what that has 
resulted in is more money going into the project. Because there are 
a number of controls and constraints out there which prevent de
velopers, syndicators or any other party taking exorbitant amounts 
of profit out of this. There are limits. 

Mr. WELLER. So as I understand the point you're making, Mr. 
Collins, you were saying that with the permanent status, there is 
greater interest by potential lenders and investors. 

Mr. COLLINS. Yes. 
Mr. WELLER. And because of that, more affordable rates of credit 

were provided. 
Mr. COLLINS. Yes. 
Mr. WELLER. Bringing down the cost of construction of the units. 
Mr. COLLINS. Exactly. 
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Mr. WELLER. Mr. Roberts, do you want to add to that? 
Mr. RoBERTS. Let me just say that the projects that would be 

most severely curtailed would be the more difficult projects, the 
more time consuming projects, and the riskiest projects. And those 
tend to be the inner-city projects. 

Mr. STEVENS. Mr. Weller, to respond to your question, also? 
Mr. WELLER. Yes, Mr. Stevens. 
Mr. STEVENS. We noticed that the IRS' oversight increased dra

matically after the program was made permanent. And when I 
talked to the staff members at the IRS, they acknowledged that 
they have a limited budget and limited priorities also. 

And that as long as the program was possibly going to last only 
another year, they were not given the priorities to put all their re
sources into it. I think the same thing is true at the State level. 

It's a little bit like the Alan Greenspan effect. Comments that 
you all make, and actions that you: take can have ripple effects in 
the market. 

Mr. WELLER. I realize my time is running out. Is there any other 
panelists who would like to comment on that question, briefly? 

Mr. HARVEY. Briefly, there is another effect, when you start to 
talk about sunset. Developers who 1 are willing to go through the 
process and spend the money up fro~t, not knowing if 2 years from 
now they're going to have a project that is going to come out the 
other end. 

There's also, for the organizations; like ours, who have been built 
up to police it, to go out and loqk at it, to make sure that it's been 
properly built and will be there ~ver a longer period of time. 

If you say in 2 years you could not have a program any more, 
everyone begins to look at what they'~e doing, and you have to look 
internally as to your organization and how you deploy your assets, 
and whether you can really spend the money to check everything 
for a program that might not exist as you go forward. 

So it just creates tremendous uncertainty, and investors don't 
like it, developers don't like it, and if you're trying to run a top 
notch program it's very hard to juggle people, lives, careers on that 
kind of a basis. 

Mr. WELLER. Thank you. And I reali,ze my time has expired, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Mr. Weller. Mr. Coyne. 
Mr. COYNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Roberts, would any good purpose be served by requmng 

more onsite inspections of low-income housing tax credit properties, 
considering the GAO report showing that in their judgment there 
is basically zero noncompliance. 

Mr. ROBERTS. I'm not sure you'd get a great deal more. We do 
very frequent onsite inspections ourselves. On any project of at 
least 30 units, we're there at least once a year. And just slightly 
less frequently for very small projects. 

And the States are doing a great number of onsite visits, accord
ing to NCSHA's best practice standards, which most of the States 
already pursue. But I'm not sure it would be harmful to have the 
Service require State visits on a periodic basis. 

Mr. CoYNE. Some witnesses have told us that low-income hous
ing tax credit allocations should be increased, and some others 
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have told us that a portion of the allocations goes unused. Are 
these views inconsistent, or are they unrelated? 

Mr. Roberts. 
Mr. ROBERTS. In the places we work, there is very little or no un

derutilization of the credits. In fact, we did a study of our own in
vestments, and found that fewer than one-half of 1 percent of the 
housing projects to which we commit failed to proceed. 

Mr. CoYNE. Has anyone had a different experience? 
Mr. HARVEY. No. Our experience would confirm that, that it's a 

very, very competitive system out there, and I'm sure that NCSHA 
can answer that question. But it seems, this underallocation is a 
mystery to us, because we're constantly looking and see the need 
to do more and more. 

Mr. COLLINS. I might mention that I notice in the Chair's intro
ductory comments the other day, she talked about $320 million in 
unused credits. I think it was around the 1993 period, or during 
the period that the study was conducted. 

I can't say for a fact, but my assumption is that that was due 
to the fact that when you had the question of the sunset, a lot of 
people were sitting on the sidelines, a lot of the corporations and 
a lot of developers to see whether or not, in fact, the credit would 
remain permanent, which resulted in less activity. 

But our experience, too, we do quite a bit annually. And we 
haven't seen any shortages. 

Mr. CoYNE. Mr. Roberts, in your judgment, are there any of 
these low-income housing tax credit projects that have failed, that 
you can cite? 

Mr. RoBERTS. I would say there may be very rare failures, but 
the system is structured that when a project starts to get into trou
ble, there are early warning signs, and there are enough partici
pants in the process with enough at stake so that people come and 
flx it. 

It's distinctively different from some of the previous generation 
housing programs in that regard. 

Mr. CoYNE. So while there are some failures, there are only a 
very few? 

Mr. RoBERTS. Very occasional, and by failure you might mean 
that perhaps a sponsor just can't fulflll its obligations, and so in
stead of the project itself failing, the sponsor fails and another 
sponsor is brought in to take over. 

Mr. CoYNE. Thank you. 
Mr. PORTMAN. Just following quickly on Mr. Coyne's questions, 

it sounds as though, from what you're saying, and I think this is 
consistent with what we've been learning, that there, in fact, is ex
cess demand out there, and I see some affirmative head shaking. 

My question is sort of the flip side of that, Mr. Collins and oth
ers. Does that mean the credit is too rich? I mean, let's look at this 
as a taxpayer subsidized system. If the credit weren't so rich, then 
the States wouldn't be in the situation of the excess demand. In
stead there would be more of a balance, wouldn't there? 

Mr. COLLINS. I wouldn't say the credit was too rich. You have to 
look at the comparable costs out in the marketplace and returns, 
because when an investor invests in one of these complexes or in-
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vestments, he's looking at other alternative investments, and 
they've got to be competitive. 

And we're seeing right now, where the returns or the yields are 
getting lower, we have seen corporations withdrawing from the 
market because of that. It's not--

Mr. PORTMAN. Because of--
Mr. COLLINS. Because the yields are coming down, because 

they're not competitive with alternative investments that they're 
faced with. And that's what they're really looking at. 

Mr. PORTMAN. OK. But you just told me that the demand is in 
excess of the credits available. 

Mr. COLLINS. Agreed. There's still a lot of people. 
Mr. PORTMAN. We can't have it both ways here. Let's decide 

which one it is. 
Mr. HARVEY. Let me, if I could, Herb, let me tum--
Mr. PORTMAN. I understand it's all in comparison to other invest

ments, and most of you who are in the investment business under
stand that. 

But all I'm suggesting is, could the credit be less rich, and could 
there still be a viable program? 

Mr. HARVEY. If you look at the credit, it's capped, Congressman 
Portman, and there is great demand. What we find in our organiza
tion is that there are a great many other projects they could go 
through because there are a lot of people to be served. 

They go into that competitive process, and I think it's three to 
one in a number of States that apply, and only one comes out the 
other end. 

There is money waiting at the other end, and there are a number 
of banks and other investors who would like to invest in a project 
that's going to make sense for 15 years. 

The competition has lowered the yields, yet they are still willing 
to do a project that makes sense over that period of time. And 
they've stabilized those yields that they're willing to receive. 

There are some other reasons why banks and financial institu
tions want to do that, because they have a Community Reinvest
ment Act, a proactive responsibility to put their money out and to 
do something that will cure that need for them, and also make 
money for them. 

Mr. PORTMAN. You're opening up another area of questioning, 
which is interesting, and just quickly if I could go off on that. I 
know we may have to abandon this room for another meeting com
ing in, but how many of you have experienced where CRA is an in
fluence in terms of. 

Mr. STEVENS. Definitely. 
Mr. PORTMAN. It is? 
Mr. STEVENS. Definitely. 
Mr. PORTMAN. So the flip side of that is these units in a sense 

are even more subsidized to the extent that now there's a CRAin
centive. Do you see what I'm getting at? 

It's sort of an additional subsidy in a sense, depending on how 
you view that requirement on banks. 

Mr. HARVEY. That requirement on banks is not something that 
a bank makes money from. There's no subsidy. They're putting 
their money at risk, just as anyone else in the private sector. 



244 

Mr. PORTMAN. To meet a Federal requirement. 
Mr. STEVENS. Right. 
Mr. PORTMAN. That they would not otherwise do, you're saying, 

perhaps, except for that requirement. And passing that cost along. 
Mr. HARVEY. They add to the market force that is out there for 

these projects. And they're competing with other investors that 
don't have that same requirement. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Right. ::Jut do you see the point that I'm making 
is just when you look at the totality, and I'm not saying that the 
GAO should have done this. This wasn't really its charge. But 
there is an interesting combination here of incentives and sub
sidies. 

The question I would have, too, for you, Mr. Harvey, if you can 
give us a sense of this, and maybe Mr. Collins and others have 
these numbers also, is what rate of return are your investors look
ing for these days? 

I mean, what is the typical rate of return? What's the after tax 
return that they're expecting out of a tax credit project? 

Mr. HARVEY. I'd say it's on the 15 percent order, and it just de
pends--

Mr. PORTMAN. Fifteen percent after tax? 
Mr. HARVEY. After tax rate of return is about where it is. Now, 

this is for 15 years, being in this over a period of time. And that's
! think that's-

Mr. CoOPER. Well, if you present value that down, it drops in 
half from what he just said. If you're present valuing that 15 year, 
15 percent. So you're talking about more like a 7% or 8 percent 
present valued. And that's what Mr. Collins was talking about, 
competing with alternative investments. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Right. But that's the market. And there are incen
tives. 

I just want to make one final comment, and that's to thank Mr. 
Platt for some of his recommendations and give him a chance to 
further comment if he would like. We talked a little bit about the 
credit, could it be altered. You gave us a couple of specific rec
ommendations where you think it could be altered. 

Do you want to comment on those further, in terms of the con
text of this discussion, that the credit might be adjusted? 

Mr. PLATT. I think there's no question that we are probably going 
to face in the years to come a shortage of housing. And there's 
probably a need for new construction. So I'm not suggesting that 
that's an issue that somehow is not going to have to be dealt with. 

But I'm not sure that within the confines of the current budget, 
one, for HUD, and two, in terms of the money allocated for the low
income housing tax credit, that that's an effective use in terms of 
new construction costing $100,000-$150,000. In some cases, we 
have found, in California, as high as $200,000 a unit for new con
struction. That's not an effective use of the low-income housing tax 
credit. Rather, we should emphasize rehabilitating and saving from 
deterioration the existing housing stock. 

I know we're working with a not for profit group in Mr. Coyne's 
district to-they're interested in acquiring a HUD project that they 
want to rehabilitate, I believe, in Homewood, and that they've been 
in touch with you about. 
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We also would be very supportive, I think, of your suggestions 
in terms of cooperatives. We've been trying to do some of the same 
kinds of things, but within the current law, where the tenant asso
ciation becomes the general partner, the leasing co-op. They're all 
not satisfactory substitutes for what you suggested. 

And I think the cooperative mode is probably a better mode to 
go for than tenant owned condominiums, simply because you're 
going to have the restrictions that you talked about in terms of al
lowing people to buy into the project and so forth. 

I think it is very critical to try to do something to preserve exist
ing housing, make sure the dollars we've spent to create the low
income housing is well spent, that it stays affordable for a longer 
period of time, and that we offer opportunities for tenants to be em
powered and own their own housing in one fashion or anot}J.er. 

Mr. PoRTMAN. And the longer period of time is why you would 
support the 30 years. 

Mr. PLATT. The 30 years. And as most people have commented, 
most States already do that. Some don't. 

Mr. PORTMAN. And the $40,000 per unit is-
Mr. PLATT. In Federal law it ought to be taken out to that period 

of time. 
Mr. PORTMAN. The $40,000 per unit is to be able to target the 

resources? 
Mr. PLATT. Well, that's a target. It ought to be market-you're 

basically saying market prices. What you are doing now, the Hous
ing Committee is doing with section 8 rents is a similar process. 

You've got areas in which the rent necessary in a low-income 
housing project, this might not be a low-income housing tax credit 
project, but to service the mortgage and maintain the property is, 
let's say, $650 a month. You've got tenants at 20 percent of median 
income who are able to pay a very small percentage of that. 

And so there's a significant subsidy both from the State and .the 
Federal Government in terms of section 8 to pay that rent. 

On the other hand, the market rent for a similar apartment in 
the same community is $450 a unit. So what Mr. Lazio's Sub
committee is driving to, and HUD's driving to is make sure that 
that section 8 subsidy is no greater than the market rates are. 

And that's in effect what we're saying here. To do the same thing 
with the credit. 

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you again for your input. Mr. Coyne, addi
tional questions? 

Mr. CoYNE. No questions. 
Mr. PORTMAN. I want to thank the panelists for their expert tes

timony. It's been very, very helpful as we pursue this project of 
looking at the credit, and thank you for sticking with us this after
noon. 

This hearing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 1:45 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
[Submissions for the record follow:] 



Congressman John S. Tanner 
1127 Longworth Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

Dear Congressman Tanner: 
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April2S, 1997 

I am in the process of rehabilitating two apartment properties (540 residence units) developed b} 
my father in 1949-50. I am doing this with the help of the Low Income Housing Tax Credit 
program and I have encountered a feature of the law which is frustrating my efforts while 
pro"~<iding no benefit to the Federal government or the low income families which the program is 
designed to sexve. Namely, the Internal Revc:nue Code (39(c)(l)(A)] prevents the Low Income 
Housing Ta.x Credits from reducing the tax payer's regular income taX below the tentative 
minimum tax. In other words the credits can not be used to offset the alternative minimum tax. 

In my case this restriction requires me to "syndicate" my rehabilitation project, bringing in one or 
more partners with sufficient tax liability above the alternative minimum tax to be able to utilize 
these credits. It would seem to be a maner of indifference to the government whether the credits 
are used by me or by syndicated partners, since the reduction of tax revenue would be identical in 
each case. 

The negative effects of this restrictions are: 

J. It is costly to me and therefore a disincentive to participate in the progr:un. Therefore, 
this cost effective progratn, which harnesses private industry to pro'vide housing for the 
nation's poor, will reach fewer families. 

2. As ownership of housing is shifted out of the comnumity to large and distant corporate 
investors, Stewardship of the properties will inevitably suffer. This change in goals and 
perspective cannot be offset by governmental regulation and monitoring: 

This problem can be resolved by ~~pending JRC 38(c){l)(A) to pennit Low Income Housi.Dg Tax 
:redits to be used to offset alternative minimum tax. I would point out that there is a precedent: 
:he Empowennem Zone Employment Tax Credit established by the Revenue Reconciliation Act 
>f 1993 provides that this specific tax credit may be used to offset up to 25 percent of a tax 
la)'er' s alternative minimum tax liability. 
l.!r. Homer Brannon 
ll.pril 28, 1997 
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I appreciate your attention and I am sorry that I am unable to appear in person due to the 
impending binh of two grandchildren. I will. however, be happy to furnish any additional 
infonnation you may require. 

Sincerely, 

William B. Clark, Jr. 

WBC/bp 
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Statement by the 
National Multi Housing Council and National Apartment Association 

to lhe Ways and Means Committee of lhe U.S. Rouse of Representatives 
Oversight Subcommittee on lhe Low-Income Housing Tax Credit 

Mayl, 1997 

We greatly appreciate the opportunity to speak in strong support of the Low-Income 

Housing Tax Credit to encourage much-needed investment in affordable housing for lower 

income Americans through continued permanence of the Credit. 

The recently concluded thorough and exhaustive study of the Credit program by the 

Government Accounting Office (GAO) clearly demonstrates both the need for continuance of the 

Credit as well as the outstanding manner in which affordable housing is being built across 

America as a result of the Credjt. 

The National Multi Housing Council (NMHC) and the National Apartment Association 

(NAA) represent the majority of the nation's ftrms participating in the multifamily rental housing 

industry. Our combined memberships are engaged in all aspects of the development and 

operation of apartments, including ownership, construction, finance, and management. The 

National Multi Housing Council represents the apartment industry's largest and most prominent 

firms. NMHC members are the principal officers of these organizations. The National 

Apartment Association is the largest national federation of state and local associations of 

apartment industry professionals including developers, owners, investors and property managers. 

NAA is comprised of 150 affiliates and represents more than 25,000 professionals who own 

and/or manage more than 3.3 million apartments. 

In 1993, the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit program became a "permanent" part of the 

Federal Tax Code. This permanency led to greater participation among both individual and 
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COtpOrate investors, thus increasing the efficiency of the credit to a point where more than 93 

percent of each dollar invested in the credit goes directly into the cost of developing an LlliTC 

property. In fact, the price investors now pay for the credit is more than 35 percent higher than it 

was in 1993, due to increased competition from investors. The result is that more dollars have 

been invested in providing decent, affordable housing for lower income American parents and 

their children. This investment is now widespread and includes many rural areas that have been 

in need of affordable housing. Since l9~6, the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit has been 

responsible for more than 800,000 qe~ or modernized affordable housing units. 
I 

In spite of the number of~~ of affordable housing that have been developed or 

' 
modernized during the past 11 years, there is still a great unmet need for affordable housing. The 

Center on Budget and Policy Priorities has estimated an approximately 4.7 million shortfall in the 

number of affordable housing units. Unfortunately, the gap in number of units available 

continues to grow because of the annual number of units that are removed from our nation's 

stock of affordable housing. We believe it is safe to say that absent a program such as the Low-

Income Housing Tax Credit, there is no practical way that the need for affordable housing would 

be met in the marketplace. 

We would like to commend Committee Chairman Bill Archer for asking for the GAO 

study and to also commend Subcommittee Chairwoman Nancy L. Johnson for holding timely 

hearings on the Credit wi~n 30 days of release of the GAO study. Both the study and these 

hearings have given a chance for supporters and critics alike to voice their opinions on the 

effectiveness of this program. This type of process will only help to make the Credit work even 

better than it does today. 
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As we mentioned earlier, the GAO study was extremely thorough. There can be no doubt 

that any major problem with implementation of the Credit program would have been uncovered 

by the GAO study. No major shortcomings were found. In fact, the program works so well that 

only a handful of errors were actually discovered by the GAO. We believe that this speaks well 

for a program that is designed to bring market forces to bear on meeting the problem of providing 

affordable housing to lower income Americans. 

Can improvements be made to the Credit program? The answer is obviously "yes". 

Should local housing agencies be more diligent in making sure that a given Credit property is 

meeting an unmet need and that the economics are in pli¥% to ensure long range success of the 

property as affordable housing? Once again, the answer is "yes". The GAO study, diligent 

oversight by the appropriate Congressional committees, and a continued permanency of the Low

Income Housing Tax Credit all serve to bolster confidence in the continued success of this very 

worthwhile effort. 
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Chairman Johnson, Ranking Minority Member Coyne, and honorable 
Subcommittee members: 

Thank you for the opportunity to address in writing the committee's interest 
in the administration of the Low Income Housing Tax Credit Program 
(LIHTC); specifically, as it relates to the April 1997 United States General 
Accounting Office (GAO) Study. 

Regrettably, obligations before the Texas State Legislature have not afforded 
the time to address this committee in person; therefore, I appreciate the 
opportunity to submit written testimony. 

My name is Larry Paul Manley, and I was appointed executive director of 
the Texas Department of Housing and Community Affairs (the Department) 
by Governor George W. Bush on August 9, 1995, and was confirmed by the 
Texas Senate on March 17, 1997. 

As executive director, I oversee the state's lead agency responsible for 
affordable housing, community development and community assistance 
programs, and regulation of the state's manufactured housing industry. We 
administer funds in excess of $400 million annually, the overwhelming 
majority of which is derived from mortgage revenue bond fmancing and 
refinancing, federal grants and federal tax credits. 

In Texas, the tax credit program is the primary means of directing private 
capital towards the creation of affordable rental housing. The Department 
believes that virtually no new multifamily construction dedicated to 
affordable housing has been commenced in Texas since 1987 without the 
utilization of LIHTC. As you are aware, tax credits provide developers of 
low income rental housing with a benefit that is used to offset a portion of 
their federal tax liability in exchange for the production of affordable rental 
housing. This benefit induces private sector investment in affordable 
housing. 

Since 1987, more than $145 million has been allocated to some 930 projects 
creating approximately 67,800 units of affordable multifamily housing 
directly benefiting low and very low income families, senior citizens, 
persons with disabilities, and persons throughout Texas. 

GAOStudv 

Last year, this Committee requested that the United States General 
Accounting Office (GAO) perform a national study of the LIHTC programs 
as administered by states which are authorized by the Internal Revenue Code 
and Regulations to allocate the tax credits. The GAO Study was released 
April9, 1997. 

In the GAO study, the LIHTC program for Texas is referenced eleven times 
on seven pages (pages 57, 58, 59, 60, 61, 68 and 114). With the exception of 
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two subsections (pages 68 and 114), the comments are positive. Funher:the 
two exceptions which were less than positive are not new recommendations. 
Each was taken from the recommendations made by the Texas State 
Auditor's Office in its Audit Report dated August 19, 1996 (Texas and New 
York were the only two states which had already undergone performance 
reviews at the state level). These recommendations were considered to be 
good ones which would better the LIHTC program,· and were incorporated 
into the LIHTC Standard Operating Procedures and in the 1997 Qualified 
Allocation Plan (QAP). 

Approved by the Governing Board (the Board) of the Department in April 
1997, the following comments have been specifically prepared in response to 
the GAO's references to Texas within its Low Income Housing Tax Credit 
Study: 

1) GAO Study-Chapter 2. Page 57 
"State Controls for AUocating Credits to Housing Varies-Some States 
Supplemented. Updated, or Further Analyzed Census Data." 

GAO- "To obtain more detailed or more current information. some of 
the statu whose consolidated plans we reviewed supplemented or 
updated their Census data. California inventoried its rental 
propertiu, TUGS surveyed interest groups and residents, and 
Maryland convened regional advisory groups, New York asked 
Census to perform a special survey to update its datil, and Florida 
hired a contractor to obtain current data . ... Despite their limitations, 
the Census data can be used to analyze the causes of problems such as 
high rent burdens and overcrowding. To varying degrees, the states 
have used their tabulations of Census data to analyze the availability, 
adequacy, affordability, and accusibility of rental hausing. For 
example, althaugh most states assessed availability by comparing the 
rate of growth in rental units with the rate of growth in the tenant 
population, Taa, Vermont, and Ohio performed further analyses to 
determine whether they had enough affordable units for tenants at 
different income levels. These additional analyses revealed shortages 
that the states had not previously detected and might not otherwise 
have sought to address. " 

TDHCA COMMENT: Positive 

2) GAO Study-Chapter 3, Page 59 
"State Coutrols for Allocating Credits to Housing Varies-Agencies Used 
Market Studies to Define Appropriateness to Local Conditions." 

GA.O - "Forty-one of the 54 allocation agencies reported relying to 
some degree on market studies. Our review of the qualified allocation 
plans for 20 agencies indicated, however, that these agencies · 
requirements for market studies varied considerably. Whereas some 
agencies set forth extensive, specific criteria, others established very 
general requirements: Florida's agency requires that a market study 
identify and evaluate the (I) best comparable and competitive existing 
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and proposed properties; (2) project's dynamics. including rents, 
designs. and amenities; (3) historic. current, and forecasted 
absorption rates; (4) occupancy and vacancy levels i11 the market; and 
(5) population growth trends and other demographic data. Texas 
requires an analysis of many of the same factors. as well as an overall 
opm10n by the analyst on the adequacy, feasibility, and 
reasonableness of the project's costs. absorption rates, rent levels, 
and reserves. Nevada's agency requires "a description of the project 
substantiating community need" and a market or feasibility study that 
is "acceptable" to the state. Virginia does not require a market study 
but will consider one if it is submitted with the application..... The 
agencies with a requirement for timeliness generally specified that the 
market study be no older than 6 months(Texas) or I year (California 
and Ohio) when it is submitted with a project's application for tax 
credits. Most of the agencies required that the study be submitted with 
the application. " 

TDHCA COMMENT: Positive 

3) GAO Study-Chapter 3, Page 60 
"State Controls for Allocating Credits to Housing Varies-Agencies Have 
Defined Lowest Income and Longest Periods" 

GA 0 - "All of the 54 allocation agencies reported giving preference to 
proposed projects serving the lowest income tenants, and 49 of the 
agencies reported giving preference to proposed projects with 
agreements to serve qualified tenants for longer periods of time than 
the federal law requires. Such agreements are commonly refe"ed to 
as extended use agreements.... In reviewing several states' 
consolidated plans, we found that different states assigned different 
roles to the tax credit program. Whereas Texas planned to use its tax 
credits for households with incomes between 31 and 50 percent of 
their area 's median income, North Carolina targeted its allocation to 
renters with incomes between 51 and 60 percent of their area 's 
median income. " 

TDHCA COMMENT: Positive 

4) GAO Study-Chapter 4, Page 68 
"Several Factors May Affect the Housing Actually Delivered Over 
Time-Some Plans Allow the Allocation Process to be Bypassed" 

GAO - "Seventeen of the 20 qualified allocation plans that we 
reviewed provide flexibility for ove"iding or bypassing the allocation 
process. This flexibility includes removing certain restrictions, such 
as set-asides, at the end of the year; reserving a portion of the 
allocation for discretionary awards; and giving designated officials 
open-ended discretion. Flexibility can help target needs missed 
during the allocation process or needs resulting from unforeseen 
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circumstances.... Even when priorities have not changed, end-ofihe
year awards to projects that meet identified needs may be appropriate. 
Similarly, giving the governor or head of the allocating agency control 
over a set-aside or other discretionary authority may allow for 
meeting unforeseen needs. Unless discretionary awards are reserved 
for unforeseen needs, are well-documented, and are made public, they 
may undermine the creditability of the allocation process. 
Recognizing this potential problem, New York's allocating agency, in 
August 1996, eliminated a clause in its allocation plan giving the head 
of the agency the discretion to award over 20 percent of the annual 
allocation, or $4.5 million. Texas' /995 allocation plan gave senior 
managers considerable discretion in ranking properties to allocate tax 
credits. Senior managers could override the staffs ' recommendations 
and awarded credits to applications with lower scores in order to 
provide for "geographic dispersion." 

TDHCA COMMENT: Positive, but the discretionary factors must 
be identified as program goals and the reasons for the project's 
selection should be documented. The Texas State Auditor's 
Report dated August 19, 1996, made a recommendation that the 
Department provide a written summary of each application 
allocated tax credits documenting the reasons for the project's 
selection and that discretionary factors should be identified as 
program goals at the beginning of the cycle. The Department 
concurred with the recommendation. A written summary 
documenting the reasons for selection Is to be compiled for all 
future selections. In addition, the recommendations in the State 
Auditor's Report have been incorporated In the LIHTC Standard 
Operating Procedures and have been incorporated into the 1997 . 
Qualified Allocation Plan (QAP). 

S) GAO Study-Chapter S, page 114 
"Opportunities Exist To Improve State and Federal Compliance 
Oversight Activities"-Third Party Reviews of Two State Agencies Found 
Control Weaknesses 

The GAO Study points to the four concerns relative to the Department's 
administration of the LIHTC program addressed by the State Auditor's 
Report dated August 19, 1996. Those four issues have been addressed by the 
Department as set fo!1h below: 

A) GAO- "As discussed in chapter 3, agency management overrode 
staff recommendation on credit allocations in 29 of 46 projects that 
were evaluated for tax credits during one tax credit allocation cycle 
in 1995. The staffs recommendations were appropriately documented 
and based on applicable threshold and selection criteria. " 

COMMENT: The analysis performed by the Department's credit 
underwriting staff does not include all the factors considered by 
LIHTC staff and the Board. In addition to evaluating financial 
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feasibility reports from credit underwriting staff, the LIHTC staff 
and the Board consider the developer's track record, the 
geographic dispersion of credits within specific: markets (as well as 
on a statewide basis) and other discretionary factors deemed 
appropriate and necessary by the Board and identified In the 
QAP. The Board is empowered to make final decisions as to the 
awards, Including discretion allowed within the QAP. This 
approach Is undertaken to avoid a "by the numben" approach to 
reservation and allocation of credits for the greater benefit of the 
low Income rental population of the entire state. 

Far from overriding underwriting recommendations, the LIHTC 
staff imposed conditions on all projects including those which 
received unconditional recommendations from the underwriting 
staff. The 29 files referred to in the GAO Study were processed as 
follows: Nine files were underwritten by the LIHTC allocation 
staff due to time constraints, as was the practice for all files prior 
to the 1995B cycle. Eight files decUned by underwriting were 
subsequently approved by the Board based upon discretionary 
fac:ton decided upon by that body. Twelve files were re-evaluated 
by credit underwriting at the request ·of the LIHTC staff to 
achieve a broader geographic: distribution of tax credits on a 
statewide basis and to satisfy the needs of under-served areas. 
These twelve were subsequently recommended for approval, 
subject to various conditions. 

As to the current status of the 46 files in question, two have 
returned their credits, four have been granted extensions, and the 
balance of 40 projects have either been completed or are in 
various stages of c:oastruc:tlon. All conditions imposed are 
consistently being monitored. 

The Department has determined that the discretionary fac:ton 
will be documented In the future to eliminate the possibility of 
questions as to why certain decisions were made. 

B) GAO- "In contrast to staff recommendations, agency management 
decisions were not well documented and failed to include 
Underwriting Department recommendations to the agency's Board of 
Directors, which was customary for projects funded by other state and 
federal housing programs. " 

COMMENT: In 1996, the Department implemented a policy of 
forwarding all underwriting reports, with the project summaries 
documenting the reasons projects were recommended for tax 
allocations, to the Board for its review. (The Department's report 
to the Board with respect to the 1995 allocations stated that " ... 
the Department is recommending projects within reasonable 
limits of economic: feasibility that did not secure the highest points 
In a bid to achieve a broad geographic: distribution of the projects 
statewide.) 
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C) GAO- "Board members were infrequent contact with tax credit 
program staff. Since several of these Board members were actively 
involved in housing and real estate activities. this raised concerns of 
at least an appearance of a conflict of interest. " 

COMMENT: The Department's enabling legislation dictates that 
certain industry representatives be named to the Board. To 
prohibit them from participation altogether would have the Ironic 
result of excluding from the process the very expertise deemed 
valuable and appropriate by the Legislature. The Department 
has taken steps to ensure that all Board Inquiries related to the 
UHTC program during the allocation process are routed through 
and handled by the Executive Director. In aU situations where a 
conflict may arise, the affected member recuses himself or herself 
from discussions and voting in accordance with applicable Texas 
law. 

D) GAO- "Several projects that initially were rejected by the 
underwriting department were given conditional approval at the 
request of the Program Manager. However, there was no 
documentation that the agency's Board of Directors was informed 
of these conditions nor that these projects were returned to the 
Underwriting Department to ensure that the conditions had been 
met." 

COMMENT: The Department Imposed conditions with respect to 
the closure of the construction loan and commencement of 
construction whleh supeneded and, in many respects, were more 
stringent than the conditions contained In the underwriting 
reports prepared by the underwriting staff of the Department. 
Satisfaction of these conditions was appropriately reviewed by the 
UHTC staff to ensure that the conditions were met. It Is not the 
role of underwriting staff of the Department to ensure these 
conditions are met, rather, the LIHTC staff Is charged with this 
responsibility. 

Importance Of LIHTC Continuance 

While initially posting modest results during its inception in 1987, the 
LIHTC program in Texas has become the most effective means of providing 
affordable multifamily rental units throughout the state. 

As a new product in 1987, tax credits were first introduced to a Texas market 
suffering from a real estate recession, particularly in the Houston, Dallas/Ft. 
Worth, San Antonio, and Austin areas. The overbuilding of multifamily 
projects coupled with consumer caution resulted in a tax credit allocation of 
slightly more than $2 million dollars out of a possible allocation of $26 
million; the smallest allocation in Department history. Consequently, the 
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1987 allocation was directed towards the rehabilitation of some 2,300 units 
of primarily abandoned properties. 

The savings and loan crisis would eventually lead to the acquisition and sale 
of many abandoned properties at the direction of the Resolution Trust 
Corporation (RTC). As more projects became available, the Department 
was able to increase the supply of affordable multifamily units through the 
tax credit program. In 1988, the Department allocated more than $6 million 
for the rehabilitation of some 4,500 units across the state. In 1989, the 
allocation increased to its highest level of the three year period to more than 
$8,123,000. Despite a soft real estate market in the late 1980's, the 
Department was successful in developing a greater number of affordable 
units through the use of deed restrictions placed on the sale of RTC 
properties. This early utilization of the Tax Credit Program is commonly 
referred to as the Department's "paint and patch" era (the vast majority of 
tax credit properties were "rehabilitation" and not "new construction.") 

Still, the uncertainty of this new Federal program was clearly marked by 
investor skepticism. Doubt and uncertainty caused the market value of the 
credit to be diminished. [Many developers applying for tax credits had 
purchased former RTC properties located in the state's larger metropolitan 
statistical areas.] This trend allowed the Department to issue larger portions 
of its tax credit allocation but, unfortunately, vast areas of the state were 
simply underserved by the program. New construction, if any, was greatly 
limited by a soft market and a lack of substantial construction or multifamily 
lending. 

Investor skepticism was finally put to rest in 1993 when bipartisan 
Congressional efforts finally made the Tax Credit permanent. It is worth 
noting that 1993 marked the first time Texas was able to award its entire 
allocation of tax credits: more than $28,879,000! In fact, 1993 also marks a 
dramatic shift away from simply "painting and patching" properties to the 
creation of~ affordable multifamily units. 

The recent permanency of the Tax Credit program has led to even greater 
competition among investors. Investors clearly became more interested than 
ever before in participating in the program. The Department's most recent 
allocation in 1996 awarded nearly $27 million for the creation of 5,494 units, 
compared to the 1987 allocation of just over $2 million for the renovation of 
2,300 units! Further, in 1996, only one in every four applications were 
awarded tax credits; putting the Department in the enviable position of 
selecting the highest quality affordable multifamily housing projects from 
the pool of applicants. 

Texas LIHTC Properties Of Note 

It is simply impossible to recognize the many innovative and unique 
affordable multifamily projects that would not have been provided to low 
income Texans without the LIHTC program. However, of the more than 930 
developments in Texas, several have been noteworthy: 
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• Hillcrest House in Dallas opened on September 23, 1996. A propertY of 
AIDS Services of Dallas, Hillcrest is a 64-unit single room occupancy 
complex that provides a broad range of individually tailored services to 
persons who are HIV positive. Extensive services to low income 
individuals include: home health care, medical case management and 
food and legal services. 

• Ash Lane Apartments of Euless, Texas put 250 units of 1, 2, and 3 
bedroom apartments into service in 1993. The property continues to 
score extremely well on Department monitoring reports and is 100 
percent set-aside for households under 60 percent of the AMFI. This 
property is characterized by a special swimming pool for small children, 
as well as exceptional landscaping. 

• Park Village Apartment Homes of Conroe (near Houston) is perhaps 
unique for the amount of services offered to its residents. Tilis new 144 
unit property is 100 percent occupied by low and very low income 
families. Park Village Apartment Homes are available in 2, 3, 4, and 
even 5 bedroom apartments and townhomes. Park Village offers on-site 
childcare, a youth recreational center with activity director, swimming 
pool, and close location to shopping areas and an elementary school. This 
property continuously scores high marks on Department monitoring 
visits. 

• The Waterford at Goldmark in Richardson (Dallas suburb) will give 
senior citizens in this region greater choices in apartment living. 
Waterford at Goldmark has recently been nominated by Department staff 
for an National Council of State Housing Agencies award. 
Approximately. 20 percent of the complex, which is within the 
Richardson school district, will be rented at market rates with the 
remaining units reserved for those whose annual family income is 
between $19,000 and $33,000. The new complex will help fill one of 
Richardson's greatest housing needs. According to the 1990 U.S. 
Census, at least 17 percent of Richardson's population is 55 years old or 
older. The sigrtificant requirement of this project is age; at least one 
member of the household must be 55 years of age or older. 

Permanence of LIHTC Is A Proven Winner For Texans 

According to a 1996 National Low Income Housing Coalition report, the 
Low Income Housing Tax Credit produces about 100,000 affordable housing 
units annually, representing 94 percent of all low-income rental apartments 
in this country. Further, the report states that since its passage, the program 
has generated $12 billion in private investment and helped to create nearly 
90,000 jobs annually, resulting in $2.8 billion in wages and $1.3 billion in 
tax revenue. An estimated 800,000 housing units for low income families 
have been financed through the program. 

As stated previously, since 1987, Texas has allocated more than $145 million 
to some 930 projects creating approximately 67,800 units of affordable 
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multifamily housing. Clearly, low and very low income Texas families 
would not have benefited without this important and successful program. 

According to the 1997 State of Texas Low Income Housing Plan and Annual 
Report, more than 1 million low income Texas families (elderly households, 
small-related family households, larger-related family households) will be in 
need of housing assistance by the year 2000. Many of these families will 
benefit from an increasingly successful LIHTC program. 

On the other hand, if the LIHTC were to be "sunset", it is doubtful whether 
this successful program involving the private sector could be replaced with a 
program that has encouraged such across-the-board participation from the 
private sector and still obtain equivalent results for affordable multifamily 
housing. The 1997 funding levels for the Texas program are an estimated 
$24,000,000; targeted towards very low income households. 

To reiterate, the LIHTC Program is the primary means of enticing private 
capital to invest in the creation of affordable rental housing in Texas. 

Chainnan Johnson, Ranking Minority Member Coyne; members of the 
Subcommittee, again, thank you for the opportunity to share with you the 
many tangible benefits of the LIHTC Program in Texas. 
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